TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT MÜNCHEN Fakultät für Medizin

Transcriptional Regulation of Endocrine Cell Formation and Function in Pancreas and Intestine

Michael Sterr

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Medizin der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

Doktors der Naturwissenschaften

genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitzender: Prof. Dr. Marc Schmidt-Supprain

Prüfer der Dissertation:1. Prof. Dr. Heiko Lickert2. Apl. Prof. Dr. Johannes Beckers3. Prof. Dr. Eckhard Wolf

Die Dissertation wurde am 3. April 2019 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Medizin am 11. Februar 2020 angenommen.

Contents

List of Figures v							
Ał	Abbreviations ix						
Ał	ostrac		xi				
Ζι	ısamı	enfassung	ĸii				
1	Intro 1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5	ductionDiabetes MellitusThe Endocrine PancreasPancreas DevelopmentRegulation of Pancreas DevelopmentThe Transcription Factor PDX1	1 2 3 6 9				
	1.6 1.7 1.8 1.9 1.10 1.11 1.12 1.13	Pancreas Development in HumansModelling Human Pancreas Development & Disease with Stem CellsIntestinal Hormones in Glucose & Energy HomeostasisArchitecture & Cellular Composition of the Intestinal EpitheliumRegulatory Pathways in the Intestinal EpitheliumSpecification of the Intestinal Cell TypesThe FoxA Pioneer Transcription FactorsAim of the Thesis	11 12 13 16 18 21 23				
2	Resu 2.1	ItsImage: Second System2.1.1Expression Profiling of XM001 iPS & PP Cells2.1.2The Enhancer Landscape of XM001 PP Cells2.1.3Characterization of PDX1 Binding in XM001 PP Cells2.1.4Functional Characterization of PDX1-Bound Genes in XM001 PPs2.1.5Definition of High Confidence PDX1 Binding Sites2.1.6Function of PDX1-Bound Genes in Development & Adulthood2.1.7Analysis of T2DM SNPs in XM001 PPs & Adult Islets2.1.8Transcriptional Profiling of Isogenic Mutant PPs2.1.9Impact of Heterozygous P33T Mutation on PDX1 Binding Patterns2.1.10Transcriptional Profiling of PPs with Heterozygous PDX1 P33T Mutation	 25 25 26 27 28 30 31 31 33 35 38 40 				

	2.2	Foxa2 in the Enteroendocrine Lineage Formation	3
		2.2.1 Foxa2 Marks ISCs & the Secretory Lineage	3
		2.2.2 Foxa2 Expression Levels Discriminate Intestinal Lineages	5
		2.2.3 Active Histone Modifications are Similar in FVF ^{low} & FVF ^{high} cells 49	9
		2.2.4 Selective Chromatin Accessibility Reflects Lineage Recruitment	1
		2.2.5 Foxa2 Binds Important Intestinal Genes	5
		2.2.6 High Foxa2 Levels Correlate with Binding of EEC Specific Target Genes 5	7
		2.2.7 Foxa2 Binding Promotes Chromatin Opening	9
		2.2.8 Cooperative Binding Defines Foxa2 Function	1
		2.2.9 scRNA-seq Shows Upregulation of Foxa2 During EEC & GC Differentiation 64	4
			-
3	Disc	sussion 69	9
3.1 Modeling Pancreas Development		Modeling Pancreas Development	9
		3.1.1 Consistency of PDX1 Binding Sites Across Model Systems	9
		3.1.2 Identification of Novel PDX1 Target Genes in Humans	0
		3.1.3 Diverging Functions of PDX1 in Development & Adulthood	1
		3.1.4 Early Pancreas Development and Diabetes Risk	1
	3.2	Modeling the Effect of PDX1 Mutations on β -Cell Development	2
		3.2.1 Impact of P33T and C18R Mutations on <i>PDX1</i> Expression	3
		3.2.2 Deregulation of Diabetes-Associated Genes in Mutant PPs	4
	3.3	Foxa2 Expression Resolves Endocrine Differentiation in the Intestine	5
		3.3.1 Similarity of the Enhancer Landscape in FVF ^{low} and FVF ^{high} Cells 70	6
		3.3.2 Dose-Dependent Binding of Foxa2	7
		3.3.3 Foxa2 as Pioneering Factor of the Endocrine and Goblet Cell Fates 7	7
		3.3.4 Modulation of Foxa2 Function by Cooperating Transcription Factors 74	8
		3.3.5 New Roles of Foxa2 in the Intestinal Epithelium	9
	3.4	Conclusion	0
4	Mat	erials & Methods 83	3
	4.1	Antibodies	3
		4.1.1 Primary Antibodies	3
		4.1.2 Secondary Antibodies	3
	4.2	Buffers & Media	4
	-	4.2.1 Immunofluorescence	4
		4.2.2 Crypt Isolation & FACS	4
		4.2.3 ChIP-seq	4
		4.2.4 ATAC-seg	4
	4.3	Kits & Master Mixes	5
	4.4	Reagents & Media	5
	4.5	Chemicals	6
	4.6	Primers & TaqMan Probes	7
	-	4.6.1 ATAC-seq Sequencing Adapter	7
		4.6.2 qPCR TaqMan Probes	7

	4.6.3 SYBR Green qPCR Primer	•	•	•	•		88
4.7	Instruments & Equipment	•	•	•	•		88
4.8	Consumables	•	•	•	•		89
4.9	General Mouse Handling & Animal Studies Approvements	•	•	•	•		90
4.10	Genetic Lineage Tracing	•	•	•	•		90
4.11	Immunofluorescence	•	•	•	•		90
4.12	Crypt Isolation	•	•	•	•		90
4.13	FACS	•	•	•	•		91
4.14	Microarray	•	•	•	•		91
	4.14.1 Analysis of XM001 iPSC & PP Microarrays	•	•	•	•		92
	4.14.2 Joint Analysis of XM001 & <i>PDX1</i> ^{P33T/+} iPSC & PP Microarrays .	•	•	•	•		92
	4.14.3 Analysis of FVF Microarrays	•	•	•	•		92
4.15	qPCR	•	•	•	•		92
	4.15.1 XM001 iPSC & PPs	•	•	•	•		92
	4.15.2 FVF Crypt Cells	•	•	•	•		93
4.16	RNA-seq	•	•	•	•		93
4.17	ChIP-seq	•	•	•	•		94
	4.17.1 Sample Preparation for iPSC Derived Pancreatic Progenitors	•	•	•	•		94
	4.17.2 Sample Preparation for Histone ChIP-seq in FVF^+ Cells \ldots	•	•	•	•		94
	4.17.3 Sample Preparation for Foxa2 ChIP-seq in FVF^+ Cells \ldots	•	•	•	•		94
	4.17.4 General ChIP-seq Procedure	•	•	•	•		95
4.18	ChIP-seq Analysis	•	•	•	•		95
	4.18.1 iPSC Derived Pancreatic Progenitors	•	•	•	•		95
	4.18.2 FVF ⁺ Intestinal Crypt Cells		•	•	•		97
4.19	ATAC-seq	•	•	•	•		98
4.20	ATAC-seq Analysis	•	•	•	•		100
4.21	Single-Cell RNA-seq	•	•	•	•		101
4.22	scRNA-seq Analysis	•	•	•	•		102
Doforo							122
Referen	lices						132
Contrib	Contributions 133					133	
Acknow	vledgements						135
Publica	Publications 1						137

List of Figures

1.1	The Prevalence of Diabetes	1
1.2	The Anatomy of the Pancreas	3
1.3	Stages of Pancreas Development	4
1.3	Stages of Pancreas Development	5
1.4	Regulation of Pancreas Development	7
1.5	Domain Structure and Mutations of PDX1	10
1.6	Architecture of the Intestinal Epithelium	14
1.7	Main Signaling Pathways in the Crypt	17
1.8	Lineage Decisions in the Intestinal Epithelium	19
2.1	Generation and Differentiation of IPS Cell Lines	26
2.2	XM001 PPs Express Pancreas-Specific Genes	27
2.3	H3K27ac in XM001 PPs	28
2.4	Characterization of PDX1 Binding in XM001 PP Cells	29
2.5	Functional Characterization of PDX1-Bound Genes in XM001 PPs	30
2.6	Definition of High Confidence PDX1 Binding Sites	31
2.7	Different Functions of PDX1-Bound Genes in Development and Adulthood	32
2.8	Differential Binding of PDX1 in XM001 PPs and Adult Islets	33
2.9	T2DM SNPs in XM001 PPs and Adult Islets	35
2.10	Differential Gene Expression in iPSCs and Isogenic Mutant PPs	36
2.11	PCA of RNA-seq from Control and PDX1 Mutants	36
2.12	Differential Gene Expression in PDX1 Mutations	37
2.13	Characterization of PDX1 Binding in $PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$ PPs	39
2.14	Enrichment of H ₃ K ₂₇ ac in $PDX_1^{P_{33}T/+}$ PPs	40
2.15	Expression Profiling of donor-derived $PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$ PPs	41
2.16	Foxa2 Expression in EECs, GCs, PCs and TCs	44
2.17	Foxa2 is Expressed in ISCs	45
2.18	Foxa2 Expression Levels Define Distinct Cell Populations Within the Crypt	46
2.19	Population-Specific Gene Expression in the Intestinal Crypt	47
2.20	Gene Function Enrichment Analysis of Population Specific Genes	48
2.21	Marker Gene Expression Patterns in FVF Populations	49
2.22	Active Histone Modifications are Highly Similar	50
2.22	Active Histone Modifications are Highly Similar (continued)	51
2.23	Primary ATAC-seq Analysis	52
2.24	Differential Chromatin Accessibility in FVF ^{low} and FVF ^{high} Cells	53

2.25	Gene Function Near Differential Accessibility	54
2.26	Analysis of Motifs Associated with Variation in Chromatin Accessibility	55
2.27	Characterization of Foxa2 Binding Sites in FVF ^{low} & FVF ^{high} Cells	56
2.28	Foxa2 Binds Important Intestinal Genes	57
2.29	Differential Foxa2 Binding in FVF ^{low} & FVF ^{high} Cells	58
2.30	Functional Implications of Differential Foxa2 Binding	58
2.31	Foxa2 is Enriched at Open Chromatin Sites	59
2.32	Chromatin Accessibility is Increased at Foxa2 Binding Sites	60
2.33	Foxa2 Binding Strength Correlates with Chromatin Opening	61
2.34	Motif Analysis of Foxa2 Binding Sites	62
2.35	Foxa2 Cooperates with Atoh1, Cdx2 and Hnf4a	63
2.36	Single-Cell Transcriptomics of Intestinal Crypt Cells	65
2.37	Denoising of scRNA-seq Data	66
2.38	Expression Patterns During Lineage Differentiation	67

Abbreviations

bHLH	Basic helix-loop-helix
bp	Base pair
bZIP	Basic leucine zipper
CBC	Crypt base columnar cell
ChIP-seq	Chromatin immunoprecipitation sequencing
CS	Carnegie stage
CSLM	Confocal laser scanning microscopy
DCA	Deep count autoencoder network
DE	Definitive endoderm
Ε	Embryonic day
EC	Enterochromaffin cell
ECL	Enterochromaffin-like cell
EEC	Enteroendocrine cell
Ent	Enterocyte
Ent Pro	Enterocyte progenitor cell
ESC	Embryonic stem cell
FG	Posterior foregut
FHKD	Forkhead
GC	Goblet cell
GO	Gene ontology
GSEA	Gene set enrichment analysis
GT	Gut tube
GWAS	Genome-wide association study
hESC	Human embryonic stem cell
Het	Heterozygous
Hom	Homozygous
ILC2	Group 2 innate lymphoid cell
Insl5	Insulin-like peptide 5
iPSC	Induced pluripotent stem cell
IRF	Interferon regulatory factor
ISC	Intestinal stem cell
kb	Kilobase
lncRNA	Long non-coding RNA
MODY	Maturity onset diabetes of the young
MPC	Multi-potent pancreatic progenitor

ABBREVIATIONS

NLS	Nuclear localization signal
NR	Nuclear receptor
PC	Paneth cell
PCA	Principal component analysis
PCP	Planar cell polarity
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PE	Pancreatic endoderm
PP	Pancreatic progenitor
PTD	Protein trunsduction domain
qPCR	quantitative PCR
RFX	Regulatory factor X
RNA-seq	RNA sequencing
rpm	Rotations per minute
RT	Room temperature
scRNA-seq	Single-cell RNA sequencing
SD	Standard deviation
Sec Pro	Secretory progenitor cell
SEM	Standard error of the mean
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
T2DM	Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus
$T_{\rm H}$ 2	Type 2 helper T cell
ТА	Transit amplifying cells
тс	Tuft cell
TSS	Transcription start site
UTR	Untranslated region
wpc	Weeks post conception
ZF	Zink finger

Abstract

During the past decades, diabetes mellitus gained almost epidemic properties, affecting 425 million worldwide. Hormones secreted by endocrine cells of the pancreas and intestine are essential for the homeostatic control of blood glucose and energy intake, and disturbances of the hormonal balance are implicated in the development of metabolic diseases, such as diabetes. Understanding the developmental programs that govern the formation of pancreatic and intestinal endocrine cells is an important step towards the improvement of diagnosis and treatment of diabetic patients.

Pdx1 is one of the most important regulators of pancreas development. It is expressed throughout pancreatic organogenesis and becomes gradually restricted to β -cells and δ -cells in the mature organ. Mutations in the *PDX1* gene are associated with monogenic and type 2 diabetes, and the homozygous loss causes pancreatic agenesis. While the role of Pdx1 is well established in model organisms, the function of PDX1 during human pancreas and β -cell development is not understood in great detail. In the first part of this thesis, we use *in vitro* differentiated pancreatic progenitors, derived from a novel induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) line to identify PDX1 regulated genes during early pancreagenesis. We found that PDX1 has stage-specific functions in pancreatic progenitors and mature β -cells, regulating pancreatic development and β -cell function, respectively. Moreover, analysis of diabetes-associated SNPs in active enhancers of pancreatic progenitors indicated a contribution of early pancreatic development to an increased susceptibility to diabetes. To assess the impact of two common PDX1 missense mutations (C18R and P33T), we analyzed iPSCs generated from heterozygous mutation carriers and corresponding homozygous isogenic control cell lines. We found that both mutations result in the deregulation of important β -cell genes, suggesting an increased predisposition for diabetes in mutation carriers. Our results provide mechanistic insight into pancreas formation and show how mutations of PDX1 affect pancreas and β -cell development and predispose for diabetes.

In response to food intake, enteroendocrine cells of the intestinal epithelium secrete a multitude of hormones, which regulate various aspects of energy homeostasis, including appetite and satiety, digestion, and the release of insulin from pancreatic β -cells. Enteroendocrine cells are therefore important players in the pathogenesis and treatment of metabolic diseases such as diabetes. However, the mechanisms controlling their differentiation from intestinal stem cells are not fully understood. The second part of this thesis addresses the role of the pioneer transcription factor Foxa2 in the initiation of enteroendocrine differentiation in the intestine. Using combination of bulk and single-cell transcriptomics together with ChIP-seq and ATAC-seq we dissect the enteroendocrine lineage decision and show a dose-dependent function of Foxa2. We found that Foxa2 is expressed at low levels in intestinal stem cells, where it regulates metabolic processes, while it is expressed at high levels in enteroendocrine progenitors, to establish the epigenetic premises for the induction of the endocrine cell fate. These results improve our understanding of the mechanisms underlying intestinal endocrinogenesis and define novel roles of Foxa2 in the differentiation of enteroendocrine cells.

Zusammenfassung

Diabetes mellitus betrifft weltweit inzwischen 425 Millionen Menschen und die Zahlen steigen weiter an. Hormone, die von endokrinen Zellen der Bauchspeicheldrüse und des Darms ausgeschüttet werden, sind für die homöostatische Kontrolle des Blutzuckers und der Energiezufuhr von wesentlicher Bedeutung und Störungen dieses Hormonhaushalts führen zur Entwicklung von Stoffwechselerkrankungen wie Diabetes. Das Verständnis der Entwicklungsprogramme, welche die Bildung von endokrinen Zellen in Pankreas und Darm steuern, ist ein wichtiger Schritt zur Verbesserung der Diagnose und Behandlung von Diabetikern.

Pdx1 ist einer der wichtigsten Regulatoren der Pankreasentwicklung und ist während der frühen Entwicklung im gesamten Pankreas exprimiert. Im Laufe der Organentwicklung wird die Expression zunehmend auf β-Zellen und δ-Zellen beschränkt. Mutationen des Gens sind mit monogenem Diabetes und Typ-2-Diabetes assoziiert, und der homozygote Verlust verursacht eine Pankreasagenesie. Während die Rolle von Pdx1 in Modellorganismen gut erforscht ist, ist die Funktion von PDX1 in der Pankreasentwicklung des Menschen nicht im Detail verstanden. Im ersten Teil dieser Arbeit verwenden wir Pankreas-Vorläuferzellen, die aus einer induzierten pluripotenten Stammzelllinie (iPSC) differenziert wurden, um PDX1-regulierte Gene während der frühen Pankreasentwicklung zu identifizieren. Wir fanden heraus, dass PDX1 stadienspezifische Funktionen in Vorläuferzellen und reifen β-Zellen hat, welche die Pankreasentwicklung bzw. die β-Zell-Funktion regulieren. Darüber hinaus zeigte die Analyse von Diabetes-assoziierten SNPs in Pankreas-Vorläuferzellen einen möglichen Zusammenhang zwischen früher Pankreasentwicklung und der Anfälligkeit für Diabetes. Um den Einfluss von zwei häufigen PDX1-Missense-Mutationen (C18R und P33T) zu untersuchen, wurden hetero- und homozygote iPSC Linien untersucht. Beide Mutationen führen zur Deregulierung wichtiger Gene, was auf ein erhöhtes Risiko für Diabetes bei Mutationsträgern hindeutet. Unsere Ergebnisse liefern mechanistische Einblicke in die Pankreasentwicklung und zeigen, wie Mutationen von PDX1 die Pankreas- und β-Zell-Entwicklung beeinflussen und für Diabetes prädisponieren.

In Reaktion auf Nahrungsaufnahme setzen enteroendokrine Zellen des Darmepithels eine Vielzahl von Hormonen frei, die verschiedene Aspekte der Energiehomöostase, einschließlich Sättigung und der Freisetzung von Insulin aus β -Zellen, regulieren. Enteroendokrine Zellen spielen daher eine wichtige Rolle bei der Pathogenese und Behandlung von Stoffwechselerkrankungen wie Diabetes. Die Mechanismen, die ihre Differenzierung aus Darmstammzellen steuern, sind jedoch nicht vollständig verstanden. Der zweite Teil dieser Arbeit befasst sich mit der Rolle des Pioniertranskriptionsfaktors Foxa2 während der Initiierung der enteroendokrinen Differenzierung. Unter Verwendung einer Kombination aus Bulk- und Einzelzelltranskriptomik zusammen mit ChIP-seq und ATAC-seq analysieren wir die Spezifikation enteroendokriner Zellen und zeigen eine dosisabhängige Funktion von Foxa2. In Darmstammzellen ist Foxa2 in geringen Mengen exprimiert und reguliert Stoffwechselprozesse, während die Expression in enteroendokrinen transkriptionellen Programms zu schaffen. Diese Ergebnisse verbessern unser Verständnis der Mechanismen, die der intestinalen Endokrinogenese zugrunde liegen, und zeigen neue Rollen von Foxa2 bei der Differenzierung enteroendokriner Zellen.

1 Introduction

1.1 Diabetes Mellitus

Diabetes mellitus is a heterogeneous group of metabolic disorders that is characterized by elevated blood glucose levels due to absence or malfunction of insulin-producing β -cells, disturbed insulin action or both. If left untreated, diabetes can damage various organs, leading to disabling and potentially life-threatening complications such as cardiovascular disease, neuropathy, nephropathy, retinopathy and blindness. During the last few decades, the incidence of diabetes has been rapidly increasing. The 425 million worldwide cases of diabetes to date (2017) are predicted to increase by 48% to 629 million cases in 2045 (Figure 1.1). Thus, in addition to the human affliction, diabetes is becoming an increasing economic burden, with an estimated healthcare expenditure of 727 billion USD in 2017. Based on etiology and clinical presentation, diabetes is classified into several sub-types, including type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus, gestational diabetes and monogenic diabetes [1, 2].



Figure 1.1: The Prevalence of Diabetes. Estimated age-adjusted prevalence of diabetes in adults (20-79 years) in 2017. Data obtained from [1].

Type 1 diabetes mellitus is caused by an autoimmune-mediated destruction and ultimately the almost complete loss of pancreatic β -cells. As a consequence, patients are dependent on the administration of insulin to maintain proper glucose levels [1, 2]. The onset of the disease is multifactorial and, to current understanding, involves a combination of genetic predisposition and environmental triggers such as viral infection, exposure to toxins or dietary factors. However, the exact mechanisms triggering β -cell destruction are not yet fully understood

and disease progression is, to current knowledge, not preventable [3]. The disease usually develops during childhood or adolescence, but can appear at any age. Type 1 diabetes accounts for approximately 7.5% of diabetes cases, though the incidence is increasing worldwide, likely due to environmental factors [3–5].

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is the most common form of diabetes and accounts for approximately 90% of all diabetes cases worldwide [6–8]. In T2DM, hyperglycemia is the result of insufficient insulin secretion and an impaired response to insulin in the peripheral tissues. Disease onset is usually slow and is preceded by a pre-diabetic stage of systemically reduced insulin sensitivity, which causes β -cells to increase their insulin secretion to compensate for insulin resistance [1,9]. With further disease progression, β -cells eventually become dysfunctional and β -cell mass is lost [9, 10]. T2DM is a multifactorial disease as well, and in addition to genetic susceptibility, the major risk factors include overweight and obesity, unhealthy diet, sedentary life style and age. T2DM most commonly affects older adults, but incidences in children, adolescents and younger adults are increasing due to rising levels of obesity, physical inactivity and poor diet [1, 2, 11, 12].

Monogenic forms of diabetes are with about 1% of cases, far less common and include neonatal diabetes and maturity onset diabetes of the young (MODY). They are all autosomal-dominantly inherited forms of diabetes, each mediated by a single mutation in a key gene of the glucose metabolism. There are eleven recognized forms of MODY, of which MODY2 and MODY3 are the most common, accounting for up to 80% of MODY cases [13, 14]. The latter are caused by mutations in the *GCK* or *HNF1A* genes, respectively. MODY4 is caused by a heterozygous mutation in the *PDX1* gene (Pro63fsdelC) and only a single family carrying this mutation has been identified so far [13, 15, 16]. The mutation in the transactivation domain of PDX1 causes a frame shift and a premature stop and is thus a loss-of function mutation. Since PDX1 is a master regulator of pancreas and β -cell development, homozygous loss of PDX1 function leads to pancreatic agenesis [15].

1.2 The Endocrine Pancreas

The pancreas is the most important organ in the control of blood glucose levels and has an endocrine, as well as an exocrine function. The exocrine part accounts for more than 95% of the organ and is comprised of acinar and ductal cells that form an epithelial branching network. The exocrine acinar cells are arranged in clusters at the tips of the ductal network and secrete digestive enzymes that aid in the breakdown of proteins, carbohydrates, and lipids [17]. The ductal cells produce a bicarbonate-rich fluid and form the channel network, draining the enzymes secreted from acinar cells into the duodenum [18]. The endocrine part of the pancreas consists of clusters of different types of endocrine cells, called islets of Langerhans, which are scattered throughout the pancreas (Figure 1.2). The islets contain five endocrine cell types, α -, β -, δ -, ϵ - and PP-cells, each of which secretes a specific hormone. The most abundant cell type of the pancreatic islets are β -cells, which secrete insulin in response to elevated blood glucose levels. In turn, insulin promotes glucose clearance by triggering glucose uptake in the peripheral tissues, and glycogen production in the liver. Conversely, α -cells secrete glucagon when glucose levels are descending in order to induce glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis. δ -cells secrete somatostatin, which has an inhibitory effect on the secretion of insulin and glucagon from β - and α -cells, respectively [19]. Pancreatic polypeptide is secreted from PP-cells. It is an anorexigenic hormone, regulating food intake and gastric emptying, as well as digestive enzyme secretion from the exocrine pancreas [20–22]. The rarest cell type in the islet, the ε -cells, produce ghrelin, a hormone that is mainly secreted by endocrine cells in the gastic epithelium [23, 24]. Ghrelin increases energy intake and gastrointestinal motility and stimulates gastric acid secretion [24, 25]. In addition, ghrelin has been shown to suppress glucose-stimulated insulin secretion from β -cells, thus modulating systemic insulin levels and glycemia [26]. Together, the hormones secreted from the pancreatic islets, tightly control blood glucose levels and keep them in a narrow range of 4-6 mM [27].



Figure 1.2: The Anatomy of the Pancreas. The pancreas is located behind the stomach and attached to the duodenum. The acinar cells secrete digestive enzymes that are transported to the duodenum via the ductal system. The islets of Langerhans contain different endocrine cells (α -, β -, δ -, ϵ - and PP-cells) that release hormones, regulating blood glucose levels and energy homeostasis. The pancreatic islets are interveined by a capillary network through which the hormones are transported into the blood stream. Figure modified, with permission, from [17].

1.3 Pancreas Development

All cell types of the pancreas, the acinar, ductal and endocrine cells, are derived from the same lineage of endodermal cells in the distal foregut. In the mouse, around embryonic day 8.5 (E8.5), two pancreatic regions on opposing sides of the foregut are specified [28], and approximately twelve hours later a dorsal and a ventral pancreatic bud are formed [29,30]. During the first phase

1.3. PANCREAS DEVELOPMENT



Figure 1.3: Stages of Pancreas Development. Caption on next page.

Figure 1.3: Stages of Pancreas Development. A: At ~E9 the dorsal and ventral pancreatic buds are beginning to form. At around E10.5, MPCs become polarized and form microlumina. **B:** With the beginning of the secondary transition, tip-trunk patterning is established, while microlumina begin to fuse and form a central plexus region. **C:** The periphery of the developing pancreas is remodeling into ramified epithelium with developing acinar cells at the tips of the bipotent trunk domain that give rise to ductal exocrine and endocrine cells. Differentiating endocrine cells are beginning to form clusters. **D:** In the mature pancreas, the tips of the ductal network form a secretory unit of acinar cells, secreting digestive enzymes. The endocrine clusters have been compacted into islets of Langerhans that are innervated and vascularized to facilitate endocrine function. Figure modified, with permission, from [17].

(primary transition) of pancreas development, driven by signaling cues from the notochord and the surrounding mesenchyme and endothelium [31–33], the two buds, consisting of multi-potent pancreatic progenitors (MPCs), expand alongside the foregut tube and form a multilayered, non-polarized epithelium [17, 34, 35]. As the buds expand, the gut begins to rotate and directs the ventral bud towards the dorsal side. Around E12.5 the two aspects of the pancreas eventually fuse to form a single organ that branches further into the surrounding mesenchyme [29]. At around E10.5, individual cells in the inside of the buds become polarized, begin to rearrange and form microlumina [17, 35–37] (Figure 1.3 A).

During the following secondary transition, which begins around E12.5 the microlumina expand and start to fuse, forming a continuous luminal network. At this stage of branching morphogenesis, the pancreatic epithelium is divided into an expanding stratified core plexus, which is remodeling into ramified epithelium at the periphery [17, 35–37]. The inner plexus also serves as the niche for endocrine progenitor cells that are beginning to emerge. In the periphery, the epithelial branches segregate into tip and trunk domains that are allocated to either acinar or bipotent endocrine-duct progenitors, respectively [38]. While the tips continue to form a secretory unit, consisting of several pyramid-shaped exocrine cells, the bipotent cells of the trunk domain gives rise to ductal exocrine and endocrine cells [17, 34, 35] (Figure 1.3 B-C). In the mature ductal network, the main duct, which is connected to the duodenum via the common bile duct, branches into the entire organ through interlobular, intralobular and intercalated ducts that end in a secretory acinar unit. Besides their function to transport the pancreatic enzymes, secreted by acinar cells, ductal cells themselves also secrete a bicarbonate-rich fluid that helps neutralize gastric acids in the duodenum [39]. Also, during the secondary transition most of endocrine cell specification takes place from progenitors, which derive from the bipotent trunk epithelium [40,41]. After their specification, endocrine progenitors differentiate and delaminate from the ductal epithelium [34, 42], to eventually form aggregates. These proto-islets expand by proliferation and become vascularized and innervated [43-46]. During this process, which continues postnatally, the endocrine cells mature and islets acquire a compact spherical shape. As result of β -cell proliferation, mature mouse islets consist of 60–80% β -cells [47], which are located at the core, covered by α -, δ - and PP cells. During early postnatal life, β -cells mature into their hormone-producing and glucose-responsive phenotype, a process that completes with the introduction of a carbohydrate-rich diet after weaning [48-52] (Figure 1.3 D).

1.4 Regulation of Pancreas Development

In the mouse, pancreatic development is first evident around E8.5 with the induction of Pdx1 expression in the primitive gut tube [53, 54]. Twelve hours later, at E9, the pancreatic buds begin to form, and at E9.5 expression of *Ptf1a* is initiated [55]. The expression of *Pdx1* and *Ptf1a* is vital for pancreas formation, as homozygous loss-of-function of *Pdx1* or *Ptf1a* results in pancreatic agenesis. Interestingly, in these animals, the initial buds are still formed but fail to develop, suggesting a potential unidentified upstream regulator of pancreatic bud initiation [56-59]. Loss of *Pdx1* further leads to defects in gastro-duodenal development, as *Pdx1* is widely expressed in the foregut endoderm. During this stage of development, the expression of *Pdx1* and *Ptf1a* is regulated by several transcription factors (TFs), including Sox9, Hnf1β, Foxa1/2 and Cdx2 [60-63]. The exact mechanism by which these factors regulate *Pdx1* and *Ptf1a* expression is not well understood, but it is likely that their cooperative action together with downstream mediators of common signaling cascades is required. There is also evidence that Sox9 and Pdx1 act in a positive cross-regulatory loop and cooperatively govern the pancreatic lineage commitment [63]. Moreover, Sox9 is involved in the regulation of Hnf1b, Onecut1 and Foxa2, all of which are expressed in MPCs, highlighting its important role in early pancreas development [62]. The expansion of the MPC pool is also dependent on the expression of several other TFs, such as Gata4/6, Onecut1, Hes1, Prox1 and Mnx1 [17, 34] (Figure 1.4 A). Proper expansion of the MPC pool is a key aspect, determining the size of the adult organ [64].

Induction and early development of the pancreas is governed by a number of signaling cues, originating from the notochord and surrounding mesenchyme and endothelium. However, these signaling cues are far less understood than the network of TFs they control. The notochord releases activin- β B and FGF2 that repress endodermal sonic hedgehog (Shh) signaling, thereby permitting pancreas induction [65]. Signaling from the mesenchyme via FGF10 and its receptor FGFR2 has a pro-proliferative effect on the MPC pool and aids the growth of the pancreatic buds. During bud formation, FGF10, FGFR2 and Sox9 form a feed-forward loop in which *Sox9* expression is positively regulated by FGF10, which in turn regulates the expression of *Fgfr2* to receive FGF10 signals. Perturbation of this signaling loop leads to loss of pancreatic identity and switching to a hepatic fate [66]. Another important pathway in early pancreatic growth is Notch signaling, which is involved in the regulation of the cell cycle and important TFs such as Sox9, and is required for maintenance and proliferation of MPCs. Disruption of the Notch signaling pathway by deletion of the effector RBP-j κ or the downstream target Hes1 leads to early arrest in pancreatic growth and premature endocrine differentiation [67–71].

Notch signaling is also essential for the segregation of the tip and trunk domains at the onset of the secondary transition [38]. Repression of Notch signaling results in excessive tip formation at the expense of the trunk domain, while constitutive activation of the pathway causes expansion of the trunk domain and prevents tip formation, which is at least in part due to the activation of Nkx6.1 [72–74]. The TFs Nkx6.1 and Ptf1a are the master regulators of the tip–trunk patterning and while they are co-expressed in MPCs, their expression becomes restricted to the trunk and tip compartment, respectively [74]. Both TFs act in a mutually repressive mode, where Nkx6.1 induces trunk formation by repressing Ptf1a and the tip commitment. Conversely, Ptf1a



Figure 1.4: Regulation of Pancreas Development. A: During primary transition, multipotent pancreatic progenitors are marked by the expression of several genes, including *Pdx1*, *Ptf1a*, *Sox9*. **B:** Beginning with the secondary transition, tip and trunk domain are established. This process depends on active Notch signaling to induce a trunk fate, while inhibiting the tip fate via a regulatory loop involving Ptf1a and Nkx6.1. Tip and trunk cells can be distinguished by the expression of several marker genes. **C:** Cells of the tip domain become restricted to an acinar fate, established by the synergistic action of the PTF1-L complex and Nr5a2. In the trunk domain, bipotent progenitors give rise to ductal and endocrine cells in a process that is also mediated by Notch signaling activity. While high levels of Notch activity favor a ductal fate decision by repression of endocrine TFs via Hes1, low levels of Notch signaling allow Sox9 to activate the pro-endocrine TF Neurog3 which in turn represses Notch signaling and Sox9 to establish an endocrine cell fate. **D:** After endocrine specification, the different endocrine cell types of the pancreas are segregating. The decision between the α-cell and β-cell fate is regulated by the TFs Arx, which represses the pro-β-cell TFs Pxa4, Nkx6.1 and Pdx1, and Pax4 which inhibits Arx and induces a β-cell program. Figure modified, with permission, from [17].

represses Nkx6.1 and the trunk fate, while inducing the commitment to the tip domain [74]. The committed cells of the tip domain are then characterized by the expression of *Ptf1a*, *Nr5a2*, *Cpa1* and *Myc*, whereas trunk cells are marked by the expression of *Nkx6-1*, *Sox9*, *Hnf1b*, *Prox1*, *Hes1* and *Pdx1* [38, 74–78] (Figure 1.4 B).

The transition of the non-committed MPCs to either tip or trunk fates is the first step in a series of cell fate decisions in the pancreatic development. While the cells of the tip domain become restricted to an acinar fate through the synergistic action of Ptf1a and Rbp-jl, which form the PTF1-L complex, and Nr5a2 [79-83], the bipotent cells of the trunk compartment predominantly yield endocrine and ductal cells. During development, these cells can differentiate into $Sox9^+/Hnf1\beta^+$ duct cells or Neurog3^+/Pdx1^+ endocrine progenitors. Notch signaling plays an important role in this lineage decision as well. In the undifferentiated state, trunk cells express Sox9, Hnf1β, Onecut1, Glis3 and Hes1, all of which are regulators of the endocrine determining TF Neurog3 (alias Ngn3) [17]. While Sox9, Hnf1β, Onecut1 and Glis3 promote Neurog3 expression, Hes1 effectively prevents activation of Neurog3 [67, 68, 84, 85]. Thus, while Notch signaling is active, expression of Neurog3, and thereby the endocrine fate, is repressed. Scattered cells in the trunk domain acquire lower levels of Notch activity, leading to reduced Hes1 levels. In these cells, Hes1 mediated inhibition is lacking, which allows Sox9, in cooperation with other TFs, to activate Neurog3 expression. Subsequently, Neurog3, together with TFs such as Foxa2, activates its own expression and inhibits the transcription of Sox9 [86-88]. After Neurog3 expression is established, the endocrine committed cells repress endocrine commitment of neighboring cells by activation of Notch signaling, a process known as lateral inhibition [89] (Figure 1.4 C). Expression of the endocrine master regulator Neurog3 subsequently induces the expression of an endocrine gene program that includes Neurod1, Insm1, Irx1/2, Rfx6 Pax4 and Nkx2-2 [90]. While loss of Neurog3 activity results in a complete lack of endocrine cells, ectopic expression of Neurog3 or its downstream target Neurod1 under control of the Pdx1 promoter leads to the formation of hormone-producing cells, highlighting the key function of Neurog3 in the endocrine formation process.

After specification of the endocrine progenitors, Neurog3⁺ cells delaminate from the ductal epithelium and undergo a series of lineage decision and maturation steps in order to differentiate into the specific endocrine cell types of the adult pancreas. This is achieved through the stepwise activation of a complex regulatory network, governed by TFs that become progressively restricted to the specific endocrine cell types. A well studied example is the decision between α -versus β/δ -cell fates, which is controlled by the TFs Arx and Pax4, respectively. Initially coexpressed in Neurog3⁺ progenitors, Arx and Pax4 are mutually repressive and their tight balance is lost during differentiation, directing the cell fate in either one of the two lineages [91, 92]. When Arx levels are increasing, Pax4 and other pro- β -cell TFs, such as Nkx6.1 and Pdx1 are inhibited and the α -cell fate is established in cooperation with a set of other TFs, including Pax6, Rfx6, Brn4, Foxa2 and Mafb [93]. In contrast, if the balance tips towards Pax4 expression, Arx is inhibited and cells differentiate into the β/δ -cell direction [94]. During this process, Nxk6.1 and Pdx1 are of particular importance, as both directly repress Arx [91,92,95–98] and as development progresses their expression becomes restricted to β -cells and to a subset of δ -cells, respectively. Moreover, during β -cell development, the expression levels of both, *Pdx1* and *Nkx6-1*, gradually

increase, suggesting a dose-dependent function of TFs (Figure 1.4 D). Another important TF during endocrine cell type specification is Nkx2.2, which is involved in both, the repression as well as the induction, of Neurod1 in Neurog3⁺ endocrine progenitors, to induce α -cell or β -cell fate, respectively [99]. This opposing function is likely mediated by cooperating cell type specific TFs. In differentiated endocrine cells, Nkx2.2 is restricted to β -cells, where it is involved in the maintenance of the β -cell identity by the repression of Arx and the α -cell program [100].

After endocrine cells have differentiated into the specific cell types, they undergo a maturation process during which they acquire their glucose-responsive and hormone-producing phenotype. In α - and β -cells this process is driven by two important TFs, MafA and MafB. After specification both cell types express *Mafb*, but in the course of differentiation its expression becomes restricted to α -cells, where it promotes maturation and α -cell identity [101, 102]. In β -cells, on the other hand, it is essential that the expression of *Mafb* is turned off and replaced by *Mafa* which is critical for β -cell maturation and identity [103]. The expression of *Mafa* is regulated by several TFs, including Neurod1, Nxk6.1, Nkx2.2, Foxa2, Rfx6 Pax6 and Glis3. Together with Pdx1, Nkx6.1 and Neurod1, MafA participates in the regulation of insulin expression [104–107]. Moreover, Pdx1 and Nkx2.2 are essential factors for β -cell maturation. Mature β -cells are then marked by the expression of *Ucn3, Gck* and *Slc2a2* (Glut2) [35, 108–110]

1.5 The Transcription Factor PDX1

Pancreatic and duodenal homeobox 1 (Pdx1) gene, formerly known as insulin promoter factor 1 (Ipf1), encodes a homeodomain containing TF and is part of the ParaHox cluster, located on chromosome 13q12.1 in humans and on the syntenic region on chromosome 5qG3 in mice [111, 112]. The gene consists of two exons and its promoter regions contains three highly conserved regulatory regions, which are located between 2800 bp and 1600 bp upstream of the transcription start site (TSS) and termed area I, II and III. In addition, there is a distal enhancer element, called area IV, which is located 6500-6050 bp upstream of the TSS. These regulatory elements facilitate binding of several TFs, including Hnf1β, Foxa1/2, Nkx2.2, Pax6, MafA as well as Pdx1 itself, all of which regulate cell type specific expression of Pdx1 [60, 113, 114]. In humans, PDX1 is a protein of 283 amino acids with an N-terminal transactivation domain, containing three conserved subdomains (A-C) and a central antennapedia-like homeodomain, facilitating DNA binding, as well as protein-protein interaction [115]. The homeodomain itself is comprised of three helices that are flanked by proline-rich sequences and contain a nuclear localization signal (NLS), as well as an antennapedia-like protein transduction domain (PTD), allowing Pdx1 to permeate into cells [116–118]. Moreover, the proline-rich region, N-terminal of the homeodomain, contains an antenna-type hexapeptide that is required for heterodimerization with the TF PBX1 [116, 119]. The C-terminal region of Pdx1 contains a SPOP binding site, interacting with the E3 ubiquitin ligase adaptor protein SPOP, which mediates PDX1 degradation [120, 121]. The C-terminal domain also participates in protein-protein interactions and is important for the full activity of PDX1, as mutations in this region are associated with T2DM and a reduced transactivation capacity [113, 122]. In addition, a PCIF1-interaction module (PCIF1-IM) has been discovered within the C-terminal region of PDX1. The interaction with PCIF1 inhibits PDX1 transactivation

1.5. THE TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR PDX1



Figure 1.5: Domain Structure and Mutations of PDX1. A: Schematic representation of the domain structure of human PDX1 showing the N-terminal transactivation domain with its three subdomains, the N-terminal proline-rich domain, which contains a hexapeptide, facilitating heterodimerization with PBX1, the DNA binding homeodomain with both, the protein transduction domain (PTD) and the nuclear localization signal (NLS) and the C-terminal proline-rich domain, harboring the PCIF1 interaction module (PCIF1-IM) and the SPOP binding site, which mediates degradation. **B:** Localization of disease relevant mutations of PDX1 that are associated with MODY4, pancreatic agenesis, neonatal diabetes and T2DM.

activity, and mutation of the PCIF1-IM abolished the interaction with PCIF1 [123]. Moreover, several phosphorylation sites have been identified in the Pdx1 protein and phosphorylation of specific sites within the SPOP binding site have been reported to increased Pdx1 degradation [113, 124] (Figure 1.5 A).

During embryonic development, the first *Pdx1* expressing cells can be detected at E8.5. They are located in three domains on the dorsal and ventrolateral sides of the fore–midgut junction and give rise to the pancreatic buds and eventually the entire pancreas [41, 54, 58]. With progressing development, *Pdx1* expression broadens and is evident in the region that forms the stomach, pancreas and duodenum. During later stages of development, Pdx1 expression becomes gradually restricted to β - and δ -cells of the pancreatic islets, the Brunner's glands and the duodenal epithelium, as well as the pyloric glands of the stomach [41, 58, 125, 126]. In addition to its presence in the gastrointestinal tract, *Pdx1* expression is also apparent in the developing brain during neurogenesis [127, 128].

Functionally, Pdx1 is essential for the development of the pancreas, antral stomach and duodenum and the maintenance of the gastro-duodenal junction [56, 58, 126, 129]. In the developing pancreas, Pdx1 acts as master regulator and is a critical factor for the differentiation of all pancreatic lineages [41]. The homozygous loss of Pdx1 function has been shown to causes complete pancreatic agenesis [56]. Moreover, $Pdx1^{-/-}$ mice show defects in the entire posterior foregut regions with disturbances in the gastro-duodenal junction, loss of Brunner's glands and perturbed enteroendocrine differentiation in the stomach and duodenum [58, 126, 130]. In contrast, heterozygous loss of Pdx1 does not lead to developmental defects, but adult mice become diabetic and β -cells are lost due to apoptosis [131–133]. Similarly, loss of function mutations in humans cause pancreatic agenesis when they occur homozygously or monogenic diabetes (MODY4) in heterozygous carriers [15, 16, 134, 135]. However, not all heterozygous *Pdx1* variants lead to monogenic diabetes. Instead, most mutations are associated with T2DM [110, 136–139] (Figure 1.5 B). In contrast to the rich body of research, which established the important role of Pdx1 in the development, function and homeostasis of the murine pancreas and β -cells, the role of human PDX1 within these processes, and how they may be affected by mutations, is far less understood.

1.6 Pancreas Development in Humans

Our understanding of human pancreas development is still very basic, since the access to human samples is limited. Therefore, much of what is known about pancreas development has been studied in animal models. While this allows the conduction of detailed studies using genetic and other tools not available in humans, animal models cannot be translated directly to human pancreas development, as some significant differences exist. In humans, initiation of the pancreatic endoderm occurs at the Carnegie stage (CS) 9 and a ventral and dorsal bud arises at CS13 [140]. However, unlike in mice, the developing human pancreas does not undergo a primary transition and pancreatic progenitors do not express NKX2.2 [141, 142]. Tip-trunk patterning is established by CS19 at \sim 7 weeks post conception (wpc). During the following fetal period, at 8 wpc Neurog3⁺ endocrine progenitors are rapidly emerging and the first embryonic β -cells are beginning to appear [143–145]. Endocrine commitment, based on the expression of Neurog3, peaks from 10-14 wpc and is ending at 26-35 wpc [143]. Starting at 10 wpc, endocrine cells begin to form clusters, and developing islets, containing all endocrine cell types, can be found by ~12–13 wpc [141, 146]. Unlike in rodent models, the morphology of human islets is changing during development. In the early stages \sim 14 wpc, β -cells are arranged in the core of the islet, surrounded by peripheral α -cells. This structure is reminiscent of what is observed in murine and small adult human islets. However, by ~ 21 wps, as islets grow, α -cells and β -cells become intermingled within the islet, which seems necessary for endocrine function [147]. The mature glucose-responsive phenotype of human endocrine cells is, as seen in mice, established during a phase of maturation in early postnatal life [148, 149].

1.7 Modelling Human Pancreas Development & Disease with Stem Cells

Detailed knowledge of pancreas development is key to understand pancreas-associated diseases, such as diabetes, so novel therapies for their treatment can be developed. Among the therapeutic routes currently investigated, are the replacement of lost and/or defective β -cells, and the stimulation of endogenous β -cell regeneration [150, 151]. To this end, human embryonic stem cells (hESC), as well as induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) are valuable tools, providing

a promising approach to generate transplantable material, as they can be differentiated into β -like cells. In the \sim 20 years that have passed since the first attempts to differentiate pancreatic cells from hESCs, there have been great advancements in the protocols to differentiate functional endocrine cells [152-155]. Today's protocols apply the current knowledge of pancreas development and recapitulate all developmental steps, from definitive endoderm (DE) to gut tube (GT), to posterior foregut (FG), pancreatic progenitors (PP), endocrine progenitors (EP) and eventually to β -like cells, by mimicking the signaling cues, active at each step (Figure 2.1 B). The resulting β -like cells are mostly mono-hormonal and glucose-responsive, although not at the level of primary β -cells [155–157]. In addition to their potential in β -cell-replacement therapy, stem cell differentiations are a useful tool to study the mechanisms of human pancreatic development and disease pathomechanisms, as they help to overcome the limited access to primary human material, as well as the species-specific differences, which are limiting the use of animal models [17, 151]. Monogenic forms of diabetes such as MODY, for example, are best studied in human in vitro systems, since animal models fail to recapitulate the human phenotypes [158, 159]. Particularly interesting, to that end, is the use of patient-specific iPSCs that provide a valuable source to study the mechanism leading to disease onset.

1.8 Intestinal Hormones in Glucose & Energy Homeostasis

It is well established that the pancreas plays an important role in maintaining the glucose and energy homeostasis of the body. However, the intestinal endocrine system, as the largest endocrine system of our body, is as important. In the intestinal epithelium, up to 20 different types enteroendocrine cells (EECs) secrete a multitude of hormones, which regulate various physiological responses, essential for the control of energy homeostasis in response to food intake [160–163]. Traditionally, EECs have been classified by the principal hormone they secrete: D-cells (somatostatin, Sst), enterochromaffin cells (ECs) (Serotonin, 5-HT), enterochromaffinlike (ECL) (histamine), G-cell (gastrin, Gast), I-cells (Cholecystokinin, Cck), K-cells (Gastric inhibitory peptide, Gip), L-cells (Glucagon-like peptide 1, Glp1), M-cells (motilin), N-cells (Neurotensin, Nts), S-cells (secretin, Sct) and X-cells (ghrelin, Ghrl) [161]. In recent years, it has been recognized that most EECs produce more than one hormone, making the classification significantly more complex [162, 163]. However, the letter code is well established and is still useful to describe a population of cells that shares the expression of a particular hormone. The secretion of most intestinal hormones rises after food ingestion. However, some hormones such as Sst, motilin and the orexigenic hormones Ghrl and insulin-like peptide 5 (Insl5) are released during the fasting state where they block gastric acid secretion (Sst) or promote food intake (ghrelin, motilin and Insl5). After ingestion of a meal, Sst and Ghrl levels quickly drop to reduce appetite and allow Gast and histamine-mediated acid secretion [161, 164]. Moreover, food intake triggers the release of a variety of hormones, regulating food digestion and absorption, as well as the disposition of absorbed nutrients and satiety. In the duodenum, K-cells secrete Gip, an incretin hormone that increases glucose-stimulated insulin release from pancreatic β -cells [165, 166]. As the food moves further, the release of other hormones, including Cck, secretin, Glp1/2 and Pyy is stimulated. Cck and secretin promote the release of bile acids from

the gallbladder (Cck) and digestive enzymes and bicarbonate from the exocrine pancreas that aid food digestion (Cck & Sct) [167, 168]. Cck, Glp1 and Pyy also exert an anorexigenic effect and mediate postprandial satiety and reduce gastric emptying [161, 167, 169–175]. Together with Gip, Glp1 also amplifies the release of insulin in response to elevated blood glucose levels. This function is known as incretin effect and accounts for up to 70% of the total postprandial insulin secretion, and is therefore an integral part in glucose homeostasis [176]. In the treatment of T2DM, the insulin-releasing effect of Glp1 is exploited and long-acting Glp1 analogues, as well as inhibitors of the dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (Dpp4), which mediates Glp1 degradation, are widely prescribed antidiabetic drugs [27, 161, 177]. Thus, the important role of intestinal hormones in the control of metabolism and energy homeostasis provide interesting therapeutic routes for the treatment of metabolic syndrome or T2DM, and have generated great interest in EEC research.

1.9 Architecture & Cellular Composition of the Intestinal Epithelium

The intestinal epithelium is organized in a crypt and villus structure made of millions of cryptvillus units that maximize the absorptive surface. Each unit consists of a finger-like protrusion of the epithelium, the villus, surrounded by multiple small invaginations into the submucosa, the crypts of Lieberkühn [178]. The villi of the small intestine contain postmitotic, mature cells that serve as a barrier to protect the organism and facilitate nutrient absorption. Underneath the epithelial layer, a network of capillaries and lymph vessels transport the absorbed nutrients into the body. Owing to the direct contact with the luminal content, the villus epithelium is exposed to high levels of mechanical and chemical stress. To cope with these harmful conditions, the intestinal epithelium is constantly renewing. The fast turnover leads to very short lifetimes of mature cells of only 3-5 days, thereby effectively minimizing the exposure of individual cells to their hazardous ambiance [179]. The crypts provide a protected environment, harboring the intestinal stem cells (ISCs) and the rapidly proliferating progenitor cells (transit amplifying cells, TA). The ISCs that are continually dividing, fuel the high turnover, necessary to maintain the epithelial function. They divide approximately once per day to give rise to the highly proliferative TA progenitors cells [180]. TA cells divide 2-3 times and gradually commit to the enterocyte lineage, while being pushed out of the crypt and along the crypt-villus axis [179, 181]. After 3-5 days, when the cells reach the tip of the villus, they are shed into the gut lumen through a complex process that maintains the integrity of the epithelial barrier [182] (Figure 1.6).

The intestinal epithelium contains 6 different mature types of cells, each of which serving a specific function. With up to 80% of the epithelial cells, enterocytes (Ent) constitute the largest cell fraction. They represent the absorptive lineage and are primarily responsible for the uptake of water, sugar, lipids, peptides, vitamins and ions, and also reabsorb unconjugated bile acids [184]. Microfold (M) cells are specialized absorptive cells, covering the Peyer's patches. They sample the content of the intestinal lumen and pass antigens to the underlying lymphoid follicles of the Peyer's patches, which contain high numbers of B and T cells [185]. The secretory goblet cells (GCs) produce a protective mucus, coating the epithelial lining. The mucus layer provides lubrication and acts as the first line of defense against physical and chemical injury.



Figure 1.6: Architecture of the Intestinal Epithelium. A: Scanning electron micrograph showing the structural organization of the intestinal epithelium into crypt and villus units. **B:** Illustration depicting the organization of the intestinal epithelium. At the crypt base, ISCs are located between PCs, and constantly devide to give rise highly proliferative TA progenitor cells. The latter divide 2–3 times, differentiate into mature cells and migrate upwards along the crypt-villus axis. Cell that reach tip of the villus undergo apoptosis and are shed into the intestinal lumen. Figure A modified, with permission, from [181, 183].

Among the cells of the secretory lineage, GCs are the most frequent and recently, sentinel goblet cells, a specialized subtype that is found at the entrance of colonic crypts has been described. They sample their environment by endocytosis and secrete the mucus protein mucin 2 (Muc2) upon detection of a bacterial threat. They also stimulate mucus secretion from neighboring GCs to form a mucus barrier that effectively shields the crypt from pathogens and the digestive process above [179, 186]. In contrast to the GCs, tuft cells (TCs) are the rarest cell type and constitute less than 0.4% of the intestinal epithelium [187]. Recent evidence has shown that TCs mediate a type 2 immune response, which is induced by infection with large metazoan parasites such as helminths (parasitic worms), or the exposure to allergens. The immune response causes a number of physiological reactions, including goblet cell hyperplasia and smooth muscle hypercontractility [188, 189]. Upon helminth infection, TCs secrete interleukin (IL) 25 and activate tissue-resident group 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2) and recruited type 2 helper T cells (T_H2), which in turn release IL-4 and IL-13 and trigger a feed-forward loop that increases differentiation of GCs and TCs from ISCs, as well as TC proliferation [188, 189]. EECs also belong to the secretory lineage. They are scattered throughout the gastrointestinal tract and represent less than 1% of the intestinal epithelial cells [190]. EECs constantly monitor the composition of the luminal content and release a multitude of hormones in response to the nutrients they are sensing. As described above, the released hormones exert diverse functions, ranging from food intake (appetite and satiety), to intestinal motility and the release of digestive enzymes to the secretion of insulin from pancreatic β -cells [160, 161]. Like most other cell types of the intestinal epithelium, EECs migrate along crypt-villus axis, however at significantly lower

speed. It has recently been shown that EECs exit the crypt ~60–80 hours after their specification, suggesting a significantly longer life span of these cells, and a mechanism that allows EECs to escape the migration front [191]. Moreover, EECs display hormonal plasticity and change their hormone production as they move along the BMP signalling gradient, established down the crypt–villus axis [191, 192]. The fourth secretory cell type are the Paneth cells (PCs). In contrast to all other mature cell types of the intestinal epithelium, PCs are not found on the villus surface, as they do not migrate along the crypt–villus axis. Instead, they move downwards to the base of the crypt in a specific migration process that depends on ephrinB2, ephrinB3 and phoshoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) signaling [193, 194]. PCs have a life span of up to 8 weeks and secrete several antimicrobial peptides such as lysozyme, α -defensins and phospholipase A2, which are essential for the protection of ISCs, as well as for the mucosal immunity along the entire intestine [195–197]. In addition to their protective function, PCs constitute the primary niche for ISCs.

At the crypt base, the Lgr5⁺ ISCs, also known as crypt base columnar (CBC) cells, are encompassed by PCs that stimulate Wnt, Notch and EGF signaling pathways, which are essential for ISC maintenance [198, 199]. The direct contact with their niche cells is required for stem cell maintenance and thus, every ISC is in contact with at least one PC. However, not only PCs provide niche signals for ISCs, but also the surrounding extra cellular matrix (ECM) and the stromal cells embedded within the ECM provide short range signals, maintaining their stemness [200]. As such, several mesenchymal cell populations have been identified that supply Wnt ligands, R-spondins, BMPs and BMP inhibitors [201-204]. ISCs that loose contact to their niche begin to differentiate into one of the intestinal lineages. The number of available PCs contacts therefore limits the size of the niche, which can accommodate on average 15 ISCs [179]. The limited niche size also promotes competition of ISCs for niche contacts where dividing ISCs push each other out of the stem cell niche, leading to a stochastic clonality of individual crypts [205, 206]. The dynamic of this competition ensures that even subtle differences in the fitness of ISCs have a strong impact on their chances to remain in the stem cell zone [179]. Thus, ISC competition provides a potent mechanism, inhibiting the formation of intestinal cancers, as tumor founding cells have to acquire the ability to proliferate independently of the niche signals, before they loose niche contact [207, 208].

In addition to the CBC stem cells, long-term lineage tracing studies have identified a candidate stem cell population of long-lived label-retaining cells that were predominantly found at the +4 position, directly above the PC zone [209–211]. The expression of several marker genes (*Bmi1* [212], *Tert* [213, 214], *Hopx* [215] and *Lrig1* [216]) have been reported to be specific for +4 cells and genetic lineage tracing experiments have shown that cells, expressing these markers are capable of regenerating the intestinal epithelium after injury [212–216]. Thus, the +4 stem cell is considered a quiescent and radiation resistant reserve stem cell that is able to reconstitute the pool of cycling ISCs (CBCs) as circumstances require [217]. However, in recent years, the concept of dedicated reserve stem cells has been questioned, as the intestinal epithelium is increasingly recognized as a highly plastic tissue, rendering intestinal regeneration as a complex and dynamic process that might involve any type of progenitor or even mature cells [179, 218–221].

A possible mechanism underlying the high plasticity of the intestinal epithelium has been revealed by studies comparing the epigenetic landscape of ISCs to progenitors and differentiated cells. On the level of histone modifications and DNA methylation, the chromatin configuration is highly similar during differentiation and in a generally permissive and open state, with lineage-specific genes being primed for transcription already in the ISC population [222–226]. Consequently, such an enhancer configuration allows a high degree of plasticity and the specification of the lineages is largely dependent on the presence or absence of lineage determining TFs at key regulatory elements.

1.10 Regulatory Pathways in the Intestinal Epithelium

The complex, dynamic processes, shaping the intestinal epithelium are governed by several key signaling pathways, including Wnt, EGF, Notch and BMP signaling (Figure 1.7). The Wnt signaling pathway is the main driver of proliferation and ISC maintenance in the crypt. Consequently, ISCs are completely lost when Wnt signaling is inactivated by the loss of Tcf7l2 (alias Tcf4), the main effector of canonical Wnt signaling [227, 228]. On the contrary, overactivation of the pathway is associated with the development of intestinal tumors [229-231]. Owing to their poor solubility, Wnt ligands act as short range signal, and most of the signaling activity in the crypt is mediated by direct cell-cell contacts. In the crypt, PCs provide Wnt3 that bind to the Frizzled receptors on the surface of neighboring ISCs. Differentiating ISCs that leave the stem cell zone then transport the surface-bound Wnt ligands away from the crypt bottom and establish a Wnt gradient, as the amount of Wnts on the cell surface is halved with every cell division [232, 233]. This mechanism couples proliferation in the crypt to its main regulator and establishes a dynamic feedback loop. If proliferation of ISCs is high, Wnt ligands are quickly diluted as many cells divide and move up the crypt, leading to a depletion of the signal at the crypt base and thus a reduction of ISC proliferation. On the other hand, if the proliferation of ISCs is low, Wnt ligands are not transported upwards and accumulate at the bottom of the crypt and promote ISC division or the dedifferentiation of progenitor cells. Thus, the gradient established through surface-bound Wnt ligands is an effective mechanism to suppress tumors and to promote regeneration upon loss of ISCs. In addition to the Wnt ligands produced by PCs, the cells from the underlying mesenchyme are an essential supplementary source of Wnt signals [201-204]. R-Spondins, a family of secreted, readily soluble proteins are another important component of the Wnt pathway [234-236]. In the crypt, they bind to the Lgr4 and Lgr5 receptors, expressed by ISCs, and potentiate Wnt signaling activity by sequestering Rnf43/Znrf3 mediated degradation of Frizzled receptors [237, 238]. It has been shown that R-Spondins are required for ISC maintenance, as the knockout of Lrg4/5 in the intestinal epithelium causes deprivation of ISCs, which resembles the loss of Wnt signaling [234].

Epidermal growth factor (EGF) signaling is another important pathway in the intestine. ISCs express the EGF receptor Erbb1, which is activated via its ligands EGF and transforming growth factor- α (TGF α), produced by neighboring PCs [198]. EGF activity is linked to ISC proliferation, and overactivation of the pathway in certain oncogenic mutants has been shown to increase ISC proliferation and to give mutated ISCs an advantage in the competition with other ISCs in the



Figure 1.7: Main Signaling Pathways in the Crypt. Wnt and BMP lingands establish two opposing gradients along the crypt-villus axis. At the crypt bottom, PCs and stromal cells surrounding the crypt secrete Wnt ligands, which are essential for ISC maintenance. Wnt signals are of very short range, as Wnt ligands have a poor solubility, which results the formation of Wnt signaling gradient that quickly falls off with increasing distance to the crypt bottom. On the other hand, BMP ligands are secreted from the intercrypt and intervillus mesenchyme. BMP signals counteract Wnt signals and promote differentiation. To prevent BMP activity in the stem cell zone, BMP inhibitors are secreted from mesenchymal cells underlying the crypt, and form a gradient of increasing BMP activity along the crypt-villus axis. The mesenchyme surrounding the base of the crypt also provides R-spondins, which potentiate Wnt signaling, and EGF ligands, both of which are important for ISC maintenance. Thus, together with the PCs, which provide Notch and Wnt signals, the stromal cells around the crypt bottom form the ISC niche. In addition, Notch is an important signaling pathway in the intestinal epithelium, since it promotes ISC stemness and is involved in secretory cell differentiation. Via lateral inhibition, the progenitors of the secretory lineages, which are characterized by high levels of the Notch ligand Dll1, send signals to neighboring cells to inhibit the secretory cell fate.

crypt [208]. In order to prevent neoplastic growth, ISCs tightly control the pathway's activity by the expression of the negative regulator Lrig1. Mice, deficient of *Lrig1*, have enlarged intestines as a result of excessive crypt expansion [239]. On the other hand, blockage of EGF signaling in intestinal organoid cultures stops organoid growth and inhibits ISC proliferation, however, without disturbing ISC identity [240]. Thus, EGF signaling is important for the regulation of ISC proliferation, but unlike Wnt or Notch signaling it is not required for ISC maintenance.

Notch signaling regulates several aspects of intestinal tissue homeostasis. Direct cell–cell contacts are required for pathway activation, as both, the Notch receptor and the ligands (e.g. Dll1 and Dll4) are membrane bound proteins. Activation of the pathway by a neighboring cell

induces the expression of Hes1, the main effector of the pathway. Hes1 in turn blocks the expression of Atoh1, a transcription factor essential for the formation of secretory cells in the intestinal epithelium. The inhibition of Atoh1 also downregulates the expression of Notch ligands [241]. Thus, a signal-sending cell prevents all neighboring signal-receiving cells from sending a signal themselves, a mechanism known as lateral inhibition. In the intestine, Notch signaling activity blocks the differentiation of secretory cells and therefore determines the ratio of absorptive to secretory progenitors, and helps to maintain the stemness of ISCs at the crypt base. Hence, active Notch signaling is observed in ISCs and TA cells just above the stem cell zone, activated by PCs (Dll1 and Dll4) and secretory progenitors (Dll1) respectively [198, 218, 242]. The importance of Notch signaling in the specification of the absorptive and secretory lineage is also highlighted by loss-of-function experiments. If Notch activity is blocked, all progenitor cells adopt a secretory fate [243, 244]. Likewise, overexpression of Atoh1, forces differentiation of secretory cells, while loss of Atoh1 results in the complete absence of secretory cells [245, 246]. Moreover, the specific activation of Notch signaling in Neurog3⁺ endocrine progenitors drives these cells to differentiate into GCs and enterocytes [247]. This indicates that in addition to the role in the initial absorptive versus secretory lineage decision, Notch signaling is also involved in the specification of the goblet and endocrine lineage.

BMP signaling, the fourth major signaling pathway in the intestinal epithelium, opposes the function of Wnt, Notch and EGF by counteracting proliferation and promoting differentiation. BMPs belong to the TGF β superfamily of ligands and bind to the complex of type I and type II BMP receptors. Upon receptor activation, Smad1, 5 or 8 are phosphorylated, bind to the common Smad4 and translocate to the nucleus, where they engage in gene regulation [248]. BMP2 and BMP4 are the main ligands in the intestine and both are secreted from intercrypt and intervillus mesenchymal cells [249, 250]. In conjunction with BMP antagonists such as Noggin, Gremlin 1/2 or Chordin-like 1, which are secreted by mesenchymal cells beneath the crypts, a gradient of BMP activity is formed along the crypt-villus axis [204, 251, 252]. If Bmpr1a, the main BMP receptor in the intestine is conditionally deleted, or BMP inhibitors are ectopically overexpressed, the ISC and TA compartments expand and benign polyps are forming [250, 251, 253]. Thus, active BMP signaling has an inhibitory effect on proliferation and supports cell differentiation. In order to maintain the proliferative environment of the ISC zone, BMP antagonists are required to balance BMP signaling activity. As a result, decreasing Wnt and increasing BMP activity enable the gradual progression of differentiation along the crypt-villus axis.

1.11 Specification of the Intestinal Cell Types

All cell types of the intestinal epithelium are derived from the ISCs at the crypt bottom (Figure 1.8). Once they leave the stem cell zone, they start to differentiate and, guided by Notch signaling activity, undergo the first fate choice between the absorptive and secretory lineage. The absorptive fate is defined by active Notch signaling, which inhibits the expression of the secretory TF Atoh1, and is the prevalent outcome of this decision, since it is determined by lateral inhibition [241]. In mice, deletion of *Atoh1* mimics the outcome of constitutively active Notch signaling and all progenitor cells adopt an absorptive enterocyte fate [246, 254, 255]. Thus, ISCs that maintain contact to Dll⁺ cells after they leave the high-Wnt setting of the stem cell zone differentiate into TA enterocyte progenitors. After 2–3 rounds of cell division, enterocyte progenitors leave the TA zone and become fully differentiated enterocytes as they experience higher BMP signaling activity [179]. Unlike the other intestinal cell types, specialized absorptive M cells, found on the surface of the Peyer's patches, are not necessarily specified within the crypt. Instead, they are generated, when enterocytes or their progenitors receive RANKL signals, sent by the subepithelial stromal cells, which cover the Peyer's patches. RANKL-mediated activation of RANK then initiates the expression of the TF Spib, which is essential for the formation of M cells [256–258].



Figure 1.8: Lineage Decisions in the Intestinal Epithelium. Schematic representation of the differentiation paths from ISCs to the mature cell types of the intestinal epithelium and the main signals and TFs involved.

Tuft cells, which mediate the mucosal immune response, are considered to belong to the secretory lineage. Their specification depends on the inhibition of Notch signaling but, in contrast to the other secretory cell types, they seem to be specified independently of the secretory TF Atoh1 [187, 254, 259]. Instead, Sox4 has been shown to be an important regulator of TC differentiation. Recently, a population of $Sox4^+/Atoh1^-$ cells has been identified as TC progenitors and the conditional deletion of Sox4 leads to decreased numbers of TCs [259]. Another TF, essential for TC differentiation is Pou2f3, which is specifically expressed in TC. It is required for TC differentiation and deletion of Pou2f3 completely abolishes TC formation [189]. TC numbers are also regulated in response to parasite infection. The immune reaction triggered by TCs induces the release of IL-4 and IL-13 from ILC2 and T_H2 cells, which activate *Sox4* expression and increase TC numbers by inducing differentiation from ISCs, as well as TC proliferation [188, 189, 259].

Goblet cells are the default differentiation path for cells which have left the high-Wnt environment of the ISC zone and turned off Notch signaling. Upon genetic or pharmacological

inhibition of Notch activity, or the forced expression of *Atoh1*, all proliferative progenitors in the crypt convert to postmitotic goblet cells [243–245]. Next to Notch-mediated lateral inhibition, Shp2-mediated mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling is important for decision between the GC and PC fate [260]. Conditional ablation of *Shp2* in the intestinal epithelium results in reduced MAPK signaling activity and lower GC numbers, while promoting PC development. On the other hand, activation of Mek1 can rescue the *Shp2* deletion phenotype and promotes GC generation at the expense of PCs [260]. In addition, the differentiation of GCs depends on the TF Spdef, which is demonstrated by the accumulation of immature secretory progenitors in *Spdef*^{-/-} mice [261, 262]. GCs are also targeted by the TC-mediated type 2 mucosal immune response. The release of IL-4 and IL-13 upon parasite infection also causes GC hyperplasia, however, via an unknown mechanism [188, 189].

The differentiation of Paneth cells, depends on the expression of the Wnt target gene *Sox9* and thus, the presence of high Wnt signals [199, 263–265]. In the case of PC deletion, ISCs lose their Notch signals and start to differentiate. In the high-Wnt environment at the crypt base, the PC lineage is the favored differentiation path. When the first PCs are formed, they provide Notch ligands and other niche factors and maintain stemness in neighboring cells [241]. Next to Wnt signaling, fibroblast growth factor (FGF) and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling are important for the formation of PCs. The deletion of the FGF receptor gene *Fgfr3* results in a strong reduction in PC numbers. Conversely, the deletion of *Shp2* reduces MAPK signaling and increases the numbers of PCs, at the expense of GCs [260].

Enteroendocrine cells belong to the secretory linage and their differentiation is also dependent on the inhibition of Notch signaling and the concomitant expression of Atoh1 [246, 254, 255]. In addition, EEC formation depends on blocked Wnt and MAPK signaling, to prevent PC and GC differentiation, respectively [240]. Moreover, Sox4 has recently been identified as important factor for EEC differentiation, as reduced numbers of EECs were detected upon the conditional deletion of Sox4 in the intestinal epithelium [259]. The main driver of EEC differentiation, Neurog3, is activated downstream of Atoh1 and Sox4 and is transiently expressed during a narrow window in EEC differentiation. While the knockout of Neurog3 leads to a complete loss of all EECs [266], the forced expression of Neurog3 in the intestine introduces a strong bias, favoring the differentiation of EECs on the expense of GCs, but does not significantly alter the overall intestinal morphology [267]. Following Neurog3 expression, several endocrine TFs, including Neurod1, Arx, Isl1, Pdx1, Nkx6.1 and Nkx2.2 are switched on and establish the endocrine identity [268-270]. In addition, a recent study identified a large panel of putative EEC regulators and showed that the TFs Rfx3, Tox3, Runx1t1, Myt1 and Zcchc12 are important for EEC differentiation [191]. Interestingly many of the genes expressed during EEC differentiation are also important for the development of pancreatic endocrine cells. As described above, EECs are a heterogeneous group of up to 20 different subtypes, each of which defined by a specific combination of TFs. However, the exact mechanisms, which define the different subtypes are not fully understood, and only a few regulators are known. For example, Pax4 and Arx are involved in the specification of the EC, D- and S-cell fates versus other EEC fates [191, 268]. As observed in the pancreatic endocrine cells, also in EEC progenitors, Pax4 and Arx are mutually

repressive, and subtypes are specified as the balance between the two TFs tips in one direction. When *Pax4* expression dominates, cells are directed towards an EC, D- or S-cell fate and, vice versa, when the balance tips towards *Arx* expression, cells adopt a non-EC/D/S fate [191,268,271]. Another TF that is involved in the differentiation of certain EEC subtypes is Foxa2. The combined knockout of *Foxa1* and *Foxa2* in the intestinal epithelium results in the complete loss of Glp-1/2 producing L-cells and reduced numbers of Sst expressing D-cells, as well as Pyy producing L-cells. In addition, GCs were defective and also reduced in numbers [272]. Recently, BMP signaling has been shown to regulate hormonal plasticity in EECs [192]. Individual EECs change their hormone expression profile, and express certain hormones preferentially in either crypts (e.g. Glp1) or villi (e.g. Sct). These changes in hormone production are mediated by the BMP signaling gradient along the crypt–villus axis. As EECs migrate towards the villus tips, increased signaling via BMP4 induces the switch in hormone expression of individual EECs [192].

Based on the cellular function and the principles of their differentiation, intestinal cell types are separated into the absorptive (enterocytes and M-cells) and secretory (EECs, GCs, PCs, TCs) lineages. The traditional model of cell differentiation proposes the existence of an absorptive progenitor, i.e. the TA cells, and a multipotent secretory progenitor that can generate all four secretory cell types. This secretory progenitor is specified via Notch-mediated lateral inhibition and is characterized by the expression of Atoh1 and high levels of Dll1 [179, 218, 273, 274]. However, the potency of secretory progenitors is controversial and the exact mechanisms that drive the differentiation of the individual cell types are not yet fully understood [191, 218, 259-261, 264, 273, 275-278]. In recent years, different models have been proposed, including multipotent [218, 273, 278] and bipotent [259, 276, 277] progenitors, or the direct specification from ISCs [179, 221]. Work form our group shows that Wnt/planar cell polarity (PCP) signaling primes Lgr5⁺ ISCs to directly differentiate into either PCs or EECs and suggests that Wnt/PCP signaling precedes Notch-mediated lateral inhibition [279]. Thus, in our current model, all intestinal cell types are directly specified from ISCs. This does not contradict the mechanisms of cell type specification and differentiation described above but suggests that under normal conditions, a primed ISC is determined to differentiate into a specific cell type, even though it experiences common signaling cues (i.e. Notch and Wnt signaling) and goes through molecularly similar stages (i.e. Dll1⁺/Atoh1⁺).

1.12 The FoxA Pioneer Transcription Factors

Foxa2 is a member of the forkhead (Fox) family of TFs, which are evolutionary conserved and found from yeast to humans [280]. The *forkhead* (*fkhd*) gene was originally identified in *D. melanogaster* since mutations cause defects in the head fold involution, leading to a characteristic forked head appearance in adult flies [281]. In human and mouse, 44 different Fox genes have been recognized and are categorized into the subclasses A to S based on sequence similarity [282–284]. All Fox proteins share a highly conserved winged-helix or forkhead DNA-binding domain that is composed of three α -helices arranged in a helix-turn-helix core at the N-terminus, and two antiparallel β -strands with two less conserved winged loops at the C-terminus [285, 286]. DNA recognition is mostly mediated by the third helix, which is inserted into the major groove of the DNA double helix. Owing the high conservation of the DNA-binding domain, most Fox TFs bind the canonical forkhead consensus sequence [280].

The three members of the FoxA subclass, Foxa1, Foxa2 and Foxa3, have been identified in the rat liver and were therefore initially termed hepatocyte nuclear factors 3 (HNF3) α , β and γ [287]. Of all the mammalian Fox genes, *Foxa2* shares the highest degree of homology with the originally discovered *Drosophila fkhd* gene [280]. The Foxa2 protein is comprised of two transactivation domains at the N- and C-terminus, respectively, and the conserved winged-helix DNA binding domain, which is flanked by two nuclear localization signals on both sides [288]. The three members are 95% identical within the forkhead domain, but the identity is less in the rest of the protein [288]. Interestingly, the structure of the DNA-binding domain of the FoxA TFs has been shown to resemble the structure of linker histones H1 and H5. This is an important feature of these TFs, as it allows them to access compact chromatin and induce local chromatin decompaction, which enables the binding of other TFs [289–292]. Moreover, the C-terminal region is able to interact with the core histones H3 and H4 [289].

The expression patterns of Foxa1, 2 and 3 are distinct in different tissues during development and adulthood but are often overlapping [288]. At E6.5, *Foxa2* is the first to be expressed in the primitive streak and node of the developing embryo. Shortly after, at E7.5 expression is detected in the mesoderm and definitive endoderm, and continues to be expressed in endoderm-derived organs, such as pancreas, liver, lung and intestine, during adulthood. Studies of conditional deletions of *Foxa2* have shown that Foxa2 alone is not essential for normal liver development but is required for the correct formation of the lung [293, 294]. Moreover, conditional *Foxa2^{-/-}* mice show defects in endocrine pancreas differentiation and the maturation of α - and β -cells, resulting in impaired glucose homeostasis. However, the comparatively mild phenotypes of individual FoxA deletions suggested that FoxA factors can compensate for each other [280]. Indeed, the simultaneous deletion of *Foxa1* and *Foxa2* results in complete liver and near-complete pancreatic agenesis, as well as defects in the differentiation of EECs and GCs in the intestine, demonstrating that these factors can compensate for each other [60, 272, 295]. Moreover, it was observed that *Foxa3* is upregulated upon late-gestational deletion of *Foxa1* and *Foxa2*, and that in absence of Foxa1 and 2, Foxa3 can bind to Foxa1/2-specific target sites.

To study the function of Foxa2 during organ development and homeostasis a fluorescent Foxa2-Venus fusion (FVF) reporter mouse line has been generated in our lab [296]. The FVF knock-in reporter is expressed under the endogenous *Foxa2* promoter and the protein fusion does not interfere with the function of Foxa2, since homozygous mice are viable, fertile and do not display any obvious defects. Careful characterization of the spatial and temporal reporter activity showed that the FVF fluorescence faithfully reflected endogenous gene expression patterns in several tissues, including the gastrointestinal tract. Together, the FVF reporter line allows direct observation of Foxa2 expression using static and live-cell imaging or FACS analysis [296].

1.13 Aim of the Thesis

This thesis is principally divided into two separate parts that aim to analyze the function of the TF PDX1 in early human pancreas development and the role of the pioneer TF Foxa2 in the onset of enterendocrine differentiation in the small intestine, respectively.

Pdx1 is a master regulator of pancreas development. It is expressed throughout pancreatic organogenesis and becomes restricted to β -cells and δ -cells in the mature organ. Heterozygous mutations in the *PDX1* gene are associated with MODY and T2DM, and the homozygous loss causes pancreatic agenesis. The role of Pdx1 in pancreatic development and β -cell function is well described in model organisms such as the mouse. Owing to the restricted access to primary human material, much less is known about the function of PDX1 during human pancreas development. In the first part of this thesis, we wanted to understand how PDX1 regulates early pancreas development in humans and if PDX1 exerts different functions during development and in adulthood. Moreover, we were interested in whether T2DM-associated SNPs are enriched in active regulatory regions of pancreatic progenitors, to examine if pancreas development might affect the susceptibility to T2DM. Furthermore, we wanted to know how missense mutations in the *PDX1* coding region impact pancreas and β -cell development, and if they predispose to T2DM. This will show causality between PDX1 function and T2DM, and identify target genes that are sensitive to impaired PDX1 function, which could aid in the improvement of diagnosis and therapy of diabetic patients.

Intestinal hormones, released by enteroendocrine cells in response to food intake, are important regulators of energy and glucose homeostasis and play a role in the development of T2DM. Enteroendocrine cells are derived from intestinal stem cells but the exact mechanisms and factors driving their differentiation are not fully understood. One transcription factor, which is implicated in the differentiation of a subset of enteroendocrine cells, is Foxa2. In the second part of this thesis, we were interested in the role of Foxa2 during enteroendocrine differentiation. We asked whether the Foxa2 levels influence fate decisions and if Foxa2 acts as pioneering factor to activate regulatory elements involved in enteroendocrine cell formation. This will improve our understanding of intestinal endocrinogenesis, which is important for the development of novel incretin-based therapies for the treatment of metabolic diseases.
2 Results

2.1 The Role of PDX1 in Early Pancreatic Progenitors

Diabetes mellitus is a heterogeneous group of metabolic disorders, characterized by high blood glucose levels, caused by defects in insulin secretion, insulin action or both [1, 2]. The major forms of diabetes include type 1 diabetes mellitus, type 2 diabetes (T2DM), gestational diabetes and maturity onset diabetes of the young (MODY). MODY is a group of monogenic, autosomal-dominant inherited forms of diabetes that result from mutations in key genes, regulating β -cell development and function. One of the genes that can cause MODY when mutated at certain sites is *PDX1*, which encodes for the TF pancreatic and duodenal homeobox 1 (PDX1), a master regulator of pancreas and β -cell development. In mice with homozygous loss of Pdx1 the pancreas fails to develop and a heterozygous loss causes diabetes during adulthood due to β -cell apoptosis [131–133]. Although the function of Pdx1 is well studied in pre-clinical models, the precise function of its human ortholog during human pancreas development is still poorly understood. Moreover, it is unclear how PDX1 regulates its downstream transcriptional program and to which extent mutations of the gene impact its function.

To further the understanding of PDX1 function in pancreas development and how mutations of PDX1 affect pancreas and β -cell development, we made use of donor-specific iPSCs. We generated three novel iPSC lines from one healthy female donor (XM001) [297] and two female donors with impaired insulin secretion who carried heterozygous *PDX1^{C18R/+}* and *PDX1^{P33T/+}* missense mutations, respectively [298, 299]. They were identified by screening a large cohort of human subjects with a high risk to develop T2DM [300]. Furthermore, we generated three isogenic cell lines carrying homozygous PDX1^{C18R/C18R} and PDX1^{P33T/P33T} mutations, as well as a heterozygous PDX1^{+/-}loss-of-function mutation from the XM001 control iPSC line [301]. The iPSC lines were generated from primary skin fibroblasts by reprogramming them with three episomal plasmids, encoding OCT4, SOX2, NANOG, LIN28, KLF4 and L-MYC in a three stage protocol (Figure 2.1 A). All iPSC lines had a normal karyotype and were episomal vector integration-free. To study PDX1 function and the impact of PDX1 mutations, iPSCs were differentiated into β-like cells (Figure 2.1 B) and characterized by means of expression of specific markers and their ability to secrete insulin in response to a glucose stimulus. In brief, we found that early stages of pancreas development were normal in PDX1^{P33T/+} and PDX1^{C18R/+} cells, while later stages of development were significantly impaired and fewer β -like cells were generated, which were also less responsive to glucose. Cells with homozygous PDX1^{P33T/P33T} and PDX1^{C18R/C18R} or heterozygous PDX1^{+/-}mutations differentiated into PP1 cells with normal efficiency (~90%) but expression of PDX1 was reduced in *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T} and *PDX1*^{+/-}PPs. At the PP2 stage, *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T} and *PDX1*^{+/-}had fewer PDX1⁺/NKX6.1⁺ cells compared to *PDX1^{C18R/C18R}* and XM001 control cells. Differentiation into β-

2.1. THE ROLE OF PDX1 IN EARLY PANCREATIC PROGENITORS



Figure 2.1: Generation and Differentiation of IPS Cell Lines. A: Schematic representation of the reprogramming steps used to generate iPSC lines. **B:** Schematic representation of the protocol used for iPSC differentiation. Figure B modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

like cells showed that all isogenic mutant cell lines generate fewer C-peptide-positive cells, fewer monohormonal C-peptide-positive cells and fewer cells expressing both, C-peptide and NKX6.1. Functional analyses of mutant β -like cells by glucose stimulated insulin secretion assays showed impaired glucose responsiveness, and gene expression analyses revealed deregulation of important β -cell genes [301]. Moreover, iPSCs derived PPs were characterized by transcriptome profiling and the genome-wide identification of PDX1 binding sites. This work has been published [297–299, 301] and the data on genomics of these publications are presented in this section.

2.1.1 Expression Profiling of XM001 iPS & PP Cells

The XM001 cell line generated in our lab has the potential to efficiently differentiate into pancreatic progenitors (PPs), as shown by immunofluorescent imaging and flow cytometry analysis [297]. In order to profile the gene expression changes, characteristic for the differentiation process from iPSCs to PPs, we performed Affymetrix microarray analysis on XM001 cells at the pluripotency and PP stages. Differential expression analysis identified 2658 differentially expressed genes (fold change ≥ 2 and FDR $\leq 5\%$), including several important pancreatic genes such as HNF1B, SOX9, ONECUT1, HHEX, FOXA2 and RFX6 that were, as expected, upregulated in PPs compared to iPSCs. On the other hand, pluripotency-associated genes, including NANOG and SOX2 were specifically expressed in iPSCs and downregulated during PP differentiation (Figure 2.2 A). In addition, we performed ontology and pathway analysis to better understand the biological implications of the expression differences that we observed. Genes in GO terms, associated with epithelial differentiation, (early) pancreas and β -cell development or MODY were upregulated in XM001 PPs. Genes, associated with pluripotency, embryonic stem cells, cell cycle and proliferation were downregulated in differentiated PPs (Figure 2.2 B). Moreover, gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA) showed a clear enrichment of genes from the GO terms endocrine pancreas development and pancreas development in PP cells compared to iPSCs (Figure 2.2 C). To verify the microarray results, we tested the expression of several important genes involved in pancreas development (HHEX, HNF1B, MEIS1, ONECUT1, PDX1, PTF1A, RFX6,



Figure 2.2: XM001 PPs Express Pancreas Specific Genes. A: MA plot showing the mean log_2 expression against the log_2 fold change of the differential expression analysis, comparing microarray data from XM001 PPs and iPSCs. Genes with significantly different expression $(log_2 \text{ fold change} \ge 1 \text{ and adjusted } p-value \le 0.05)$ are shown in green (higher expression in PPs) or brown (higher expression in iPSCs). B: Bar graph of p-values from selected GO terms and KEGG and Reactome pathways from differentially expressed genes, shown in A. **C:** Gene set enrichment analysis of pancreas related GO terms. **D-F:** qPCR validation of the expression of pancreas (D), endocrine (E) and stem cell (F) related genes in XM001 iPSCs and PPs (n = 3). Errorbars, standard deviation (SD). Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

and *SOX9*), endocrine formation (*NKX2-2*, *NKX6-1*) and stem cell maintenance (*NANOG*, *OCT4*) by quantitative PCR (qPCR) and validated the results from the microarray screen (Figure 2.2 D-F). Thus, after 10 days of *in vitro* differentiation, XM001 iPSCs were efficiently differentiated into PP cells, characterized by the expression of PDX1 and other lineage-specific genes and the downregulation of pluripotency genes.

2.1.2 The Enhancer Landscape of XM001 PP Cells

The correct specification of tissue and cell type-specific enhancers is an integral part of the differentiation of individual cell types [302]. The histone modification H3K27ac is associated with active regulatory elements [303–307] and is widely used to profile the active enhancer landscape. We therefore analyzed H3K27ac in XM001 cells after 10 days of differentiation using chromatin immunoprecipitation followed by next generation sequencing (ChIP-seq) . H3K27ac was enriched around TSS and the levels of H3K27ac at the promoters correlated with the expression levels of corresponding genes (Spearman's ρ = 0.57, Figure 2.3 A-B). Recently, Wang et al. [302] thoroughly characterized the progression of chromatin activity during several stages of pancreatic endoderm differentiation (embryonic stem cells (ESCs), definitive endoderm (DE), gut tube (GT), posterior foregut (FG; corresponds to PP stage of this study) and late pancreatic progenitors/pancreatic endoderm (PE)) using H3K27ac and showed that the chromatin state



Figure 2.3: H3K27ac in XM001 PPs. A: Scatter plot of H3K27ac log₂ read counts from 1 kb regions around TSSs against the log₂ microarray expression values of the corresponding genes. Spearman's rank correlation shows a positive correlation between the amount of H3K27ac at promoters and the expression of the gene (ρ = 0.57). Vertical dashed lines indicate the expression thresholds for genes with no or weak, medium and high expression, as used in B. **B:** H3K27ac coverage profile of 2 kb regions around TSSs shows an enrichment of H3K27ac at TSSs that is increasing with increasing gene expression. **C:** Hierarchical clustering of Pearson correlation coefficients from H3K27ac data from XM001 and published datasets [302] from embryonic stem cells (ES), definitive endoderm (DE), gut tube (GT), posterior foregut (FG) and pancreatic endoderm (PE) cells. Figure C is modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

at lineage-specific enhancers is crucial for developmental competence. We next compared our H3K27ac profile to those from Wang et al. [302] to test if XM001 PPs have a similar pattern of H3K27ac. Unsupervised hierarchical clustering of H3K27ac profiles showed that XM001 PPs cluster together with FG and PE cells derived from hESCs, indicating that our iPSC-derived PPs represent an early stage of pancreas development, shortly after PDX1 induction (Figure 2.3 C). Thus, despite the different origin of cells and the different protocols used to generate PP-/PE-stage cells, the landscape of active enhancers as defined by H3K27ac is highly similar.

2.1.3 Characterization of PDX1 Binding in XM001 PP Cells

The transcription factor PDX1 plays a crucial role in the specification and differentiation of the pancreatic lineages. In mouse, expression of Pdx1 becomes evident at E8.5–9 and is necessary for pancreas development, as homozygous Pdx1 knock out mice suffer from pancreatic agenesis [56, 57]. During later stages of development, Pdx1 becomes restricted to β -cells and δ -cells [41, 54, 58, 125, 126]. Thus, we were interested in transcriptional targets of PDX1 to gain insight into the development of the human pancreas.

In order to profile genome-wide PDX1 binding sites in human PPs, we performed ChIP-seq analysis in XM001 iPSCs after 10 days of differentiation, a time point at which PDX1 is robustly expressed in ~85% of the differentiated cells [297]. In total, we identified 8088 PDX1-bound sites and 5664 associated putative target genes with PDX1 binding sites within 20 kb of their TSSs or within their gene bodies. These genes include *PDX1* itself and other important pancreatic genes such as *RFX6*, *MEIS1* and the MODY-gene *HNF1B* (Figure 2.4 A). PDX1-bound regions were predominantly found in intergenic (44.2%) and intronic (40.4%)



Figure 2.4: Characterization of PDX1 Binding in XM001 PP Cells. A: ChIP-seq data tracks showing the enrichment of H3K27ac (blue) and PDX1 (red) at the loci of selected important pancreatic genes. **B:** Distribution of PDX1 binding sites across genomic features shows preferential binding to intergenic and intronic regions. **C:** Meta-gene profile plot showing enrichment of PDX1 binding sites around TSSs displayed as binding sites per bp per gene over the genomic regions of all RefSeq genes. **D:** Most enriched motif discovered by *de novo* motif analysis resembles the known PDX1 consensus sequence and is identified in 62.2% of all PDX1-bound sequences. **E:** ChIP-seq coverage profiles of H3K27ac (blue) and PDX1 (red) at PDX1 binding sites shows enrichment of H3K27ac at PDX1-bound sites. **F:** Read count of H3K27ac at the 8088 PDX1 binding sites in XM001 PPs and at three sets of 8088 random sites of the same length distribution. H3K27ac is enriched > $5.6 \times$ at PDX1-bound sites compared to the random sites. For all comparisons, p-value < 2.2×10^{-16} . Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

regions but are enriched at promoter regions that harbor 11.3% of the binding sites (Figure 2.4 B-C). To identify sequence motifs, enriched in PDX1-bound sites, we performed *de novo* motif analysis and found that the most enriched motif is present in 62.2% of the binding sites and resembles the known binding motif of PDX1, confirming the specificity of the PDX1 ChIP-seq approach (Figure 2.4 D). Moreover, we found that the histone modification H3K27ac is significantly enriched at PDX1 binding sites. Compared to a set of random sites of the same length distribution, H3K27ac was enriched > $5.6 \times$ at PDX1-bound sites (Figure 2.4 E-F).

2.1.4 Functional Characterization of PDX1-Bound Genes in XM001 PPs

In the next step, we integrated the PDX1 binding profile with the expression data from XM001 PPs and examined the function of PDX1-bound genes. From the 5664 PDX1-bound genes, 4523 were covered by the microarray and 755 of the PDX1-bound genes were differentially expressed between iPSC and PP stage XM001 cells. This accounts for 28.5% of all differentially expressed genes between these two developmental stages (Figure 2.5 A). Among the PDX1-bound genes that are specifically expressed in PP cells, we found several important pancreatic genes, including *RFX6*, *FOXA2*, *HNF1B* and *MEIS1*. Of note, we also found *RFX3* and *DLL1* among the upregulated putative PDX1 target genes which are known to be involved in endocrine differentiation in the mouse [67, 308, 309], suggesting a potential role of these genes also during human pancreas development (Figure 2.5 B). GO term and pathway analysis further confirmed that PDX1-bound genes, expressed in XM001 PP cells were associated with pancreas, endocrine and β -cell development and revealed that they are also enriched in Notch and Hippo signaling pathway genes (Figure 2.5 C). These results suggest that PDX1 induces a pancreatic program and primes for endocrine differentiation.



Figure 2.5: Functional Characterization of PDX1-Bound Genes in XM001 PPs. A: Venn diagram showing the overlap between PDX1-bound genes and the differentially expressed genes identified by microarray analysis. **B:** MA plot of the mean log₂ expression against the log₂ fold change of PDX1-bound genes. Differentially expressed genes are plotted in green (higher expression in PPs) or brown (higher expression in iPSCs). **C:** Bar chart of log₁₀ p-values from enriched GO terms and KEGG and Reactome pathways of PDX1-bound genes upregulated in PPs. Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

2.1.5 Definition of High Confidence PDX1 Binding Sites

To our knowledge, this PDX1 binding profile is the first generated from iPSC derived PPs, however, several PDX1 ChIP-seq data sets from hESC derived PP or PE cells have been published [302, 310, 311]. Since all these data sets were generated in different labs, using different cell lines and protocols for ChIP-seq and differentiation, we were interested in the differences between them and compared the data sets from Wang et al. [302] and Teo et al. [311] to ours. The overlap of the PDX1 binding sites showed some obvious differences and only 1606 sites were found in all three data sets. Very likely, this results from the differences between hESC and iPSC, genetic background variations and differences in the in vitro differentiation stage or protocol. Similarly, available PDX1 ChIP-seq data from adult human islets, obtained from different individuals with a unique genomic background and generated in different labs, showed variability in the detected PDX1 binding sites. However, the overlap of different data sets is useful to define a set high confidence PDX1 binding sites of adult islets and PP stage cells that is not influenced by any of the aforementioned factors. We took advantage of the published data sets of PDX1 ChIP-seq from PPs and adult human islets to derive two sets of high confidence PDX1 binding sites, comprised of 4979 and 6967 PDX1 sites, consistently bound across multiple data sets from PPs and adult islets, respectively (Figure 2.6).



Figure 2.6: Definition of High Confidence PDX1 Binding Sites. A: Venn diagram showing the overlap between PDX1 binding sites in XM001 PP cells, hES-derived PP cells from Dunn lab [311] and hES-derived PE cells from Sander lab [302]. B: Venn diagram showing the overlap between PDX1 binding sites in adult human islets from four different donors [312, 313]. Sites bound in two out of three PP data sets or three out of four islet data sets were considered as high confidence PDX1 binding sites.

2.1.6 Function of PDX1-Bound Genes in Development & Adulthood

During pancreas development in mouse, Pdx1 follows a distinct tempo-spatial expression pattern. In early stages of development, Pdx1 is expressed in all PPs and becomes gradually restricted to mature β - and δ -cells in the fully developed organ. Based on that, we hypothesized that Pdx1 might control distinct molecular programs in a stage-specific manner.

To test if PDX1 serves different functions during development and adulthood, we compared PDX1 binding sites from PPs and adult human islets. We took advantage of the published data sets of PDX1 ChIP-seq from adult human islets to derive another set of high confidence PDX1 binding sites, comprised of 6967 PDX1 sites, consistently bound across multiple data sets, which we compared to the high confidence binding sites from PP cells. Of the 4978 high confidence binding sites in PP cells, 1018 (20.4%) were overlapping with sites from the islet binding data. This indicates that only a minority of binding sites are conserved between PPs and adult islets and that most of the PDX1 binding sites are changing during the differentiation and maturation processes (Figure 2.7 A). Correspondingly, we found genes important for pancreas development, such as GATA4, HES1, HHEX, HNF1A, NEUROG3, ONECUT1, TBX1 and YAP1 near PP-specific high confidence binding sites. In contrast, genes linked to β -cell maturation and identity as well as mature β -cell functions like insulin secretion and glucose sensing, including GLPR1, KCNJ11, SLC2A2, NKX6-1 and MAFA were found near isletspecific binding sites. Genes in the vicinity of shared binding sites are implicated in endocrine development and include NKX2-2, PAX4, RBPJ and TGFB1 (Figure 2.7 A-B). In addition, we observed genes with a combination of both, stage-specific and stable PDX1 binding sites. Among these were HNF1B, RFX3 and RFX6, MNX1, FOXA2, the MEG3 locus and other important pancreatic genes (Figure 2.8). Taken together, our results suggest a dynamic pattern of PDX1 binding that changes during the process of pancreas and endocrine cell development to meet the functional requirements of the different stages during development and homeostasis.



Figure 2.7: Different Functions of PDX1-Bound Genes in Development and Adulthood. A: Venn diagram showing the overlap of high confidence PDX1 binding sites from adult human islets and PPs with selected annotated genes. **B:** Bar chart of log₁₀ p-values from enriched gene ontology and KEGG/Reactome pathways from genes bound in adult islets and/or PPs. Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.



Figure 2.8: Differential Binding of PDX1 in XM001 PPs and Adult Islets. ChIP-seq data tracks showing H3K27ac and PDX1 from XM001 PP and adult islet cells [302,312,313] at selected loci with stage-specific PDX1 binding. Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

2.1.7 Analysis of T2DM SNPs in XM001 PPs & Adult Islets

Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) are the most common form of genetic variation and approximately four to five million are found in each person's genome. Most SNPs have no impact on health or development but some may increase the risk of developing a particular disease or may even be causal for a given disease. Genome-wide association studies (GWAS), aiming to identify disease associated SNPs, identified more than 300 genes that are linked to T2DM [314]. While severe mutations in MODY genes lead to monogenetic forms of diabetes [13–16], most SNPs associated to T2DM occur in non-coding regions and increase the susceptibility to T2DM. In XM001 PPs 104 (32%) of the 325 known T2DM-linked genes are bound by PDX1 and it has been shown that islet enhancers are enriched in T2DM-associated SNPs [313, 315]. Therefore,

we asked whether active chromatin regions of XM001 PPs, defined by enrichment of H3K27ac, are also enriched in T2DM-associated SNPs and if different variants are enriched in PPs and adult islets.

We used the DIAGRAMM 1000G GWAS meta-analysis data [316] and identified SNPs with a high association significance (1788 SNPs, $p \le 5 \times 10^{-8}$) located within active chromatin regions in XM001 PPs and adult islets [302, 313]. We found a significant enrichment of T2DM-associated SNPs in active chromatin of both PPs (437 SNPs, p=1.0156 \times 10⁻¹⁰⁶) and islets (918 SNPs, p=8.2266 \times 10⁻²⁶³). Next, we analyzed whether T2DM-SNPs are localized in active chromatin regions, shared between PPs and mature islets and identified 380 SNPs in regions of stable H3K27ac enrichment. In addition, we found 57 SNPs in regions, specifically active in PPs (Figure 2.9 A). Mapping of the SNPs to genes identified 857 SNPs in the vicinity of known genes (20 kb up-/ downstream of or within a gene body) that included mostly known T2DM-associated genes, e.g. TCF7L2, IGF2BP2, HNF1B, and FTO (Figure 2.9 B). For most of the identified genes, SNPs lie in regions, active in both, PPs and adult islets, while genes with SNPs in cell type-specific active regions were less frequent. SNPs in islet-specific regions were found near the genes FTO, HNF1A, KCNJ11, PPP2R2C, and SYN2 and SNPs in PP-specific regions near SYN2, IGF2BP2, KIF11, and PPARG. Notably, we found only a single T2DM-related locus, the PPARG locus, in which a T2DM-associated SNP falls exclusively into a PP-specific active region and that does not have any T2DM-associated SNP in a commonly active or islet-specific active site. Together, the enrichment of T2DM SNPs in active regulatory regions of PP cells raises the possibility that the susceptibility to T2DM is, at least in parts, already established during pancreatic development, possibly through miss-regulation of key genes and developmental programs.

Since PDX1 is a key player in pancreas development and β -cell function, we tested if T2DMassociated SNPs lie within PDX1 binding sites. Interestingly, we found only six T2DM-SNPs that fall into PDX1-bound sites (3 SNPs in PP PDX1 sites and 3 SNPs in islet PDX1 sites) (Figure 2.9 B). The SNP rs8044769, rs78681698 and rs150111048 were in PDX1-bound regions in islets and were near *FTO*, *THADA*, and *IGF2BP2*. In PPs, 3 SNPs near *HNF1B* and *TCF7L2* were found in PDX1bound regions. One of them is the SNP rs11263763 that was located at a PP-specific PDX1 binding site in the first intron of the *HNF1B* gene (Figure 2.9 C). Moreover, at the *HNF1B* locus, there were two PP-specific enhancer regions, in the 4th intron and downstream of *HNF1B*, suggesting that *HNF1B* expression is regulated through different mechanisms during development and adulthood. The other two SNPs, rs12762233 and rs7087006, were located in PP-specific PDX1 binding sites at the *TCF7L2* locus and might impact the regulation of *TCF7L2* expression during development. Intriguingly, SNPs near the *TCF7L2* locus have the highest association to T2DM and mutations of *HNF1B* can cause MODY5. Thus, mutations in these cis-regulatory regions of these genes may contribute to an increased susceptibility to T2DM. This further supports the notion that the risk for T2DM might be established during early pancreas development.



O PDX1-bound in PPs \triangle PDX1-bound in islets

Figure 2.9: T2DM SNPs in XM001 PPs and Adult Islets. A: Venn diagram showing the overlap of T2DM SNPs found in active regions of adult islets and XM001 PPs. **B:** Disease-association p-values of T2DM SNPs near known T2DM-associated genes found in active regions of adult islets [312, 313] and XM001 PPs. The p-values of SNPs bound by PDX1 in PPs and islets are shown as black circles and triangles, respectively. **C:** ChIP-seq data tracks showing H3K27ac and PDX1 from PP and islet [302, 312, 313] cells at the *HNF1B* locus. The SNP rs11263763 is located in a PP specific PDX1 binding site in the first intron of *HNF1B*. The PP specific enhancer regions are shaded in gray. Figure modified from [297] under a Creative Commons license.

2.1.8 Transcriptional Profiling of Isogenic Mutant PPs

Mutations in key pancreatic genes can cause maturity onset diabetes of the young (MODY) which refers to hereditary, monogenic forms of diabetes mellitus. There are 11 recognized forms of MODY and two forms of monogenetic neonatal diabetes, each caused by mutations in different genes, such as *HNF4A*, *GCK* and *HNF1A* in MODY1 to MODY3, respectively [317]. MODY4 is characterized by a heterozygous P63fsdelC frameshift mutation in the *PDX1* gene that results in a truncated protein, lacking the DNA-binding homeodomain. Homozygosity of this loss-of-function mutation leads to pancreatic agenesis [16]. In addition to this MODY mutation, several other, less severe missense mutations, including the C18R and P33T mutations of the transactivation domain of PDX1 have been associated with an increased risk of T2DM or gestational diabetes [136, 139]. To study the effect of the PDX1 C18R and P33T mutation on pancreatic and endocrine development, we generated iPSC lines from heterozygous carriers of these mutations [298, 299] and differentiated them into β -like cells *in vitro* [301]. Both cell



Figure 2.10: Differential Gene Expression in iPSCs and Isogenic Mutant PPs. A: MA plot showing the mean log_2 expression against the log_2 fold change of RNA-seq expression data from control XM001 iPSCs and the union of PPs from control and mutant cell lines. Genes with significantly different expression (fold change \geq 4, FDR \leq 5%) are shown in red (higher expression in PPs) or orange (higher expression in iPSCs). **B:** Bar graph of p-values, obtained from GO term and pathway enrichment analysis in differentially expressed genes, showing the enrichment of selected terms in PPs and iPSCs. **C:** Scatter plot showing the PCA of individual RNA-seq samples. The major sources of variance are the differentiation stage (PC1) and mutations in the *PDX1* gene (PC2). Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

lines exhibited impaired differentiation capability and reduced glucose-stimulated insulin secretion [301]. To control for genomic-background mediated effects, we introduced homozygous C18R and P33T mutations as well as a heterozygous PDX1 loss-of-function mutation ($PDX1^{+/-}$) in XM001 iPSCs. In line with previous results, the isogenic cell lines displayed defects in β -like cell differentiation and glucose responsiveness [301]. To study these mutations in early pancreatic development, we differentiated isogenic mutant and control cell lines into PP1 stage cells and found that PPs were generated with similar efficiencies (~90%) in all cell lines, but that PDX1 expression levels are substantially lower in $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{+/-}$ PP1 cells. Also, the differentiation to the PP2 stage of $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{+/-}$ cells was impaired, as evidenced by a significantly lower fraction of ~20% PDX1/NKX6.1 double-positive cells compared to the ~40% detected in $PDX1^{C18R/C18R}$ and XM001 control PP2s [301].



Figure 2.11: PCA of RNA-seq from Control, *PDX1^{+/-}*, *PDX1^{P337/P337}* and *PDX1^{C18R/C18R}* Mutants. A: PCA of individual RNA-seq samples from PPs. Here, the major source of variance reflects the differences between control and *PDX1* mutations. B: Genes ranked by their contribution to PC1. C: Genes ranked by their contribution to PC2. Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.



Figure 2.12: Differential Gene Expression in *PDX1*^{+/-}, *PDX1*^{P337/P337} and *PDX1*^{C18R/C18R} Mutant Lines. A-C: MA plots showing the mean log₂ expression against the log₂ fold change of the RNA-Seq data obtained from *PDX1*^{+/-}, *PDX1*^{P337/P337} and *PDX1*^{C18R/C18R} compared to XM001. Genes with significantly different expression (log₂ fold change \geq 1 and adjusted p-value \leq 0.1) are drawn in color. Red depicts increased expression in XM001 control PPs, purple, green and blue depict increased expression in *PDX1*^{C18R/C18R} (**A**), *PDX1*^{P337/P337} (**B**) and *PDX1*^{+/-} (**C**), respectively. Black circles mark genes with PDX1 binding sites in XM001 PPs. **D**: Venn diagrams showing the overlap of up- and downregulated genes from *PDX1*^{C18R/C18R}, *PDX1*^{P337/P337} and *PDX1*^{+/-} (**P**)s compared to XM001 PPs. Some relevant pancreatic and disease-associated genes are highlighted in bold. Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

To identify the immediate early PDX1 target genes, which react to haploinsufficiency and the homozygous point mutations and which could explain the impaired PP2 differentiation, we performed RNA-seq at the PP1 stage. As a quality control step, we included wild type XM001 iPSCs in our analysis to monitor PP differentiation. We compared the XM001 control iPSCs to the average of all, mutant and control, PPs and detected the upregulation of a panel of pancreatic genes (including *PDX1*, *HNF1B*, *SOX9*, *ONECUT1*, *HHEX*, *FOXA2* and *RFX6*), indicative of proper PP differentiation (Figure 2.10 A). In line with this, GO-term and pathway analysis showed upregulation of genes associated with early pancreas and endocrine pancreas development, while stem cell-related genes were downregulated (Figure 2.10 B). In addition, principal component analysis (PCA) clearly showed two distinct clusters along the 1st principal component (PC), separating iPSCs and PPs. The axis of the 2nd PC, reflected the differences between the mutant and control PPs (Figure 2.10 C).

For a more precise picture of the differences between mutant and control PPs, PCA was repeated using only PP samples. Here, the 1st PC reflected the variance between control and mutant PPs

and the genes that contribute most to these differences included *HAPLN1*, *DCX*, *PRSS1/2* and *CAPN6*. The 2^{nd} PC was predominantly defined by the genes *TF* and *NNAT* and represented variation of *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T} and *PDX1*^{+/-} compared to *PDX1*^{C18R/C18R} and control (Figure 2.11).

Next, we performed differential expression analysis to identify genes with significantly different expression (fold change ≥ 2 , FDR $\leq 10\%$) in PPs with PDX1 mutations compared to controls and found 199, 196 and 112 deregulated genes in $PDX1^{C18R/C18R}$, $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{+/-}$ PPs, respectively. Of these, 54, 41 and 20 genes were bound by PDX1, respectively. (Figure 2.12 A-C). Interestingly, we found several genes linked to T2DM risk or glucose resistance, including MEG_3 , LARGE1, CES1 and ANPEP to be consistently deregulated in all three PDX1 mutants (Figure 2.12 D). Since in both, $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{+/-}$, PDX1 protein levels were reduced, we were specifically interested in the genes, co-regulated in these mutants. Among these genes, we found MNX1, NNAT and PTPRN2, which code for a pancreatic transcription factor, a proteolipid and a protein tyrosine phosphatase, all of which are relevant for pancreatic development, T2DM and/or insulin secretion [318–321].

2.1.9 Impact of Heterozygous P33T Mutation on PDX1 Binding Patterns

Since the homozygous P33T mutation in isogenic cells severely impaired PP2 cell differentiation and the PDX1 P33T heterozygous donor was diagnosed with gestational diabetes, we characterized the consequences of the heterozygous P33T mutation at the PP stage. To this end, we differentiated the iPSCs, derived from the donor carrying the heterozygous P33T mutation and control subject, into PP cells for 10 days. We then performed ChIP-seq to profile genome-wide PDX1-binding sites in control [297] and donor-derived iPSCs to understand if the binding patterns of PDX1 are perturbed by the heterozygous P33T mutation. We identified 8970 and 8288 PDX1 binding sites in the donor-derived and control PPs, respectively, and motif analysis showed that the most enriched motif was the PDX1 consensus sequence that was found in 71.3% and 66.6% of PDX1-bound sites, respectively (Figure 2.13 A). Binding sites were similarly distributed in both samples, with an enrichment around TSSs and the major fraction of binding sites found in intergenic and intronic regions (Figure 2.13 B-C). A comparison of the PDX1 binding sited in XM001 control and *PDX1*^{P33T/+}PPs showed that a majority of 6444 sites were detected in both samples and a minor fraction of 1844 and 2526 binding sites was called only in XM001 and *PDX1*^{P33T/+} cells, respectively (Figure 2.13 D). However, analysis of the ChIP-seq signal at shared and unique sites revealed enrichment of PDX1 at all sites in both samples, at a slightly smaller magnitude in the cell line, in which the binding sites were not called (Figure 2.13 E). Thus, PDX1 binding patterns in control and mutant PPs are highly similar, which is also reflected in the high correlation between the two profiles (Spearman's ρ =0.688, Figure 2.13 F). Thus, we concluded that the heterozygous P33T mutation does not significantly impair PDX1 binding. Next, we mapped PDX1-binding sites, shared between the control and *PDX1*^{P33T/+}PPs, to genes and identified 3978 potential target genes. Among those, we found important pancreatic genes such as PDX1, MNX1 or HNF1B (Figure 2.13 G-I).

We also profiled H₃K₂₇ac enrichment in control (see 2.1.2) and donor-derived PPs by ChIP-seq to see if the PDX1 mutation has an impact on chromatin activity. In line with the previous



Figure 2.13: Characterization of PDX1 Binding in *PDX1*^{P337/+}**PPs. A:** Most enriched motif detected by motif analysis resembles the known PDX1 consensus sequence and is present in 71.3% and 66.6% of all PDX1-bound sequences in *PDX1*^{P337/+} and control PPs, respectively. **B:** Meta-genomic plot showing the enrichment of PDX1 at the transcriptional start sites (TSS) of its target genes displayed as binding sites per base pair (bp) per gene over the genomic regions of all RefSeq genes. **C:** Distribution of PDX1 binding sites among genomic features. PDX1 P33T binds predominantly to intergenic and intronic regions, more than 1 kb to the nearest TSS. A significant fraction (~10%) however, binds to promoter regions less than 1 kb from a TSS. **D:** Venn diagram showing the overlap of PDX1-binding sites in XM001 PPs and *PDX1*^{P337/+} PPs. **E:** Heatmap of PDX1 ChIP-seq signal at all PDX1 binding sites in XM001 and *PDX1*^{P337/+} PPs, showing high resemblance of PDX1 binding in these cells. **F:** Scatter plot comparing the log₂ read counts from PDX1 ChIP-seq in *PDX1*^{P337/+} and XM001. **G-I:** ChIP-seq data tracks showing the enrichment of H3K27ac and PDX1 at the loci of important pancreatic genes in XM001 and PDX1 P33T PPs. Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

results, H3K27ac was enriched around PDX1 binding sites (Figure 2.14 A). In both, XM001 control and $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ PPs, H3K27ac was enriched at almost identical levels (\sim 5–6 \times) around PDX1 sites, compared to randomly selected sites of the same length distribution (Figure 2.14 B). Moreover, Spearman's correlation showed that H3K27ac profiles from control and mutant PPs were highly similar (ρ =0.979, Figure 2.14 C), suggesting that in $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ cells the active chromatin landscape, in terms of H3K27ac, was not significantly altered.



Figure 2.14: Enrichment of H3K27ac in *PDX1*^{*P337*/+} **PPs. A:** Comparison of the H3K27ac signal around PDX1 binding sites in *PDX1*^{*P337*/+} and control. **B:** Read count of H3K27ac at the 8970 and 8288 PDX1 binding sites in *PDX1*^{*P337*/+} and XM001 PPs, respectively, and at three sets of 8970 and 8288 random sites of the same length distribution. H3K27ac is enriched > 5×at PDX1-bound sites compared to the random sites in both, *PDX1*^{*P337*/+} and XM001 controls. P-value for all comparisons < 2.2×10^{-16} . **C:** Scatter plot comparing the log₂ read counts from H3K27ac ChIP-seq in *PDX1*^{*P337*/+} and XM001. Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

2.1.10 Transcriptional Profiling of PPs with Heterozygous PDX1 P33T Mutation

Furthermore, we performed Affymetrix microarray analysis of control and donor-derived $PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$ cells at the pluripotency and PP stages. Comparing these two stages, we identified 2370 differentially expressed genes (fold change ≥ 2 , FDR $\leq 5\%$) including a panel of important pancreatic genes such as *HNF1B*, *SOX9*, *ONECUT1*, *HHEX*, *FOXA2* and *RFX6* that were upregulated in PPs and pluripotency-associated genes including *NANOG* and *LIN28A* that were specifically expressed in iPSCs and downregulated in PPs (Figure 2.15 A). In addition, GO term and pathway analysis revealed a clear enrichment of terms associated with pancreas and endocrine pancreas development in PPs, while pluripotency and stem cell-related terms were enriched in iPSCs (Figure 2.15 B). These results confirm that donor-derived iPSCs can be differentiated into PPs, despite their heterozygous PDX1 P33T mutation.

The next question was whether PPs with P33T mutation are different from control PPs in terms of gene expression. To answer this, we compared the mRNA profiles from *PDX1*^{P33T/+}PPs and control PPs and differential expression analysis detected a total of 140 deregulated genes (Figure 2.15 C). Of these genes, the majority were pancreatic genes and 34 had PDX1 binding sites in control and donor-derived cells. Three genes were either experimentally identified (*POSTN* and *NNAT*) or predicted as PDX1 target genes (*SPHKAP*), but of these, only *NNAT* was



Figure 2.15: Expression Profiling of donor-derived *PDX1*^{P337/+}**PPs. A:** MA plot showing the mean log₂ expression against the log₂ fold change of the microarray data obtained from donor-derived iPSCs and PPs. Genes with significantly different expression (log₂ fold change \geq 1 and adjusted p-value \leq 0.1) are drawn in color. Yellow depicts increased expression in PPs, whereas brown depicts increased expression in iPSCs. **B:** Bar graph of p-values from pathway enrichment analysis, showing selected GO terms and KEGG and Reactome pathways from differentially expressed genes. **C:** Heatmap of differentially expressed genes between donor-derived *PDX1*^{P337/+} and XM001 control PPs. **D:** Heatmap showing consistently deregulated genes in donors *PDX1*^{P337/+} and isogenic *PDX1*^{P337/P337} PPs. Figure modified from [301] under a Creative Commons license.

bound by PDX1 in our data set. Periostin which is encoded by the *POSTN* gene, is involved in pancreas and β -cell regeneration [322] and the mouse ortholog of *SPHKAP* is downregulated during pregnancy [323]. Interestingly, among the deregulated genes were also the T2DM and insulin secretion-associated genes *PIEZO2* and *MEG3*.

Next, we were interested if the observed expression changes in heterozygous P33T mutants were in agreement with those observed in homozygous P33T mutants. Thus, we screened differentially expressed genes from both experiments for compliant genes. We identified five genes that were significantly deregulated in the same direction in both experiments, *ZNF676*, *MEG3*, *NNAT*, *C19orf33* and *POSTN* (Figure 2.15 D). Interestingly, from the differentially expressed genes in $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ PPs, both genes associated with insulin secretion, the only clinically evident symptom in the donor the iPSCs were derived from, *MEG3* and *NNAT* were among the consistently deregulated genes.

2.2 Foxa2 in the Enteroendocrine Lineage Formation

Next to the pancreas, the intestine plays an important role in metabolic control. In response to food intake, enteroendocrine cells (EECs) release a number of hormones that regulate various processes, ranging from food intake and gut motility to insulin secretion [161]. Both, pancreas and intestine are derived from the endoderm during development and the formation of endocrine cells in both systems share some common mechanisms and TF networks [17, 161]. All mature cell types of the intestinal epithelium, including the EECs, but also goblet cells (GCs) and Paneth cells (PCs), as well as the absorptive enterocytes (Ent) are derived from intestinal stem cells (ISCs). They located at the bottom of the crypts and each lineage is directly recruited from the ISCs [276, 279]. However, the decision between an absorptive and a secretory fate is regulated by Notch signaling activity. Thus, the differentiation of all secretory cell types depends on a common mechanism, triggering the suppression of Notch signaling and the expression of the TF Atoh1. Downstream of Atoh1, further cell fate specification is regulated by a number of TFs such as Neurog3 or Spdef, which drive EEC and GC differentiation, respectively. The commitment to different EEC subtypes is regulated through lineage specific TFs like Neurod1, Isl-1, Pax4, Arx and others [324]. The pioneer TF Foxa2, which is a key regulator of endoderm development and the specification of all endoderm-derived organs, is known to be involved in EEC and GC differentiation, as upon loss of Foxa1/2 certain EEC subtypes and functional GCs fail to develop [272]. However, whether Foxa2 is important for ISC function and for the initiation of EEC differentiation is still unknown.

Here, a combination of bulk and single-cell transcriptomics together with ChIP-seq and ATACseq is employed to dissect the EECs lineage decision and describe the role of Foxa2 and its impact on the chromatin landscape during EEC differentiation.

2.2.1 Foxa2 Marks ISCs & the Secretory Lineage

The pioneer TF Foxa2 is expressed in endoderm progenitors and all endoderm-derived organs where it plays a key role in lineage priming and acquisition [288, 325]. As both Foxa2 and the ISC marker and R-spondin receptor Lgr5 are canonical Wnt/ β -catenin target genes [326], we tested the idea if Foxa2 is a novel marker of ISCs. To approach this, we used, (i) the Foxa2-Venus fusion (FVF) knock-in mouse model [296] to characterize the expression patterns of Foxa2 in the intestinal epithelium and (ii) the Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} lineage-tracing model to mark Foxa2 expressing cells and their progeny.

Using the FVF model, which is an accurate reporter of endogenous Foxa2 expression [296], we observed FVF⁺ cells at the base of the crypt and distributed in a scattered fashion across villi and crypts. In order to define the nature of FVF⁺ cell types, we performed immunofluorescent analysis in combination with cell type specific markers. We found that virtually all Chga⁺ EECs, Muc2⁺ GCs and Lyz1⁺ PCs were also positive for the FVF reporter. However, none of the Dclk1⁺ TCs showed a FVF staining (Figure 2.16). Thus, apart from TCs, all secretory cell types of the intestinal epithelium express Foxa2.

2.2. FOXA2 IN THE ENTEROENDOCRINE LINEAGE FORMATION



Figure 2.16: Foxa2 Expression in EECs, GCs, PCs and TCs. A-D: Confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM) images of DAPI (blue), FVF (green) and cell type specific markers (red) in the duodenum. Scale bars, 50 µm. Stainings were performed by Alexandra Aliluev and Anika Böttcher.

Moreover, we found FVF⁺, slender, column-shaped cells between PCs at the crypt base, reminiscent of ISCs (Figure 2.17 A). To test if these FVF⁺ cells are indeed ISCs, we performed a pulse-chase genetic lineage tracing experiment using a Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} mouse line to mark Foxa2-expressing cells and their progeny. In this double-fluorescent reporter mouse model, one copy of the Foxa2 gene is fused to a 2A-nEGFP-2A-CreET2 cassette, expressing a tamoxifen inducible CreER^{T2} [327]. In addition, a membrane-targeted tandem dimer Tomato (mT) is ubiquitously expressed from a floxed trans gene in ROSA26 locus. Upon Cre-mediated excision of the floxed *mT* gene, a membrane-targeted green fluorescent protein (mG) is expressed from a trans gene, immediately downstream of mT [328]. Hence, cells that express Foxa2 at the time of induction and all their descending cells are marked by a green fluorescent membrane (Figure 2.17 B). First, we analyzed recombination 48 hours after a single dose of orally administered tamoxifen and could detect recombination, marked by GFP staining in the membrane, in single cells and small patches of 2-3 cells that were scattered across the entire epithelial lining. Next, we assessed recombination 30 days after tamoxifen induction, which revealed ribbon-like patterns of recombined mG⁺ cells, typical for ISC lineage tracings [205, 326] (Figure 2.17 C). At this time point, single recombination events, outside of ribbon structures, were restricted to long-lived Paneth cells at the crypt base. To confirm that the identified ribbons contain all lineages of the intestinal epithelium, we co-stained mG with cell type specific markers and identified Chga⁺ EECs, Muc2⁺ GCs and Lyz1⁺ PCs as well as Dclk1⁺ TCs within the Foxa2-lineage ribbons (Figure 2.17 D-G).

Collectively, we could show that in the epithelium of the small intestine, Foxa2 is expressed in ISCs, EECs, PCs and GCs. On the other hand, we did not detect expression of Foxa2 in enterocytes or TCs.



Figure 2.17: Foxa2 is Expressed in ISCs. A: CLSM images of DAPI (blue), FVF (green) and E-cadherin (white) in a SI crypt. Arrow head points to a putative FVF⁺ ISC. Scale bar, 25 μm. **B:** Schematic representation of the Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} lineage-tracing model. Cells are red in the default state and irreversibly convert into green cells when Foxa2 is expressed and Tamoxifen is present. **C:** Representative LSM images of DAPI (blue) and recombined cells (green) in the duodenum of Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} mice, 48 hours and 30 days after a single dose of Tamoxifen. Scale bars, 100 μm. **D-G:** Representative LSM images of DAPI (blue), recombined cells (green) and cell type specific markers (red). Scale bars, 100 μm. Lineage tracing experiment and stainings were performed by Alexandra Aliluev.

2.2.2 Foxa2 Expression Levels Discriminate Intestinal Lineages

Using the FVF mouse model, we noticed that Foxa2 is expressed at different levels within the crypt. Cells expressing lower levels of Foxa2 were found at the bottom of the crypt, while cells expressing higher levels of Foxa2 were positioned mainly above the crypt bottom (Figure 2.18 A). We therefore hypothesized that the levels of Foxa2 expression might distinguish between different types of Foxa2⁺ cells. Flow cytometry analysis of cells, isolated from small intestinal crypts, showed two populations of Foxa2⁺ cells with mean fluorescence values of 2413 ± 35 and 5581 ± 95 , referred to as Foxa2 low (FVF^{low}) and Foxa2 high (FVF^{high}), respectively (Figure 2.18 B-D).

To characterize these cells, we used FACS to sort FVF^{neg} (Foxa2 negative), FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells and subjected each of these populations to mRNA profiling by Affymetrix microarray (Figure 2.19 A). Differential expression analysis revealed sets of 1137, 312 and 928 genes that are specifically expressed in FVF^{neg} , FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, respectively (fold change \geq 2, FDR \leq 5%). Among these population-specific genes, we found several well-known marker genes, characteristic for the different cell types of the intestinal epithelium. We found marker genes

2.2. FOXA2 IN THE ENTEROENDOCRINE LINEAGE FORMATION



Figure 2.18: Foxa2 Expression Levels Define Distinct Cell Populations Within the Crypt. Foxa2 is expressed at different levels within the small intestinal crypt. **A:** The FVF-reporter shows cells with low (FVF^{low}) and high (FVF^{high}) expression of Foxa2. **B:** FACS scheme for the analysis of FVF⁺ cells. **C:** FACS data shows three distinct populations, separated by their expression of Foxa2 (FVF^{neg}, FVF^{low} & FVF^{high}). **D:** The mean fluorescence values of the FVF populations show a 2.3×increase in Foxa2 expression between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells.

for Enterocyte (*Alpi, Apoa1, Fabp1, Sis, Lct*) and TCs (*Dclk1, Trpm5*) to be expressed in FVF^{neg} cells, while marker genes for ISCs (*Lgr5, Ascl2, Gkn3*) as well as PCs (*Lyz1, Mmp7, Ang4*) were expressed in FVF^{low} cells. FVF^{high} cells were enriched in genes known to be involved in EEC differentiation (*Neurod1, Neurog3, Nkx2-2*). Most GC genes such as *Agr2, Spdef, Spink4* or *Tff3* were enriched in both, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}, compared to FVF^{neg} cells. However, *Dll1* and *Dll4,* associated with pan secretory but also specifically GC differentiation were enriched in FVF^{high} (Figure 2.19 B-D). The expression of several ISC, EEC and Ent marker genes, as well as the expression of Foxa genes was also determined by quantitative PCR (qPCR) (Figure 2.19 E-H). These results show that with the exception of GC genes that are expressed in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, other cell type-specific markers are enriched in a single FVF population, suggesting that the different cell types can be distinguished by their expression levels of Foxa2.

To gain insight into the function of genes associated with the different FVF populations, GO-term and pathway enrichment analysis was performed. In line with the expression of enterocyte marker genes, FVF^{neg} cells showed enrichment of terms related to metabolic and catabolic processes, digestion, absorption and the brush border membrane of enterocytes. Genes enriched in the FVF^{high} population, were linked to neuroendocrine differentiation and function, exocytosis and negative regulation of cell proliferation. In contrast, there was no specific term found for genes enriched in FVF^{low} cells. The most significant term was related to secretory vesicles but also showed enrichment in FVF^{high} cells, although to a lesser extent. Other terms enriched in FVF^{low} were related to fat digestion and absorption or signal release, but these show considerably higher enrichment in FVF^{neg} and FVF^{high}, respectively. (Figure 2.20). Thus, pathway analysis supports the finding that the different cell types in the intestinal epithelium can be discriminated by their Foxa2 expression levels.

Based on the expression patterns of intestinal marker genes and enriched pathways, we concluded that FVF^{neg} cells consist of Enterocytes and TCs, FVF^{low} cells of ISCs and PCs and FVF^{high}



Figure 2.19: Population-Specific Gene Expression in the Intestinal Crypt. A: Experimental outline for mRNA profiling of FVF populations by microarray. **B-D:** MA-plots showing the mean log₂ expression against the log₂ fold change of each FVF population compared to the average of the other populations (rest). Significantly enriched genes in FVF^{neg} (B), FVF^{low} (C) and FVF^{high} (D) cells, respectively, are highlighted in color. **E-H:** qPCR analysis of the selected marker genes for ISCs (E), Enterocytes (F) and EECs (H) as well as Foxa genes (G) confirm microarray results. ANOVA, *: p<0.05, **: p<0.01, ***: p<0.001. Errorbars, standard error of the mean (SEM).

2.2. FOXA2 IN THE ENTEROENDOCRINE LINEAGE FORMATION



Figure 2.20: Gene Function Enrichment Analysis of Population Specific Genes. Pathway and process enrichment analysis of genes with population specific expression. **A:** Network representation of enriched GO-terms and pathways. Each node represents an enriched term and its size is proportional to the total number of hits (from all FVF populations) falling in that specific term. Terms are grouped into clusters based on their membership similarities. Nodes are colored by their cluster affiliation and clusters are named by the most significant term within the cluster. Terms with a similarity greater than 0.3 are connected by edges. **B:** Nodes are represented by pie-charts, color coded by FVF populations, where the portions of the pie represent the proportion of genes originating from a specific FVF populations.

cells mainly of EECs and their progenitors. The expression of GC genes, in both FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}, indicates that GC express intermediate Foxa2 levels and are therefore present in both populations (Figure 2.21). The expression of *Dll1* and *Dll4* in FVF^{high} cells, however, suggests that GC progenitors might be found in the FVF^{high} population. Thus, the FVF marker is a useful tool to enrich for low abundance cell types such as EECs or ISCs, by sorting FVF⁺ cell and to dissect the EEC lineage formation by analyzing FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells.



Figure 2.21: Marker Gene Expression Patterns in FVF Populations. Heatmap showing the expression of several marker genes for the different intestinal lineages.

2.2.3 Active Histone Modifications are Similar in FVF^{low} & FVF^{high} cells

The gradual 2.3-fold increase of the FVF reporter allowed us to monitor EEC recruitment from ISCs and to gain further insight into the lineage decision process. To examine the chromatin dynamics underlying the enteroendocrine lineage formation, we profiled the active promoter and enhancer landscape by performing ChIP-seq of the histone modifications H3K4me3 and H3K27ac on FACS purified FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells (Figure 2.22 A). H3K4me3 is associated with active promoters, while H3K27ac marks both, active enhancers and promoters [304–307,329,330]. In concordance, levels of H3K4me3 and H3K27ac at transcription start sites (TSS) correlated with the expression levels of the respective genes. Spearman's ρ was higher for the correlation between H3K27ac enrichment and expression levels than for H3K4me3 ($\rho_{H3K27ac} = 0.56$ and $\rho_{H3K4me3} = 0.45$), which suggests that H3K27ac is a more accurate predictor of genes expression (Figure 2.22 B-C). We then compared H3K4me3 and H3K27ac between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells on a genome-wide scale and found a striking similarity between the two cell populations, showing that changes are few and on a small scale (Figure 2.22 D-F).

However, we found a positive correlation between the change in H3K27ac levels at transcription start sites and the change in expression of the corresponding gene (Figure 2.22 G). Thus, even though there were mostly minor differences between the FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} population, the observed changes correlate well with changes in gene expression. Among, the loci with the most striking differences in H3K4me3 and H3K27ac were those of endocrine lineage determinants such as *Neurog3* and *Neurod1* which were also among the most upregulated genes in FVF^{high} cells or the PC marker *Ang4* which is specifically expressed in FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.22 H-J).

The observed similarities on the level of active histone modifications were in line with previous findings, showing a high similarity of H3K4me2 and H3K27ac patterns in ISCs, secretory (Sec Pro) and enterocyte (Ent Pro) progenitor cells [222, 224]. In a heterogeneous cell population with



Figure 2.22: Active Histone Modifications are Highly Similar in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Caption on next page.

Figure 2.22: Active Histone Modifications are Highly Similar in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells (continued). A: Experimental outline for profiling histone modifications in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} populations by ChIP-seq. **B-C:** H3K4me3 (B) and H3K27ac (C) coverage profile of the averaged signal from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} in a 2 kb regions around TSSs shows an enrichment of H3K4me3 and H3K27ac at TSSs that is increasing with increasing gene expression (mean expression from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}). Compared to H3K4me3, the correlation of H3K27ac with the expression is higher ($\rho_{H3K27ac} = 0.56$ and $\rho_{H3K4me3} = 0.45$). **D-E:** Scatter plots comparing the log₂ read counts from H3K4me3 (D) and H3K27ac (E) peaks in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. **F:** Enrichment heatmap showing the high concordance between H3K4me3 and H3K27ac profiles in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}. **G:** Scatter plot comparing log₂ fold changes between FVF^{high} and FVF^{low} in gene expression (all genes covered by the microarray) against H3K27ac at the respective gene promoter. Points marked in red correspond to genes with significantly different expression. Spearman's correlation of significant genes only is written in red. **H-J:** ChIP-seq data tracks showing H3K4me3 and H3K27ac from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells at the *Ang4* (H), *Nkx2-2* (I) and *Neurog3* (J) locus as examples for loci that exhibit pronounced changes in H3K4me3 and H3K27ac.

such a homogeneous configuration of active histone modifications, cell fate decisions are made based on the presence or absence of lineage determining TFs that have to be tightly regulated. This generally permissive chromatin landscape is likely the basis of the high plasticity observed in the intestinal crypt [222].

2.2.4 Selective Chromatin Accessibility Reflects Lineage Recruitment

Due to the high similarity of the chromatin configuration on the level of the profiled histone modifications, replicate ChIP-seq experiments are necessary for accurate quantification of such small differences. Owing to the small numbers of cells available from the FVF^{high} population, it was not feasible to perform the required replicate experiments. To overcome this limitation, we assayed chromatin accessibility by ATAC-seq as approximation of chromatin activity in purified FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells (Figure 2.23 A), which requires about two orders of magnitude fewer cells. ATAC-seq utilizes the Tn5 transposase, loaded with adapters for high-throughput sequencing, for the simultaneous fragmentation of genomic DNA and the ligation of sequencing adapters. The Tn5 transposase preferentially integrates its adapters into regions of high chromatin accessibility and yields amplifiable fragments that can be directly used for sequencing, making the method very efficient in terms of material requirements. Initial analysis of ATAC-seq data revealed the typical periodic length distribution of the transposed fragments, which results from the protective effect of nucleosomes, inhibiting transposition of nucleosome-bound DNA sequences and the pitch of the DNA helix. The first peak of small fragments below \sim 150 bp corresponds to nucleosome-free regions of active chromatin. The larger peaks with sequentially decreasing height and correspond to nucleosome-bound regions. Consecutive peaks result from mono-nucleosomes, di-nucleosomes and tri-nucleosomes [331] (Figure 2.23 B). Similarly, when decomposed into the nucleosome-free and nucleosome-bound fractions, the ATAC-seq signal shows a characteristic pattern around active TSSs, caused by phasing of nucleosomes at actively transcribed genes [332]. The nucleosome-free fragments accumulate in a sharp peak centered at the TSSs, while the nucleosome-bound fragments are depleted from the TSSs and accumulate in periodic peaks around phased upstream and downstream nucleosomes [331] (Figure 2.23 C).



Figure 2.23: Primary ATAC-seq Analysis. A: Experimental outline for accessibility profiling of FVF populations by ATAC-seq. **B:** Fragment length distribution of ATAC-seq profiles from different biological replicates. Distribution patterns show the typical, consecutive peaks of nucleosome-free and nucleosome-bound DNA, as well as a good consistency between biological replicates. **C:** Relative ATAC-seq coverage around active TSSs shows accumulation of nucleosome-free fragments at the TSSs, flanked by a periodic signal from nucleosome-bound fragments that is the result of phased nucleosomes around active TSSs.

To identify differences in chromatin opening between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, we analyzed ATAC-seq data using DESeq2 [333]. Differential enrichment analysis identified 1344 regions with significant differences (s-value < 0.1) in accessibility between FVF^{high} and FVF^{low}. The majority of differential sites (1103) were selectively open in FVF^{high} cells and genes in the vicinity include EEC and goblet cell differentiation genes such as *Neurog3, Neurod1* or *Spdef*. On the other hand, only 241 regions showed a higher accessibility in FVF^{low} cells. However, consistent with the finding that the FVF^{low} population contains ISCs, genes near FVF^{low} specific open sites included the ISC marker genes *Olfm4* and *Ascl2* (Figure 2.24 A). Interestingly, when compared to the bulk of open chromatin regions, selectively open regions were almost exclusively found in intergenic and intronic regions that are more than 1 kb away from the closest TSS. In contrast, among all accessible sites approximately one out of four is found within 1 kb of a TSS (Figure 2.24 B). In fact, only 39 differentially accessible sites were found in a promoter region (1 kb upstream and 100 bp downstream of a TSS), suggesting that regulation of gene expression is achieved through distal regulatory elements rather than through their promoters (Figure 2.24 A). To investigate the function of genes near the sites with changed accessibility, we performed gene function

enrichment analysis. Genes associated with increased chromatin opening in FVF^{high} cells have a function in the regulation of secretion and integration of energy metabolism as well as in pathways involved in endocrine and neuron differentiation. Neuronal differentiation genes often have a function also in endocrine differentiation and include some of the most important endocrine decision maker genes such as *Neurog3* and *Nkx2-2* [161]. Moreover, genes from the Mapk signaling pathway were also associated with increased chromatin accessibility. This is in line with the finding that Mapk signaling is involved in the differentiation of enteroendocrine cells *in vitro* [240] (Figure 2.25).



Figure 2.24: Differential Chromatin Accessibility in FVF^{low} **and FVF**^{high} **Cells. A:** MA plot showing differentially accessible sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Sites with significant differences are shown in color. In the left panel, light and dark green depict sites with higher accessibility in FVF^{high} and FVF^{low}, respectively. Selected relevant genes with differentially accessible sites in their vicinity (20 kb up/downstream of the TSS or within gene body) are indicated. On the right, sites are colored according to the location in the genome. Significantly different sites, overlapping promoters (-1 kb to 100bp of a TSS), are marked in orange, all other significant sites are considered as distal and shown in purple. **B:** Distribution of accessible sites in terms of genomic features and distance to the nearest TSS.

Cooperative binding of sequence-specific TFs to regulatory elements in the genome is characterized by markedly increased DNA accessibility [334]. Using the consensus sequence information, it is possible to infer the TF-associated accessibility in ATAC-seq data. One commonly used technique is the analysis of TF footprints which emerge from TF binding events that protect the DNA strand from being cleaved [335]. However, not every TF-chromatin interaction is stable enough to cause footprints in accessibility data and samples have to be sequenced at great depth in order to accurately detect footprints [335]. To avoid these limitations, we employed a recently developed approach, chromVAR, that measures the gain or loss of chromatin accessibility within peaks sharing a given motif or annotation and allows the *de novo* discovery of motifs associated with changes in chromatin accessibility [331, 336]. We used a combination of *de novo* motif discovery and analysis of known motifs from TFs expressed in our microarray dataset to identify TFs associated with variation in accessibility. Using the *de novo* approach, we found eight motifs that were significantly associated with alterations of chromatin opening in FVF^{high} compared to FVF^{low}. Three motifs, a basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) similar to the Neurod1 motif, a forkhead



Figure 2.25: Gene Function Near Differential Accessibility. Network representation of enriched GO-terms and pathways of genes near FVF^{high} specific open chromatin regions. Each node represents an enriched term and its size is proportional to the total number of hits falling in that specific term. Terms are grouped into clusters based on their membership similarities. Nodes are colored by their cluster affiliation and clusters are named by the most significant term within the cluster. Terms with a similarity greater than 0.3 are connected by edges.

(FKHD) motif similar to the Foxa1/2 consensus and a regulatory factor X-type (RFX) motif were associated with increased chromatin accessibility in FVF^{high} cells and five motifs were linked to chromatin opening in FVF^{low} cells. These included a nuclear receptor (NR) motif reminiscent of the Hnf4 or Tcf7l2 motif, a GATA like motif, a basic leucine zipper (bZIP) motif, a interferon consensus sequence (IRF) and a zink finger (ZF) motif (Figure 2.26 A). Similar results were obtained by the analysis of known TF motifs that also link bHLH, forkhead and RFX motifs but also some homeobox motifs to accessibility in the FVF^{high} population. Nuclear receptor, bZIP, GATA and Sox motifs were found in sites with increased chromatin opening in FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.26 B). Thus, TFs like Hnf4a and Gata4 known to be important for intestinal patterning (Gata4 [337–340]) and the differentiation of enterocytes (Hnf4a [341]) were linked to chromatin opening in the FVF^{low} population, containing ISCs and early enterocyte progenitors, while well-known endocrine TFs such as Neurog3, Neurod1, Rfx6 and Foxa1/2 or Atoh1, which were important for all intestinal secretory cells and especially Goblet cells, are strongly associated with chromatin opening in FVF^{high} cells.

Together, the ATAC-seq data substantiate the finding that FVF^{high} cells are differentiating towards the goblet and endocrine lineage and suggests that Forkhead and bHLH TFs, such as Foxa2, Neurod1, Neurog3 and Atoh1, contribute to this process. In this case, Foxa2 might act as a pioneering factor for transcription factors that are important for goblet and enteroendocrine lineage differentiation in FVF^{high} cells, as reflected by the motif analysis in sites of selectively open chromatin. In contrast, motifs, associated with TFs that are not explicitly involved in secretory cell fate, such as Hnf4a, correlate with loss of chromatin accessibility in FVF^{high} cells.



Figure 2.26: Analysis of Motifs Associated with Variation in Chromatin Accessibility. A: *De novo* discovery of motifs associated with variations in chromatin opening in FVF^{low} (dark green) and FVF^{high} (light green) cells. Bar plot on the left shows ATAC-seq deviation scores of each discovered motif as well as the motif itself. Motif matches on the right show the 3 motifs with most extreme deviation scores with their two best matching, non-redundant known motifs. **B:** UMAP representation of known TF motifs and their associations to chromatin accessibility changes. On the left, motifs are colored and distributed according to their ATAC-seq deviation score. Color code as in A. On the right, motifs are colored according to the TF family affiliation.

2.2.5 Foxa2 Binds Important Intestinal Genes

The pioneer TF Foxa2 is known to be involved in the differentiation of EECs and goblet cells [272]. Our ATAC-seq data link Forkhead TFs with EEC differentiation in FVF^{high} cells and thus, to high levels of Foxa2 expression. Therefore, we set off to characterize genome wide Foxa2 binding patterns in order to investigate whether the rising expression levels of Foxa2 are associated with binding and activation of cis-regulatory regions of EEC lineage determining factors.

To address these questions, we performed ChIP-seq of Foxa2 using an antibody specific to the Venus fluorescent tag in both, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells (Figure 2.27 A). We identified 10984 Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{low} cells and 18838 binding sites in FVF^{high} cells. The distribution of the Foxa2 binding sites in both population was similar and showed a preference for intronic (~45%) and intergenic (~41%) regions (Figure 2.27 B). However, with ~10% of the binding sites occurring in promoter regions, Foxa2 binding sites were enriched around TSSs (Figure 2.27 C-D).

Moreover, we found the active histone modifications H3K4me3 and H3K27ac enriched around Foxa2 bound sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}. Similarly, chromatin accessibility as measured by ATAC-seq was increased at Foxa2 bound sites (Figure 2.27 E). We compared the enrichment of H3K4me3, H3K27ac and ATAC-seq in a 1 kb region around all 20377 Foxa2-bound sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} to a set of 20377 randomly chosen 1 kb regions to quantify the increase of active chromatin features around Foxa2 sites. This analysis revealed that on average H3K4me3, H3K27ac and ATAC-seq were $12.5 \times$, $9.8 \times$ and $11.6 \times$ more abundant at Foxa2 binding sites compared to the randomly chosen background (Figure 2.27 E).

To test whether the known Foxa2 consensus motif was enriched in our Foxa2-bound sites, we performed motif analysis in the identified peaks from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. As expected, we identified the known Foxa2 consensus sequence as primary motif in peak regions from both, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. The Foxa2 motif was found in 68.8% and 69.1% of the Foxa2 peaks, confirming the high quality and specificity of the ChIP-seq data (Figure 2.27 F).

2.2. FOXA2 IN THE ENTEROENDOCRINE LINEAGE FORMATION



Figure 2.27: Distribution of Foxa2 Binding Sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} Cells. A: Experimental outline for profiling Foxa2 binding in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells by ChIP-seq. **B:** Distribution of Foxa2 binding sites across genomic features in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. **C:** Log₂ enrichment of Foxa2-bound sites, showing that Foxa2 is enriched mainly at promoters and 5' UTRs but depleted from intergenic regions, even though ~40% of the binding sites occur in these regions. **D:** Meta-gene profile plot highlighting the enrichment of Foxa2 binding sites around TSSs displayed as binding sites per bp per gene over the genomic regions of all RefSeq genes. **E:** Left: Normalized coverage of H3K4me3, H3K27ac and ATAC-seq around all 20377 Foxa2 binding sites, averaged over FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}. Dashed lines mark the region used for quantification of the active chromatin marks. Right: Average normalized read counts of H3K4me3, H3K27ac and ATAC-seq in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} at a 1 kb region centered on the 20377 total Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} and at a set of 20377 randomly chosen 1 kb sites. H3K4me3, H3K27ac and ATAC-seq are enriched ~10× at Foxa2-bound sites compared to random sites. P-value for all comparisons < 2.2×10⁻¹⁶. **F:** Most enriched motif detected by motif analysis is the known Foxa2 consensus sequence and is identified in ~69% of the Foxa2-bound sequences in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}.

Next, binding sites were attributed to potential target genes by assigning each Foxa2 peak that lies within a 20 kb radius around the TSS or within the body of a given gene, to the corresponding gene. Using this technique, the identified binding sites were mapped to 8666 and 11335 potential target genes in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, respectively. Foxa2 binding was found near many genes, important for the function and identity of the intestinal epithelium, such as *Cdx2*, *Hnf4a* or *Gata4* (Figure 2.28 A-C). Moreover, the ensemble of Foxa2 bound genes contains 70% of the differentially expressed genes between FVF^{high} and FVF^{low} and 63% of the ISC signature



genes [342], including the ISC marker Lgr5 (Figure 2.28 D-E). This indicates that Foxa2 is an important intestinal TF and also suggests role for Foxa2 in the regulation of ISC function.

Figure 2.28: Foxa2 Binds Important Intestinal Genes. A-C: ChIP-seq data tracks showing H3K4me3, H3K27ac, ATAC-seq and Foxa2 from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells at the *Gata4* (A), *Hnf4a* (B) and *Cdx2* (C) locus as examples for important intestinal genes, bound by Foxa2. **D:** Venn diagram showing the overlap between ISC signature genes [342] and Foxa2-bound genes (FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}). **E:** Venn diagram showing the overlap between differentially expressed genes (FVF^{high} vs FVF^{low}) and Foxa2-bound genes (FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}).

2.2.6 High Foxa2 Levels Correlate with Binding of EEC Specific Target Genes

Our data show that EEC and GC progenitors are associated with increased Foxa2 expression and loss of Foxa1/2 leads to defects in the differentiation of incretin secreting EECs and goblet cells [272]. We therefore wanted to know if Foxa2 binds EEC and GC differentiation genes and if binding is restricted to FVF^{high} cells. The comparison of Foxa2 binding profiles from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells revealed, that 86% of sites bound in FVF^{low} cells were also bound in FVF^{high} cells, with only a small number of binding sites that were exclusively bound in FVF^{low} cells. On the other hand, 49% of Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{high} cells, were only bound in this population, suggesting that there is a large panel of target sites that require higher levels of Foxa2 to be bound (Figure 2.29).

Next, we examined the functions of genes in the vicinity of Foxa2 binding sites using gene ontology and pathway analysis. In general, Foxa2-bound genes were involved in epigenetic gene



Figure 2.29: Differential Foxa2 Binding in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} Cells. A: Venn diagram showing the overlap between Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}. **B:** Heatmap of Foxa2 ChIP-seq signal in a 4 kb region around the peak center. Peak regions were sorted by signal strength and grouped by their presence or absence in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}.

regulation, Wnt signaling and epithelial cell differentiation. Genes, bound by Foxa2 in both, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} , populations, were linked to metabolic pathways and tissue homeostasis, while genes, specifically bound in FVF^{high} cells, were associated with chromatin organization, endocrine differentiation and the downregulation of EGFR (Figure 2.30 C). Inhibition of EGF signaling has been shown to regulate ISC quiescence and endocrine lineage allocation *in vitro* [240]. Among the genes exclusively bound in FVF^{high} cells, we found master regulators of enteroendocrine (*Neurog3, Neurod1, Rfx6* and *Insm1*) and GC (*Spdef*) differentiation (Figure 2.30 A-B). This suggests that in order to commit to the endocrine lineage, cells upregulate Foxa2 thereby facilitating the activation of endocrine fate determining genes.



Figure 2.30: Functional Implications of Differential Foxa2 Binding. A-B: ChIP-seq data track showing Foxa2 from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} at the *Neurog3* (A) and *Nkx2-2* (B) loci. **C:** Selected GO terms and pathways enriched in genes associated exclusively with FVF^{high} specific and shared Foxa2 binding sites.

2.2.7 Foxa2 Binding Promotes Chromatin Opening

Foxa2 is a pioneer transcription factor and is thus able to induce remodeling and opening of chromatin in the vicinity of its binding sites [290, 343]. The increased accessibility in turn enables binding of co-factors that are required to regulate gene expression [344]. Consistent with its pioneering activity, the vast majority of Foxa2 binding sites (83%) show chromatin accessibility and only a minor fraction of the binding sites were found in closed chromatin. Vice versa, a fraction of 10% and 15% of all identified accessible regions, were bound by Foxa2 in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}, respectively, suggesting that Foxa2 is an important transcription factor in these cells. Strikingly, 70% of sites, showing specific opening in FVF^{high} cells were bound by Foxa2, while only 28% of sites with specific opening in FVF^{low} cells were bound (Figure 2.31).



Figure 2.31: Foxa2 is Enriched at Open Chromatin Sites. A-C: Venn diagrams showing the overlap of all open chromatin regions (A), FVF^{high}-specific open chromatin (B) and FVF^{low}-specific open chromatin regions (C) and the Foxa2 binding sites from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. **D:** Heatmap showing odds rations calculated by the Fisher's exact test for each comparison. All p-values were $< 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$.

We were interested in a possible connection between Foxa2 binding and chromatin opening and compared chromatin accessibility at Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. At shared binding sites, bound in both populations, the mean accessibility, as measured by the normalized tag count per kb from ATAC-seq data at a given set of sites, was similar but slightly higher in FVF^{high} cells. At FVF^{high}-specific Foxa2 binding sites, the differences in chromatin opening were stronger, showing markedly higher ATAC-seq signals in FVF^{high} cells. The opposite trend was observed at FVF^{low}-specific binding sites that showed a slightly increased accessibility in FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.32 A). This result is in accordance with the findings from the chromVAR motif analysis that showed a strong association between openness of chromatin in FVF^{high} cells and the FKHD consensus motif. The motif analysis also identified NR and some homeodomain motifs to be associated with specific chromatin opening in FVF^{low}. To test if these motif-based analyses can be recapitulated with actual binding data, we analyzed publicly available ChIPseq data sets from intestinal Atoh1 [222], Hnf4a and Cdx2 [345] and measured the ATAC-seq signal at the identified binding sites. We applied the chromVAR method to calculate ATAC-seq deviations associated with ChIP-seq peak regions, which showed a strong association of shared and FVF^{high}-specific Foxa2 and Atoh1 binding sites with increased openness in FVF^{high} cells. Interestingly, this analysis also indicated that, especially at FVF^{high}-specific Foxa2 binding sites, chromatin in FVF^{low} cells is closed. On the other hand, at FVF^{low}-specific Foxa2, Cdx2 and Hnf4a
peaks, chromatin was more accessible in FVF^{low} cells but the differences were less pronounced and these sites were not completely closed in FVF^{high} cells (Figure 2.32 B). We next counted the ATAC-seq fragments at Atoh1, Cdx2 and Hnf4 sites. At Atoh1 sites, counts were increased in FVF^{high} cells and remarkably, at sites shared by Atoh1 and Foxa2, the increase was the strongest (Figure 2.32 C). At the Cdx2 and Hnf4a sites, we did not see marked differences between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. This discrepancy is very likely due to the different normalization strategies used for fragment counts and by chromVAR. Nevertheless, both methods clearly show that Foxa2 binding is linked to chromatin opening.



Figure 2.32: Chromatin Accessibility is Increased at Foxa2 Binding Sites. A: Normalized ATAC-seq fragments per kb from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells at Foxa2-bound sites that are FVF^{high}-specific, shared and FVF^{low}-specific, respectively. **B:** Heatmap of ATAC-seq deviation z-score calculated for Foxa2, Atoh1, Cdx2 and Hnf4a binding sites. **C:** Normalized ATAC-seq fragments per kb at Foxa2, Atoh1, Cdx2 and Hnf4a binding sites. Sites co-occupied by Foxa2 and Atoh1, Cdx2 or Hnf4a are plotted separately. Wilcoxon rank sum test with continuity correction, *: $p < 5 \times 10^{-2}$, **: $p < 10^{-7}$, ***: $p < 10^{-100}$.

To see whether changes in Foxa2 occupancy are associated with changes in chromatin accessibility, we compared the Foxa2 ChIP-seq signal at sites with differential accessibility in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. We found that at Foxa2-bound sites with higher accessibility in FVF^{high} cells the enrichment of Foxa2 was also higher, indicating a relationship between Foxa2 binding strength and chromatin opening. This was also observed in an opposite manner at sites more accessible in FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.33 A-B). Moreover, a direct comparison of the fold changes in Foxa2 ChIP-seq and ATAC-seq signal revealed that changes in Foxa2 binding were positively correlated (ρ =0.63) with changes in chromatin accessibility (Figure 2.33 C). Interestingly, we also saw that Foxa2 binding to closed chromatin was associated with weak enrichment of Foxa2 (Figure 2.33 B).



Figure 2.33: Foxa2 Binding Strength Correlates with Chromatin Opening. A: Foxa2 ChIP-seq fragments per kb at open chromatin sites that were specifically open in FVF^{high} cells, open in both populations (unchanged) and specifically open in FVF^{low} cells, respectively. Wilcoxon rank sum test with continuity correction, p-value < 10^{-9} for all comparisons. **B:** MA plot showing the log₂ fold change over the log₂ mean read count of the Foxa2 ChIP-seq in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Marked in color are binding sites that overlap different categories of open chromatin. Densities of all (gray) and the marked sites (colored) are shown on the margins of the plot. **C:** Scatter plot of the log₂ fold changes of Foxa2 against the log₂ fold changes of chromatin accessibility (non-shrunken). Points corresponding to significantly different ATAC-seq peaks are marked in red. Spearman's rank correlation coefficient is shown for all sites and significant sites only (red).

Together, these results clearly show that Foxa2 binding is associated with changes in chromatin accessibility and the correlation between changing Foxa2 enrichment and chromatin opening suggests a causal link. Thus, our results show that upon higher expression levels of Foxa2, new sites are bound, which then gain accessibility and participate in the regulation of enteroendocrine differentiation. In additions, these results suggest that Foxa2 might cooperate with other TFs such as Atoh1.

2.2.8 Cooperative Binding Defines Foxa2 Function

Enhancers are often co-occupied by multiple TFs that orchestrate transcriptional regulation in concert [346]. Foxa2 has been shown to interact with several different TFs in various tissues to carry out specific tasks. In the pancreas, Foxa2 cooperates with TFs such as Pdx1 and Neurog3

or Insm1 and Neurod1 to control pancreas and endocrine development or β -cell function, respectively [87, 347, 348]. In the liver, Foxa2 works together with TFs like Hnfa4 or the other Foxa family members Foxa1 and Foxa3 [348–351]. Since Foxa2 is able to cooperate with a panel of different TFs in different tissues, we were interested in finding possible partner TFs that cooperate in a cell type-specific manner. Thus, in order to identify TFs, potentially cooperating with Foxa2, the chromVAR method was applied to the Foxa2 ChIP-seq data. Among the known motifs of the set of expressed transcription factors, we found several bHLH, FKHD, RFX and homeodomain motifs to be associated with increased Foxa2 binding in FVF^{high} cells and nuclear receptor and bZIP motifs associated with Foxa2 binding in FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.34). These results are consistent with what we found in the ATAC-seq data, which might be due to the large fraction of Foxa2 bound sites among the sites with differential accessibility.



Figure 2.34: Motif Analysis of Foxa2 Binding Sites. UMAP representation of known TF motifs and their associations to changes in Foxa2 binding. Motifs are distributed according to their similarity to each other. **A:** Motifs are colored according to their ChIP-seq deviation score, representing increased enrichment in FVF^{low} (dark green) and FVF^{high} (light green) cells. **B:** Motifs are colored according to the TF family affiliation.

Since the motif analysis suggests that there is a connection between the Foxa2 binding in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells and possible co-binding TFs, we again used the ChIP-seq data sets from intestinal Atoh1 [222], Hnf4a and Cdx2 [345] and identified regions that were co-occupied by Foxa2. In total, 1486, 916 and 256 Sites were found to be co-occupied by Foxa2 and Atoh1, Hnf4 or Cdx2, respectively. The density distributions of the sites showed that Foxa2 binding at sites, co-bound by Atoh1 had stronger Foxa2 binding in FVF^{high} cells, which reflects the overall density distributions of Foxa2 which has generally a higher signal in FVF^{high} cells. In contrast, sites that were also bound by Hnf4a or Cdx2 appeared to be not differentially enriched with Foxa2 in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Sites that were bound by other TFs tended to show comparably high Foxa2 binding (Figure 2.35 A). We then calculated the relative distance between Foxa2 binding sites and each of the other three TFs, to see if there were spatial correlations in the binding patterns. For all three TFs, the observed relative distances showed that their binding sites were closer to Foxa2 sites than it would be expected by chance, suggesting that the observed overlap between Foxa2 and Atoh1, HNf4a and Cdx2 were not random observations, but rather functionally relevant (Figure 2.35 B). Also, the Fisher exact test yielded high odds rations (p-values $< 2.2 \times 10^{-16}$), indicating a non-random relationship between the binding of Foxa2 and the tested TFs (Figure 2.35 D).

To know which genes were affected by co-binding of Foxa2 and Atoh1, Hnf4a or Cdx2, binding sites were mapped to genes as described before (2.2.5) and associated genes were subjected



Figure 2.35: Foxa2 Cooperates with Atoh1, Cdx2 and Hnf4a. A: MA plots showing the log₂ fold change over the log₂ mean read count of the Foxa2 ChIP-seq in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Marked in color are binding sites that overlap with binding sites from Atoh1 (left), Cdx2 (middle) and Hnf4a (right). Densities of all (gray) and the marked sites (colored) are shown on the margins of the plots. **B:** Relative distances between Foxa2 and Atoh1 (left), Cdx2 (middle) and Hnf4 (right), respectively. Observed distances are shown in color, expected distances in gray. **C:** Heatmap of notable GO terms and pathways enriched in the genes near cooperative binding sites. **D:** Odds rations calculated by the Fisher's exact test for each comparison. All p-values were < 2.2×10^{-16} .

to pathway enrichment analysis. As already indicated by the different Foxa2 ChIP-seq signal at sites co-occupied with Atoh1 compared to those co-occupied with Hnf4a or Cdx2, the function of nearby genes was different between each of the groups. Genes near Foxa2–Atoh1 sites were associated with Delta–Notch, EGFR1 and estrogen signaling, cell cycle regulation, mucin biosythesis and (entero)endocrine differentiation. Foxa2–Hnf4a sites were associated with genes linked to metabolism as well as nutrient absorption and transport and Foxa2–Cdx2 sites with growth, brush border assembly and the sensing of bacteria by the innate immune system (Figure 2.35 C). Thus, depending on the co-occupying TF, Foxa2 regulates various functions in the small intestine that reach from PC function and enterocyte differentiation in conjunction with Cdx2 to the regulation of metabolic processes and nutrient uptake together with Hnf4a. However, most interesting in the context of the role of Foxa2 in secretory and especially endocrine cell development, is the finding that Foxa2 seems to cooperate with Atoh1 to regulate certain aspects of the endocrine lineage and GC differentiation.

2.2.9 scRNA-seq Shows Upregulation of Foxa2 During EEC & GC Differentiation

The advent of scRNA-seq technologies has enabled the parallel profiling of thousands of cells and has rapidly improved our understanding of the cellular coherence in the intestinal epithelium [162, 179, 192, 240, 276, 277, 279, 352–354]. Assessing the transcriptome on the single-cell level allows the precise identification of all cell types, their progenitors and even cell subtypes such as the different types of EECs present in the intestine [162, 179]. Hence, this is the state-of-the-art approach to uncover transcriptional networks governing cellular differentiation. We used scRNA-seq data generated for a different project in our lab [354] to study the correlation between Foxa2 expression and EEC and GC differentiation. This data set was particularly suited for that matter, since it was generated using an enrichment strategy that significantly increased the number of secretory cells, including EECs. More specifically, the data set was generated from FACS purified small intestinal cells of FVF mice, where 50% of the cells were sorted without considering the FVF marker (i.e. FVF⁻ & FVF⁺ cells) and the other 50% were sorted to be FVF⁺ (Figure 2.36 A) [354]. The data set comprises a total of 13366 cells and on average, 3566 genes were detected per cell. Unsupervised graph-based clustering was used to identify different cell populations that were then annotated using established marker genes. With this approach all mature intestinal cell types and most of their progenitors could be identified. Due to the absence of a specific known marker gene signature, one cluster could not be matched to any intestinal cell type (Figure 2.36 B-C). Next, diffusion pseudotime [355] was calculated to reconstruct developmental progression and sort the cells according to their pseudo-temporal order of differentiation. To discover new marker genes that effectively distinguish the individual clusters, we performed a pair-wise differential expression analysis of each cluster against every other cluster and defined genes, positively associated with a given cluster in every comparison as markers for this given population. Using these marker genes, we performed GSEA in the microarray data obtained from FACS purified FVF populations to revisit our attribution of different intestinal cell types to FVF populations. In general agreement with the previous classification, GSEA showed an association of EECs with FVF^{high} cells, ISCs and PCs with FVF^{low} cells and enterocytes and TCs with FVFneg cells. Notably, enterocyte progenitors were found to



Figure 2.36: Single-Cell Transcriptomics of Intestinal Crypt Cells. A: Schematic representation of the experimental layout scRNA-seq of crypts from FVF mice with enrichment of FVF⁺ secretory cells. **B:** UMAP plot of the 13366 single cells pooled from three replicates. Different clusters, identified based on the expression of known marker genes are highlighted in different colors. *C:* Expression scores of marker gene sets, specific for each intestinal cell lineage. *D:* GSEA of identified marker genes from each cluster of the dataset. Markers for early and late EE progenitors were pooled. Data analysis performed in cooperation with Sophie Tritschler.

be in-between the FVF^{low} and FVF^{neg} population. Moreover, with the new marker genes, we revealed that GC progenitors were found in the FVF^{high} population, while mature GCs were rather found among the FVF^{low} cells (Figure 2.36 D).

Foxa2 was expressed at low levels, which results in low read counts originating from the gene and hence a lower signal-to-noise ratio and increased rates of dropout events [356]. To overcome this, we used a computational method, using a deep count autoencoder network (DCA) to



Figure 2.37: Denoising of scRNA-seq Data. Expression patterns of selected intestinal marker genes and *Foxa2*, comparing denoised (DCA) and raw expression values.

denoise the scRNA-seq data [356]. The DCA approach results in a marked improvement in the representation of lowly expressed genes, including *Foxa2*, while preserving overall expression patterns (Figure 2.37).

With the knowledge of cluster identities and the pseudo-temporal order of our data set, we were able to asses *Foxa2* expression in each cell type and along differentiation trajectories. In agreement with previous results we saw highest *Foxa2* levels in GC progenitors, EECs and EEC progenitors. Mature GCs, PCs, ISCs, enterocyte progenitors and TC progenitors had decreasingly lower *Foxa2* expression. Enterocytes and TCs did not express *Foxa2* (Figure 2.38 A). We next examined the differentiation trajectories of EECs and GCs in respect to the expression of *Foxa2*, Foxa2-bound genes and important lineage determining factors. As suggested by the expression patterns in the different cell clusters, the pseudo-temporal ordering showed a strong increase of *Foxa2* expression in early EE progenitors that peaks at the transition of from early to late EE



Figure 2.38: Expression Patterns During Lineage Differentiation. A: Expression levels of *Foxa2* in the different intestinal lineages, as defined by clustering of the single-cell data. **B:** Heatmap showing the expression of the most upregulated Foxa2-bound genes in FVF^{high} cells along the EEC differentiation path. Colors of the bottom row represent cluster affiliations. **C-D:** Profiles of the relative expression of Foxa2 and selected genes of the GC and EEC lineages, respectively. Colored lines represent the Loess-smoothed mean expression. Dashed lines indicate maximum *Foxa2* expression. Colors at the bottom represent cluster affiliations of the individual cells. Data analysis performed in cooperation with Sophie Tritschler.

progenitors. The top upregulated genes in FVF^{high} cells with Foxa2 binding sites, as identified by microarray analysis, include some of the most important endocrine TFs, such as *Insm1*, *Neurog3*, *Neurod1* or *Isl1*, and all of them had highest expression levels in late EE progenitors or EECs and generally after upregulation of *Foxa2* (Figure 2.38 B & D). Similarly, on the path of GC differentiation, Foxa2 expression was rising in GC progenitors and expression of Foxa2bound GC differentiation genes, such as *Spdef*, *Klf4* or *Creb3l1* succeeded Foxa2 upregulation (Figure 2.38 C). Moreover, we identified genes, that share a similar expression pattern with Foxa2, by gene expression correlation analysis and found 269 genes (ρ > 0.5) co-regulated genes. These contained many known EEC and GC lineage differentiation genes, as well as marker genes identified in our data and 68% of the co-regulated genes were bound by Foxa2, suggesting that these genes are regulated by Foxa2.

Thus, our scRNA-seq data shows that Foxa2 is upregulated during EEC and GC differentiation and places it upstream of important lineage determining genes, such as *Neurog3*. This is in line with our conclusions from microarray and genomics data and supports the initial hypothesis, that high levels of Foxa2 drive the differentiation towards the EEC and GC lineage.

3 Discussion

3.1 Modeling Pancreas Development

The overall goal of stem cell research is to gain insight into pathomechanisms and to provide novel strategies for disease treatment. Since it has been shown that islet transplantation can successfully revert insulin dependence in diabetic patients, cell-replacement therapies are a viable approach in the treatment of diabetes [150]. The shortage of islet donors and the necessity of life-long suppression of the immune system to prevent graft rejection, render hESCs and in particular patient-derived iPSCs a promising source to generate large quantities of transplantable β -cells. However, the efficient generation of fully functional and mature β -cells still remains a challenge, even though the key events of pancreatic endocrine cell formation in vivo are recapitulated during in vitro differentiation [155–157, 357]. To improve the current differentiation protocols it is therefore essential to understand the molecular mechanisms, which govern the development of pancreatic endocrine cells. In this context, it is important to characterize the specification of early human pancreatic lineages that give rise to functional β -cells. The tempo-spatial patterns of TF activity are critical for the differentiation process, and the knowledge of the expression patterns of key pancreatic TFs and their target genes is important to improve the recapitulation of the differentiation events, which are required for the successful formation of functional β -cells *in vitro*. However, the use of *in vitro* models is indispensable to study early pancreas development, since the access to primary human material is very limited.

3.1.1 Consistency of PDX1 Binding Sites Across Model Systems

One of the key TFs governing pancreas and β -cell development is PDX1. While its important role during the different stages of pancreas development has been extensively studied in mice, the stage specific functions of PDX1 in early pancreatic progenitors and adult β -cells is not well understood. We combined mRNA profiling with an integrated analysis of genome-wide PDX1 binding sites and H3K27ac enrichment in pancreatic progenitors (PPs) derived from a novel human iPSC line, in order to identify downstream target genes and to characterize the role of PDX1 in early pancreagenesis.

To our knowledge, this is the first profile of genome-wide PDX1 binding sites in iPSC derived PPs. Our analysis identified a multitude of target sites and associated genes, including developmental regulatory factors, signaling molecules and factors important for mature β -cell function. Importantly, many of the genes, differentially expressed between PPs and iPSCs, were bound by PDX1.

We compared our results with previously published PDX1 datasets from hESC-derived PPs of similar stages [302, 311] and found significant differences in PDX1 binding. The reasons that could explain the observed discrepancies are diverse and include differences in the efficiency of differentiation, the factors used in the *in vitro* differentiation protocol and the exact developmental stage at the time of the experiments. The latter could explain many of the differences between our data and that from Wang et al. [302], as their cells already expressed NKX6.1 and were thus slightly further in development. Moreover, cell lines differ in their competence to differentiate into specific lineages [358]. This likely influences the differentiation process in a given cell line and might favor a set of target sites over another.

Despite the differences between experiments from various labs using diverse cell lines and protocols, it is meaningful to compare the datasets. We used the overlap of PDX1 binding sites from these different experiments in order to identify a set of high confidence PDX1 binding sites that is more likely to represent the true PDX1 binding patterns in early PPs than those identified by a single experiment.

3.1.2 Identification of Novel PDX1 Target Genes in Humans

The specific function of a TF is defined by the target genes it regulates. However, most studies addressing the target genes of Pdx1 were conducted in mice [122, 359, 360] and it is not clear if PDX1 regulates the same genes in humans. Our analysis identified 5664 putative PDX1 target genes in human PPs, including RFX3 and DLL1, which are important for pancreas development in mice [67, 308, 309]. RFX3 is a member of the evolutionary conserved regulatory factor X gene family and encodes a TF, which contains a highly conserved winged helix DNA binding domain and a C-terminal dimerization domain [361]. In mice, Rfx3 is involved in cilia formation and is important for the differentiation of endocrine cells in the pancreas [308, 362, 363]. The deletion of the gene causes ciliary abnormalities, compromising the differentiation of pancreatic endocrine cells and resulting in reduced numbers of defective β-cells [308, 363]. Furthermore, RFX3 has been shown to bind to two well-known regulatory sequences of the glucokinase gene (GCK) in Min6 cells and human islets [308]. DLL1 is an important canonical Notch ligand and is a member of the delta/serrate/jagged family. DLL1 activates Notch signaling in neighboring cells, which in turn represses the tip and later the endocrine fate during pancreas development (see 1.4). Mice deficient of Dll1 show increased commitment to the endocrine lineage and a concomitant depletion of the progenitor pool due to increased expression of Ngn3, which ultimately leads to pancreatic hypoplasia [67, 309]. Whether RFX3 and DLL1 play similarly important roles in human pancreas development has not been addressed so far, but our results suggest an evolutionary conserved function of these PDX1 target genes. In contrast, other genes bound by PDX1 in human PPs, such as TIMP2, MAFB and SIX2, are known to be specifically expressed in human but not in mouse pancreata [364, 365]. To study the function of novel PDX1 target genes and other aspects of pancreas development, the XM001 iPSC cell line has been modified to express CRISPR/Cas9 under the control of an inducible promoter, which will allow gene functional studies in the future [366].

3.1.3 Diverging Functions of PDX1 in Development & Adulthood

The expression of PDX1 follows a specific spatio-temporal pattern. During embryogenesis, it is expressed throughout the developing pancreas and duodenum, but becomes gradually restricted to β - and δ -cells in the pancreatic islets, as well as some cells in the duodenum and stomach [41, 58, 125, 126, 129]. Therefore, it is likely that the function of PDX1 and the set of bound genes differs in PPs and mature β - and δ -cells. The comparison of PDX1 binding profiles from stem cell-derived PPs and primary adult islets revealed that only a minor fraction of \sim 15% of the binding sites are shared between development and adulthood. This strongly indicates diverging functions of PDX1, depending on the developmental stage. Based on the GO-term analysis of PDX1-bound genes in PPs and adult islets, we found that the function of genes near common and specific binding sites differed markedly and reflected cellular function. In islets, PDX1-bound genes were strongly related to β-cell specific functions, such as the regulation of insulin secretion. Genes with adult specific PDX1 binding sites include the K⁺ channel KCNJ11 and the glucose transporter SLC2A2 (Glut2), essential for adult β-cell function, as well as NKX6-1 and *MAFA*, which are important for β -cell identity and maturation. On the other hand, in PPs, PDX1 is bound to genes like GATA4, ONECUT1 or HNF1A, which are involved in epithelial cell differentiation and the regulation of a PP-specific gene program. This shows that PDX1 binding is highly dynamic and depends on the cellular context and the developmental stage. Thus, the same TF can regulate multiple molecular programs, required for stage-specific functions.

3.1.4 Early Pancreas Development and Diabetes Risk

SNPs are a common form of genetic variation, and in most cases they have no negative impact on development and health. Some SNPs, however, can increase the risk of developing a particular disease or may even be causal for a given disease. In the last decade, many disease associated SNPs and their corresponding genes have been identified, of which more than 300 genes are linked to T2DM [314]. Severe mutations in key genes, regulating β -cell development and function result in monogenetic forms of diabetes or even pancreatic agenesis [13–16, 134, 135]. However, most SNPs associated with T2DM occur in non-coding regions and increase the susceptibility to T2DM. A recent study showed that active regulatory regions in adult islets are enriched in diabetes-associated SNPs, suggesting that the increased risk of T2DM is caused by disturbed regulatory processes [313]. Interestingly, we also found that the regulatory regions, active during early pancreas development (PP stage), are enriched in T2DM-associated SNPs.

One of the SNPs identified in our analysis, rs11263763, lies in a PP-specific PDX1 binding site within the first intron of the *HNF1B* gene, and has been shown to reduce *HNF1B* expression [367]. In addition to rs11263763, *HFN1B* harbors several SNPs in the first and second intron, which are associated with T2DM. During murine pancreas development, Hnf1 β is involved in the regulation of multipotent pancreatic progenitor proliferation and survival, and the loss of *Hnf1b* results in pancreatic hypoplasia. Hnf1 β also regulates the expression of *Neurog3* in endocrine progenitors and is thus important for specification of the endocrine lineage [368]. Moreover, certain mutations of the human *HNF1B* gene cause monogenic diabetes (MODY5) [369]. We also identified two SNPs, rs12762233 and rs7087006, which are located in PP-specific PDX1 binding

sites near the *TCF7L2* gene. TCF7L2, also known as TCF4, is a member of the TCF/LEF family of TFs, which are characterized by a high mobility group domain, facilitating DNA binding, and act as downstream effectors of the canonical Wnt pathway [370]. TFC7L2 has been shown to regulate β -cell function and survival in humans [371], and its murine ortholog is an important regulator of β -cell development [372]. Genome-wide association studies (GWAS) have identified many T2DM-linked SNPs near *TCF7L2*, including those with the highest disease association. Therefore, the *TCF7L2* locus conveys the highest risk for developing T2DM in Europeans [373]. For instance, insulin secretion defects in the presence of normal incretin plasma levels have been described in patients carrying TCF7L2 SNPs [374].

The presence of the active histone mark H3K27ac at regions carrying T2DM-associated SNPs indicates that these regions are involved in the regulation of gene activity in the PP stage. Thus, variation in these regions potentially compromises the regulation of T2DM-relevant genes at the PP stage, and might therefore impair developmental programs. Eventually, disturbances in pancreatic development could result in reduced β -cell mass or function at birth, or impaired postnatal expansion of β -cells, which would consequently contribute to an increased susceptibility to T2DM. This is in agreement with the finding that in children the β -cell mass, and presumably the rate of β -cell growth, is highly variable between individuals [375], and that the β -cell mass is reduced in diabetic patients [376]. HNF1 β and TCF7L2 are important TFs regulating pancreas and endocrine development. Misregulation of these genes due to SNPs occurring in their regulatory regions might impair early developmental processes that increase the risk of developing T2DM later in adulthood.

3.2 Modeling the Effect of PDX1 Mutations on β-Cell Development

Interspecies diversity in the development and function of organs is a major issue in the translation of promising findings from model organisms to humans, and successful preclinical reports from animal models often fail to succeed in humans. Thus, in order to develop novel treatment strategies for complex diseases such as diabetes, comprehensive mechanistic understanding of human endocrine cell formation, function and failure is necessary. As described above, the access to primary human material and the impossibility of performing longitudinal studies in humans call for the establishment of well-performing models to investigate human pancreas development and homeostasis [151]. Hence, the use of ESCs, and in particular patient-derived iPSCs, to model pancreas and β -cell development *in vitro* provides a unique platform to study the etiology of human disease [155-157]. Of particular importance is the possibility to study developmental programs and the effect of perturbations on the predisposition to diabetes, by reproducing the phenotypes of specific mutations in genes, such as the master regulator of pancreas development and MODY gene PDX1. Using endocrine differentiation culture of donor-derived iPSCs, we investigated two common mutations, P33T and C18R, in the PDX1 gene, and their effect on human β-cell development and function. Using iPSC lines generated from two subjects carrying a P33T and C18R mutation of PDX1, respectively, as well as newly generated isogenic cell lines, we show that the development of endocrine progenitors and β-cells is impaired by these mutations. However, our data revealed that in donor-derived PDX1^{P33T/+} and

 $PDX1^{C18R/+}$ cells, the early stages of pancreas development are not affected. In contrast, an impaired induction of the endocrine lineage at the PP2 stage is observed in the homozygous $PDX1^{P_{33}T/P_{33}T}$ mutation of the isogenic control cell line. These results suggest that the P33T mutation exerts a dose-dependent effect on the endocrine lineage decision.

3.2.1 Impact of P33T and C18R Mutations on PDX1 Expression

The expression of Pdx1 is tightly controlled by four regulatory elements located upstream of the Pdx1 gene. These regions are highly conserved and harbor binding sites for several important TFs, including Hnf1 β , Foxa1/2, Nkx2.2, Pax6, MafA as well as Pdx1 itself, all of which regulate the cell type specific expression of Pdx1 [60, 113, 114]. Thus, Pdx1 regulates its own expression via an auto-regulatory positive feedback mechanism [114, 377, 378].

Our results show that PDX1 mRNA and protein levels were reduced in the isogenic PDX1^{P33T/P33T} cell line at the PP1 stage. Since the P33T mutation lies in subdomain B of the PDX1 transactivation domain, we speculate that the mutation disturbs protein-protein interactions, thereby impairing the recruitment of transcriptional co-activators, which are required for the induction of target gene expression, including PDX1 itself. Interestingly, the long non-coding RNA (lncRNA) PLUTO is upregulated in the PDX1^{P33T/P33T} mutant PPs. PLUTO, which is the acronym for PDX1 Locus Upstream Transcript, is a gene with multiple exons, spanning a \sim 100 kb region, which contains a cluster of enhancers that is active in adult islets. The TSS is located approximately three kb upstream of the PDX1 locus, and it is transcribed from the opposite strand [379, 380]. *PLUTO* has a positive regulatory effect on the neighboring *PDX1* gene by promoting interactions between the PDX1 promoter and the upstream enhancer cluster, and the knock-down of the PLUTO lncRNA resulted in decreased PDX1 expression [379]. Intriguingly, the expression of both, PLUTO and PDX1 was found to be reduced in islets from diabetic and glucose intolerant donors [379]. Thus, the upregulation of *PLUTO* in the *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T}PP cells might be a compensatory response, aiming to increase PDX1 expression. The reduction of PDX1 levels also correlated with the impaired differentiation at the PP2 stage. During endocrine formation, the maintenance of high PDX1 levels is essential for the specification and differentiation of endocrine progenitors [381]. It is therefore likely that the low levels of PDX1, as observed in *PDX*1^{*P*33*T*/*P*33*T*} mutants, perturb the endocrine fate specification.

Interestingly, neither PDX_1 levels at the PP1 stage, nor the differentiation at the PP2 stage, were impaired in $PDX_1^{C18R/C18R}$ mutant cells. These differences between the two mutations might be explained by the impact of the mutations on the structure of the PDX1 protein. The replacement of proline with threonine in the P33T mutation could be more severe, as proline is important for the generation of tight turns in the protein structure. The replacement with any other amino acid could therefore induce significant structural alterations that impair protein-protein interactions, involving the transactivation domain of PDX1. Hence, the P33T mutation might reduce PDX1 function by disturbing the interaction with co-binding TFs. This notion is also supported by the similar phenotype of $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{+/-}$ cells, which suggests a significant loss-of-function caused by the P33T point mutation.

3.2.2 Deregulation of Diabetes-Associated Genes in Mutant PPs

The differential gene expression analysis of the isogenic and donor-derived cell lines revealed many differentially expressed genes, including interesting diabetes-associated genes. Among the PPs from all isogenic mutants, 21 genes were commonly downregulated. These included MEG3, LARGE1, ANPEP and CES1, all of which are implicated in diabetes. Maternally expressed gene 3 (Meg3) is, as the name suggests, a maternally expressed imprinted gene, which codes for a lncRNA. In mice, it is located in the distal region of chromosome 12, and its human ortholog is found on the syntenic region on chromosome 14q [382]. The downregulation of Meg3 results in impaired insulin synthesis and secretion, as well as increased apoptosis in murine β -cells, suggesting an important role in maintaining β -cell identity [383]. Furthermore, it has been shown that MEG3 is downregulated in islets of T2DM patients, supporting its essential role for β -cell function, and indicating relevance for T2DM pathogenesis [384]. The like-acetylglucosaminyltransferase 1 (LARGE1) is involved in protein glycosylation in the Golgi apparatus, and mutations of the LARGE1 gene are generally associated with congenital muscular dystrophy. However, a recent study has identified a SNP at the *LARGE1* locus, rs16993330, as a T2DM risk variant in the Greenlandic population [385]. An increased risk for T2DM has also been associated with SNPs at the Aminopeptidase N (ANPEP) locus, which increase the expression of the ANPEP gene [386]. Moreover, the carboxylesterase 1 (Ces1) has been linked to obesity, hepatic steatosis and hyperlipidemia, as the deletion of *Ces1* in mice results in the development of obesity, fatty liver, hyperinsulinemia, insulin insensitivity and decreased energy expenditure [387]. Even though LARGE1, ANPEP and CES1 have been associated with diabetes or insulin resistance, it is not clear whether these genes play a role during human β -cell development and/or function. To address these questions further investigation is necessary. Another interesting gene we found to be downregulated in *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T} and *PDX1*^{+/-}PPs, is *MNX1*, which encodes the TF Motor neuron and pancreas homeobox 1 (MNX1). This TF plays an important role in β -cell differentiation and proliferation, and is essential for postnatal β -cell fate maintenance [388]. Furthermore, homozygous mutations of the MNX1 gene in humans cause permanent neonatal diabetes [318], but the mechanisms by which this TF affects human β -cell development are not vet understood.

The comparison of the differentially expressed genes in $PDX1^{P33T/P33T}$ and $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ mutant cells, identified five genes that were consistently misregulated in the same direction. Among these genes were *MEG3*, *NNAT* and *POSTN*, all of which have a function in β -cells. As described above, *MEG3* regulates insulin secretion and synthesis and is downregulated in T2DM. *NNAT* is a paternally expressed imprinted gene, encoding the proteolipid NEURONATIN. It is expressed in brain, endocrine cells and the adipose tissue, and its expression is regulated by the metabolic status and glucose levels [320, 389–392]. Mutations of the *NNAT* gene are linked to extreme childhood obesity and its expression is reduced in the adipose tissue of obese children [391, 393]. Moreover, Nnat regulates proinsulin cleavage and the homozygous deletion of *Nnat* results in reduced insulin content and glucose-stimulated insulin secretion in pancreatic β -cells [392]. Thus, Nnat exerts glucose-sensitive control of β -cell function [392]. In addition, we found that POSTN is upregulated in both, *PDX1*^{P33T/+} and *PDX1*^{P33T/P33T} mutant PPs. Periostin, which is encoded by the *Postn* gene, is a secreted protein, which is involved in epithelial-mesenchymal

transformation, and plays a role in the development of teeth, bone, and heart [394]. In the pancreas, *Postn* expression is highly upregulated upon partial pancreatectomy and is involved in the regeneration of β -cells [322]. Moreover, when Postn is injected intraperitoneally, an increase in islet numbers and beneficial effects on glucose regulation can be observed [322]. Therefore, it is clear that *NNAT* and *POSTN* have important functions in the endocrine pancreas, but their role during pancreas development needs to be addressed by future studies.

3.3 Foxa2 Expression Resolves Endocrine Differentiation in the Intestine

In response to food intake, enteroendocrine cells (EECs) of the intestinal epithelium secrete a multitude of hormones, which regulate various aspects of energy homeostasis, including feeding behavior, by regulating appetite and satiety, as well as digestion, through stimulating the secretion of gastric acid, bile acids and digestive enzymes from the pancreas [161]. Importantly, the hormones Glp1 and Gip, secreted from L- and K-cells, respectively, mediate the incretin effect, which is characterized by the amplification of insulin secretion from pancreatic β -cells. This effect accounts for up to 70% of the total insulin response, and is thus an integral part of the glycemic control [176]. These features generated great interest in EECs and the intestinal hormones, as they provide novel routes to treat metabolic diseases such as T2DM. Indeed, the first generation of incretin-based drugs, including long-acting Glp1 analogues or Dpp4 inhibitors, are already successfully used to treat diabetic patients [27, 161, 177].

EECs constantly differentiate from intestinal stem cells (ISCs) and the principles underlying their differentiation are remarkably similar to those seen in pancreatic endocrine cell formation and involve partially the same transcriptional regulators. Even though great advances have been made recently, the mechanisms governing EEC differentiation and subtype specification are still poorly understood [162, 191, 192]. However, it is of particular interest to decipher these regulatory mechanisms, as the intestinal epithelium holds great potential for cell-based therapies. For instance, the high similarity to the pancreatic endocrine system provides an interesting perspective as it allows the transdifferentiation of EECs into insulin producing β -like cells [395, 396]. Moreover, a recent study has shown that the hormonal program of EECs is dynamic and can change in response to BMP signaling [192], suggesting possibilities for drugbased modulations of the hormonal program. However, exact knowledge of the signals and transcriptional programs, which control EEC development, is necessary to manipulate EECs in order to produce specific hormones for the treatment of metabolic diseases.

The pioneer TF Foxa2 is essential for endoderm specification during embryogenesis and the development of endoderm-derived organs [288]. In the intestine, Foxa2 and its family member Foxa1 have been shown to be important for the differentiation of GCs and a subset of EECs, namely Glp1/2 producing L-cells and Sst producing D-cells [272]. In this thesis, we discovered that Foxa2 is expressed at different levels within the crypt by using a previously established fluorescent Foxa2-Venus fusion reporter mouse line. Transcriptome analysis revealed that ISCs, mature goblet cells (GCs) and Paneth cells (PCs) expressed low levels of Foxa2, while EECs and GC progenitors expressed Foxa2 at high levels. In contrast, tuft cells (TCs) and enterocytes did

not express Foxa2. Hence, the FVF mouse model enabled us to enrich for ISCs and secretory cells and to study EEC differentiation. Using a combination of bulk and single-cell transcriptomics, together with ChIP-seq and ATAC-seq, we then dissected the EECs lineage decision and described the role of Foxa2 and its impact on the chromatin landscape during EEC differentiation.

3.3.1 Similarity of the Enhancer Landscape in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} Cells

Several studies comparing the epigenetic landscape in ISCs, progenitors and mature villus cells, have described a high similarity between the intestinal cell populations on the level of histone modifications and DNA methylation. Moreover, it was reported that the chromatin is generally in an open, permissive state that is maintained throughout differentiation [222-226]. For instance, the active histone marks H3K4me2 and H3K27ac are present on the same loci in secretory and absorptive progenitors, even though gene expression from these loci is markedly different [222, 224]. In our ChIP-seq data from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, we observed the same nearly identical configuration of the active histone modifications H3K4me3 and H3K27ac that were also present on lineage specific loci, regardless of gene expression. Interestingly, as in previous reports [222], some exceptions were observed at the loci of important enteroendocrine lineage determining genes, such as the TFs Neurog3 or Nkx2-2, which showed pronounced differences in H3K4me3 and H3K27ac enrichment between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Despite the general similarity, we found that the enrichment of H3K27ac is subject to slight changes between the two FVF populations, and that these changes correlate with the expression of the corresponding genes. However, due to the low numbers of cells obtained from the FVF^{high} population, it was not feasible to perform the appropriate number of replicate experiments required for reliable quantification of enrichment differences. Therefore, these results should be seen as a qualitative, rather than a quantitative, evaluation. The low number of available cells, together with the high similarity of histone modifications, necessitated a different approach to assess lineage commitment on the level of epigenetics.

To overcome the present limitations, we performed ATAC-seq to profile chromatin accessibility as approximation to chromatin activity [331]. The assay requires two orders of magnitude lower numbers input of cells and could therefore be performed in replicates, allowing a quantitative analysis. Similar to the histone modification data, chromatin opening was largely concordant between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, but differential accessibility analysis identified a set of 1344 regions with significant differences. The vast majority of these sites was found in putative enhancer regions, which is in agreement with previous observations, showing that cell type-specific chromatin modifications are mainly found at enhancer regions, while promoter chromatin modifications are generally cell type-invariant [330]. More importantly, regions with differentially open chromatin were found near lineage specific genes, such as the endocrine genes *Neurog3, Neurod1* or *Fev* in FVF^{high} cells or the ISC-specific genes *Olfm4* and *Ascl2*. Thus, the ATAC-seq data reflected the lineage-specificity observed in the expression data and suggests that the different cell types of the crypt can be distinguished on the level of chromatin accessibility.

3.3.2 Dose-Dependent Binding of Foxa2

FoxA TFs have been shown to occupy their target sites in a cell type and developmental stagespecific mode [60, 348, 397, 398]. The mechanisms allowing the specific binding of FoxA factors are not understood, though results from invertebrates have suggested a possible model. In *C. elegans*, the Foxa2 homolog defective pharyngeal development protein 4 (PHA-4) is, as the name suggests, essential for pharyngeal development [399]. It regulates many genes during multiple stages of pharyngeal development, and the onset of target gene expression is regulated by the affinity of PHA-4 to its target sites. During early stages of development, PHA-4 is expressed at low levels and binds to high affinity binding sites. As the expression of PHA-4 rises in later stages of pharyngeal development, PHA-4 binds to low affinity binding sites. Thus, PHA-4 regulates its target genes in a dose-dependent manner, and the affinity to the target sequence seems to be the main determinant for DNA binding [400]. Similarly, analysis of promoter and enhancer sequences bound by Foxa2 in the adult mouse liver, revealed that genes with weaker consensus motifs were more liver-specific than those with stronger binding motifs [401]. However, the situation in vertebrates appears to be more complex, as the strength of the consensus sequence does not determine Foxa2 occupancy [344].

Analysis of the Foxa2 binding data from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells showed that also in the intestine Foxa2 binds its target genes in a cell type and dose-specific manner. Upon the $\sim 2 \times$ increase in Foxa2 expression in the FVF^{high} population, the number of Foxa2-bound sites almost doubled compared to the FVF^{low} population. Using the ChIP-seq signal strength as approximation for the amount of bound Foxa2, and thus as measure for the overall affinity of Foxa2 to a given target site, we found that population-specific sites were bound with a lower affinity. In our binding profile, the mean enrichment of Foxa2 in FVF^{high} cells at common binding sites was 1.8× higher compared to binding sites exclusively bound in FVF^{high} cells (data not shown). Evaluation of electrophoretic mobility shift assay data [402] showed a good correlation between the motif score of a given sequence and the binding strength of Foxa2 *in vitro* ($\rho = 0.73$). However, we could not confirm this correlation in our in vivo data. Extensive analysis of the consensus motifs present in Foxa2 binding sites in FVF^{high} and FVF^{low} cells did not reveal any correlation between the motif scores and the occupancy or binding strength of Foxa2 in both FVF populations. Thus, it seems that FVF^{high}-specific sites are bound with lower affinity, but that the consensus sequence is not the main determinant of Foxa2 binding strength, suggesting that other features are more important in the determination of Foxa2 binding. A possible mechanism would be that co-binding TFs influence the stability of Foxa2 at its target sites. This is supported by the observation that sites bound by Foxa2 and Atoh1 tend to show a stronger signal in FVF^{high} cells. However, it should be taken into account that it is not clear to which extent the ChIP-seq signal strength reflects the actual amount of bound protein, especially in a mixed cell population assayed by bulk ChIP-seq.

3.3.3 Foxa2 as Pioneering Factor of the Endocrine and Goblet Cell Fates

Inactive chromatin is packed with nucleosomes, which in general prevent binding of TFs. However, a subset of TFs possess the ability to bind their target sequences even when they are bound by a nucleosome, and induce local chromatin decompaction, which allows other TFs to bind [292, 344]. Since these TFs are the first to bind to closed inactive chromatin, they have been termed pioneer TFs [289]. FoxA and GATA4 were the first pioneer TFs to be described, as they were able to open compact chromatin during hepatic development [289]. The ability of FoxA factors to open condensed chromatin is conferred by the C-terminal domain, which can bind to the core histones H3 and H4, and more importantly by the structural similarity of the DNA binding domain to the linker histones H1 and H5 [285, 289]. This feature allows FoxA factors to displace linker histones by direct competition for DNA binding, which in turn increases the accessibility of target nucleosomes [292]. Thus, FoxA pioneer factors can act as master regulators of cell fate decisions as they are able to bind inactive chromatin of cell type-specific genes and impart the induction of cell type-specific gene expression [343].

Our data shows that upon increased expression in FVF^{high} cells, Foxa2 binds more than 9000 additional sites, not previously bound in FVF^{low} cells, and that the accessibility of the surrounding chromatin increases with Foxa2 binding. Strikingly, the forkhead motif had the second highest association with FVF^{high}-specific chromatin opening, and we found that 70% of the sites specifically open in FVF^{high} cells, were actually bound by Foxa2. Moreover, the increase of chromatin accessibility was strongest at FVF^{high}-only Foxa2 binding sites, and vice versa, Foxa2 binding showed the strongest increase at sites with FVF^{high}-specific accessibility. Together, several lines of evidence show a strong correlation between Foxa2 binding and chromatin opening in FVF^{high} cells. Therefore, our results suggest that Foxa2 acts as pioneering factor in FVF^{high} cells. Upon increased Foxa2 expression, cell type-specific target sites are bound and chromatin accessibility is promoted in order for other TFs to bind. According to our motif analysis, basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) TFs, such as Atoh1, Neurod1 or Ngn3, which are important for EEC and GC differentiation, might be the main FVF^{high}-specific co-binding TFs. This indicates, that chromatin opening facilitated by Foxa2 binding is an important step in the initiation of EEC and GC differentiation, setting the stage for lineage-specific TFs.

3.3.4 Modulation of Foxa2 Function by Cooperating Transcription Factors

The cell-type specific regulation of transcription is achieved through the coordinated action of co-binding TFs at enhancer elements [330, 346]. It has been shown that Foxa2 cooperates with multiple TFs in different tissues. In the pancreas, for instance, Foxa2 works together with Pdx1, Ngn3, Insm1 and Neurod1 to regulate pancreas and endocrine development, as well as β -cell function [87, 347, 348]. In the liver, on the other hand, Foxa2 cooperates with Hnf4a to regulate a liver-specific gene program [348]. The combined analysis of Foxa2 occupancy and motif sequences at the binding sites revealed a relation between the identified motifs and the ChIP-seq signal strength. Nuclear receptor motifs, such as the Hnf4a and Pparg motifs, were associated with the FVF^{low} population. In contrast, bHLH and RFX motifs, corresponding to secretory and endocrine TFs like Ngn3, Neurod1, Atoh1 or Rfx6, were associated with increased Foxa2 signals in the FVF^{high} population. This suggests that Foxa2 cooperates with different partners in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, respectively. In agreement with this hypothesis, we found a significant overlap of Foxa2-bound sites with Atoh1, Hnf4a and Cdx2 binding sites, and that the Foxa2 signal

intensity at shared binding sites differed between the potential binding partners. While sites cooccupied with Foxa2 and Atoh1 showed increased Foxa2 enrichment in FVF^{high} cells, sites shared between Foxa2 and Hnf4a or Foxa2 and Cdx2 did not show changes in Foxa2 signal intensity, suggesting that the cooperation between Foxa2 and Atoh1 is specific to the FVF^{high} cells. This notion is also supported by chromatin accessibility data, which showed the strongest increase in chromatin opening at sites co-bound by Foxa2 and Atoh1. Moreover, pathway analysis indicates that genes near Foxa2-Atoh1 co-occupied sites are involved in EEC and GC differentiation. On the other hand, Foxa2-Hnf4a and Foxa2-Cdx2 co-binding appears to be present in both populations and these sites are among the most accessible in both FVF populations, with only minor changes between FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Genes near Foxa2-Hnf4a sites were associated with metabolic processes, and those near Foxa2-Cdx2 sites with the differentiation of enterocytes. The latter finding seems to contradict the observation that enterocyte progenitors cease Foxa2 expression. However, Cdx2 is an important driver of enterocyte differentiation [403, 404] and is required for the maintenance of cell type-specific chromatin accessibility [345, 405]. As Cdx2 binding relies on open chromatin [405], the pioneering activity of Foxa2 might be required to induce chromatin accessibility, which is then maintained by Cdx2. This is also in agreement with the finding that FoxA factors are necessary for the induction of the liver fate during development but not for the maintenance of the liver identity [295, 406, 407]. Taken together, our results indicate that Foxa2 cooperates with different TFs in a cell type-specific manner, and that the binding partner directs the function of Foxa2. With respect to cell type specification in the intestine, our data suggests that Foxa2 and Atoh1 together regulate EEC and GC differentiation, while Foxa2 together with Cdx2 initiates enterocyte differentiation. The evidence shown in this work, however, is solely based on the overlap of detected binding sites and we did not attempt to show the physical interaction of these factors at the shared binding sites. Hence, further experiments using sequential ChIP are required to prove the concurrent binding, and thus the cooperation of Foxa2 and its potential partners.

3.3.5 New Roles of Foxa2 in the Intestinal Epithelium

The conditional deletion of *Foxa1* and *Foxa2* in the intestinal epithelium results in a reduction of Sst and Pyy producing D- and L-cells, and the loss of Glp1/2 producing L-cells. On the mRNA level, reduced expression of the endocrine TFs *Isl1* and *Pax6* was detected in *Foxa1/2* knockouts. This suggests that in EEC differentiation, Foxa2 acts downstream of Ngn3 and upstream of Isl1 and Pax6 to regulate D- and L-cell differentiation [272]. In contrast, during pancreatic endocrine differentiation, Foxa2 acts upstream of Ngn3, and cooperates with Ngn3 to regulate *Neurog3* expression [87]. As Ngn3 is the master regulator of endocrine differentiation, its expression is tightly controlled by the cooperative action of multiple TFs, including Pdx1, Onecut1, Hnf1b, Myt1, Sox9, Ngn3 itself, and Foxa2. Since the TF networks guiding endocrine differentiation in the pancreas and intestine are very similar, we hypothesized that also during EEC differentiation Foxa2 acts upstream of Ngn3. Indeed, our analysis showed that Foxa2 binds to two sites in a conserved region from -5000 to -3500 bp upstream of the Ngn3 promoter, which also contains the Foxa2 binding site active in pancreatic endocrine progenitors [87, 347]. Moreover, these sites are only occupied in the FVF^{high} population, suggesting that they require the presence

3.4. CONCLUSION

of high Foxa2 levels in order to be bound. This is also in agreement with the observation of increased Foxa2 levels in pancreatic endocrine progenitors that correlate with the expression of Ngn3 [87]. Thus, our results indicate that Foxa2, when expressed at high levels, is involved in the regulation of *Neurog3* expression. Furthermore, our ChIP-seq, microarray and scRNA-seq data show that upregulation of Foxa2 precedes the onset of expression of many known regulators of endocrine differentiation, including *Neurod1*, *Nkx2-2*, *Insm1* and *Arx*, which are bound by Foxa2 and upregulated in FVF^{high} cells. Therefore, we suggest a broad role for Foxa2 in onset and progression of EEC differentiation.

Similarly, we identified the GC TFs *Spdef, Klf4* and *Creb3l1* as potential Foxa2 target genes, suggesting that Foxa2 is involved in the differentiation of GCs. Our single-cell and bulk transcriptome data revealed that GC progenitors express high levels of Foxa2, indicating that also the onset of GC differentiation depends on high Foxa2 expression. Moreover, we show that the expression of the GC TFs *Spdef, Klf4* and *Creb3l1* follows the upregulation of Foxa2 in GC progenitors, placing Foxa2 upstream of these factors. This is in accordance with the notion that GC differentiation is impaired in conditional *Foxa1/2* knockout mice [272]. However, it shows that Foxa2 not only regulates *Mucins* and *Tff3*, but is also important for the onset of GC differentiation.

In addition to the roles of Foxa2 in EEC and GC differentiation, our data suggests that Foxa2 might also be important in ISCs. Foxa2 is expressed in non-PC cells in the stem cell zone, and lineage tracings of Foxa2-positive crypt cells using a Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} mouse line showed that Foxa2 expression cells are capable of generating all intestinal cell types and the lineage tracing patterns resemble those observed for Lgr5⁺ ISCs [326]. Moreover, we could show that Foxa2 binds to the majority of the ISC signature genes [342], suggesting that Foxa2 is involved in the regulation of an ISC gene program. However, the deletion of *Foxa1/2* from the intestinal epithelium did not reveal obvious defects in the ISC compartment [272]. A possible explanation for this results is that in the *Foxa1/2* knockout, the third family member Foxa3 might be able to compensate for the loss of Foxa1 and Foxa2. In fact, Foxa3 expression levels in the intestine exceed the expression levels of both, Foxa1 and Foxa2, and it has been shown that Foxa3 is able to bind to Foxa1/2-specific binding sites in the absence of both TFs [292]. Thus, a scenario in which compensation by Foxa3 prevents a severe phenotype in ISCs of *Foxa2/1* null mice seems to be likely. To test this idea, a triple knockout of all FoxA factors would be required.

3.4 Conclusion

Hormones secreted by endocrine cells of the pancreas and intestine are crucial for the homeostatic control of blood glucose and energy intake. Disturbances of the hormonal balance are implicated in the development of metabolic diseases, such as T2DM. Both organs are derived from the endoderm and share common mechanisms of cell fate decisions. Better understanding of TF networks, controlling the development of pancreatic and intestinal endocrine cells, is required to develop novel treatment strategies for complex diseases such as diabetes. In the first part of this thesis, we assessed the role of PDX1 during early pancreatic development and how PDX1 function is affected by two common point mutations. Using PPs derived from a novel iPSC line, we characterized genome-wide PDX1 binding sites. We were able to show that PDX1 acts in a stage-specific manner, and targets a PP-specific program, governing early pancreatic differentiation, during development, while it switches to β -cell specific targets, regulating β -cell function and identity, in adulthood. Furthermore, we showed that T2DM-associated SNPs are enriched within active regulatory regions of PPs, indicating that early pancreatic development affects the susceptibility to T2DM. We then studied PPs generated from two donor-derived iPSCs carrying heterozygous C18R and P33T mutations in the PDX1 transactivation domain, respectively, and the corresponding homozyogous isogenic control cell lines, and showed that these mutations contribute to the predisposition to T2DM. Furthermore, our data suggests that PDX1 affects pancreas development and β -cell function in a dose-dependent fashion and that developmental and compensatory β -cell formation and expansion depends on fully functional PDX1.

The second part of the thesis addresses the role of Foxa2 in the onset of EEC differentiation in the intestine. We found that Foxa2 has cell type-specific functions in ISCs and secretory progenitor cells, which is mediated through the expression levels of Foxa2 and cooperating TFs. In ISCs, low levels of Foxa2 are involved in the regulation of metabolic processes and, presumably, the initiation of enterocyte differentiation, while in GC and EEC progenitors high levels of Foxa2 pioneer the TF networks that control the differentiation into GCs and EECs. These results suggest an important role of Foxa2 in the initiation of EEC differentiation and provide insight into the dose-dependent action of Foxa2. Future experiments will show if this mechanism can be used to induce the differentiation of Glp1 producing L-cell, through the stimulation of Foxa2 expression. This could be achieved by the inhibition of ROCK signaling, as previous work from our lab has shown that the ROCK inhibitors Fasudil and RKI-1447 can induce *Foxa2* expression in ESCs [408].

4 Materials & Methods

4.1 Antibodies

4.1.1 Primary Antibodies

Antibody	Host	Company	Catalog Number	Application
ChgA polyclonal	Rabbit	Abcam	ab15160	IF (1:200)
ChgA polyclonal	Goat	Santa Cruz	sc-1488	IF (1:200)
Dclk1 polyclonal	Rabbit	Abcam	ab37994	IF (1:500)
Foxa2 polyclonal	Goat	Santa Cruz	sc-6554	ChIP-seq
GFP polyclonal	Chicken	Aves Labs	GFP-1020	IF (1:500)
GFP polyclonal	Rabbit	Abcam	ab290	ChIP-seq
H3K4me3 polyclonal	Rabbit	Diagenode	C15410003-50	ChIP-seq
H3K27ac polyclonal	Rabbit	Diagenode	C15410174	ChIP-seq
Lyz1 polyclonal	Rabbit	DAKO A0099	IF (1:1000)	
Muc2 polyclonal	Rabbit	Santa Cruz	sc-7314	IF (1:1000)
PDX1 polyclonal	Goat	kindly provided by	C. Wright	ChIP-seq

4.1.2 Secondary Antibodies

Antibody	Host	Company	Catalog Number	Application
Anti-chicken Alexa Fluor 488	Donkey	Dianova	703-225-155	IF (1:800)
Anti-goat Alexa Fluor 555	Donkey	Invitrogen	A21432	IF (1:800)
Anti-goat Alexa Fluor 633	Donkey	Invitrogen	A21082	IF (1:800)
Anti-mouse Cy5	Donkey	Dianova	715-175-151	IF (1:800)
Anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 488	Donkey	Invitrogen	A21206	IF (1:800)
Anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 555	Donkey	Invitrogen	A31572	IF (1:800)
Anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 649	Donkey	Dianova	711-605-152	IF (1:800)

4.2 Buffers & Media

4.2.1 Immunofluorescence

10× PBS (pH7.4)	1.37 M NaCl, 26.8 mM KCl, 0,1 M Na ₂ HPO ₄ , 13.8 mM KH ₂ PO ₄
PBST	1× PBS, 0.1% Tween20, pH7.4
4% PFA	1.3 M PFA in 1× PBS, pH7.2-7.4
Permeabilisation	0.25% TritonX-100, 100 mM glycin in dH ₂ O
Blocking solution	10% FCS, 1% BSA, 3% donkey serum in PBST
DAPI	5 mg DAPI in 25 ml 1 \times PBS
Elvanol	0.015 mM Polyvinyl-alcohol, 24 mM Tris pH6.0, 2 g DABCO in 90 ml H ₂ O
	and 37.8 ml glycerol

4.2.2 Crypt Isolation & FACS

Crypt isolation buffer	2 mM EDTA in DPBS
Basal Crypt Medium	AdvancedDMEM/F12 containing 100 U/ml Penicillin, 100 U/ml
	Streptomycin and 10 mM HEPES
Complete Crypt Medium	AdvancedDMEM/F12 containing 100 U/ml Penicillin, 100 U/ml
	Streptomycin, 10 mM HEPES and 10% FCS
FACS buffer	1 $ imes$ DPBS, 2% FCS and 2 mM EDTA
FACS buffer (scRNA-seq)	1 $ imes$ DPBS, 1% FCS and 0.1 mM EDTA

4.2.3 ChIP-seq

Lysis-Buffer 0.5% SDS	50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 10 mM EDTA, 0.5% SDS
IP-Buffer	10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5), 1 mM EDTA, 0.5 mM EGTA,
	1% Triton X-100, 0.1% SDS, 0.1% Na-Desoxycholate, 140
	mM NaCl, H ₂ O, Protease Inhibitors
Washing-Buffer 1 (High Salt Buffer)	500 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 0.1% SDS, 1%
	NP-40
Washing-Buffer 2 (LiCl Buffer)	250 mM LiCl, 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 0.5% Na-
	Deoxycholate, 1% NP-40
Washing-Buffer 3	10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 10 mM EDTA
Elution Buffer	50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 10 mM EDTA, 1% SDS
TE Buffer	10 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.0), 1 mM EDTA

4.2.4 ATAC-seq

Lysis-Buffer10 mM Tris-HCl, 10 mM NaCl, 3 mM MgCl2, 0.1% (v/v) IGEPAL CA-630Elution-Buffer10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0

4.3 Kits & Master Mixes

Agilent High Sensitivity DNA Kit
Agilent RNA 6000 Pico Kit
Chromium Single Cell 3' Library & Gel Bead Kit v2
Chromium Single Cell A Chip Kit, 48 rxns
Encore Biotin Module
GeneChip Human Gene 2.0 ST Array
GeneChip Mouse Gene 1.0 ST Array
High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit
MicroPlex Library Preparation Kit
MinElute PCR Purification Kit
miRNeasy Mini Kit
NEBNext High-Fidelity 2X PCR Master Mix
Nextera DNA Library Preparation Kit
Ovation PicoSL WTA System V2
QIAquick PCR Purification Kit
Qubit dsDNA HS Assay Kit
RNase-Free DNase Set
SuperScript VILO cDNA Synthesis Kit
SYBR Green PCR Master Mix
TaqMan Fast Advanced Master Mix
TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Prep

Agilent	5067-4626
Agilent	5067-1513
10 \times Genomics	120237
10 \times Genomics	120236
NuGEN	4200-12
Affymetrix	902113
Affymetrix	901168
Applied Biosystems	4368814
Diagenode	C05010010
Qiagen	28004
Qiagen	217004
New England Biolabs	M0541S
Ilumina	discontinued
NuGEN	3312-24
Qiagen	28104
Molecular Probes	Q32854
Qiagen	79254
Invitrogen	11754250
Applied Biosystems	4364346
Applied Biosystems	4444965
Illumina	20020594

4.4 Reagents & Media

Advanced DMEM/F12	Gibco	12634028
AMPure XP	Beckman Coulter	A63880
DNase I	Roche	10104159001
Donkey serum	Millipore	S30-100ML
DPBS, no calcium, no magnesium	Gibco	14190250
FBS Good	PAN-Seratech	ST40-37500
HEPES (1 M)	Gibco	15630080
Nuclease-free water	Promega	P119C
OCT Tissue freezing medium	Leica Biosystems	14020108926
Penicillin-Streptomycin (10,000 U/mL)	Gibco	15140122
SPRIselect	Beckman Coulter	B23318
TrypLE Express Enzyme (1 $ imes$)	Gibco	12605010

4.5 Chemicals

Unless indicated otherwise, chemicals were purchased from Merck, Thermo Fisher Scientific or Carl Roth.

10N HCl		
7-AAD Viability Staining Solution	eBioscience	00-6993-50
BSA		
Calcium chloride		
DABCO		
DAPI		
EDTA		
EGTA		
Ethanol, 96%		
Ethanol, Pure (200 Proof, anhydrous)		
EvaGreen Dye, 20×in Water	Biotium	#31000
Formaldehyde solution (37%)		
Glycerol, 50% (v/v) Aqueous Solution	Ricca Chemical Company	3290-32
Glycin		
IGEPAL CA-630		
Lithium chloride		
MgCl ₂	New England Biolabs	B0510A
NP-40	Life Technologies	
Paraformaldehyde		
Polyvinyl-alcohol		
Potassium chloride (KCl)		
Potassium hydrogenphosphate (KH ₂ PO ₄)		
QIAzol Lysis Reagent	Qiagen	79306
RNaseZAP		
Sodium chloride		
Sodium desoxycholate		
Sodium dodecylsulphate (SDS)		
Sodium hydrogenic phosphate (Na ₂ HPO ₄)		
TE Buffer	Invitrogen	12090015
Tris		
Triton X-100		
Trypan Blue solution		
Tween-20		

4.6 Primers & TaqMan Probes

4.6.1 ATAC-seq Sequencing Adapter

Ad1	AATGATACGGCGACCACCGAGATCTACACTCGTCGGCAGCGTCAGATGTG
Ad2.1	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATTCGCCTTAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.2	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCTAGTACGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.3	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATTTCTGCCTGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.4	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATGCTCAGGAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.5	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATAGGAGTCCGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.6	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCATGCCTAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.7	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATGTAGAGAGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.8	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCCTCTCTGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.9	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATAGCGTAGCGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.10	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCAGCCTCGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.11	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATTGCCTCTTGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.12	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATTCCTCTACGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.13	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATATCACGACGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.14	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATACAGTGGTGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.15	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCAGATCCAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.16	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATACAAACGGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.17	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATACCCAGCAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.18	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATAACCCCTCGTCTCGT
Ad2.19	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCCCAACCTGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.20	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATCACCACACGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.21	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATGAAACCCAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.22	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATTGTGACCAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
Ad2.23	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATAGGGTCAAGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT
AP2.24	CAAGCAGAAGACGGCATACGAGATAGGAGTGGGTCTCGTGGGCTCGGAGATGT

4.6.2 qPCR TaqMan Probes

Human Probes	
18S	Hs999999901_s1
GAPDH	Hs02758991_g1
HNF1B	Hs01001602_m1
NANOG	Hs04260366_g1
NKX2.2	Hs00159616_m1
NKX6.1	Hs01055914_m1
OCT4	Hs00999632_g1
PDX1	Hs00236830_m1
PTF1A	Hs00603586_g1
SOX9	Hs01001343_g1

Mouse Probes	
Chga	Mm00514341_m1
Fabp1	Mm00444340_m1
Foxa1	Mm00484713_m1
Foxa2	Mm01976556_s1
Foxa3	Mm00484714_m1
Gapdh	Mm99999915_g1
Islı	Mm00517585_m1
Lgr5	Mm00438890_m1
Neurod1	Mm01280117_m1
Neurog3	Mm00437606_s1
Nkx2-2	Mm00839794_m1
Olfm4	Mm01320260_m1
Pax6	Mm00443081_m1
Rfx3	Mm00803303_m1
Rfx6	Mm00624115_m1
RN18S	Mm03928990_g1
Rpl37	Mm00782745_s1

4.6.3 SYBR Green qPCR Primer

ACTB forward	CCCAGAGCAAGAGAGG
ACTB reverse	GTCCAGACGCAGGATG
HHEX forward	ACGGTGAACGACTACACGC
HHEX reverse	CTTCTCCAGCTCGATGGTCT
<i>MEIS1</i> forward	GGGCATGGATGGAGTAGGC
<i>MEIS1</i> reverse	GGGTACTGATGCGAGTGCAG
ONECUT1 forward	GAACATGGGAAGGATAGAGGCA
ONECUT1 reverse	GTAGAGTTCGACGCTGGACAT
<i>RFX6</i> forward	AAGCAGCGGATCAATACCTGT
<i>RFX6</i> reverse	ACCGTGGTAAGCAAACTCCTT

4.7 Instruments & Equipment

2100 Bioanalyzer Applied Biosystems ViiA 7 C1000 Touch Thermal Cycler Centrifuge 5417 R Centrifuge 5424 R Centrifuge 5804 R Chromium Controller FACSAria III Agilent Thermo Fisher Scientific Bio Rad Eppendorf Eppendorf Eppendorf 10× Genomics BD

Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-1000XLS+ Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-100XLS+ Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-10XLS+ Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-200XLS+ Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-20XLS+ Pipet-Lite LTS Pipette L-2XLS+ Pipet-Lite Multi Pipette L8-200XLS+ Pipet-Lite Multi Pipette L8-50XLS+ PIPETMAN Neo P1000N PIPETMAN Neo P10N PIPETMAN Neo P200N PIPETMAN Neo P20N PX1 PCR Plate Sealer **Qubit Fluorometer** S220 Focused-ultrasonicator ThermoMixer C

Rainin Rainin Rainin Rainin Rainin Rainin Rainin Rainin Gilson Gilson Gilson Gilson Bio Rad **Molecular** Probes Covaris Eppendorf

4.8 Consumables

BD 10 cm bacterial plates 50 ml/ 15 ml Falcon tubes Corning 5PRIME Phase Lock Gel - Heavy Quantabio Thermo Scientific 96- and 384-Well plates DNA LoBind Tubes, 1.5 ml Eppendorf Falcon 5 mL Round Bottom High Clarity PP Test Tube, with Snap Cap Corning Falcon 5 ml Round Bottom Polystyrene Tube, with Cell Strainer Snap Cap Corning Falcon Cell Strainers, 70 µm Corning PCR Tubes 0.2 ml 8-tube strips Eppendorf Pierceable Foil Heat Seal **Bio-Rad** Tips LTS 1ML Filter RT-L1000FLR Rainin Tips LTS 200UL Filter RT-L200FLR Rainin Tips LTS 20UL Filter RT-L10FLR Rainin twin.tec 96-Well PCR Plate Semi-skirted Eppendorf

4.9 General Mouse Handling & Animal Studies Approvements

All animal experiments were carried out in compliance with the German Animal Protection Act, the guidelines of the Society of Laboratory Animals (GV-SOLAS) and Federation of Laboratory Animal Science Associations (FELASA). Mice were housed in groups of two to four animals at $23\pm1^{\circ}$ C, with constant humidity and on a 12 hours light–dark cycle with free access to water and food.

4.10 Genetic Lineage Tracing

For genetic lineage tracing experiments, Cre recombinase activity was induced in Foxa2^{nEGFP-CreERT2/+};Gt(ROSA)26^{mTmG/+} mice by a single dose of orally administered tamoxifen at 0.3 mg/g body weight in sunflower oil (Sigma-Aldrich) after a 3 hours fasting period. Mice were sacrificed 48 hours or 30 days after tamoxifen gavage.

4.11 Immunofluorescence

For immunofluorescence stainings on cryo-preserved tissue sections, intestinal tissue was dissected and rinsed in ice-cold PBS. To remove the luminal content, the intestinal lumen was carefully flushed with PBS. Cleaned tissues were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for 3 h at 4°C and incubated in a sucrose gradient (1 h in 5% sucrose/PBS, followed by 1 h in 15% sucrose/PBS at RT, and 30% sucrose/PBS overnight at 4°C). Prior to embedding with OCT (optimal cutting temperature) embedding medium (Leica), tissue samples were incubated in a 1:1 mixture of 30% sucrose/PBS and OCT for 3 h at RT. Subsequently, tissue samples were placed into embedding molds, frozen on dry ice and stored at -80°C. Tissue samples were sectioned on a cryostat (Leica CM 1860) at a thickness of 10–16 μ m. Cryo-sections were then dried for \sim 40 min at RT, rehydrated with PBS for 20 min and permeabilised with 0.4% Triton X-100/PBS for 20 min. After washing once with PBST (0.1% Tween-20/PBS) samples were blocked in using a blocking solution containing 10% FCS, 0.1% BSA and 3% donkey or goat serum/PBST for 1–2 h at RT. Sections were then incubated with primary antibodies, diluted in blocking solution, overnight at 4° C. Sections were washed $3\times$ with PBS before incubation with secondary antibodies in blocking solution for 1 h at RT. Section were again washed 3× with PBS and nuclei were stained with DAPI (1:1000) in PBS for 15 min at RT. Following nuclear staining, sections were washed at least $3 \times$ and subsequently embedded with self-made Elvanol antifade agent. Sections were kept overnight at RT for drying.

4.12 Crypt Isolation

Small intestines were dissected and remaining adipose tissue was removed in ice-cold PBS. After that, intestines were opened longitudinally using scissors, and villi and the lunimal content were carefully scraped off using a cover slip. The opened intestines were then cut into \sim 2

cm long pieces and washed 2–4× in ice-cold PBS until supernatant was clear. Subsequently, tissue fragments were incubated in 2 mM EDTA in ice-cold PBS for 35 min at 4 °C on a benchtop roller. Crypts were then collected in fresh PBS by rigorous shaking (3–4 rounds). To remove remaining large villus fragments, isolated crypts were passed through a 70 µm cell strainer and subsequently pelleted at 300×g for 5 min at 4°C. To prepare single-cell suspensions, isolated crypts were incubated with 1–2 ml TrypLE (Life technologies) for 5 min at 37 °C in a water bath. To stop the TrypLE reaction and to digest released DNA, 5–7 ml of complete crypt medium (basal medium supplemented with 10% FCS) supplemented with 10 µg/ml DNase I was added and cells were incubated for 5–10 min at 37 °C in a water bath, while being resuspended once every ~2 min. After DNA was digested completely, cells were resuspended ~20 times, pelleted at 300x g for 5 min at 4 °C, and washed 2–3× with ice-cold FACS buffer. Following the last washing step, cells were resuspended in 1–2 ml FACS buffer and passed through the 40 µm cell strainer cap of the FACS tubes. For single-cell RNA sequencing, isolated single cells were resuspended in a compatible FACS buffer, containing 1× PBS, 1% FCS, 0.1 mM EDTA.

4.13 FACS

Single-cell suspensions, prepared as described above, were sorted using a FACS-Aria III (BD Bioscience). Cell were gated according to their FSC-A (front scatter area) and SSC-A (side scatter area) values, and doublets were excluded based on the FSC-W (forward scatter width) and FSC-H (forward scatter height). 7-AAD (eBioscience) was used to exclude dead cells. FVF populations were discriminated by fluorescence emission excited using a 488 nm laser. For microarray and qPCR analysis, cells were directly sorted in QIAzol lysis reagent (Qiagen) using the 85 μ m nozzle. For single-cell transcriptomics, cells were sorted in FACS buffer, containing 1× PBS, 1% FCS, 0.1 mM EDTA using the 100 μ m nozzle. For ChIP-seq and ATAC-seq experiments, cells were sorted in regular FACS buffer using the 85 μ m nozzle. Data analysis was performed using FlowJo and FACS Diva software.

4.14 Microarray

For Affymetrix microarray experiments, total RNA was extracted using the miRNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen). Subsequently, RNA integrity was assessed using the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer in conjunction with the RNA 6000 Pico Kit (Agilent). Total RNA was then reverse transcribed and amplified using the Ovation PicoSL WTA System V2 (Nugen) in combination with the Encore Biotin Module (Nugen). Amplified cDNA was hybridized on either GeneChip Human Gene 2.0 ST arrays or GeneChip Mouse Gene 1.0 ST arrays. Expression console (version 1.3.0.187, Affymetrix) was then used for quality control. All subsequent computational analyses were performed in R using Bioconductor packages. Raw expression values were RMA normalized using the oligo package (version 1.38.0) and probe sets were annotated either using the hugene20sttranscript-cluster.db package (version 8.5.0) or the mogene10sttranscriptcluster.db package (version 8.5.0).

After this step, analyses were performed differently for the individual projects, as described in the following subsections.

4.14.1 Analysis of XM001 iPSC & PP Microarrays

Differential expression was analyzed using the limma package (version 3.30.7) and p-values were adjusted for multiple testing by Benjamini-Hochberg correction. Genes were considered differentially expressed if the adjusted p-value (FDR) was below a threshold of 0.05 and the fold-change was greater than or equal to 2. Functional enrichment analyses were performed using HOMER (version 4.9) [409] and gene set enrichment analysis was performed using GSEA 3.0 [410, 411] with genes ranked by log₂ ratio between XM001 PPs and XM001 iPSCs.

4.14.2 Joint Analysis of XM001 & PDX1^{P33T/+} iPSC & PP Microarrays

In order to compare *PDX1*^{P33T/+}PPs to WT XM001 PP, XM001 microarray data was reanalyzed together with the *PDX1*^{P33T/+} data. Differential expression analysis was performed on a prefiltered dataset, containing the 30562 probe sets with the highest mean expression values across all samples, using the limma package (version 3.30.7). P-values were adjusted using the Benjamini-Hochberg correction and genes were considered as differentially expressed if the adjusted p-value (FDR) was below a threshold of 0.1 and the fold-change was greater than or equal to 2. Functional enrichment analyses were performed using HOMER (version 4.10) [409] and functional annotations were based on literature research and the term affiliation provided by HOMER (version 4.10).

4.14.3 Analysis of FVF Microarrays

Differential expression analysis was performed on a prefiltered dataset, containing the 19200 probe sets with the highest mean expression values across all samples, using the limma package (version 3.30.7). P-values were adjusted using the Benjamini-Hochberg correction and genes were considered as differentially expressed, if the adjusted p-value (FDR) was below a threshold of 0.05 and the fold-change was greater than or equal to 2. Functional enrichment analyses were performed using HOMER (version 4.10) [409] or metascape (version 3.0) (http://metascape.org), and gene set enrichment analysis was performed using the fgsea package (version 1.8.0).

4.15 qPCR

4.15.1 XM001 iPSC & PPs

Total RNA was extracted using the miRNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen) and cDNA was synthesized using the High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription kit (Applied Biosystems). TaqMan probe based qPCRs were performed using the TaqMan Fast Advanced Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) under default cycling conditions on a Viia7 real-time PCR cycler (Applied Biosystems). For a list of TaqMan probes see 4.6.2. SYBR Green based qPCR was performed using the SYBR Green PCR Master Mix under default cycling conditions on a Viia7 real-time PCR cycler (Applied Biosystems). For a list of SYBR Green primers see 4.6.3. Relative expression was calculated using the delta-delta Ct method and normalized to the reference genes *RN18S* and *GAPDH* (TaqMan assays), or *ACTB* (SYBR Green assays).

4.15.2 FVF Crypt Cells

Total RNA was extracted using the miRNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen) and cDNA was synthesized using the SuperScript VILO cDNA Synthesis kit (Invitrogen). qPCRs were performed using TaqMan probes and the TaqMan Fast Advanced Master Mix (Applied Biosystems) under default cycling conditions on a Viia7 real-time PCR cycler (Applied Biosystems). For a list of TaqMan probes see 4.6.2. Relative expression was calculated using the qBase method [412] and normalized to reference genes.

4.16 RNA-seq

Total RNA was extracted from PDX1^{+/-}, PDX1^{P33T/P33T}, PDX1^{C18R/C18R} and XM001 lines were collected at the PP1 stage and the iPSC stage (XM001 cell only) using the miRNeasy Mini kit (Qiagen). RNA integrity was assessed using Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer together with the Agilent RNA 6000 Pico Kit. Libraries were prepared using the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Prep (Illumina). Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 4000 (150 bp, paired end). RNA-seq data was quantified using salmon (version 0.11.3) quant with options -validateMappings -rangeFactorizationBins 4 -numBootstraps 100 -seqBias -gcBias [413].Salmon quantification results were imported into R using the tximport package (version 1.10.1) and genes with low read count (< 6 reads) were discarded prior to differential expression analysis. DESeq2 (version 1.20) [333] was used for differential expression analysis with default parameters and results were calculated with independent filtering and independent hypothesis weighting [414]. For the comparison of PPs against iPSCs, all datasets were used and all PP samples (i.e. XM001, PDX1^{C18R/C18R}, PDX1^{P33T/P33T} and PDX1^{+/-}) were compared with XM001 iPSCs using the lfcThreshold=1.5 option in the results function. For the comparison of the PPs derived from the different cell lines, only data from PPs were loaded into DESeq2 and the results for these comparisons were generated without the lfcThreshold option. For all analyses, fold changes were shrunken using the apeglm method [415] using the results from independent hypothesis weighting. Genes were considered as differentially expressed adjusted p-value (FDR) was > 0.05 (PP vs iPSC) or 0.1 (PDX1 mutations vs control) and the absolute shrunken \log_2 fold change was > 2 (PP vs iPSC) or > 1 (PDX1 mutations vs control). GO-term and pathway analysis were performed using HOMER (version 4.10).

4.17 ChIP-seq

4.17.1 Sample Preparation for iPSC Derived Pancreatic Progenitors

XM001 and $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ PP cells (2×10⁶ cells) were cross-linked in 1% formaldehyde in cell culture media for 10 min at RT. The cross-linking reaction was terminated by the addition of glycine to a final concentration of 125 mM. Cell were washed with PBS containing 10% FCS, snap frozen and stored at -80°C. For chromatin fragmentation, cells were thawed and resuspended in Lysis-Buffer and sonicated for 20 min in a Covaris S220 sonicator, using a duty cycle of 2%, a peak incident power of 105 W and 200 cycles per burst. The fragmented chromatin was diluted 1:5 in IP-Buffer and directly used for immunoprecipitation. For PDX1 ChIP, 60% of the chromatin (equivalent of 1.2×10^6 cells) was processed in two parallel ChIPs using Dynabeads Protein G magnetic beads, preloaded with 3 µl goat anti PDX1 antibody (kindly provided by C. Wright). For H3K27ac ChIP, 40% of the chromatin (equivalent 0.4×10^6 cells) was processed in three parallel ChIPs using Dynabeads magnetic beads, preloaded with 3 µg anti H3K27ac antibody (Diagenode, C15410174). Dynabeads were incubated with the antibody for 2–3 h at 4°C on a lab rotator at ~35 rpm. ChIP was then performed as described in 4.17.4.

4.17.2 Sample Preparation for Histone ChIP-seq in FVF⁺ Cells

After dissociation of crypt cells into single cells, cells were cross-linked in 1% formaldehyde in Advanced DMEM/F12 supplemented with 10% FCS for 10 min at RT. The cross-linking reaction was stopped by the addition of glycine to a final concentration of 125 mM. Cells were then washed with PBS and used for FACS as described in 4.13 but without 7AAD staining. After FACS, cells were washed with PBS with 10% FCS, snap frozen and stored at -80°C. For chromatin fragmentation, $\sim 1 \times 10^6$ cells were pooled from several aliquots originating from multiple mice and resuspended in Lysis-Buffer. Samples were sonicated for 20 min in a Covaris S220 sonicator, using a duty cycle of 2%, a peak incident power of 105 W and 200 cycles per burst. The fragmented chromatin was diluted 1:4 in IP-Buffer and directly used for immunoprecipitation. For each histone modification ChIP experiment, chromatin equivalent to $\sim 2 \times 10^5$ cells was processed in 2 parallel ChIPs using Dynabeads magnetic beads , preloaded with 3 µg anti H3K27ac antibody (Diagenode, C15410174) or 3 µg anti H3K4me3 antibody (Diagenode, C1541003-50). Dynabeads were incubated with the antibody for 2–3 h at 4°C on a lab rotator at ~ 35 rpm. ChIP was then performed as described in 4.17.4.

4.17.3 Sample Preparation for Foxa2 ChIP-seq in FVF⁺ Cells

After FACS (4.13), cells were collected by centrifugation and cross-linked in 1% formaldehyde in PBS for 10 min at RT. The cross-linking reaction was stopped by the addition of Glycine to a final concentration of 125 mM. Subsequently cells were washed with PBS supplemented with 10% FCS, snap frozen and stored at -80°C. For chromatin fragmentation, $\sim 5 \times 10^6$ cells were pooled from several aliquots originating from multiple mice and resuspended in Lysis-Buffer. Samples were sonicated for 40 min in a Covaris S220 sonicator, using a duty cycle of 2%, a peak incident

power of 105 W and 200 cycles per burst. The fragmented chromatin was diluted 1:4 in IP-Buffer and directly used for immunoprecipitation. Each ChIP experiment was processed in 4 parallel ChIPs using Dynabeads magnetic beads , preloaded with 3 μ l anti GFP antibody (Abcam, ab290). Dynabeads were incubated with the antibody for 2–3 h at 4°C on a lab rotator at ~35 rpm. ChIP was then performed as described in 4.17.4.

4.17.4 General ChIP-seq Procedure

For all ChIPs, antibody incubation was performed at 4°C for 5 h on a lab rotator at \sim 35 rpm. Beads were then washed 5 times for 10 minutes at 4°C on a lab rotator at \sim 35 rpm, using (1.) IP-Buffer, (2.) Washing-Buffer 1, (3.) Washing-Buffer 2 and (4. & 5.) Washing-Buffer 3. Subsequently, protein-DNA complexes were eluted from the beads in Elution-Buffer at 65°C for 20 min. Crosslinks were reversed at 65°C overnight and DNA was purified by ethanol precipitation for library construction using the MicroPlex kit (Diagenode, C05010010). Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 1500 (50 bp, single end).

4.18 ChIP-seq Analysis

4.18.1 iPSC Derived Pancreatic Progenitors

Preprocessing & Alignment To remove low quality bases and potential adapter contamination, raw reads from PDX1 and H₃K₂7ac ChIP-seq were processed with Trimmomatic (version 0.35). Reads were subsequently aligned to the hg19 genome using bowtie2 (version 2.2.6) using the -very-sensitive option and duplicate reads were removed using samtools (version 1.3). BAM files for PDX1 and H₃K₂7ac from $PDX1^{P_{3}3T/+}$ cells were subsampled to match the read depth of the BAM files from XM001 cells using samtools (version 1.3).

Peak Calling For the analysis of PDX1 in XM001 PPs, peaks were called using GEM (version 3.2) [416] using default settings and filtered, after visual inspection, using a q-value cut-off of 10^{-4} . Then, overlapping regions were merged. For the joint analysis of PDX1 in XM001 and $PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$ PPs, PDX1 binding sites were called using GEM in multi condition mode, filtered, after visual inspection, using a q-value cut-offs of 10^{-4} (XM001) and $10^{-4.05}$ ($PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$) and overlapping regions were subsequently merged. H₃K₂7ac enriched regions were called using BCP-HM [417] with default parameters. For the joint analysis of H₃K₂7ac in XM001 and $PDX1^{P_{33}T/+}$ cells, reads from both samples were merged and enriched regions were called using HOMER (4.10) [409] with the options -style histone -size 500 -minDist 2000. All PDX1 peaks and H₃K₂7ac enriched regions [418].

Functional Enrichement & Motif Analysis To map regions and binding sites to putative target genes, peaks within 20 kb of a TSS or within a gene body were annotated with the respective
gene using bedtools (version 2.26.0). Motif analysis, annotations with genomic features and pathway enrichment analysis were performed using HOMER.

Clustering To cluster H₃K₂₇ac profiles, the reads, falling in the intersection of enriched regions from all samples to be compared were counted and normalization factors were calculated using DESeq2 (version 1.20) [333]. After that, all regions from all samples to be compared were merged and reads falling into these union regions were counted and normalized with DESeq2 using the normalization factors calculated before. Normalized read counts were then used to calculate Pearson correlation coefficients that were subsequently subjected to hierarchical clustering.

Normalization of H3K27ac H3K27ac read counts from XM001 and $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ cells were normalized using a set of promoters from housekeeping genes [419]. Housekeeping genes were derived from the microarray data (4.14) and defined by an absolute \log_2 fold change ($PDX1^{P33T/+}$ vs XM001) < $\log_2(1.1)$ and a linear coefficient of variation < 0.15. H3K27ac reads were counted in a regions from 1000 bp upstream to 100 bp downstream of the housekeeping genes' TSSs and DESeq2 (version 1.20) was used to estimate size factors for normalization. Normalized read counts where used when indicated in the figures.

H3K27ac Enrichment To calculate enrichment of H3K27ac at PDX1-bound sites, three sets of random sites were generated by shuffling PDX1 binding sites from either XM001 cells alone or from the joint analysis of XM001 and $PDX1^{P33T/+}$ cells using bedtools (version 2.26.0) shuffle. Next, H3K27ac reads were counted and ratio of the mean read count at PDX1 sites over the mean read count at shuffled sites was calculated. P-vales were calculated using the Wilcoxon rank sum test with continuity correction.

High Confidence Binding Sites High confidence binding sites from PPs and adult islets were generated from the overlap of available PDX1 binding profiles in progenitor cells or islets, where sites found in two out of three progenitor data sets or three out of four islet data sets were considered as high confidence binding sites.

Visualization BIGWIG files, normalized to 1×sequencing depth (Reads Per Genomic Content) using deepTools bamCoverage (3.1.0), were used for visualization of ChIP-seq data. Tracks from H3K27ac and PDX1 in adult islets were generated from merged BAM files containing reads from all available experiments. For visualization of jointly analyzed H3K27ac data, downsampled BAM files were used to gnerate BIGWIG files, which were also normalized using the size factors previously determined by DESeq2.

Public Data For publicly available datasets, raw reads were downloaded from online repositories and processed as described above (GSE54471 [302], GSE58686 [311], E-MTAB-1143 [312], E-MTAB-1919 [313]).

4.18.2 FVF⁺ Intestinal Crypt Cells

Preprocessing & Alignment To remove low quality bases and potential adapter contamination, raw reads from Foxa2, H3K4me3 and H3K27ac ChIP-seq experiments were processed with Trimmomatic (version 0.35). Reads were subsequently aligned to the mm10 genome using bowtie2 (version 2.2.6) using the -very-sensitive option and duplicate reads were removed using samtools (version 1.3).

Custom Blacklist In order to remove false positive peaks, a custom blacklist of region with strong read accumulation in input samples was generated. To that end, BAM files from input samples for histone and GFP ChIP-seq were merged and peaks were called using MACS2 with the parameters -nomodel -nolambda -keep-dup all -broad -q 1e-03. Subsequently, all peaks closer than 2 kb were merged using bedtools (version 2.26.0). The resulting list of peaks was then combined with a publicly available blacklist for the mm10 genome obtained from https://www.encodeproject.org/annotations/ENCSR636HFF/ using bedtools (version 2.26.0).

Peak Calling For Foxa2 ChIP-seq, peaks from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells were called together using GEM (version 3.2) [416] in multi condition mode with default settings and filtered, after visual inspection, using a q-value cut-offs of $10^{-3.6}$ (FVF^{low}) and $10^{-5.6}$ (FVF^{high}). Overlapping regions were subsequently merged using bedtools (version 2.26.0). For the analysis of H3K27ac in FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, reads from both samples were merged and enriched regions were called using HOMER (version 4.10) [409] with the options -style histone -size 500 -minDist 2000. All Foxa2 peaks and H3K27ac enriched regions were further filtered by removing blacklist regions (see 4.18.2).

Functional Enrichement & Motif Analysis To map regions and binding sites to putative target genes, peaks within 20 kb of a TSS or within a gene body were annotated with the respective gene using bedtools (version 2.26.0). Motif analysis, annotations with genomic features and pathway enrichment analysis were performed using HOMER (version 4.10). Analysis of the associations between motif occurrences and Foxa2 ChIP-seq were performed using chromVar [336] and 1:1 scaling was forced by setting a uniform read depth.

Normalization of H3K27ac & H3K4me3 H3K27ac and H3K4me3 read counts from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells were normalized using a set of promoters from housekeeping genes [419]. House-keeping genes were derived from the microarray data (4.14) and defined by an absolute log₂

fold change (FVF^{high} vs FVF^{low}) < $log_2(1.1)$ and a linear coefficient of variation < 0.15. H3K27ac and H3K4me3 reads were counted in a regions from 1000 bp upstream to 100 bp downstream of the housekeeping genes' TSSs and DESeq2 (version 1.20) was used to estimate size factors for normalization. Normalized read counts where used when indicated in the figures.

Enrichment of Active Chromatin Marks To calculate enrichment of H3K27ac H3K4me3 and ATACseq at Foxa2-bound sites, three sets of random sites were generated by shuffling the union of Foxa2 binding sites from the joint analysis of FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells using bedtools (version 2.26.0) shuffle. H3K27ac H3K4me3 and ATAC-seq reads were then counted and the ratio of the mean read count at Foxa2-bound sites over the mean read count at shuffled sites was calculated. P-vales were calculated using the Wilcoxon rank sum test with continuity correction.

Visualization For visualization of ChIP-seq data, BIGWIG files generated from the corresponding BAM files using deepTools bamCoverage (3.1.0). Reads were extended to the mean fragment length, determined by HOMER. H3K27ac and H3K4me3 tracks were scaled using the size factors previously determined by DESeq2.

Public Data or publicly available datasets, raw reads were downloaded from online repositories and processed as described above (GSE51464 [222], GSE34568 [345]).

4.19 ATAC-seq

ATAC-seq was performed in four replicates following the original ATAC-seq protocol developed by Buenrostro et al. 2013 [331] with minor modifications during cell preparation.

Cell Preparation For each ATAC-seq experiment, 60 000 FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells (FACS events) were sorted by FACS and immediately used for ATAC reactions. Cells were collected by centrifugation at 900×g for 5 min and 4 °C in a fixed angle rotor to ensure minimal cell loss during aspiration of supernatants. Cells were washed once with 50 µl cold PBS, resuspended in 50 µl cold Lysis-Buffer and immediately pelleted at 900×g for 10 min and 4 °C to proceed with the transposition reaction.

Transposition & Purification Cell pellet was kept on ice while the transposition reaction mix was prepared, combining the following:

 $25 \,\mu$ l $2 \times$ TD Buffer $2.5 \,\mu$ lTn5 Transposase $22.5 \,\mu$ lNuclease free H2O $50 \,\mu$ lTotal

Cells were then gently resuspended in the transposition reaction mix and incubated for transposition at 37 °C for 30 min. Immediately after the transposition reaction, DNA was purified from samples using the Qiagen MinElute PCR Purification Kit. Transposed DNA was eluted in 10 μ l Elution-Buffer and DNA concentration was determined using the Qubit dsDNA HS assay. Purified DNA was stored at -20°C.

PCR Amplification DNA fragments were then amplified by PCR, using the following reagent mix and cycling conditions. A complete list of adapter sequences and indices can be found in 4.6.1.

10 µl	Transposed DNA
10 µl	Nuclease free H ₂ O
2.5 µl	25 μM Sequencing adapter Ad1
2.5 µl	25 μM Sequencing adapter Ad2.x (Index)
25 µl	NEBNext High-Fidelity 2× PCR Master Mix
50 µl	Total

Cycling conditions:

72°C	5 min	
98°C	30 sec	
98°C	10 sec	
63°C	30 sec	$4 \times$
72°C	1 min	
4°C	hold	

After this pre-amplification step, the PCR reaction was monitored by qPCR to avoid overamplification of the transposed DNA fragments. To this end, a pPCR side reaction using the following reagent mix and cycling conditions was performed.

5 μl Pre-amplified DNA from previous step

- 2.25 μ l Nuclease free H₂O
- 0.75 μ l 20× EvaGreen dye
- 1 μl 6.25 μM Sequencing adapter Ad1
- 1 μl 6.25 μM Sequencing adapter Ad2.x (Index)
- 5 μ l NEBNext High-Fidelity 2× PCR Master Mix
- 15 µl Total

Cycling conditions:

98°C	30 sec
98°C	10 sec
63°C	30 sec 19×
72°C	1 min
4°C	hold

To calculate the number of additional cycles, required for the amplification of the remaining 45 μ l of PCR reaction, the qPCR cycle number, corresponding to $\frac{1}{4}$ of the maximum florescence intensity, was determined (C_{t 1/4}). The main PCR reaction was then continued by running the appropriate number of additional cycles.

Cycling conditions:

98°C	30 sec	
98°C	10 sec	
63°C	30 sec	$C_{t1\!/\!4}\times$
72°C	1 min	
4°C	hold	

After the amplification step, the library was purified using the QIAquick PCR Purification Kit and eluted in 20 μ l Elution-Buffer. After purification, 1 μ l was set aside for Bioanalyzer analysis.

SPRI Size Selection To enrich for fragments, from 100–600 bp double sided SPRI based size selection $(0.6 \times / 1.3 \times)$ was performed using AMPure XP beads according to the SPRIselect user guide. Purified and size selected libraries were eluted in 17 µl Elution-Buffer and stored at -20°C. Quality and concentrations of the libraries before and after size selection were assessed on the 2100 Bioanalyzer platform using the Agilent High Sensitivity DNA Kit. Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 1500 (50 bp, paired end).

4.20 ATAC-seq Analysis

Preprocessing & Alignment To remove low quality bases and potential adapter contamination, raw reads from ATAC-seq experiments were processed with Trimmomatic (version 0.35). Reads were subsequently aligned to the mm10 genome using bowtie2 (version 2.2.6) with the -very-sensitive option. Duplicate reads were removed using samtools (version 1.3) and reads were shifted +4/-5 bp to account for Tn5 cut properties [331].

Peak Calling ATAC-seq peaks were called on nucleosome free fragments (fragment length < 150 bp) of merged BAM files from all replicates, combined from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} datasets, using MACS2 with the parameters -nomodel -nolambda -keep-dup all -call-summits. Peaks overlapping blacklist regions for the mm10 genome obtained from https://www.encodeproject.org/annotations/ENCSR636HFF/ were removed using bedtools (version 2.26.0).

Functional Enrichement & Motif Analysis To map regions of open chromatin to genes, peaks within 20 kb of a TSS or within a gene body were annotated with the respective gene using bedtools (version 2.26.0). Annotations with genomic features were performed using HOMER

(version 4.10). Analysis of the associations between motif occurrences and ATAC-seq variation were performed using chromVar [336]. Functional enrichment analyses were performed using HOMER (version 4.10) [409] or metascape (version 3.0) (http://metascape.org).

Normalization of ATAC-seq Data ATAC-seq data from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells were normalized using a set of promoters from housekeeping genes [419]. Housekeeping genes were derived from the microarray data (4.14) and defined by an absolute log_2 fold change (FVF^{high} vs FVF^{low}) < $log_2(1.1)$ and a linear coefficient of variation < 0.15. ATAC-seq reads were counted in the regions from 1000 bp upstream to 100 bp downstream of the housekeeping genes' TSSs and DESeq2 (version 1.20) was used to estimate size factors for normalization. Normalized read counts where used for differential enrichment analysis, and when indicated in the figures.

Differential Enrichment Analysis For differential enrichment analysis, ATAC-seq reads were counted in the identified peak regions and normalized using the size factors determined using the housekeeping genes, as described above. Regions with low read coverage (< 5 reads) were removed and remaining regions were processed with DESeq2 (version 1.20) [333] and fold changes were shrunken using the apeglm method [415] with the lfcThreshold=0.4 option in the results function. Regions were considered as differentially enriched when s-value (local false sign rate) [420] was > 0.1 and the absolute shrunken log₂ fold change was > 0.5.

Visualization For visualization of ATAC-seq data, BIGWIG files generated from each BAM file using deepTools bamCoverage (3.1.0). Reads were extended to the actual fragment length, determined by the read pairs, and tracks were scaled using the size factors previously determined by DESeq2. Subsequently, replicates from FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} were merged and the mean signal was calculated to obtain a single track for FVF^{low} and FVF^{high}, respectively.

4.21 Single-Cell RNA-seq

For scRNA-seq, we made use of the FVF reporter, and enriched FVF⁺ cells in order to increase the fraction of secretory cell types. To that end, crypts were isolated and single cell suspension were generated as described in 4.12. Single cells were then purified by FACS as described in 4.13. To obtain a FVF-enriched crypt cell sample, we combined 30,000 FACS purified live FVF⁺ cells, sorted by their Venus fluorescence and consisting of both, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells, with 30,000 FACS purified life cells, not sorted by their Venus fluorescence and thus consisting of FVF^{neg}, FVF^{low} and FVF^{high} cells. Sorted cells were counted to determine the exact cell number and the fraction of dead cells was estimated by trypan blue staining. Samples were used for scRNA-seq if the fraction of dead cells was below 20%. The final cell number was adjusted to recover a target cell number of 10.000 cells per sample. scRNA-seq libraries were then generated in 3 replicates using the 10x Chromium Single Cell 3' Library & Gel Bead Kit v2 (10× Genomics) following the manufacturer's protocol. Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 4000 (150 bp, paired end).

4.22 scRNA-seq Analysis

Primary Analysis & Preprocessing For primary data analysis, the CellRanger pipeline (version 2.0.0) provided by 10× Genomics was used for demultiplexing of raw base call (BCL) files, alignment to the mm10 genome, read filtering, as well as barcode and UMI counting. All subsequent analysis steps were performed in python using the SCANPY API [421]. First, cells and genes were filtered, in order to retain only genes with an UMI count > 1 and only cells expression > 1000 genes. Subsequently, all cells with a large fraction of counts from mitochondrial genes (> 10%) were excluded. Count matrices from individual replicates were merged and expression values were log-transformed (log(count+1)). We then further filtered the dataset and excluded genes, expressed in <20 cells. In the next step, batch correction was performed using a python implementation of ComBat [422] with default parameters and defining each sample as one batch. To assess contamination from non-epithelial cells, an initial round of graph-based clustering (louvain) was performed and a clearly distinct cluster of cells, expression high levels of immune cell marker genes, was identified and excluded from further analysis.

Clustering & Cell Type Annotation The top 2000 variable genes were determined based on the normalized dispersion of genes, using pp.filter_genes_dispersion with default parameters. To compute a neighborhood graph of the individual cells, pp.neighbors function was used with the parameters n_neighbors=25, n_pcs=50, method='gauss' and a Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection (UMAP) was calculated for visualization [423]. To identify clusters of cell types, luvain clustering was performed using the tl.louvain function in multiple iterations with varying resolutions in a "split-and-merge" approach. The final clusters of cell types and subtypes were annotated based on the expression of known marker genes. Novel marker genes for each populations were identified using the tl.rank_genes_groups function in an pairwise approach comparing each cluster individually against every other cluster, retaining only genes identified in each comparison (score > 8). In order to put the cells in a pseudotemporal order, reflecting the differentiation progress, tl.dpt function was used to calculate the diffusion pseudotime, rooted to a randomly selected cycling cells (> 1 count for *Mki67* and *Pcna*) from the ISC cluster.

Denoising To get a finer resolution of the expression values of lowly expressed genes, expression data was denoised by imputation of missing values using the Deep Count Autoencoder (DCA) package [356]. The *dca* function was used with the parameters ae_type='nb', hidden_size=[1024,512,1024], scale=False, batchnorm=False on a subset containing all identified marker genes for every cell population and all putative Foxa2 target genes. Genes with expression patterns similar to *Foxa2* were identified by calculating the Pearson product-moment correlation coefficients from the denoised data for *Foxa2*-gene pair across all cells.

References

- [1] INTERNATIONAL DIABETES FEDERATION: *IDF Diabetes Atlas, 8th edn.* Technical Report, International Diabetes Federation, Brussels, Belgium, 2017.
- [2] ROGLIC, GOJKA and WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION: Global report on diabetes. 2016.
- [3] YOU, WEN-PENG and MACIEJ HENNEBERG: *Type 1 diabetes prevalence increasing globally and regionally: the role of natural selection and life expectancy at birth.* BMJ Open Diabetes Research & Care, 4(1):e000161, mar 2016.
- [4] DANEMAN, DENIS: Type 1 diabetes. The Lancet, 367(9513):847-858, mar 2006.
- [5] MAAHS, DAVID M., NANCY A. WEST, JEAN M. LAWRENCE and ELIZABETH J. MAYER-DAVIS: Epidemiology of Type 1 Diabetes. Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America, 39(3):481–497, sep 2010.
- [6] EVANS, J. M. M., R. W. NEWTON, D. A. RUTA, T. M. MACDONALD and A. D. MORRIS: Socio-economic status, obesity and prevalence of Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabetic Medicine, 17(6):478–480, jun 2000.
- [7] BRUNO, G., C. RUNZO, P. CAVALLO-PERIN, F. MERLETTI, M. RIVETTI, S. PINACH, G. NOVELLI, M. TROVATI, F. CERUTTI and G. PAGANO: Incidence of Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes in Adults Aged 30-49 Years: The population-based registry in the province of Turin, Italy. Diabetes Care, 28(11):2613–2619, nov 2005.
- [8] HOLMAN, N., B. YOUNG and R. GADSBY: Current prevalence of Type 1 and Type 2 diabetes in adults and children in the UK. Diabetic Medicine, 32(9):1119–1120, sep 2015.
- [9] WEIR, GORDON C and SUSAN BONNER-WEIR: Progression to Diabetes. Diabetes, 53(December):16-21, 2004.
- [10] PRENTKI, M.: Islet cell failure in type 2 diabetes. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 116(7):1802-1812, jul 2006.
- [11] MOZAFFARIAN, DARIUSH: Dietary and Policy Priorities for Cardiovascular Disease, Diabetes, and Obesity. Circulation, 133(2):187–225, jan 2016.
- [12] ELKS, C. E., K. K. ONG, R. A. SCOTT, Y. T. VAN DER SCHOUW, J. S. BRAND, P. A. WARK, P. AMIANO, B. BALKAU, A. BARRICARTE, H. BOEING, A. FONSECA-NUNES, P. W. FRANKS, S. GRIONI, J. HALKJAER, R. KAAKS, T. J. KEY, K. T. KHAW, A. MATTIELLO, P. M. NILSSON, K. OVERVAD, D. PALLI, J. R. QUIROS, S. RINALDI, O. ROLANDSSON, I. ROMIEU, C. SACERDOTE, M.-J. SANCHEZ, A. M. W. SPIJKERMAN, A. TJONNELAND, M.-J. TORMO, R. TUMINO, D. L. VAN DER A, N. G. FOROUHI, S. J. SHARP, C. LANGENBERG, E. RIBOLI and N. J. WAREHAM: Age at Menarche and Type 2 Diabetes Risk: The EPIC-InterAct study. Diabetes Care, 36(11):3526–3534, nov 2013.
- [13] MCDONALD, TIM J. and SIAN ELLARD: Maturity onset diabetes of the young: Identification and diagnosis. Annals of Clinical Biochemistry, 50(5):403-415, 2013.
- [14] ELLARD, S., C. BELLANNÉ-CHANTELOT, A. T. HATTERSLEY, C. CARETTE, L. CASTANO GONZALEZ, G. DE NANCLARES LEAL, R. ELLES, G. GASPAR, D. GASPERIKOVA, T. HANSEN, M. HERR, O. KAMARAINEN, C. KAN-NENGIESSER, I. KLIMES, G. LACAPE, M. LOSEKOOT, M. MALECKI, P. MEYER, P. NJOLSTAD, T. PREDRAGOVIC, S. PRUHOVA and W. WUYTS: Best practice guidelines for the molecular genetic diagnosis of maturity-onset diabetes of the young. Diabetologia, 51(4):546-553, 2008.
- [15] STOFFERS, D A, N T ZINKIN, V STANOJEVIC, W L CLARKE and J F HABENER: *Pancreatic agenesis attributable to a single nucleotide deletion in the human IPF1 gene coding sequence.* Nature genetics, 15(1):106–110, 1997.
- [16] STOFFERS, D A, JORGE FERRER, WILLIAM L. CLARKE and JOEL F. HABENER: Early-onset type-II diabetes mellitus (MODY4) linked to IPF1. Nature genetics, 17(2):138–9, oct 1997.

- [17] SHIH, HUNG PING, ALLEN WANG and MAIKE SANDER: Pancreas Organogenesis: From Lineage Determination to Morphogenesis. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology, 29(1):81–105, 2013.
- [18] PALLAGI, PETRA, PÉTER HEGYI and ZOLTÁN RAKONCZAY: *The Physiology and Pathophysiology of Pancreatic Ductal Secretion*. Pancreas, 44(8):1211–1233, nov 2015.
- [19] HAUGE-EVANS, A. C., A. J. KING, D. CARMIGNAC, C. C. RICHARDSON, I. C.A.F. ROBINSON, M. J. LOW, M. R. CHRISTIE, S. J. PERSAUD and P. M. JONES: Somatostatin Secreted by Islet δ-Cells Fulfills Multiple Roles as a Paracrine Regulator of Islet Function. Diabetes, 58(2):403–411, feb 2009.
- [20] KOJIMA, SHINYA, NAOHIKO UENO, AKIHIRO ASAKAWA, KENICHIROU SAGIYAMA, TETSURO NARUO, SHIGETO MIZUNO and AKIO INUI: A role for pancreatic polypeptide in feeding and body weight regulation. Peptides, 28(2):459–463, feb 2007.
- [21] KHANDEKAR, NEETA, BRITT A. BERNING, AMANDA SAINSBURY and SHU LIN: *The role of pancreatic polypeptide in the regulation of energy homeostasis.* Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology, 418:33–41, dec 2015.
- [22] TAN, TRICIA M. and STEPHEN R. BLOOM: Pancreatic Polypeptide. In Handbook of Biologically Active Peptides, pages 1294–1299. Elsevier, 2013.
- [23] ASSMANN, ANKE, CHARLOTTE HINAULT and ROHIT N KULKARNI: Growth factor control of pancreatic islet regeneration and function. Pediatric Diabetes, 10(1):14–32, feb 2009.
- [24] PEETERS, THEO L.: Ghrelin. In Handbook of Biologically Active Peptides, pages 1236–1240. Elsevier, 2013.
- [25] BURGER, KYLE S. and LAURA A. BERNER: A functional neuroimaging review of obesity, appetitive hormones and ingestive behavior. Physiology & Behavior, 136:121–127, sep 2014.
- [26] YADA, T., B. DAMDINDORJ, R. S. RITA, T. KURASHINA, A. ANDO, M. TAGUCHI, M. KOIZUMI, H. SONE, M. NAKATA, M. KAKEI and K. DEZAKI: Ghrelin signalling in β -cells regulates insulin secretion and blood glucose. Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism, 16(S1):111–117, sep 2014.
- [27] RÖDER, PIA V, BINGBING WU, YIXIAN LIU and WEIPING HAN: *Pancreatic regulation of glucose homeostasis*. Experimental & Molecular Medicine, 48(3):e219, mar 2016.
- [28] SLACK, J M: Developmental biology of the pancreas. Development (Cambridge, England), 121(6):1569–80, jun 1995.
- [29] GITTES, GEORGE K: Developmental biology of the pancreas: a comprehensive review. Developmental biology, 326(1):4–35, feb 2009.
- [30] OLIVER-KRASINSKI, JENNIFER M and DORIS A STOFFERS: On the origin of the beta cell. Genes & Development, 22(15):1998–2021, aug 2008.
- [31] WESSELLS, NORMAN K. and JULIA H. COHEN: Early pancreas organogenesis: Morphogenesis, tissue interactions, and mass effects. Developmental Biology, 15(3):237–270, mar 1967.
- [32] GOLOSOW, NIKOLAS and CLIFFORD GROBSTEIN: *Epitheliomesenchymal interaction in pancreatic morphogenesis*. Developmental Biology, 4(2):242–255, apr 1962.
- [33] LAMMERT, E.: Induction of Pancreatic Differentiation by Signals from Blood Vessels. Science, 294(5542):564–567, oct 2001.
- [34] PAN, FONG CHENG and CHRIS WRIGHT: *Pancreas organogenesis: From bud to plexus to gland*. Developmental Dynamics, 240(3):530–565, mar 2011.
- [35] BASTIDAS-PONCE, AIMÉE, SARA S. ROSCIONI, INGO BURTSCHER, ERIK BADER, MICHAEL STERR, MOSTAFA BAKHTI and HEIKO LICKERT: *Foxa2 and Pdx1 cooperatively regulate postnatal maturation of pancreatic* β -cells. Molecular Metabolism, 6(6):524–534, 2017.

- [36] KESAVAN, GOKUL, FREDRIK WOLFHAGEN SAND, THOMAS UWE GREINER, JENNY KRISTINA JOHANSSON, SUNE KOBBERUP, XUNWEI WU, CORD BRAKEBUSCH and HENRIK SEMB: Cdc42-Mediated Tubulogenesis Controls Cell Specification. Cell, 139(4):791–801, nov 2009.
- [37] VILLASENOR, A., D. C. CHONG, M. HENKEMEYER and O. CLEAVER: *Epithelial dynamics of pancreatic branching* morphogenesis. Development, 137(24):4295–4305, dec 2010.
- [38] ZHOU, QIAO, ANICA C. LAW, JAYARAJ RAJAGOPAL, WILLIAM J. ANDERSON, PAUL A. GRAY and DOUGLAS A. MELTON: A Multipotent Progenitor Domain Guides Pancreatic Organogenesis. Developmental Cell, 13(1):103–114, jul 2007.
- [39] REICHERT, MAXIMILIAN and ANIL K. RUSTGI: *Pancreatic ductal cells in development, regeneration, and neoplasia.* Journal of Clinical Investigation, 121(12):4572–4578, dec 2011.
- [40] SCHWITZGEBEL, V M, D W SCHEEL, J R CONNERS, J KALAMARAS, J E LEE, D J ANDERSON, L SUSSEL, J D JOHNSON and M S GERMAN: Expression of neurogenin3 reveals an islet cell precursor population in the pancreas. Development, 127(16):3533 LP – 3542, aug 2000.
- [41] GU, GUOQIANG, JOLANTA DUBAUSKAITE and DOUGLAS A MELTON: Direct evidence for the pancreatic lineage: NGN3+ cells are islet progenitors and are distinct from duct progenitors. Development (Cambridge, England), 129(10):2447–57, may 2002.
- [42] PICTET, R. and W. J. RUTTER: Development of the embryonic endocrine pancreas. Handbook of physiology, sec. 7, Vol. 1, 1972.
- [43] NIKOLOVA, GANKA, NORMUND JABS, IRENA KONSTANTINOVA, ANNA DOMOGATSKAYA, KARL TRYGGVASON, LY-DIA SOROKIN, REINHARD FÄSSLER, GUOQIANG GU, HANS-PETER GERBER, NAPOLEONE FERRARA, DOUGLAS A. MELTON and ECKHARD LAMMERT: The Vascular Basement Membrane: A Niche for Insulin Gene Expression and β Cell Proliferation. Developmental Cell, 10(3):397–405, mar 2006.
- [44] REINERT, R. B., Q. CAI, J.-Y. HONG, J. L. PLANK, K. AAMODT, N. PRASAD, R. ARAMANDLA, C. DAI, S. E. LEVY, A. POZZI, P. A. LABOSKY, C. V. E. WRIGHT, M. BRISSOVA and A. C. POWERS: Vascular endothelial growth factor coordinates islet innervation via vascular scaffolding. Development, 141(7):1480–1491, apr 2014.
- [45] RODRIGUEZ-DIAZ, RAYNER and ALEJANDRO CAICEDO: *Neural control of the endocrine pancreas*. Best Practice & Research Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 28(5):745–756, oct 2014.
- [46] THORENS, B.: Neural regulation of pancreatic islet cell mass and function. Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism, 16(S1):87–95, sep 2014.
- [47] STEINER, DONALD J., ABRAHAM KIM, KEVIN MILLER and MANAMI HARA: Pancreatic islet plasticity: Interspecies comparison of islet architecture and composition. Islets, 2(3):135–145, may 2010.
- [48] BLISS, C. R. and G. W. SHARP: *Glucose-induced insulin release in islets of young rats: time-dependent potentiation and effects of 2-bromostearate*. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism, 263(5):E890–E896, nov 1992.
- [49] AGUAYO-MAZZUCATO, C., A. KOH, I. EL KHATTABI, W. C. LI, E. TOSCHI, A. JERMENDY, K. JUHL, K. MAO, G. C. WEIR, A. SHARMA and S. BONNER-WEIR: Mafa expression enhances glucose-responsive insulin secretion in neonatal rat beta cells. Diabetologia, 2011.
- [50] GU, CHUNYAN, GRETCHEN H. STEIN, NING PAN, SANDRA GOEBBELS, HANNA HÖRNBERG, KLAUS-ARMIN NAVE, PEDRO HERRERA, PETER WHITE, KLAUS H. KAESTNER, LORI SUSSEL and JACQUELINE E. LEE: *Pancreatic* β *Cells Require NeuroD to Achieve and Maintain Functional Maturity*. Cell Metabolism, 11(4):298–310, apr 2010.
- [51] GUO, LILI, AKARI INADA, CRISTINA AGUAYO-MAZZUCATO, JENNIFER HOLLISTER-LOCK, YOSHIO FUJITANI, GORDON C. WEIR, C. V. E. WRIGHT, ARUN SHARMA and SUSAN BONNER-WEIR: PDX1 in Ducts Is Not Required for Postnatal Formation of -Cells but Is Necessary for Their Subsequent Maturation. Diabetes, 62(10):3459–3468, oct 2013.

- [52] STOLOVICH-RAIN, MIRI, JONATAN ENK, JONAS VIKESA, FINN CILIUS NIELSEN, ANN SAADA, BENJAMIN GLASER and YUVAL DOR: Weaning Triggers a Maturation Step of Pancreatic β Cells. Developmental Cell, 32(5):535–545, 2015.
- [53] BURLISON, JARED S., QIAOMING LONG, YOSHIO FUJITANI, CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT and MARK A. MAGNU-SON: Pdx-1 and Ptf1a concurrently determine fate specification of pancreatic multipotent progenitor cells. Developmental Biology, 2008.
- [54] GUZ, Y, M R MONTMINY, R STEIN, J LEONARD, L W GAMER, C V WRIGHT and G TEITELMAN: Expression of murine STF-1, a putative insulin gene transcription factor, in beta cells of pancreas, duodenal epithelium and pancreatic exocrine and endocrine progenitors during ontogeny. Development (Cambridge, England), 121(1):11–18, 1995.
- [55] KAWAGUCHI, YOSHIYA, BONNIE COOPER, MAUREEN GANNON, MICHAEL RAY, RAYMOND J. MACDONALD and CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT: *The role of the transcriptional regulator Ptf1a in converting intestinal to pancreatic progenitors*. Nature Genetics, 32(1):128–134, sep 2002.
- [56] JONSSON, J, L CARLSSON, T EDLUND and H EDLUND: Insulin-promoter-factor 1 is required for pancreas development in mice., 1994.
- [57] AHLGREN, U, J JONSSON and H EDLUND: The morphogenesis of the pancreatic mesenchyme is uncoupled from that of the pancreatic epithelium in IPF1/PDX1-deficient mice. Development (Cambridge, England), 122(5):1409–16, 1996.
- [58] OFFIELD, M F, T L JETTON, P A LABOSKY, M RAY, R W STEIN, M A MAGNUSON, B L HOGAN and C V WRIGHT: PDX-1 is required for pancreatic outgrowth and differentiation of the rostral duodenum. Development (Cambridge, England), 122(3):983–95, 1996.
- [59] MARTY-SANTOS, L. and O. CLEAVER: Pdx1 regulates pancreas tubulogenesis and E-cadherin expression. Development, 143(6):1056–1056, 2016.
- [60] GAO, NAN, JOHN LELAY, MARKO Z VATAMANIUK, SEBASTIAN RIECK, JOSHUA R FRIEDMAN and KLAUS H KAESTNER: Dynamic regulation of Pdx1 enhancers by Foxa1 and Foxa2 is essential for pancreas development. Genes & development, 22(24):3435–48, dec 2008.
- [61] HAUMAITRE, C., E. BARBACCI, M. JENNY, M. O. OTT, G. GRADWOHL and S. CEREGHINI: Lack of TCF2/vHNF1 in mice leads to pancreas agenesis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 102(5):1490–1495, feb 2005.
- [62] LYNN, F. C., S. B. SMITH, M. E. WILSON, K. Y. YANG, N. NEKREP and M. S. GERMAN: Sox9 coordinates a transcriptional network in pancreatic progenitor cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(25):10500-10505, jun 2007.
- [63] SHIH, HUNG PING, PHILIP A. SEYMOUR, NISHA A. PATEL, RUIYU XIE, ALLEN WANG, PATRICK P. LIU, GENE W. YEO, MARK A. MAGNUSON and MAIKE SANDER: A Gene Regulatory Network Cooperatively Controlled by Pdx1 and Sox9 Governs Lineage Allocation of Foregut Progenitor Cells. Cell Reports, 13(2):326–336, 2015.
- [64] STANGER, BEN Z., AKEMI J. TANAKA and DOUGLAS A. MELTON: Organ size is limited by the number of embryonic progenitor cells in the pancreas but not the liver. Nature, 445(7130):886–891, 2007.
- [65] HEBROK, M., S. K. KIM and D. A. MELTON: Notochord repression of endodermal Sonic hedgehog permits pancreas development. Genes & Development, 12(11):1705–1713, jun 1998.
- [66] SEYMOUR, P. A., H. P. SHIH, N. A. PATEL, K. K. FREUDE, R. XIE, C. J. LIM and M. SANDER: A Sox9/Fgf feed-forward loop maintains pancreatic organ identity. Development, 139(18):3363–3372, sep 2012.
- [67] APELQVIST, A, HAO LI, LUKAS SOMMER, PAUL BEATUS, DAVID J. ANDERSON, TASUKU HONJO, M HRABE DE ANGELIS, URBAN LENDAHL and HELENA EDLUND: Notch signalling controls pancreatic cell differentiation. Nature, 400(6747):877–81, aug 1999.

- [68] JENSEN, JAN, ERNA ENGHOLM PEDERSEN, PHILIP GALANTE, JACOB HALD, R. SCOTT HELLER, MAKOTO ISHIBASHI, RYOICHIRO KAGEYAMA, FRANCOIS GUILLEMOT, PALLE SERUP and OLE D. MADSEN: *Control* of endodermal endocrine development by Hes-1. Nature Genetics, 24(1):36-44, jan 2000.
- [69] SEYMOUR, P. A., K. K. FREUDE, M. N. TRAN, E. E. MAYES, J. JENSEN, R. KIST, G. SCHERER and M. SANDER: SOX9 is required for maintenance of the pancreatic progenitor cell pool. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(6):1865–1870, feb 2007.
- [70] GEORGIA, SENTA, ROSEMARY SOLIZ, MIN LI, PUMIN ZHANG and ANIL BHUSHAN: *p57 and Hes1 coordinate cell cycle exit with self-renewal of pancreatic progenitors*. Developmental Biology, 298(1):22–31, oct 2006.
- [71] FUJIKURA, JUNJI, KIMINORI HOSODA, HIROSHI IWAKURA, TSUTOMU TOMITA, MICHIO NOGUCHI, HIROAKI MASUZAKI, KENJI TANIGAKI, DAISUKE YABE, TASUKU HONJO and KAZUWA NAKAO: Notch/Rbp-j signaling prevents premature endocrine and ductal cell differentiation in the pancreas. Cell Metabolism, 3(1):59–65, jan 2006.
- [72] AFELIK, SOLOMON, XIAOLING QU, EDY HASROUNI, MICHAEL A BUKYS, TYE DEERING, STEPHAN NIEUWOUDT, WILLIAM ROGERS, RAYMOND J MACDONALD and JAN JENSEN: Notch-mediated patterning and cell fate allocation of pancreatic progenitor cells. Development (Cambridge, England), 139(10):1744–53, may 2012.
- [73] ESNI, F.: Notch inhibits Ptf1 function and acinar cell differentiation in developing mouse and zebrafish pancreas. Development, 131(17):4213–4224, sep 2004.
- [74] SCHAFFER, ASHLEIGH E., KRISTINE K. FREUDE, SHELLEY B. NELSON and MAIKE SANDER: Nkx6 Transcription Factors and Ptf1a Function as Antagonistic Lineage Determinants in Multipotent Pancreatic Progenitors. Developmental Cell, 18(6):1022–1029, jun 2010.
- [75] SOLAR, MYRIAM, CARINA CARDALDA, ISABELLE HOUBRACKEN, MERCÈ MARTÍN, MIGUEL ANGEL MAESTRO, NELE DE MEDTS, XIAOBO XU, VANESSA GRAU, HARRY HEIMBERG, LUC BOUWENS and JORGE FERRER: *Pancreatic Exocrine Duct Cells Give Rise to Insulin-Producing* β *Cells during Embryogenesis but Not after Birth*. Developmental Cell, 17(6):849–860, dec 2009.
- [76] KLINCK, RASMUS, ERNST-MARTIN FÜCHTBAUER, JONAS AHNFELT-RØNNE, PALLE SERUP, JAN NYGAARD JENSEN and METTE CHRISTINE JØRGENSEN: A BAC transgenic Hes1-EGFP reporter reveals novel expression domains in mouse embryos. Gene Expression Patterns, 11(7):415–426, oct 2011.
- [77] KOPP, J. L., C. L. DUBOIS, A. E. SCHAFFER, E. HAO, H. P. SHIH, P. A. SEYMOUR, J. MA and M. SANDER: Sox9+ ductal cells are multipotent progenitors throughout development but do not produce new endocrine cells in the normal or injured adult pancreas. Development, 138(4):653–665, feb 2011.
- [78] WANG, JUNFENG, GAMZE KILIC, MUGE AYDIN, ZOE BURKE, GUILLERMO OLIVER and BEATRIZ SOSA-PINEDA: Prox1 activity controls pancreas morphogenesis and participates in the production of "secondary transition" pancreatic endocrine cells. Developmental Biology, 286(1):182–194, oct 2005.
- [79] KRAPP, A, M KNÖFLER, S FRUTIGER, G J HUGHES, O HAGENBÜCHLE and P K WELLAUER: *The p48 DNA-binding subunit of transcription factor PTF1 is a new exocrine pancreas-specific basic helix-loop-helix protein.* The EMBO journal, 15(16):4317–29, aug 1996.
- [80] KRAPP, A, M KNÖFLER, B LEDERMANN, K BÜRKI, C BERNEY, N ZOERKLER, O HAGENBÜCHLE and P K WELLAUER: The bHLH protein PTF1-p48 is essential for the formation of the exocrine and the correct spatial organization of the endocrine pancreas. Genes & development, 12(23):3752–63, dec 1998.
- [81] ROSE, SCOTT D., GALVIN H. SWIFT, MICHAEL J. PEYTON, ROBERT E. HAMMER and RAYMOND J. MACDONALD: The Role of PTF1-P48 in Pancreatic Acinar Gene Expression. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 276(47):44018–44026, nov 2001.
- [82] MASUI, TOSHIHIKO, GALVIN H. SWIFT, TYE DEERING, CHENGCHENG SHEN, WARD S. COATS, QIAOMING LONG, HANS-PETER ELSÄSSER, MARK A. MAGNUSON and RAYMOND J. MACDONALD: Replacement of Rbpj With Rbpjl in the PTF1 Complex Controls the Final Maturation of Pancreatic Acinar Cells. Gastroenterology, 139(1):270–280, jul 2010.

- [83] HOLMSTROM, S. R., T. DEERING, G. H. SWIFT, F. J. POELWIJK, D. J. MANGELSDORF, S. A. KLIEWER and R. J. MACDONALD: LRH-1 and PTF1-L coregulate an exocrine pancreas-specific transcriptional network for digestive function. Genes & Development, 25(16):1674–1679, aug 2011.
- [84] LEE, J C, S B SMITH, H WATADA, J LIN, D SCHEEL, J WANG, R G MIRMIRA and M S GERMAN: Regulation of the pancreatic pro-endocrine gene neurogenin3. Diabetes, 50(5):928–36, may 2001.
- [85] QU, XIAOLING, SOLOMON AFELIK, JAN NYGAARD JENSEN, MICHAEL A. BUKYS, SUNE KOBBERUP, MARTIN SCHMERR, FAN XIAO, PIA NYENG, MARIA VERONICA ALBERTONI, ANNE GRAPIN-BOTTON and JAN JENSEN: Notch-mediated post-translational control of Ngn3 protein stability regulates pancreatic patterning and cell fate commitment. Developmental Biology, 376(1):1–12, apr 2013.
- [86] SHIH, H. P., J. L. KOPP, M. SANDHU, C. L. DUBOIS, P. A. SEYMOUR, A. GRAPIN-BOTTON and M. SANDER: A Notch-dependent molecular circuitry initiates pancreatic endocrine and ductal cell differentiation. Development, 139(14):2488–2499, 2012.
- [87] EJARQUE, MIRIAM, SARA CERVANTES, GEMMA PUJADAS, ANNA TUTUSAUS, LIDIA SANCHEZ and ROSA GASA: Neurogenin3 cooperates with Foxa2 to autoactivate its own expression. The Journal of biological chemistry, pages 1–23, mar 2013.
- [88] AFELIK, SOLOMON and JAN JENSEN: Notch signaling in the pancreas: Patterning and cell fate specification. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Developmental Biology, 2(4):531–544, 2013.
- [89] MAGENHEIM, JUDITH, ALLON M. KLEIN, BEN Z. STANGER, RUTH ASHERY-PADAN, BEATRIZ SOSA-PINEDA, GUOQIANG GU and YUVAL DOR: Ngn3+ endocrine progenitor cells control the fate and morphogenesis of pancreatic ductal epithelium. Developmental Biology, 359(1):26–36, nov 2011.
- [90] PETRI, ANDREAS, JONAS AHNFELT-RØNNE, KLAUS STENSGAARD FREDERIKSEN, DAVID GEORGE EDWARDS, DENNIS MADSEN, PALLE SERUP, JAN FLECKNER and R SCOTT HELLER: The effect of neurogenin3 deficiency on pancreatic gene expression in embryonic mice. Journal of Molecular Endocrinology, 37(2):301–316, oct 2006.
- [91] COLLOMBAT, P.: Opposing actions of Arx and Pax4 in endocrine pancreas development. Genes & Development, 17(20):2591–2603, oct 2003.
- [92] COLLOMBAT, P.: The simultaneous loss of Arx and Pax4 genes promotes a somatostatin-producing cell fate specification at the expense of the and -cell lineages in the mouse endocrine pancreas. Development, 132(13):2969–2980, jul 2005.
- [93] BRAMSWIG, N. C. and K. H. KAESTNER: *Transcriptional regulation of* α -*cell differentiation*. Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism, 13:13–20, oct 2011.
- [94] SOSA-PINEDA, BEATRIZ, KAMAL CHOWDHURY, MIGUEL TORRES, GUILLERMO OLIVER and PETER GRUSS: The Pax4 gene is essential for differentiation of insulin-producing β cells in the mammalian pancreas. Nature, 386(6623):399-402, mar 1997.
- [95] GANNON, MAUREEN, ELIZABETH TWEEDIE ABLES, LAURA CRAWFORD, DAVID LOWE, MARTIN F. OFFIELD, MARK A. MAGNUSON and CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT: pdx-1 function is specifically required in embryonic β cells to generate appropriate numbers of endocrine cell types and maintain glucose homeostasis. Developmental Biology, 2008.
- [96] HENSELEIT, K. D.: NKX6 transcription factor activity is required for and -cell development in the pancreas. Development, 2005.
- [97] SCHAFFER, ASHLEIGH E., BRANDON L. TAYLOR, JACQUELINE R. BENTHUYSEN, JINGXUAN LIU, FABRIZIO THOREL, WEIPING YUAN, YANG JIAO, KLAUS H. KAESTNER, PEDRO L. HERRERA, MARK A. MAGNUSON, CATHER-INE LEE MAY and MAIKE SANDER: Nkx6.1 Controls a Gene Regulatory Network Required for Establishing and Maintaining Pancreatic Beta Cell Identity. PLoS Genetics, 9(1):e1003274, jan 2013.
- [98] YANG, Y.-P., FABRIZIO THOREL, DANIEL F. BOYER, PEDRO L. HERRERA and C. V. E. WRIGHT: *Context-specific -to--cell reprogramming by forced Pdx1 expression.* Genes & Development, 25(16):1680–1685, aug 2011.

- [99] MASTRACCI, TERESA L., KEITH R. ANDERSON, JAMES B. PAPIZAN and LORI SUSSEL: Regulation of Neurod1 Contributes to the Lineage Potential of Neurogenin3+ Endocrine Precursor Cells in the Pancreas. PLoS Genetics, 9(2):e1003278, feb 2013.
- [100] PAPIZAN, J. B., R. A. SINGER, S.-I. TSCHEN, S. DHAWAN, J. M. FRIEL, S. B. HIPKENS, M. A. MAGNUSON, A. BHUSHAN and L. SUSSEL: Nkx2.2 repressor complex regulates islet -cell specification and prevents -to- -cell reprogramming. Genes & Development, 25(21):2291–2305, nov 2011.
- [101] ARTNER, I., B. BLANCHI, J. C. RAUM, M. GUO, T. KANEKO, S. CORDES, M. SIEWEKE and R. STEIN: MafB is required for islet beta cell maturation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(10):3853–3858, mar 2007.
- [102] CONRAD, ELIZABETH, CHUNHUA DAI, JASON SPAETH, MIN GUO, HOLLY A. CYPHERT, DAVID SCOVILLE, JULIE CARROLL, WEI-MING YU, LISA V. GOODRICH, DAVID M. HARLAN, KEVIN L. GROVE, CHARLES T. ROBERTS, ALVIN C. POWERS, GUOQIANG GU and ROLAND STEIN: The MAFB transcription factor impacts islet α -cell function in rodents and represents a unique signature of primate islet β -cells. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism, 310(1):E91–E102, jan 2016.
- [103] NISHIMURA, WATARU, TAKUMA KONDO, THERESE SALAMEH, ILHAM EL KHATTABI, RIKKE DODGE, SUSAN BONNER-WEIR and ARUN SHARMA: A switch from MafB to MafA expression accompanies differentiation to pancreatic β -cells. Developmental Biology, 293(2):526–539, may 2006.
- [104] ARDA, H. EFSUN, CECIL M. BENITEZ and SEUNG K. KIM: Gene Regulatory Networks Governing Pancreas Development. Developmental Cell, 25(1):5–13, apr 2013.
- [105] GAO, TAO, BRIAN MCKENNA, CHANGHONG LI, MAXIMILIAN REICHERT, JAMES NGUYEN, TARJINDER SINGH, CHENGHUA YANG, ARCHANA PANNIKAR, NICOLAI DOLIBA, TINGTING ZHANG, DORIS A. STOFFERS, HELENA EDLUND, FRANZ MATSCHINSKY, ROLAND STEIN and BEN Z. STANGER: *Pdx1 Maintains* β *Cell Identity and Function by Repressing an* α *Cell Program.* Cell Metabolism, 19(2):259–271, feb 2014.
- [106] TAYLOR, BRANDONL, FEN FEN LIU and MAIKE SANDER: Nkx6.1 Is Essential for Maintaining the Functional State of Pancreatic Beta Cells. Cell Reports, 4(6):1262–1275, 2013.
- [107] ZHANG, CHUAN, TAKASHI MORIGUCHI, MIWAKO KAJIHARA, AYAKO HARADA, HOMARE SHIMOHATA, HISASHI OISHI, MICHITO HAMADA, NAOKI MORITO, KAZUTERU HASEGAWA, TAKASHI KUDO, JAMES DOUGLAS ENGEL, MASAYUKI YAMAMOTO, RITSUKO ESAKI and SATORU TAKAHASHI: MafA Is a Key Regulator of Glucose-Stimulated Insulin Secretion MafA Is a Key Regulator of Glucose-Stimulated Insulin Secretion. Molecular and cellular biology, 25(12):4969–76, 2005.
- [108] BLUM, BARAK, SINIŠA HRVATIN, CHRISTIAN SCHUETZ, CLAIRE BONAL, ALIREZA REZANIA and DOUGLAS A MELTON: Functional beta-cell maturation is marked by an increased glucose threshold and by expression of urocortin 3. Nature Biotechnology, 30(3):261–264, mar 2012.
- [109] DOYLE, MICHELLE J and LORI SUSSEL: Nkx2. 2 Regulates B- Cell Function in the Mature Islet. Diabetes, 56(August):1999-2007, 2007.
- [110] HANI, EL HABIB, DORIS A. STOFFERS, JEAN-CLAUDE CHÈVRE, EMMANUELLE DURAND, VIOLETA STANOJEVIC, CHRISTIAN DINA, JOEL F. HABENER and PHILIPPE FROGUEL: Defective mutations in the insulin promoter factor-1 (IPF-1) gene in late-onset type 2 diabetes mellitus. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 104(9):R41–R48, nov 1999.
- [111] BROOKE, NINA M, JORDI GARCIA-FERNÀNDEZ and PETER W H HOLLAND: The ParaHox gene cluster is an evolutionary sister of the Hox gene cluster. Nature, 392:920, apr 1998.
- [112] FIEDOREK, FRED T. and ERIC S. KAY: Mapping of the Insulin Promoter Factor I Gene (Ipf1) to Distal Mouse Chromosome 5. Genomics, 28(3):581–584, aug 1995.
- [113] ZHOU, G and FC BRUNICARDI: PDX1 (pancreatic and duodenal homeobox 1). Atlas of Genetics and Cytogenetics in Oncology and Haematology, (6), nov 2011.

- [114] GERRISH, KEVIN, JENNIFER C. VAN VELKINBURGH and ROLAND STEIN: Conserved Transcriptional Regulatory Domains of the pdx-1 Gene. Molecular Endocrinology, 18(3):533–548, 2004.
- [115] OHNEDA, K, R G MIRMIRA, J WANG, J D JOHNSON and M S GERMAN: The homeodomain of PDX-1 mediates multiple protein-protein interactions in the formation of a transcriptional activation complex on the insulin promoter. Molecular and cellular biology, 20(3):900–11, feb 2000.
- [116] ASHIZAWA, SATOSHI, F CHARLES BRUNICARDI and XIAO-PING WANG: *PDX-1 and the pancreas*. Pancreas, 28(2):109–20, mar 2004.
- [117] MOEDE, TILO, BARBARA LEIBIGER, HAMEDEH GHANAAT POUR, PER-OLOF BERGGREN and INGO B LEIBIGER: Identification of a nuclear localization signal, RRMKWKK, in the homeodomain transcription factor PDX-1. FEBS Letters, 461(3):229–234, nov 1999.
- [118] NOGUCHI, H., H. KANETO, G. C. WEIR and S. BONNER-WEIR: PDX-1 Protein Containing Its Own Antennapedia-Like Protein Transduction Domain Can Transduce Pancreatic Duct and Islet Cells. Diabetes, 52(7):1732–1737, jul 2003.
- [119] PEERS, B, S SHARMA, T JOHNSON, M KAMPS and M MONTMINY: The pancreatic islet factor STF-1 binds cooperatively with Pbx to a regulatory element in the somatostatin promoter: importance of the FPWMK motif and of the homeodomain. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 15(12):7091–7097, dec 1995.
- [120] CLAIBORN, KATHRYN C., MIRA M. SACHDEVA, COREY E. CANNON, DAVID N. GROFF, JEFFREY D. SINGER and DORIS A. STOFFERS: *Pcif1 modulates Pdx1 protein stability and pancreatic* β *cell function and survival in mice.* Journal of Clinical Investigation, 120(10):3713–3721, oct 2010.
- [121] OSTERTAG, MICHAEL SEBASTIAN, ANA CRISTINA MESSIAS, MICHAEL SATTLER and GRZEGORZ MARIA POPOW-ICZ: The Structure of the SPOP-Pdx1 Interface Reveals Insights into the Phosphorylation-Dependent Binding Regulation. Structure, 27(2):327–334.e3, feb 2019.
- [122] OLIVER-KRASINSKI, JENNIFER M., MARGARET T KASNER, JUXIANG YANG, MICHAEL F CRUTCHLOW, ANIL K RUSTGI, KLAUS H KAESTNER and DORIS A STOFFERS: The diabetes gene Pdx1 regulates the transcriptional network of pancreatic endocrine progenitor cells in mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 119(7):1888–1898, jul 2009.
- [123] LIU, AIHUA, JENNIFER OLIVER-KRASINSKI and DORIS A. STOFFERS: Two conserved domains in PCIF1 mediate interaction with pancreatic transcription factor PDX-1. FEBS Letters, 580(28-29):6701–6706, 2006.
- [124] KLEIN, SABRINA, RUI MENG, MATHIAS MONTENARH and CLAUDIA GÖTZ: The Phosphorylation of PDX-1 by Protein Kinase CK2 Is Crucial for Its Stability. Pharmaceuticals, 10(4):2, dec 2016.
- [125] STOFFERS, DORIS A., R. SCOTT HELLER, CHRISTOPHER P. MILLER and JOEL F. HABENER: Developmental Expression of the Homeodomain Protein IDX-1 in Mice Transgenic for an IDX-1 Promoter/ lacZ Transcriptional Reporter 1. Endocrinology, 140(11):5374–5381, nov 1999.
- [126] LARSSON, LARS-INGE, OLE D. MADSEN, PALLE SERUP, JÖRGEN JONSSON and HELENA EDLUND: Pancreaticduodenal homeobox 1 -role in gastric endocrine patterning. Mechanisms of Development, 60(2):175–184, dec 1996.
- [127] PEREZ-VILLAMIL, BEATRIZ, PETRA T. SCHWARTZ and MARIO VALLEJO: The Pancreatic Homeodomain Transcription Factor IDX1/IPF1 Is Expressed in Neural Cells during Brain Development. Endocrinology, 140(8):3857–3857, aug 1999.
- [128] SCHWARTZ, PETRA T., BEATRIZ PÉREZ-VILLAMIL, ALICIA RIVERA, ROSARIO MORATALLA and MARIO VALLEJO: Pancreatic Homeodomain Transcription Factor IDX1/IPF1 Expressed in Developing Brain Regulates Somatostatin Gene Transcription in Embryonic Neural Cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 275(25):19106–19114, jun 2000.
- [129] HOLLAND, ANDREW M., SONIA GARCIA, GAETANO NASELLI, RAYMOND J. MACDONALD and LEONARD C. HARRISON: The Parahox gene Pdx1 is required to maintain positional identity in the adult foregut. The International Journal of Developmental Biology, 57(5):391–398, 2013.

- [130] JEPEAL, LISA I., YOSHIO FUJITANI, MICHAEL O. BOYLAN, CHERRELL N. WILSON, CHRISTOPHER V. WRIGHT and M. MICHAEL WOLFE: Cell-Specific Expression of Glucose-Dependent-Insulinotropic Polypeptide Is Regulated by the Transcription Factor PDX-1. Endocrinology, 146(1):383–391, jan 2005.
- [131] BRISSOVA, MARCELA, MASAKAZU SHIOTA, WENDELL E. NICHOLSON, MAUREEN GANNON, SUSAN M. KNOBEL, DAVID W. PISTON, CHRISTOPHER V E WRIGHT and ALVIN C. POWERS: Reduction in pancreatic transcription factor PDX-1 impairs glucose-stimulated insulin secretion. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 277(13):11225–11232, 2002.
- [132] JOHNSON, JAMES D., NOREEN T. AHMED, DAN S. LUCIANI, ZHIQIANG HAN, HUNG TRAN, JUN FUJITA, STANLEY MISLER, HELENA EDLUND and KENNETH S. POLONSKY: Increased islet apoptosis in Pdx1+/- mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 111(8):1147–1160, 2003.
- [133] HOLLAND, ANDREW M., L. J. GONEZ, GAETANO NASELLI, RAYMOND J. MACDONALD and LEONARD C. HARRISON: Conditional Expression Demonstrates the Role of the Homeodomain Transcription Factor Pdx1 in Maintenance and Regeneration of -Cells in the Adult Pancreas. Diabetes, 54(9):2586–2595, sep 2005.
- [134] STOFFERS, DORIS A., VIOLETA STANOJEVIC and JOEL F. HABENER: Insulin promoter factor-1 gene mutation linked to early-onset type 2 diabetes mellitus directs expression of a dominant negative isoprotein. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 102(1):232–241, 1998.
- [135] COCKBURN, BRIAN N., GIOVANNA BERMANO, LAURA LEE G. BOODRAM, SURUJPAL TEELUCKSINGH, TAKAFUMI TSUCHIYA, DEEPAK MAHABIR, ANDREW B. ALLAN, ROLAND STEIN, KEVIN DOCHERTY and GRAEME I. BELL: Insulin Promoter Factor-1 Mutations and Diabetes in Trinidad: Identification of a Novel Diabetes-Associated Mutation (E224K) in an Indo-Trinidadian Family. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 89(2):971–978, 2004.
- [136] MACFARLANE, WENDY M., TIMOTHY M. FRAYLING, SIAN ELLARD, JULIE C. EVANS, LISA I.S. ALLEN, MICHAEL P. BULMAN, SUSAN AYRES, MAGGIE SHEPHERD, PENNY CLARK, ANN MILLWARD, ANDREW DEMAINE, TERENCE WILKIN, KEVIN DOCHERTY and ANDREW T. HATTERSLEY: Missense mutations in the insulin promoter factor-1 gene predispose to type 2 diabetes. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 104(9), 1999.
- [137] NICOLINO, M., K. C. CLAIBORN, V. SENEE, A. BOLAND, D. A. STOFFERS and C. JULIER: A Novel Hypomorphic PDX1 Mutation Responsible for Permanent Neonatal Diabetes With Subclinical Exocrine Deficiency. Diabetes, 59(3):733–740, mar 2010.
- [138] WENG, J., W. M. MACFARLANE, M. LEHTO, H. F. GU, L. M. SHEPHERD, S. A. IVARSSON, L. WIBELL, T. SMITH and L. C. GROOP: Functional consequences of mutations in the MODY4 gene (IPF1) and coexistence with MODY3 mutations. Diabetologia, 44(2):249–258, feb 2001.
- [139] GRAGNOLI, CLAUDIA, VIOLETA STANOJEVIC, ANTONIO GORINI, GUIDO MENZINGER VON PREUSSENTHAL, MELISSA K. THOMAS and JOEL F. HABENER: *IPF-1/MODY4 gene missense mutation in an Italian family with type 2 and gestational diabetes.* Metabolism, 54(8):983–988, aug 2005.
- [140] JENNINGS, R. E., A. A. BERRY, J. P. STRUTT, D. T. GERRARD and N. A. HANLEY: Human pancreas development. Development, 142(18):3126–3137, 2015.
- [141] JENNINGS, R. E., A. A. BERRY, R. KIRKWOOD-WILSON, N. A. ROBERTS, T. HEARN, R. J. SALISBURY, J. BLAYLOCK, K. PIPER HANLEY and N. A. HANLEY: Development of the Human Pancreas From Foregut to Endocrine Commitment. Diabetes, 62(10):3514–3522, oct 2013.
- [142] PAN, FONG CHENG and MARCELA BRISSOVA: *Pancreas development in humans*. Current Opinion in Endocrinology & Diabetes and Obesity, 21(2):77–82, apr 2014.
- [143] SALISBURY, RACHEL J, JENNIFER BLAYLOCK, ANDREW A BERRY, RACHEL E JENNINGS, RONALD DE KRIJGER, KAREN PIPER HANLEY and NEIL A HANLEY: The window period of NEUROGENIN3 during human gestation. Islets, 6(3):e954436, may 2014.
- [144] PIPER, K: Beta cell differentiation during early human pancreas development. Journal of Endocrinology, 181(1):11–23, apr 2004.

- [145] PIPER HANLEY, KAREN, TOM HEARN, ANDREW BERRY, MELANIE J CARVELL, ANN-MARIE PATCH, LOUISE J WILLIAMS, SARAH A SUGDEN, DAVID I WILSON, SIAN ELLARD and NEIL A HANLEY: In vitro expression of NGN3 identifies RAB3B as the predominant Ras-associated GTP-binding protein 3 family member in human islets. Journal of Endocrinology, 207(2):151–161, nov 2010.
- [146] MEIER, JURIS J, CHRISTINA U KÖHLER, BACEL ALKHATIB, CONSOLATO SERGI, THERESA JUNKER, HARALD H KLEIN, WOLFGANG E SCHMIDT and HELGA FRITSCH: β-cell development and turnover during prenatal life in humans. European Journal of Endocrinology, 162(3):559–568, mar 2010.
- [147] JEON, JONGMIN, MAYRIN CORREA-MEDINA, CAMILLO RICORDI, HELENA EDLUND and JUAN A. DIEZ: Endocrine Cell Clustering During Human Pancreas Development. Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry, 57(9):811–824, sep 2009.
- [148] OTONKOSKI, T., S. ANDERSSON, M. KNIP and O. SIMELL: Maturation of insulin response to glucose during human fetal and neonatal development. Studies with perifusion of pancreatic isletlike cell clusters. Diabetes, 1988.
- [149] OTONKOSKI, TIMO, MIKAEL KNIP, INÉS WONG and OLLI SIMELL: Lack of glucose-induced functional maturation during long-term culture of human fetal islet cells. Life Sciences, 1991.
- [150] SHAPIRO, A.M. JAMES, CAMILLO RICORDI, BERNHARD J. HERING, HUGH AUCHINCLOSS, ROBERT LINDBLAD, R. PAUL ROBERTSON, ANTONIO SECCHI, MATHIAS D. BRENDEL, THIERRY BERNEY, DANIEL C. BRENNAN, ENRICO CAGLIERO, RODOLFO ALEJANDRO, EDMOND A. RYAN, BARBARA DIMERCURIO, PHILIPPE MOREL, KENNETH S. POLONSKY, JO-ANNA REEMS, REINHARD G. BRETZEL, FEDERICO BERTUZZI, TATIANA FROUD, RAJA KANDASWAMY, DAVID E.R. SUTHERLAND, GEORGE EISENBARTH, MIRIAM SEGAL, JUTTA PREIKSAITIS, GREGORY S. KORBUTT, FRANCA B. BARTON, LISA VIVIANO, VICKI SEYFERT-MARGOLIS, JEFFREY BLUESTONE and JONATHAN R.T. LAKEY: International Trial of the Edmonton Protocol for Islet Transplantation. New England Journal of Medicine, 2006.
- [151] BAKHTI, MOSTAFA, ANIKA BÖTTCHER and HEIKO LICKERT: Modelling the endocrine pancreas in health and disease. Nature Reviews Endocrinology, nov 2018.
- [152] ASSADY, SUHEIR, GILA MAOR, MICHAL AMIT, JOSEPH ITSKOVITZ-ELDOR, KARL L. SKORECKI and MATY TZUKERMAN: Insulin Production by Human Embryonic Stem Cells. Diabetes, 2001.
- [153] D'AMOUR, KEVIN A, ANNE G BANG, SUSAN ELIAZER, OLIVIA G KELLY, ALAN D AGULNICK, NORA G SMART, MARK A MOORMAN, EVERT KROON, MELISSA K CARPENTER and EMMANUEL E BAETGE: Production of pancreatic hormone-expressing endocrine cells from human embryonic stem cells. Nature Biotechnology, 24(11):1392–1401, 2006.
- [154] KROON, EVERT, LAURA A. MARTINSON, KUNIKO KADOYA, ANNE G. BANG, OLIVIA G. KELLY, SUSAN ELIAZER, HOLLY YOUNG, MIKE RICHARDSON, NORA G. SMART, JUSTINE CUNNINGHAM, ALAN D. AGULNICK, KEVIN A. D'AMOUR, MELISSA K. CARPENTER and EMMANUEL E. BAETGE: Pancreatic endoderm derived from human embryonic stem cells generates glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in vivo. Nature Biotechnology, 2008.
- [155] REZANIA, ALIREZA, JENNIFER E BRUIN, PAYAL ARORA, ALLISON RUBIN, IRINA BATUSHANSKY, ALI ASADI, SHANNON O'DWYER, NINA QUISKAMP, MAJID MOJIBIAN, TOBIAS ALBRECHT, YU HSUAN CAROL YANG, JAMES D JOHNSON and TIMOTHY J KIEFFER: Reversal of diabetes with insulin-producing cells derived in vitro from human pluripotent stem cells. Nature Biotechnology, 32(11):1121–1133, 2014.
- [156] PAGLIUCA, FELICIA W., JEFFREY R. MILLMAN, MADS GÜRTLER, MICHAEL SEGEL, ALANA VAN DERVORT, JENNIFER HYOJE RYU, QUINN P. PETERSON, DALE GREINER and DOUGLAS A. MELTON: Generation of functional human pancreatic β cells in vitro. Cell, 159(2):428–439, 2014.
- [157] RUSS, HOLGER A, AUDREY V PARENT, JENNIFER J RINGLER, THOMAS G HENNINGS, GOPIKA G NAIR, MAYYA SHVEYGERT, TINGXIA GUO, SAPNA PURI, LEENA HAATAJA, VINCENZO CIRULLI, ROBERT BLELLOCH, GREG L SZOT, PETER ARVAN and MATTHIAS HEBROK: Controlled induction of human pancreatic progenitors produces functional beta-like cells in vitro. The EMBO journal, 34(13):e201591058, 2015.

- [158] HAUMAITRE, CÉCILE, MÉLANIE FABRE, SARAH CORMIER, CLARISSE BAUMANN, ANNE LISE DELEZOIDE and SILVIA CEREGHINI: Severe pancreas hypoplasia and multicystic renal dysplasia in two human fetuses carrying novel HNF1β/MODY5 mutations. Human Molecular Genetics, 2006.
- [159] MAYER, CHRISTOF, YVONNE BÖTTCHER, PETER KOVACS, JAN HALBRITTER and MICHAEL STUMVOLL: Phenotype of a patient with a de novo mutation in the hepatocyte nuclear factor 1β /maturity-onset diabetes of the young type 5 gene. Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental, 2008.
- [160] JANSSEN, SARA and INGE DEPOORTERE: Nutrient sensing in the gut: new roads to therapeutics? Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM, 24(2):92–100, feb 2013.
- [161] GRIBBLE, FIONA M. and FRANK REIMANN: Enteroendocrine Cells: Chemosensors in the Intestinal Epithelium. Annual Review of Physiology, 78(1):277–299, 2015.
- [162] HABER, ADAM L., MOSHE BITON, NOGA ROGEL, REBECCA H. HERBST, KARTHIK SHEKHAR, CHRISTOPHER SMILLIE, GRACE BURGIN, TONI M. DELOREY, MICHAEL R. HOWITT, YARDEN KATZ, ITAY TIROSH, SEMIR BEYAZ, DANIELLE DIONNE, MEI ZHANG, RAKTIMA RAYCHOWDHURY, WENDY S. GARRETT, ORIT ROZENBLATT-ROSEN, HAI NING SHI, OMER YILMAZ, RAMNIK J. XAVIER and AVIV REGEV: A single-cell survey of the small intestinal epithelium. Nature, 551(7680):333–339, nov 2017.
- [163] HABIB, ABDELLA M., PAUL RICHARDS, LYNNE S. CAIRNS, GARETH J. ROGERS, CHRISTOPHER A. M. BANNON, HELEN E. PARKER, TOM C. E. MORLEY, GILES S. H. YEO, FRANK REIMANN and FIONA M. GRIBBLE: Overlap of Endocrine Hormone Expression in the Mouse Intestine Revealed by Transcriptional Profiling and Flow Cytometry. Endocrinology, 153(7):3054–3065, jul 2012.
- [164] SCHUBERT, MITCHELL L. and DAVID A. PEURA: Control of Gastric Acid Secretion in Health and Disease. Gastroenterology, 134(7):1842–1860, jun 2008.
- [165] DUPRE, J., S.A. ROSS, D. WATSON and J.C. BROWN: STIMULATION OF INSULIN SECRETION BY GASTRIC INHIBITORY POLYPEPTIDE IN MAN. 1. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 37(5):826–828, nov 1973.
- [166] SEINO, YUTAKA, MITSUO FUKUSHIMA and DAISUKE YABE: GIP and GLP-1, the two incretin hormones: Similarities and differences. Journal of Diabetes Investigation, 1(1-2):8–23, feb 2010.
- [167] SEKIGUCHI, TOSHIO: Cholecystokinin. In Handbook of Hormones, pages 177-e20B-3. Elsevier, 2016.
- [168] NAKAMACHI, TOMOYA: Secretin. In Handbook of Hormones, pages 142-e18A-2. Elsevier, 2016.
- [169] LITTLE, TANYA J, MICHAEL HOROWITZ and CHRISTINE FEINLE-BISSET: Modulation by high-fat diets of gastrointestinal function and hormones associated with the regulation of energy intake: implications for the pathophysiology of obesity. The American journal of clinical nutrition, 86(3):531–41, sep 2007.
- [170] PARK, MIN KYUN: Glucagon-Like Peptide-1. In Handbook of Hormones, pages 135-e17C-5. Elsevier, 2016.
- [171] KATSUURA, GORO and AKIO INUI: Peptide YY. In Handbook of Hormones, pages 217-218. Elsevier, 2016.
- [172] LIDDLE, R A, E T MORITA, C K CONRAD and J A WILLIAMS: Regulation of gastric emptying in humans by cholecystokinin. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 77(3):992–996, mar 1986.
- [173] NAUCK, MICHAEL A., ULRICH NIEDEREICHHOLZ, RAINER ETTLER, JENS JUUL HOLST, CATHRINE ØRSKOV, ROBERT RITZEL and WOLFF H. SCHMIEGEL: Glucagon-like peptide 1 inhibition of gastric emptying outweighs its insulinotropic effects in healthy humans. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism, 273(5):E981–E988, nov 1997.
- [174] SAVAGE, A P, T E ADRIAN, G CAROLAN, V K CHATTERJEE and S R BLOOM: Effects of peptide YY (PYY) on mouth to caecum intestinal transit time and on the rate of gastric emptying in healthy volunteers. Gut, 28(2):166–70, feb 1987.
- [175] BATTERHAM, RACHEL L., MICHAEL A. COWLEY, CAROLINE J. SMALL, HERBERT HERZOG, MARK A. COHEN, CATHERINE L. DAKIN, ALISON M. WREN, AUDREY E. BRYNES, MALCOLM J. LOW, MOHAMMAD A. GHATEI,

ROGER D. CONE and STEPHEN R. BLOOM: Gut hormone PYY3-36 physiologically inhibits food intake. Nature, 418(6898):650–654, aug 2002.

- [176] AHRÉN, B.: Incretin dysfunction in type 2 diabetes: Clinical impact and future perspectives. Diabetes & Metabolism, 39(3):195–201, may 2013.
- [177] DRUCKER, D. J., S. I. SHERMAN, F. S. GORELICK, R. M. BERGENSTAL, R. S. SHERWIN and J. B. BUSE: Incretin-Based Therapies for the Treatment of Type 2 Diabetes: Evaluation of the Risks and Benefits. Diabetes Care, 33(2):428–433, feb 2010.
- [178] LIEBERKÜHN, JOANNIS NATHANAEL: Dissertatio de fabrica et actione villorum intestinorum tenuium hominis. Conrad et. Georg. Jac. Wishof, Leiden, 1745.
- [179] GEHART, HELMUTH and HANS CLEVERS: *Tales from the crypt: new insights into intestinal stem cells*. Nature Reviews Gastroenterology & Hepatology, 16(1):19–34, jan 2019.
- [180] BARKER, NICK and HANS CLEVERS: Tracking down the stem cells of the intestine: strategies to identify adult stem cells. Gastroenterology, 133(6):1755–60, dec 2007.
- [181] BARKER, NICK: Adult intestinal stem cells: critical drivers of epithelial homeostasis and regeneration. Nature reviews. Molecular cell biology, 15(1):19–33, jan 2014.
- [182] WATSON, ALASTAIR J.M. and KEVIN R. HUGHES: $TNF-\alpha$ -induced intestinal epithelial cell shedding: implications for intestinal barrier function. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1258(1):1–8, jul 2012.
- [183] MAGNEY, J. E., S. L. ERLANDSEN, MATTHEW L. BJERKNES and HAZEL CHENG: Scanning electron microscopy of isolated epithelium of the murine gastrointestinal tract: Morphology of the basal surface and evidence for paracrinelike cells. American Journal of Anatomy, 177(1):43–53, sep 1986.
- [184] H ROSS, MICHAEL and WOJCIECH PAWLINA: *Histology: A Text and Atlas: With Correlated Cell and Molecular Biology*, volume xvii. jan 2006.
- [185] MABBOTT, N A, D S DONALDSON, H OHNO, I R WILLIAMS and A MAHAJAN: Microfold (M) cells: important immunosurveillance posts in the intestinal epithelium. Mucosal Immunology, 6(4):666–677, jul 2013.
- [186] BIRCHENOUGH, GEORGE M.H., ELISABETH E.L. NYSTROM, MALIN E.V. JOHANSSON and GUNNAR C. HANS-SON: A sentinel goblet cell guards the colonic crypt by triggering Nlrp6-dependent Muc2 secretion. Science, 352(6293):1535–1542, 2016.
- [187] GERBE, FRANÇOIS, JOHAN H. VAN ES, LEILA MAKRINI, BÉNÉDICTE BRULIN, GEORG MELLITZER, SYLVIE ROBINE, BÉATRICE ROMAGNOLO, NOAH F. SHROYER, JEAN-FRANÇOIS BOURGAUX, CHRISTINE PIGNODEL, HANS CLEVERS and PHILIPPE JAY: Distinct ATOH1 and Neurog3 requirements define tuft cells as a new secretory cell type in the intestinal epithelium. The Journal of Cell Biology, 192(5):767–780, mar 2011.
- [188] MOLTKE, JAKOB VON, MING JI, HONG-ERH LIANG and RICHARD M. LOCKSLEY: Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2–epithelial response circuit. Nature, 529(7585):221–225, jan 2016.
- [189] GERBE, FRANÇOIS, EMMANUELLE SIDOT, DANIELLE J. SMYTH, MAKOTO OHMOTO, ICHIRO MATSUMOTO, VALÉRIE DARDALHON, PIERRE CESSES, LAURE GARNIER, MARIE POUZOLLES, BÉNÉDICTE BRULIN, MARCO BRUSCHI, YVONNE HARCUS, VALÉRIE S. ZIMMERMANN, NAOMI TAYLOR, RICK M. MAIZELS and PHILIPPE JAY: Intestinal epithelial tuft cells initiate type 2 mucosal immunity to helminth parasites. Nature, 529(7585):226–230, jan 2016.
- [190] STERNINI, CATIA, LAURA ANSELMI and ENRIQUE ROZENGURT: Enteroendocrine cells: a site of 'taste' in gastrointestinal chemosensing. Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes and Obesity, 15(1):73–78, feb 2008.
- [191] GEHART, HELMUTH, JOHAN H. VAN ES, KARIEN HAMER, JOEP BEUMER, KAI KRETZSCHMAR, JOHANNA F. DEKKERS, ANNE RIOS and HANS CLEVERS: Identification of Enteroendocrine Regulators by Real-Time Single-Cell Differentiation Mapping. Cell, 176(5):1158–1173.e16, feb 2019.

- [192] BEUMER, JOEP, BENEDETTA ARTEGIANI, YORICK POST, FRANK REIMANN, FIONA GRIBBLE, THUC NGHI NGUYEN, HONGKUI ZENG, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JOHAN H. VAN ES and HANS CLEVERS: Enteroendocrine cells switch hormone expression along the crypt-to-villus BMP signalling gradient. Nature Cell Biology, 20(8):909–916, aug 2018.
- [193] BATLLE, EDUARD, JEFFREY T. HENDERSON, HARRY BEGHTEL, MAAIKE M.W. VAN DEN BORN, ELENA SANCHO, GERWIN HULS, JAN MEELDIJK, JENNIFER ROBERTSON, MARC VAN DE WETERING, TONY PAWSON and HANS CLEVERS: β-Catenin and TCF Mediate Cell Positioning in the Intestinal Epithelium by Controlling the Expression of EphB/EphrinB. Cell, 111(2):251–263, oct 2002.
- [194] GENANDER, MARIA, MICHAEL M. HALFORD, NAN-JIE XU, MALIN ERIKSSON, ZUOREN YU, ZHAOZHU QIU, ANNA MARTLING, GEDAS GREICIUS, SONAL THAKAR, TIMOTHY CATCHPOLE, MICHAEL J. CHUMLEY, SOFIA ZDUNEK, CHENGUANG WANG, TORBJÖRN HOLM, STEPHEN P. GOFF, SVEN PETTERSSON, RICHARD G. PESTELL, MARK HENKEMEYER and JONAS FRISÉN: Dissociation of EphB2 Signaling Pathways Mediating Progenitor Cell Proliferation and Tumor Suppression. Cell, 139(4):679–692, nov 2009.
- [195] IRELAND, HEATHER, CAROL HOUGHTON, LOUISE HOWARD and DOUGLAS J. WINTON: Cellular inheritance of a Cre-activated reporter gene to determine paneth cell longevity in the murine small intestine. Developmental Dynamics, 233(4):1332–1336, aug 2005.
- [196] GASSLER, NIKOLAUS: Paneth cells in intestinal physiology and pathophysiology. World Journal of Gastrointestinal Pathophysiology, 8(4):150–160, nov 2017.
- [197] ALLAIRE, JOANNIE M., SHAUNA M. CROWLEY, HONG T. LAW, SUN-YOUNG CHANG, HYUN-JEONG KO and BRUCE A. VALLANCE: The Intestinal Epithelium: Central Coordinator of Mucosal Immunity. Trends in Immunology, 39(9):677–696, sep 2018.
- [198] SATO, TOSHIRO, JOHAN H VAN ES, HUGO J SNIPPERT, DANIEL E STANGE, ROBERT G VRIES, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, NICK BARKER, NOAH F SHROYER, MARC VAN DE WETERING and HANS CLEVERS: *Paneth cells constitute the niche for Lgr5 stem cells in intestinal crypts.* Nature, 469(7330):415–8, jan 2011.
- [199] FARIN, HENNER F., JOHAN H. VAN ES and HANS CLEVERS: *Redundant Sources of Wnt Regulate Intestinal Stem Cells and Promote Formation of Paneth Cells.* Gastroenterology, 143(6):1518–1529.e7, dec 2012.
- [200] MERAN, LAWEEN, ANNA BAULIES and VIVIAN S. W. LI: Intestinal Stem Cell Niche: The Extracellular Matrix and Cellular Components. Stem Cells International, 2017:1–11, 2017.
- [201] SHOSHKES-CARMEL, MICHAL, YUE J WANG, KIRK J WANGENSTEEN, BEÁTA TÓTH, AYANO KONDO, EFI E MASSASA, SHALEV ITZKOVITZ and KLAUS H KAESTNER: Subepithelial telocytes are an important source of Whits that supports intestinal crypts. Nature, 557(7704):242–246, may 2018.
- [202] AOKI, REINA, MICHAL SHOSHKES-CARMEL, NAN GAO, SOONA SHIN, CATHERINE L. MAY, MARIA L. GOLSON, ADAM M. ZAHM, MICHAEL RAY, CAROLINE L. WISER, CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: Foxl1-Expressing Mesenchymal Cells Constitute the Intestinal Stem Cell Niche. Cellular and Molecular Gastroenterology and Hepatology, 2(2):175–188, mar 2016.
- [203] VALENTA, TOMAS, BAHAR DEGIRMENCI, ANDREAS E. MOOR, PATRICK HERR, DARIO ZIMMERLI, MATTHIAS B. MOOR, GEORGE HAUSMANN, CLAUDIO CANTÙ, MICHEL AGUET and KONRAD BASLER: Wnt Ligands Secreted by Subepithelial Mesenchymal Cells Are Essential for the Survival of Intestinal Stem Cells and Gut Homeostasis. Cell Reports, 15(5):911–918, may 2016.
- [204] STZEPOURGINSKI, IGOR, GIULIA NIGRO, JEAN-MARIE JACOB, SOPHIE DULAUROY, PHILIPPE J. SANSONETTI, GÉRARD EBERL and LUCIE PEDUTO: CD34 + mesenchymal cells are a major component of the intestinal stem cells niche at homeostasis and after injury. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 114(4):E506–E513, jan 2017.
- [205] SNIPPERT, HUGO J, LAURENS G VAN DER FLIER, TOSHIRO SATO, JOHAN H VAN ES, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, CARLA KROON-VEENBOER, NICK BARKER, ALLON M KLEIN, JACCO VAN RHEENEN, BENJAMIN D SIMONS and

HANS CLEVERS: Intestinal crypt homeostasis results from neutral competition between symmetrically dividing Lgr5 stem cells. Cell, 143(1):134–44, oct 2010.

- [206] LOPEZ-GARCIA, C., A. M. KLEIN, B. D. SIMONS and D. J. WINTON: Intestinal Stem Cell Replacement Follows a Pattern of Neutral Drift. Science, 330(6005):822–825, nov 2010.
- [207] VERMEULEN, L., E. MORRISSEY, M. VAN DER HEIJDEN, A. M. NICHOLSON, A. SOTTORIVA, S. BUCZACKI, R. KEMP, S. TAVARE and D. J. WINTON: Defining Stem Cell Dynamics in Models of Intestinal Tumor Initiation. Science, 342(6161):995–998, nov 2013.
- [208] SNIPPERT, HUGO J., ARNOUT G. SCHEPERS, JOHAN H. VAN ES, BENJAMIN D. SIMONS and HANS CLEVERS: Biased competition between Lgr5 intestinal stem cells driven by oncogenic mutation induces clonal expansion. EMBO reports, 15(1):62–69, jan 2014.
- [209] POTTEN, CHRISTOPHER S., LASZLO KOVACS and ELIZABETH HAMILTON: CONTINUOUS LABELLING STUDIES ON MOUSE SKIN AND INTESTINE. Cell Proliferation, 7(3):271–283, may 1974.
- [210] POTTEN, CHRISTOPHER S., WILLIAM J. HUME, PETER REID and JOHN CAIRNS: The segregation of DNA in epithelial stem cells. Cell, 15(3):899–906, nov 1978.
- [211] POTTEN, CHRISTOPHER S, GARY OWEN and DAWN BOOTH: Intestinal stem cells protect their genome by selective segregation of template DNA strands. Journal of Cell Science, 115(11):2381 LP 2388, jun 2002.
- [212] SANGIORGI, EUGENIO and MARIO R CAPECCHI: *Bmi1 is expressed in vivo in intestinal stem cells*. Nature Genetics, 40(7):915–920, jul 2008.
- [213] BREAULT, D. T., I. M. MIN, D. L. CARLONE, L. G. FARILLA, D. M. AMBRUZS, D. E. HENDERSON, S. ALGRA, R. K. MONTGOMERY, A. J. WAGERS and N. HOLE: Generation of mTert-GFP mice as a model to identify and study tissue progenitor cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 105(30):10420–10425, jul 2008.
- [214] MONTGOMERY, R. K., D. L. CARLONE, C. A. RICHMOND, L. FARILLA, M. E. G. KRANENDONK, D. E. HENDERSON, N. Y. BAFFOUR-AWUAH, D. M. AMBRUZS, L. K. FOGLI, S. ALGRA and D. T. BREAULT: Mouse telomerase reverse transcriptase (mTert) expression marks slowly cycling intestinal stem cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108(1):179–184, jan 2011.
- [215] TAKEDA, N., R. JAIN, M. R. LEBOEUF, Q. WANG, M. M. LU and J. A. EPSTEIN: Interconversion Between Intestinal Stem Cell Populations in Distinct Niches. Science, 334(6061):1420–1424, dec 2011.
- [216] POWELL, ANNE E., YANG WANG, YINA LI, EMILY J. POULIN, ANNA L. MEANS, MARY K. WASHINGTON, JAMES N. HIGGINBOTHAM, ALWIN JUCHHEIM, NRIPESH PRASAD, SHAWN E. LEVY, YAN GUO, YU SHYR, BRUCE J. ARONOW, KEVIN M. HAIGIS, JEFFREY L. FRANKLIN and ROBERT J. COFFEY: The Pan-ErbB Negative Regulator Lrig1 Is an Intestinal Stem Cell Marker that Functions as a Tumor Suppressor. Cell, 149(1):146–158, mar 2012.
- [217] TETTEH, PAUL W., HENNER F. FARIN and HANS CLEVERS: *Plasticity within stem cell hierarchies in mammalian epithelia*. Trends in Cell Biology, 25(2):100–108, feb 2015.
- [218] ES, JOHAN H VAN, TOSHIRO SATO, MARC VAN DE WETERING, ANNA LYUBIMOVA, ANNIE NG YEE NEE, ALEX GREGORIEFF, NOBUO SASAKI, LAURA ZEINSTRA, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JEROEN KORVING, ANTON C M MARTENS, NICK BARKER, ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN and HANS CLEVERS: Dll1+ secretory progenitor cells revert to stem cells upon crypt damage. Nature cell biology, 14(10):1099–104, oct 2012.
- [219] YAN, KELLEY S., OLIVIER GEVAERT, GRACE X.Y. ZHENG, BENEDICT ANCHANG, CHRISTOPHER S. PROBERT, KATHRYN A. LARKIN, PAIGE S. DAVIES, ZHUAN FEN CHENG, JOHN S. KADDIS, ARNOLD HAN, KELLY ROELF, RUBEN I. CALDERON, ESTHER CYNN, XIAOYI HU, KOMAL MANDLEYWALA, JULIE WILHELMY, SUE M. GRIMES, DAVID C. CORNEY, STÉPHANE C. BOUTET, JESSICA M. TERRY, PHILLIP BELGRADER, SOLONGO B. ZIRALDO, TAR-JEI S. MIKKELSEN, FENGCHAO WANG, RICHARD J. VON FURSTENBERG, NICHOLAS R. SMITH, PARTHASARATHY CHANDRAKESAN, RANDAL MAY, MARY ANN S. CHRISSY, RAJAN JAIN, CHRISTINE A. CARTWRIGHT, JOYCE C. NILAND, YOUNG KWON HONG, JILL CARRINGTON, DAVID T. BREAULT, JONATHAN EPSTEIN, COURTNEY W. HOUCHEN, JOHN P. LYNCH, MARTIN G. MARTIN, SYLVIA K. PLEVRITIS, CHRISTINA CURTIS, HANLEE P. JI,

LINHENG LI, SUSAN J. HENNING, MELISSA H. WONG and CALVIN J. KUO: Intestinal Enteroendocrine Lineage Cells Possess Homeostatic and Injury-Inducible Stem Cell Activity. Cell Stem Cell, 21(1):78–90.e6, 2017.

- [220] TETTEH, PAUL W., ONUR BASAK, HENNER F. FARIN, KAY WIEBRANDS, KAI KRETZSCHMAR, HARRY BEGTHEL, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JEROEN KORVING, FREDERIC DE SAUVAGE, JOHAN H. VAN ES, ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN and HANS CLEVERS: Replacement of Lost Lgr5-Positive Stem Cells through Plasticity of Their Enterocyte-Lineage Daughters. Cell Stem Cell, 18(2):203–213, feb 2016.
- [221] BUCZACKI, SIMON J. A., HEATHER IRELAND ZECCHINI, ANNA M. NICHOLSON, ROSLIN RUSSELL, LOUIS VER-MEULEN, RICHARD KEMP and DOUGLAS J. WINTON: *Intestinal label-retaining cells are secretory precursors expressing Lgr5*. Nature, 1, feb 2013.
- [222] KIM, TAE-HEE, FUGEN LI, ISABEL FERREIRO-NEIRA, LI-LUN HO, ANNOUCK LUYTEN, KODANDARAMIREDDY NALAPAREDDY, HENRY LONG, MICHAEL VERZI and RAMESH A SHIVDASANI: *Broadly permissive intestinal chromatin underlies lateral inhibition and cell plasticity.* Nature, 506(7489):511–515, feb 2014.
- [223] JADHAV, UNMESH, KODANDARAMIREDDY NALAPAREDDY, MADHURIMA SAXENA, NICHOLAS K. O'NEILL, LUCA PINELLO, GUO-CHENG YUAN, STUART H. ORKIN and RAMESH A. SHIVDASANI: Acquired Tissue-Specific Promoter Bivalency Is a Basis for PRC2 Necessity in Adult Cells. Cell, 165(6):1389–1400, jun 2016.
- [224] JADHAV, UNMESH, MADHURIMA SAXENA, NICHOLAS K. O'NEILL, ASSIEH SAADATPOUR, GUO-CHENG YUAN, ZACHARY HERBERT, KAZUTAKA MURATA and RAMESH A. SHIVDASANI: Dynamic Reorganization of Chromatin Accessibility Signatures during Dedifferentiation of Secretory Precursors into Lgr5+ Intestinal Stem Cells. Cell Stem Cell, 21(1):65–77.e5, jul 2017.
- [225] KAAIJ, LUCAS T.J., MARC VAN DE WETERING, FANG FANG, BENJAMIN DECATO, ANTOINE MOLARO, HARMEN J.G. VAN DE WERKEN, JOHAN H. VAN ES, JURIAN SCHUIJERS, ELZO DE WIT, WOUTER DE LAAT, GREGORY J. HANNON, HANS C. CLEVERS, ANDREW D. SMITH and RENÉ F. KETTING: DNA methylation dynamics during intestinal stem cell differentiation reveals enhancers driving gene expression in the villus. Genome Biology, 14(5):R50, 2013.
- [226] YU, DA-HAI, MANASI GADKARI, QUAN ZHOU, SHIYAN YU, NAN GAO, YONGTAO GUAN, DEBORAH SCHADY, TONY N. ROSHAN, MIAO-HSUEH CHEN, ELEONORA LARITSKY, ZHONGQI GE, HUI WANG, RUI CHEN, CAROLINE WESTWATER, LYNN BRY, ROBERT A. WATERLAND, CHELSEA MORIARTY, CINDY HWANG, ALTON G. SWENNES, SEAN R. MOORE and LANLAN SHEN: Postnatal epigenetic regulation of intestinal stem cells requires DNA methylation and is guided by the microbiome. Genome Biology, 16(1):211, dec 2015.
- [227] KORINEK, VLADIMIR, NICK BARKER, PETRA MOERER, ELLY VAN DONSELAAR, GERWIN HULS, PETER J. PETERS and HANS CLEVERS: Depletion of epithelial stem-cell compartments in the small intestine of mice lacking Tcf-4. Nature Genetics, 19(4):379–383, aug 1998.
- [228] ES, J. H. VAN, A. HAEGEBARTH, P. KUJALA, S. ITZKOVITZ, B.-K. KOO, S. F. BOJ, J. KORVING, M. VAN DEN BORN, A. VAN OUDENAARDEN, S. ROBINE and H. CLEVERS: A Critical Role for the Wnt Effector Tcf4 in Adult Intestinal Homeostatic Self-Renewal. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 32(10):1918–1927, may 2012.
- [229] THE CANCER GENOME ATLAS NETWORK: Comprehensive molecular characterization of human colon and rectal cancer. Nature, 487(7407):330–337, jul 2012.
- [230] BARKER, NICK, RACHEL A. RIDGWAY, JOHAN H. VAN ES, MARC VAN DE WETERING, HARRY BEGTHEL, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, ESTHER DANENBERG, ALAN R. CLARKE, OWEN J. SANSOM and HANS CLEVERS: *Crypt stem cells as the cells-of-origin of intestinal cancer*. Nature, 457(7229):608–611, jan 2009.
- [231] MOSER, A.R, C. LUONGO, K.A GOULD, M.K MCNELEY, A.R SHOEMAKER and W.F DOVE: ApcMin: A mouse model for intestinal and mammary tumorigenesis. European Journal of Cancer, 31(7-8):1061–1064, jul 1995.
- [232] ALEXANDRE, CYRILLE, ALBERTO BAENA-LOPEZ and JEAN-PAUL VINCENT: Patterning and growth control by membrane-tethered Wingless. Nature, 505(7482):180–185, jan 2014.
- [233] FARIN, HENNER F., INGRID JORDENS, MOHAMMED H. MOSA, ONUR BASAK, JEROEN KORVING, DANIELE V. F. TAURIELLO, KARIN DE PUNDER, STEPHANE ANGERS, PETER J. PETERS, MADELON M. MAURICE and HANS

CLEVERS: Visualization of a short-range Wnt gradient in the intestinal stem-cell niche. Nature, 530(7590):340–343, feb 2016.

- [234] LAU, WIM DE, NICK BARKER, TECK Y. LOW, BON-KYOUNG KOO, VIVIAN S W LI, HANS TEUNISSEN, PEKKA KUJALA, ANDREA HAEGEBARTH, PETER J. PETERS, MARC VAN DE WETERING, D. E. STANGE, J. VAN ES, DANIELE GUARDAVACCARO, RICHARD B M SCHASFOORT, YASUAKI MOHRI, KATSUHIKO NISHIMORI, SHABAZ MOHAMMED, ALBERT J R HECK and HANS CLEVERS: Lgr5 homologues associate with Wnt receptors and mediate R-spondin signalling. Nature, 476(7360):293–297, aug 2011.
- [235] GLINKA, ANDREI, CHRISTINE DOLDE, NADINE KIRSCH, YA-LIN HUANG, OLGA KAZANSKAYA, DIERK INGELFIN-GER, MICHAEL BOUTROS, CRISTINA-MARIA CRUCIAT and CHRISTOF NIEHRS: LGR4 and LGR5 are R-spondin receptors mediating Wnt/β-catenin and Wnt/PCP signalling. EMBO reports, 12(10):1055–1061, sep 2011.
- [236] CARMON, K. S., X. GONG, Q. LIN, A. THOMAS and Q. LIU: R-spondins function as ligands of the orphan receptors LGR4 and LGR5 to regulate Wnt/-catenin signaling. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 108(28):11452–11457, jul 2011.
- [237] KOO, BON-KYOUNG, MAUREEN SPIT, INGRID JORDENS, TECK Y. LOW, DANIEL E. STANGE, MARC VAN DE WETERING, JOHAN H. VAN ES, SHABAZ MOHAMMED, ALBERT J R HECK, MADELON M. MAURICE and HANS CLEVERS: Tumour suppressor RNF43 is a stem-cell E3 ligase that induces endocytosis of Wnt receptors. Nature, 488(7413):665-669, aug 2012.
- [238] HAO, HUAI-XIANG, YANG XIE, YUE ZHANG, OLGA CHARLAT, EMMA OSTER, MONIKA AVELLO, HONG LEI, CRAIG MICKANIN, DONG LIU, HEINZ RUFFNER, XIAOHONG MAO, QICHENG MA, RAFFAELLA ZAMPONI, TEWIS BOUWMEESTER, PETER M. FINAN, MARC W. KIRSCHNER, JEFFERY A. PORTER, FABRIZIO C. SERLUCA and FENG CONG: ZNRF3 promotes Wnt receptor turnover in an R-spondin-sensitive manner. Nature, 485(7397):195–200, apr 2012.
- [239] WONG, VIVIAN W. Y., DANIEL E. STANGE, MAHALIA E. PAGE, SIMON BUCZACKI, AGNIESZKA WABIK, SATOSHI ITAMI, MARC VAN DE WETERING, RICHARD POULSOM, NICHOLAS A. WRIGHT, MATTHEW W. B. TROTTER, FIONA M. WATT, DOUG J. WINTON, HANS CLEVERS and KIM B. JENSEN: *Lrig1 controls intestinal stem-cell homeostasis by negative regulation of ErbB signalling.* Nature Cell Biology, 14(4):401–408, apr 2012.
- [240] BASAK, ONUR, JOEP BEUMER, KAY WIEBRANDS, HIROSHI SENO, ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN and HANS CLEVERS: Induced Quiescence of Lgr5+ Stem Cells in Intestinal Organoids Enables Differentiation of Hormone-Producing Enteroendocrine Cells. Cell Stem Cell, 20(2):177–190.e4, 2017.
- [241] SANCHO, R., C. A. CREMONA and A. BEHRENS: Stem cell and progenitor fate in the mammalian intestine: Notch and lateral inhibition in homeostasis and disease. EMBO reports, 16(5):571–581, may 2015.
- [242] TIAN, HUA, BRIAN BIEHS, CECILIA CHIU, CHRISTIAN W. SIEBEL, YAN WU, MIKE COSTA, FREDERIC J. DE SAUVAGE and OPHIR D. KLEIN: Opposing Activities of Notch and Wnt Signaling Regulate Intestinal Stem Cells and Gut Homeostasis. Cell Reports, 11(1):33-42, apr 2015.
- [243] ES, JOHAN H. VAN, MARIELLE E. VAN GIJN, ORBICIA RICCIO, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, MARC VOOIJS, HARRY BEGTHEL, MIRANDA COZIJNSEN, SYLVIE ROBINE, DOUG J. WINTON, FREDDY RADTKE and HANS CLEVERS: Notch/γ-secretase inhibition turns proliferative cells in intestinal crypts and adenomas into goblet cells. Nature, 435(7044):959–963, jun 2005.
- [244] MILANO, JOSEPH, JENNY MCKAY, CLAUDE DAGENAIS, LINDA FOSTER-BROWN, FRANCOIS POGNAN, RETO GADIENT, ROBERT T. JACOBS, ANNA ZACCO, BARRY GREENBERG and PAUL J. CIACCIO: Modulation of Notch Processing by γ-Secretase Inhibitors Causes Intestinal Goblet Cell Metaplasia and Induction of Genes Known to Specify Gut Secretory Lineage Differentiation. Toxicological Sciences, 82(1):341–358, nov 2004.
- [245] VANDUSSEN, KELLI L. and LINDA C. SAMUELSON: Mouse atonal homolog 1 directs intestinal progenitors to secretory cell rather than absorptive cell fate. Developmental Biology, 346(2):215–223, oct 2010.

- [246] SHROYER, NOAH F., MICHAEL A. HELMRATH, VINCENT Y.C. WANG, BARBARA ANTALFFY, SUSAN J. HENNING and HUDA Y. ZOGHBI: Intestine-Specific Ablation of Mouse atonal homolog 1 (Math1) Reveals a Role in Cellular Homeostasis. Gastroenterology, 132(7):2478–2488, jun 2007.
- [247] LI, HUI JOYCE, ARCHANA KAPOOR, MARYANN GIEL-MOLONEY, GUIDO RINDI and ANDREW B. LEITER: Notch signaling differentially regulates the cell fate of early endocrine precursor cells and their maturing descendants in the mouse pancreas and intestine. Developmental Biology, 371(2):156–169, nov 2012.
- [248] MASSAGUÉ, JOAN: $TGF\beta$ signalling in context. Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology, 13(10):616–630, oct 2012.
- [249] HARDWICK, JAMES C.H., GIJS R. VAN DEN BRINK, SYLVIA A. BLEUMING, ISABEL BALLESTER, JAN.M.H. VAN DEN BRANDE, JOSBERT J. KELLER, G.JOHAN A. OFFERHAUS, SANDER J.H. VAN DEVENTER and MAIKEL P. PEPPELENBOSCH: Bone morphogenetic protein 2 is expressed by, and acts upon, mature epithelial cells in the colon. Gastroenterology, 126(1):111–121, jan 2004.
- [250] HARAMIS, A.-P. G.: De Novo Crypt Formation and Juvenile Polyposis on BMP Inhibition in Mouse Intestine. Science, 303(5664):1684–1686, mar 2004.
- [251] HE, XI C, JIWANG ZHANG, WEI-GANG TONG, OSSAMA TAWFIK, JASON ROSS, DAVID H. SCOVILLE, QIANG TIAN, XIN ZENG, XI HE, LEANNE M. WIEDEMANN, YUJI MISHINA and LINHENG LI: BMP signaling inhibits intestinal stem cell self-renewal through suppression of Wnt-β-catenin signaling. Nature Genetics, 36(10):1117–1121, oct 2004.
- [252] KOSINSKI, C., V. S. W. LI, A. S. Y. CHAN, J. ZHANG, C. HO, W. Y. TSUI, T. L. CHAN, R. C. MIFFLIN, D. W. POWELL, S. T. YUEN, S. Y. LEUNG and X. CHEN: Gene expression patterns of human colon tops and basal crypts and BMP antagonists as intestinal stem cell niche factors. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(39):15418–15423, sep 2007.
- [253] DAVIS, HAYLEY, SHAZIA IRSHAD, MUKESH BANSAL, HANNAH RAFFERTY, TATJANA BOITSOVA, CHIARA BARDELLA, EMMA JAEGER, ANNABELLE LEWIS, LUKE FREEMAN-MILLS, FRANCESC C. GINER, PEDRO RODENAS-CUADRADO, SREELAKSHMI MALLAPPA, SUSAN CLARK, HUW THOMAS, ROSEMARY JEFFERY, RICHARD POULSOM, MANUEL RODRIGUEZ-JUSTO, MARCO NOVELLI, RUNJAN CHETTY, ANDREW SILVER, OWEN J. SANSOM, FLO-RIAN R. GRETEN, LAI MUN WANG, JAMES E. EAST, IAN TOMLINSON and SIMON J. LEEDHAM: Aberrant epithelial GREM1 expression initiates colonic tumorigenesis from cells outside the stem cell niche. Nature Medicine, 21(1):62–70, jan 2015.
- [254] BJERKNES, MATTHEW, CYRUS KHANDANPOUR, TARIK MÖRÖY, TOMOYUKI FUJIYAMA, MIKIO HOSHINO, TIEMO J. KLISCH, QIAN DING, LIN GAN, JIAFANG WANG, MARTÍN G. MARTÍN and HAZEL CHENG: Origin of the brush cell lineage in the mouse intestinal epithelium. Developmental Biology, 362(2):194–218, feb 2012.
- [255] YANG, Q.: Requirement of Math1 for Secretory Cell Lineage Commitment in the Mouse Intestine. Science, 294(5549):2155–2158, dec 2001.
- [256] KNOOP, KATHRYN A, NACHIKET KUMAR, BETSY R BUTLER, S. K. SAKTHIVEL, REBEKAH T TAYLOR, T. NOCHI, HISAYA AKIBA, HIDEO YAGITA, HIROSHI KIYONO and I. R. WILLIAMS: RANKL Is Necessary and Sufficient to Initiate Development of Antigen-Sampling M Cells in the Intestinal Epithelium. The Journal of Immunology, 183(9):5738-5747, nov 2009.
- [257] LAU, WIM DE, PEKKA KUJALA, KERSTIN SCHNEEBERGER, SABINE MIDDENDORP, VIVIAN S W LI, NICK BARKER, ANTON MARTENS, FRANS HOFHUIS, RODNEY P DEKOTER, PETER J PETERS, EDWARD NIEUWENHUIS and HANS CLEVERS: Peyer's patch M cells derived from Lgr5(+) stem cells require SpiB and are induced by RankL in cultured "miniguts". Molecular and cellular biology, 32(18):3639–47, sep 2012.
- [258] KANAYA, TAKASHI, KOJI HASE, DAISUKE TAKAHASHI, SHINJI FUKUDA, KATSUAKI HOSHINO, IZUMI SASAKI, HI-ROAKI HEMMI, KATHRYN A. KNOOP, NACHIKET KUMAR, MAYUKO SATO, TATSURO KATSUNO, OSAMU YOKOSUKA, KIMINORI TOYOOKA, KUMIKO NAKAI, AYAKO SAKAMOTO, YUUKI KITAHARA, TOSHI JINNOHARA, STEPHEN J MCSORLEY, TSUNEYASU KAISHO, IFOR R. WILLIAMS and HIROSHI OHNO: The Ets transcription factor Spi-B is essential for the differentiation of intestinal microfold cells. Nature Immunology, 13(8):729–736, aug 2012.

- [259] GRACZ, ADAM D., LEIGH ANN SAMSA, MATTHEW J. FORDHAM, DANNY C. TROTIER, BAILEY ZWARYCZ, YUAN-HUNG LO, KATHERINE BAO, JOSHUA STARMER, JESSE R. RAAB, NOAH F. SHROYER, R. LEE REINHARDT and SCOTT T. MAGNESS: Sox4 Promotes Atoh1-Independent Intestinal Secretory Differentiation Toward Tuft and Enteroendocrine Fates. Gastroenterology, 155(5):1508–1523.e10, nov 2018.
- [260] HEUBERGER, JULIAN, FRAUKE KOSEL, JINGJING QI, KATJA S. GROSSMANN, KLAUS RAJEWSKY and WALTER BIRCHMEIER: Shp2/MAPK signaling controls goblet/paneth cell fate decisions in the intestine. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 111(9):3472–3477, mar 2014.
- [261] NOAH, TAEKO K., AVEDIS KAZANJIAN, JEFFREY WHITSETT and NOAH F. SHROYER: SAM pointed domain ETS factor (SPDEF) regulates terminal differentiation and maturation of intestinal goblet cells. Experimental Cell Research, 316(3):452–465, feb 2010.
- [262] GREGORIEFF, ALEX, DANIEL E. STANGE, PEKKA KUJALA, HARRY BEGTHEL, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JEROEN KORVING, PETER J. PETERS and HANS CLEVERS: *The Ets-Domain Transcription Factor Spdef Promotes Maturation* of Goblet and Paneth Cells in the Intestinal Epithelium. Gastroenterology, 137(4):1333–1345.e3, oct 2009.
- [263] ES, JOHAN H. VAN, PHILIPPE JAY, ALEX GREGORIEFF, MARIELLE E. VAN GIJN, SUZANNE JONKHEER, PANTELIS HATZIS, ANDREA THIELE, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, HARRY BEGTHEL, THOMAS BRABLETZ, MAKOTO M. TAKETO and HANS CLEVERS: Wnt signalling induces maturation of Paneth cells in intestinal crypts. Nature Cell Biology, 7(4):381–386, apr 2005.
- [264] BASTIDE, PAULINE, CHARBEL DARIDO, JULIE PANNEQUIN, RALF KIST, SYLVIE ROBINE, CHRISTIANE MARTY-DOUBLE, FRÉDÉRIC BIBEAU, GERD SCHERER, DOMINIQUE JOUBERT, FRÉDÉRIC HOLLANDE, PHILIPPE BLACHE and PHILIPPE JAY: Sox9 regulates cell proliferation and is required for Paneth cell differentiation in the intestinal epithelium. The Journal of Cell Biology, 178(4):635–648, aug 2007.
- [265] MORI-AKIYAMA, YUKO, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JOHAN H. VAN ES, STANLEY R. HAMILTON, HENRY P. ADAMS, JIEXIN ZHANG, HANS CLEVERS and BENOIT DE CROMBRUGGHE: SOX9 Is Required for the Differentiation of Paneth Cells in the Intestinal Epithelium. Gastroenterology, 133(2):539–546, aug 2007.
- [266] JENNY, MARJORIE: Neurogenin3 is differentially required for endocrine cell fate specification in the intestinal and gastric epithelium. The EMBO Journal, 21(23):6338–6347, dec 2002.
- [267] LÓPEZ-DÍAZ, LYMARI, RENU N. JAIN, THERESA M. KEELEY, KELLI L. VANDUSSEN, CYNTHIA S. BRUNKAN, DEBORAH L. GUMUCIO and LINDA C. SAMUELSON: Intestinal Neurogenin 3 directs differentiation of a bipotential secretory progenitor to endocrine cell rather than goblet cell fate. Developmental Biology, 309(2):298–305, sep 2007.
- [268] BEUCHER, ANTHONY, ELISABET GJERNES, CAITLIN COLLIN, MONICA COURTNEY, ALINE MEUNIER, PATRICK COLLOMBAT and GÉRARD GRADWOHL: The Homeodomain-Containing Transcription Factors Arx and Pax4 Control Enteroendocrine Subtype Specification in Mice. PLoS ONE, 7(5):e36449, may 2012.
- [269] LI, H. J., S. K. RAY, N. K. SINGH, B. JOHNSTON and A. B. LEITER: Basic helix-loop-helix transcription factors and enteroendocrine cell differentiation. Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism, 13:5–12, oct 2011.
- [270] MAY, CATHERINE LEE and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: *Gut endocrine cell development*. Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology, 323(1):70–75, jul 2010.
- [271] LARSSON, LARS-INGE, LUC ST-ONGE, DAVID M HOUGAARD, BEATRIZ SOSA-PINEDA and PETER GRUSS: Pax 4 and 6 regulate gastrointestinal endocrine cell development. Mechanisms of Development, 79(1-2):153–159, dec 1998.
- [272] YE, DIANA Z and KLAUS H KAESTNER: *Foxa1 and Foxa2 control the differentiation of goblet and enteroendocrine Land D-cells in mice.* Gastroenterology, 137(6):2052–62, dec 2009.
- [273] STAMATAKI, DESPINA, MAXINE HOLDER, CHRISTINE HODGETTS, ROSEMARY JEFFERY, EMMA NYE, BRADLEY SPENCER-DENE, DOUGLAS J. WINTON and JULIAN LEWIS: Delta1 Expression, Cell Cycle Exit, and Commitment to a Specific Secretory Fate Coincide within a Few Hours in the Mouse Intestinal Stem Cell System. PLoS ONE, 6(9):e24484, sep 2011.

- [274] CLEVERS, HANS: The Intestinal Crypt, A Prototype Stem Cell Compartment. Cell, 154(2):274-284, jul 2013.
- [275] BJERKNES, MATTHEW and HAZEL CHENG: Cell Lineage metastability in Gfi1-deficient mouse intestinal epithelium. Developmental Biology, 345(1):49–63, sep 2010.
- [276] GRÜN, DOMINIC, ANNA LYUBIMOVA, LENNART KESTER, KAY WIEBRANDS, ONUR BASAK, NOBUO SASAKI, HANS CLEVERS and ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN: Single-cell messenger RNA sequencing reveals rare intestinal cell types. Nature, 525(7568):251–5, 2015.
- [277] GRÜN, DOMINIC, MAURO J. MURARO, JEAN-CHARLES BOISSET, KAY WIEBRANDS, ANNA LYUBIMOVA, GITANJALI DHARMADHIKARI, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, JOHAN VAN ES, ERIK JANSEN, HANS CLEVERS, EELCO J.P. DE KON-ING and ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN: De Novo Prediction of Stem Cell Identity using Single-Cell Transcriptome Data. Cell Stem Cell, 19(2):266–277, aug 2016.
- [278] KIM, TAE-HEE, ASSIEH SAADATPOUR, GUOJI GUO, MADHURIMA SAXENA, ALESSIA CAVAZZA, NIYATI DESAI, UNMESH JADHAV, LAN JIANG, MIGUEL N. RIVERA, STUART H. ORKIN, GUO-CHENG YUAN and RAMESH A. SHIVDASANI: Single-Cell Transcript Profiles Reveal Multilineage Priming in Early Progenitors Derived from Lgr5 + Intestinal Stem Cells. Cell Reports, 16(8):2053–2060, aug 2016.
- [279] BÖTTCHER, ANIKA, MAREN BÜTTNER, SOPHIE TRITSCHLER, MICHAEL STERR, ALEXANDRA ALILUEV, LENA OPPENLÄNDER, INGO BURTSCHER, STEFFEN SASS, MARTIN IRMLER, JOHANNES BECKERS, CHRISTOPH ZIEGEN-HAIN, WOLFGANG ENARD, ANDREA C. SCHAMBERGER, FIEN M. VERHAMME, OLIVER EICKELBERG, FABIAN J. THEIS and HEIKO LICKERT: Wnt/PCP-primed intestinal stem cells directly differentiate into enteroendocrine or Paneth cells. Nature Cell Biology (in revision).
- [280] GOLSON, MARIA L. and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: Fox transcription factors: from development to disease. Development, 143(24):4558–4570, dec 2016.
- [281] WEIGEL, DETLEF, GERD JÜRGENS, FRANK KÜTTNER, EVELINE SEIFERT and HERBERT JÄCKLE: The homeotic gene fork head encodes a nuclear protein and is expressed in the terminal regions of the Drosophila embryo. Cell, 57(4):645–658, may 1989.
- [282] POHL, BARBARA S. and WALTER KNÖCHEL: Of Fox and Frogs: Fox (fork head/winged helix) transcription factors in Xenopus development. Gene, 344:21–32, jan 2005.
- [283] HANNENHALLI, SRIDHAR and KLAUS H KAESTNER: The evolution of Fox genes and their role in development and disease. Nature reviews. Genetics, 10(4):233–40, apr 2009.
- [284] KAESTNER, K. H., J. KATZ, Y. LIU, D. J. DRUCKER and G. SCHUTZ: Inactivation of the winged helix transcription factor HNF3alpha affects glucose homeostasis and islet glucagon gene expression in vivo. Genes & Development, 13(4):495–504, feb 1999.
- [285] CLARK, KIRK L., ELAINE D HALAY, ESENG LAI and STEPHEN K BURLEY: Co-crystal structure of the HNF-3/fork head DNA-recognition motif resembles histone H5. Nature, 364(6436):412–420, jul 1993.
- [286] LI, JUN, ANA CAROLINA DANTAS MACHADO, MING GUO, JARED M. SAGENDORF, ZHAN ZHOU, LONGYING JIANG, XIAOJUAN CHEN, DAICHAO WU, LINGZHI QU, ZHUCHU CHEN, LIN CHEN, REMO ROHS and YONGHENG CHEN: Structure of the Forkhead Domain of FOXA2 Bound to a Complete DNA Consensus Site. Biochemistry, 56(29):3745–3753, 2017.
- [287] COSTA, R H, D R GRAYSON and J E DARNELL: Multiple hepatocyte-enriched nuclear factors function in the regulation of transthyretin and alpha 1-antitrypsin genes. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 9(4):1415–1425, apr 1989.
- [288] FRIEDMAN, J R and K H KAESTNER: *The Foxa family of transcription factors in development and metabolism.* Cellular and molecular life sciences : CMLS, 63(19-20):2317–28, oct 2006.
- [289] CIRILLO, LISA ANN, FRANK ROBERT LIN, ISABEL CUESTA, DARA FRIEDMAN, MICHAL JARNIK and KENNETH S ZARET: Opening of Compacted Chromatin by Early Developmental Transcription Factors HNF3 (FoxA) and GATA-4. Molecular Cell, 9(2):279–289, feb 2002.

- [290] LI, ZHAOYU, PAUL GADUE, KAIFU CHEN, YANG JIAO, GEETU TUTEJA, JONATHAN SCHUG, WEI LI and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: Foxa2 and H2A.Z Mediate Nucleosome Depletion during Embryonic Stem Cell Differentiation. Cell, 151(7):1608–1616, dec 2012.
- [291] UPDIKE, DUSTIN L. and SUSAN E. MANGO: *Temporal Regulation of Foregut Development by HTZ-1/H2A.Z and PHA-4/FoxA*. PLoS Genetics, 2(9):e161, 2006.
- [292] IWAFUCHI-DOI, MAKIKO, GREG DONAHUE, AKSHAY KAKUMANU, JASON A. WATTS, SHAUN MAHONY, B. FRANKLIN PUGH, DOLIM LEE, KLAUS H. KAESTNER and KENNETH S. ZARET: The Pioneer Transcription Factor FoxA Maintains an Accessible Nucleosome Configuration at Enhancers for Tissue-Specific Gene Activation. Molecular Cell, 62(1):79–91, 2016.
- [293] SUND, N. J., S.-L. ANG, S. D. SACKETT, W. SHEN, N. DAIGLE, M. A. MAGNUSON and K. H. KAESTNER: Hepatocyte Nuclear Factor 3beta (Foxa2) Is Dispensable for Maintaining the Differentiated State of the Adult Hepatocyte. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 20(14):5175–5183, jul 2000.
- [294] WAN, HUAJING, KLAUS H KAESTNER, SIEW-LAN ANG, MACHIKO IKEGAMI, FRED D FINKELMAN, MILDRED T STAHLMAN, PATRICIA C FULKERSON, MARC E ROTHENBERG and JEFFREY A WHITSETT: Foxa2 regulates alveolarization and goblet cell hyperplasia. Development (Cambridge, England), 131(4):953–64, feb 2004.
- [295] LEE, CATHERINE S., JOSHUA R. FRIEDMAN, JAMES T. FULMER and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: The initiation of liver development is dependent on Foxa transcription factors. Nature, 2005.
- [296] BURTSCHER, INGO, WENKE BARKEY and HEIKO LICKERT: Foxa2-venus fusion reporter mouse line allows live-cell analysis of endoderm-derived organ formation. genesis, 51(8):596–604, aug 2013.
- [297] WANG, XIANMING, MICHAEL STERR, INGO BURTSCHER, SHEN CHEN, ANJA HIERONIMUS, FAUSTO MACHICAO, HARALD STAIGER, HANS-ULRICH HÄRING, GABRIELE LEDERER, THOMAS MEITINGER, FILIPPO M. CERNILOGAR, GUNNAR SCHOTTA, MARTIN IRMLER, JOHANNES BECKERS, MARTIN HRABĚ DE ANGELIS, MICHAEL RAY, CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT, MOSTAFA BAKHTI and HEIKO LICKERT: Genome-wide analysis of PDX1 target genes in human pancreatic progenitors. Molecular Metabolism, 9:57–68, mar 2018.
- [298] WANG, XIANMING, SHEN CHEN, INGO BURTSCHER, MICHAEL STERR, ANJA HIERONIMUS, FAUSTO MACHICAO, HARALD STAIGER, HANS-ULRICH HÄRING, GABRIELE LEDERER, THOMAS MEITINGER and HEIKO LICKERT: Generation of a human induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) line from a patient with family history of diabetes carrying a C18R mutation in the PDX1 gene. Stem Cell Research, 17(2):292–295, sep 2016.
- [299] WANG, XIANMING, SHEN CHEN, INGO BURTSCHER, MICHAEL STERR, ANJA HIERONIMUS, FAUSTO MACHICAO, HARALD STAIGER, HANS ULRICH HÄRING, GABRIELE LEDERER, THOMAS MEITINGER and HEIKO LICKERT: Generation of a human induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) line from a patient carrying a P33T mutation in the PDX1 gene. Stem Cell Research, 17(2):273–276, 2016.
- [300] STEFAN, NORBERT: Identification and Characterization of Metabolically Benign Obesity in Humans. Archives of Internal Medicine, 168(15):1609, aug 2008.
- [301] WANG, XIANMING, MICHAEL STERR, ANSARULLAH, INGO BURTSCHER, ANIKA BÖTTCHER, JULIA BECKEN-BAUER, JOHANNA SIEHLER, THOMAS MEITINGER, HANS-ULRICH HÄRING, HARALD STAIGER, FILIPPO M. CERNILOGAR, GUNNAR SCHOTTA, MARTIN IRMLER, JOHANNES BECKERS, CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT, MOSTAFA BAKHTI and HEIKO LICKERT: *Point mutations in the PDX1 transactivation domain impair human* β -cell development and function. Molecular Metabolism, mar 2019.
- [302] WANG, ALLEN, FENG YUE, YAN LI, RUIYU XIE, THOMAS HARPER, NISHA A. PATEL, KAYLA MUTH, JEFFREY PALMER, YUNJIANG QIU, JINZHAO WANG, DIETER K. LAM, JEFFREY C. RAUM, DORIS A. STOFFERS, BING REN and MAIKE SANDER: Epigenetic Priming of Enhancers Predicts Developmental Competence of hESC-Derived Endodermal Lineage Intermediates. Cell Stem Cell, 16(4):386–399, apr 2015.
- [303] HEINTZMAN, NATHANIEL D., GARY C. HON, R. DAVID HAWKINS, POUYA KHERADPOUR, ALEXANDER STARK, LINDSEY F. HARP, ZHEN YE, LEONARD K. LEE, RHONA K. STUART, CHRISTINA W. CHING, KEITH A. CHING,

JESSICA E. ANTOSIEWICZ-BOURGET, HUI LIU, XINMIN ZHANG, ROLAND D. GREEN, VICTOR V. LOBANENKOV, RON STEWART, JAMES A. THOMSON, GREGORY E. CRAWFORD, MANOLIS KELLIS and BING REN: *Histone modifications at human enhancers reflect global cell-type-specific gene expression*. Nature, 459(7243):108–112, may 2009.

- [304] CREYGHTON, M. P., A. W. CHENG, G. G. WELSTEAD, T. KOOISTRA, B. W. CAREY, E. J. STEINE, J. HANNA, M. A. LODATO, G. M. FRAMPTON, P. A. SHARP, L. A. BOYER, R. A. YOUNG and R. JAENISCH: *Histone H3K27ac separates active from poised enhancers and predicts developmental state.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 107(50):21931–21936, 2010.
- [305] ZENTNER, GABRIEL E., PAUL J. TESAR and PETER C. SCACHERI: Epigenetic signatures distinguish multiple classes of enhancers with distinct cellular functions. Genome Research, 21(8):1273–1283, aug 2011.
- [306] BONN, STEFAN, ROBERT P ZINZEN, CHARLES GIRARDOT, E HILARY GUSTAFSON, ALEXIS PEREZ-GONZALEZ, NICOLAS DELHOMME, YAD GHAVI-HELM, BARTEK WILCZYŃSKI, ANDREW RIDDELL and EILEEN E M FURLONG: Tissue-specific analysis of chromatin state identifies temporal signatures of enhancer activity during embryonic development. Nature genetics, 44(2):148–56, feb 2012.
- [307] CALO, ELIEZER and JOANNA WYSOCKA: *Modification of Enhancer Chromatin: What, How, and Why?* Molecular Cell, 49(5):825–837, 2013.
- [308] AIT-LOUNIS, A., CLAIRE BONAL, Q. SEGUIN-ESTEVEZ, CHRISTOPH D SCHMID, PHILIPP BUCHER, PEDRO L HER-RERA, B. DURAND, PAOLO MEDA and WALTER REITH: *The Transcription Factor Rfx3 Regulates -Cell Differentiation, Function, and Glucokinase Expression.* Diabetes, 59(7):1674–1685, jul 2010.
- [309] KIM, WOOK, YU-KYONG SHIN, BYUNG-JOON KIM and JOSEPHINE M EGAN: *Notch signaling in pancreatic endocrine cell and diabetes*. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 392(3):247–51, 2010.
- [310] CEBOLA, INÊS, SANTIAGO A. RODRÍGUEZ-SEGUÍ, CANDY H-H. CHO, JOSÉ BESSA, MERITXELL ROVIRA, MARIO LUENGO, MARIYA CHHATRIWALA, ANDREW BERRY, JOAN PONSA-COBAS, MIGUEL ANGEL MAESTRO, RACHEL E. JENNINGS, LORENZO PASQUALI, IGNASI MORÁN, NATALIA CASTRO, NEIL A. HANLEY, JOSE LUIS GOMEZ-SKARMETA, LUDOVIC VALLIER and JORGE FERRER: TEAD and YAP regulate the enhancer network of human embryonic pancreatic progenitors. Nature Cell Biology, 17(5):615–626, 2015.
- [311] TEO, ADRIAN KEE KEONG, NORIHIRO TSUNEYOSHI, SHAWN HOON, EE KIM TAN, LAWRENCE W. STANTON, CHRISTOPHER V.E. WRIGHT and N. RAY DUNN: *PDX1 Binds and Represses Hepatic Genes to Ensure Robust Pancreatic Commitment in Differentiating Human Embryonic Stem Cells.* Stem Cell Reports, 4(4):578–590, apr 2015.
- [312] KHOO, CYNTHIA, JUXIANG YANG, SAMUEL A WEINROTT, KLAUS H KAESTNER, ALI NAJI, JONATHAN SCHUG and DORIS A STOFFERS: Research resource: the pdx1 cistrome of pancreatic islets. Molecular endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.), 26(3):521–33, 2012.
- [313] PASQUALI, LORENZO, KYLE J GAULTON, SANTIAGO A RODRÍGUEZ-SEGUÍ, LORIS MULARONI, IRENE MIGUEL-ESCALADA, İLDEM AKERMAN, JUAN J TENA, IGNASI MORÁN, CARLOS GÓMEZ-MARÍN, MARTIJN VAN DE BUNT, JOAN PONSA-COBAS, NATALIA CASTRO, TAKAO NAMMO, INÊS CEBOLA, JAVIER GARCÍA-HURTADO, MIGUEL AN-GEL MAESTRO, FRANÇOIS PATTOU, LORENZO PIEMONTI, THIERRY BERNEY, ANNA L GLOYN, PHILIPPE RAVAS-SARD, JOSÉ LUIS GÓMEZ SKARMETA, FERENC MÜLLER, MARK I MCCARTHY and JORGE FERRER: Pancreatic islet enhancer clusters enriched in type 2 diabetes risk-associated variants. Nature Genetics, 46(2):136–143, 2014.
- [314] MACARTHUR, JACQUELINE, EMILY BOWLER, MARIA CEREZO, LAURENT GIL, PEGGY HALL, EMMA HASTINGS, HEATHER JUNKINS, AOIFE MCMAHON, ANNALISA MILANO, JOANNELLA MORALES, ZOE MAYPENDLINGTON, DANIELLE WELTER, TONY BURDETT, LUCIA HINDORFF, PAUL FLICEK, FIONA CUNNINGHAM and HELEN PARKINSON: The new NHGRI-EBI Catalog of published genome-wide association studies (GWAS Catalog). Nucleic Acids Research, 45(D1):D896–D901, 2017.
- [315] CORRADIN, OLIVIA and PETER C SCACHERI: Enhancer variants: evaluating functions in common disease. Genome Medicine, 6(10):85, 2014.

- [316] SCOTT, ROBERT A, LAURA J SCOTT, REEDIK MÄGI, LETIZIA MARULLO, KYLE J GAULTON, MARIKA KAAKINEN, NATALIA PERVJAKOVA, TUNE H PERS, ANDREW D JOHNSON, JOHN D EICHER, ANNE U JACKSON, TERESA FER-REIRA, YEJI LEE, CLEMENT MA, VALGERDUR STEINTHORSDOTTIR, GUDMAR THORLEIFSSON, LU QI, NATALIE R VAN ZUYDAM, ANUBHA MAHAJAN, HAN CHEN, PETER ALMGREN, BEN F VOIGHT, HARALD GRALLERT, MARTINA MÜLLER-NURASYID, JANINA S RIED, WILLIAM N RAYNER, NEIL ROBERTSON, LENNART C KARSSEN, ELISA-BETH M VAN LEEUWEN, SARA M WILLEMS, CHRISTIAN FUCHSBERGER, PHOENIX KWAN, TANYA M TESLOVICH, PRITAM CHANDA, MAN LI, YINGCHANG LU, CHRISTIAN DINA, DOROTHEE THUILLIER, LOIC YENGO, LONGDA JIANG, THOMAS SPARSO, HANS A KESTLER, HIMANSHU CHHEDA, LEWIN EISELE, STEFAN GUSTAFSSON, MAT-TIAS FRÅNBERG, RONA J STRAWBRIDGE, RAFN BENEDIKTSSON, ASTRADUR B HREIDARSSON, AUGUSTINE KONG, GUNNAR SIGURÐSSON, NICOLA D KERRISON, JIAN'AN LUAN, LIMING LIANG, THOMAS MEITINGER, MICHAEL RODEN, BARBARA THORAND, TÕNU ESKO, EVELIN MIHAILOV, CAROLINE FOX, CHING-TI LIU, DENIS Rybin, Bo Isomaa, Valeriya Lyssenko, Tiinamaija Tuomi, David J Couper, James S Pankow, Niels GRARUP, CHRISTIAN T HAVE, MARIT E JØRGENSEN, TORBEN JØRGENSEN, ALLAN LINNEBERG, MARILYN C CORNELIS, ROB M VAN DAM, DAVID J HUNTER, PETER KRAFT, QI SUN, SARAH EDKINS, KATHARINE R OWEN, JOHN RB PERRY, ANDREW R WOOD, ELEFTHERIA ZEGGINI, JUAN TAJES-FERNANDES, GONCALO R ABECASIS, LORI L BONNYCASTLE, PETER S CHINES, HEATHER M STRINGHAM, HEIKKI A KOISTINEN, LEENA KINNUNEN, Bengt Sennblad, Thomas W Mühleisen, Markus M Nöthen, Sonali Pechlivanis, Damiano Baldas-SARRE, KARL GERTOW, STEVE E HUMPHRIES, ELENA TREMOLI, NORMAN KLOPP, JULIA MEYER, GERALD STEINBACH, ROMAN WENNAUER, JOHAN G ERIKSSON, SATU MØNNISTÖ, LEENA PELTONEN, EMMI TIKKANEN, GUILLAUME CHARPENTIER, ELODIE EURY, STÉPHANE LOBBENS, BRUNA GIGANTE, KARIN LEANDER, OLGA MCLEOD, ERWIN P BOTTINGER, OMRI GOTTESMAN, DOUGLAS RUDERFER, MATTHIAS BLÜHER, PETER KOVACS, Anke Tonjes, Nisa M Maruthur, Chiara Scapoli, Raimund Erbel, Karl-Heinz Jöckel, Susanne Moe-BUS, ULF DE FAIRE, ANDERS HAMSTEN, MICHAEL STUMVOLL, PANAGIOTIS DELOUKAS, PETER J DONNELLY, TIMOTHY M FRAYLING, ANDREW T HATTERSLEY, SAMULI RIPATTI, VEIKKO SALOMAA, NANCY L PEDERSEN, BERNHARD O BOEHM, RICHARD N BERGMAN, FRANCIS S COLLINS, KAREN L MOHLKE, JAAKKO TUOMILEHTO, TORBEN HANSEN, OLUF PEDERSEN, INÊS BARROSO, LARS LANNFELT, ERIK INGELSSON, LARS LIND, CECILIA M LINDGREN, STEPHANE CAUCHI, PHILIPPE FROGUEL, RUTH JF LOOS, BEVERLEY BALKAU, HEINER BOEING, PAUL W FRANKS, AURELIO BARRICARTE GURREA, DOMENICO PALLI, YVONNE T VAN DER SCHOUW, DAVID Altshuler, Leif C Groop, Claudia Langenberg, Nicholas J Wareham, Eric Sijbrands, Cornelia M VAN DUIJN, JOSE C FLOREZ, JAMES B MEIGS, ERIC BOERWINKLE, CHRISTIAN GIEGER, KONSTANTIN STRAUCH, ANDRES METSPALU, ANDREW D MORRIS, COLIN NA PALMER, FRANK B HU, UNNUR THORSTEINSDOTTIR, KARI STEFANSSON, JOSÉE DUPUIS, ANDREW P MORRIS, MICHAEL BOEHNKE, MARK I MCCARTHY and INGA PROKOPENKO: An Expanded Genome-Wide Association Study of Type 2 Diabetes in Europeans. Diabetes, page db161253, 2017.
- [317] HEUVEL-BORSBOOM, H., H. W. DE VALK, M. LOSEKOOT and J. WESTERINK: *Maturity onset diabetes of the young:* Seek and you will find, 2016.
- [318] FLANAGAN, SARAH E., ELISA DE FRANCO, HANA LANGO ALLEN, MICHELE ZERAH, MAJEDAH M. ABDUL-RASOUL, JULIE A. EDGE, HELEN STEWART, ELHAM ALAMIRI, KHALID HUSSAIN, SAM WALLIS, LIAT DE VRIES, OSCAR RUBIO-CABEZAS, JAYNE A.L. HOUGHTON, EMMA L. EDGHILL, ANN MARIE PATCH, SIAN ELLARD and ANDREW T. HATTERSLEY: Analysis of transcription factors key for mouse pancreatic development establishes NKX2-2 and MNX1 mutations as causes of neonatal diabetes in man. Cell Metabolism, 19(1):146–154, 2014.
- [319] CHU, KHOI and M.-J. TSAI: Neuronatin, a Downstream Target of BETA2/NeuroD1 in the Pancreas, Is Involved in Glucose-Mediated Insulin Secretion. Diabetes, 54(4):1064–1073, apr 2005.
- [320] JOE, MYUNG KUK, HYO JUNG LEE, YOUNG HO SUH, KYU LEE HAN, JOO HYUN LIM, JIHYUN SONG, JE KYUNG SEONG and MYEONG HO JUNG: Crucial roles of neuronatin in insulin secretion and high glucose-induced apoptosis in pancreatic β -cells. Cellular Signalling, 20(5):907–915, may 2008.
- [321] KUBOSAKI, ATSUTAKA, STEFFEN GROSS, JUNNOSUKE MIURA, KEIICHI SAEKI, MIN ZHU, SHINICHIRO NAKA-MURA, WILJAN HENDRIKS and ABNER LOUIS NOTKINS: Targeted Disruption of the IA-2 Gene Causes Glucose Intolerance and Impairs Insulin Secretion but Does Not Prevent the Development of Diabetes in NOD Mice. Diabetes, 53(7):1684–1691, jul 2004.

- [322] SMID, JOHNATHAN K., SHARLENE FAULKES and MICHAEL A. RUDNICKI: Periostin induces pancreatic regeneration. Endocrinology, 156(3):824–836, 2015.
- [323] LAYDEN, B. T., V. DURAI, M. V. NEWMAN, A. M. MARINELARENA, C. W. AHN, G. FENG, S. LIN, X. ZHANG, D. B. KAUFMAN, N. JAFARI, G. L. SØRENSEN and W. L. LOWE: Regulation of pancreatic islet gene expression in mouse islets by pregnancy. Journal of Endocrinology, 207(3):265–279, 2010.
- [324] WORTHINGTON, J. J., F. REIMANN and F. M. GRIBBLE: Enteroendocrine cells-sensory sentinels of the intestinal environment and orchestrators of mucosal immunity. Mucosal Immunology, 11(1):3-20, 2018.
- [325] KAESTNER, KLAUS H: The FoxA factors in organogenesis and differentiation. Current opinion in genetics & development, 20(5):527–32, oct 2010.
- [326] BARKER, NICK, JOHAN H VAN ES, JEROEN KUIPERS, PEKKA KUJALA, MAAIKE VAN DEN BORN, MIRANDA COZIJNSEN, ANDREA HAEGEBARTH, JEROEN KORVING, HARRY BEGTHEL, PETER J PETERS and HANS CLEVERS: *Identification of stem cells in small intestine and colon by marker gene Lgr5.* Nature, 449(7165):1003–7, oct 2007.
- [327] IMUTA, YU, HIROSHI KIYONARI, CHUAN WEI JANG, RICHARD R. BEHRINGER and HIROSHI SASAKI: Generation of knock-in mice that express nuclear enhanced green fluorescent protein and tamoxifen-inducible Cre recombinase in the notochord from Foxa2 and T loci. Genesis, 51(3):210–218, 2013.
- [328] MUZUMDAR, MANDAR DEEPAK, BOSILJKA TASIC, KAZUNARI MIYAMICHI, LING LI and LIQUN LUO: A global double-fluorescent Cre reporter mouse. genesis, 45(9):593–605, sep 2007.
- [329] HEINTZMAN, NATHANIEL D., RHONA K. STUART, GARY HON, YUTAO FU, CHRISTINA W CHING, R. DAVID HAWKINS, LEAH O. BARRERA, SARA VAN CALCAR, CHUNXU QU, KEITH A. CHING, WEI WANG, ZHIPING WENG, ROLAND D. GREEN, GREGORY E. CRAWFORD and BING REN: Distinct and predictive chromatin signatures of transcriptional promoters and enhancers in the human genome. Nature Genetics, 39(3):311–318, mar 2007.
- [330] HEINTZMAN, NATHANIEL D., GARY C. HON, R. DAVID HAWKINS, POUYA KHERADPOUR, ALEXANDER STARK, LINDSEY F. HARP, ZHEN YE, LEONARD K. LEE, RHONA K. STUART, CHRISTINA W. CHING, KEITH A. CHING, JESSICA E. ANTOSIEWICZ-BOURGET, HUI LIU, XINMIN ZHANG, ROLAND D. GREEN, VICTOR V. LOBANENKOV, RON STEWART, JAMES A. THOMSON, GREGORY E. CRAWFORD, MANOLIS KELLIS and BING REN: *Histone* modifications at human enhancers reflect global cell-type-specific gene expression. Nature, 459(7243):108–112, may 2009.
- [331] BUENROSTRO, JASON D, PAUL G GIRESI, LISA C ZABA, HOWARD Y CHANG and WILLIAM J GREENLEAF: Transposition of native chromatin for fast and sensitive epigenomic profiling of open chromatin, DNA-binding proteins and nucleosome position. Nature methods, 10(12):1213–8, dec 2013.
- [332] SCHONES, DUSTIN E., KAIRONG CUI, SURESH CUDDAPAH, TAE YOUNG ROH, ARTEM BARSKI, ZHIBIN WANG, GANG WEI and KEJI ZHAO: Dynamic Regulation of Nucleosome Positioning in the Human Genome. Cell, 132(5):887–898, 2008.
- [333] LOVE, MICHAEL I., WOLFGANG HUBER and SIMON ANDERS: Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2. Genome Biology, 15(12):550, dec 2014.
- [334] THURMAN, ROBERT E., ERIC RYNES, RICHARD HUMBERT, JEFF VIERSTRA, MATTHEW T. MAURANO, ERIC HAUGEN, NATHAN C. SHEFFIELD, ANDREW B. STERGACHIS, HAO WANG, BENJAMIN VERNOT, KAVITA GARG, SAM JOHN, RICHARD SANDSTROM, DANIEL BATES, LISA BOATMAN, THERESA K. CANFIELD, MORGAN DIEGEL, DOUGLAS DUNN, ABIGAIL K. EBERSOL, TRISTAN FRUM, ERIKA GISTE, AUDRA K. JOHNSON, ERICKA M. JOHNSON, TANYA KUTYAVIN, BRYAN LAJOIE, BUM-KYU KYU LEE, KRISTEN LEE, DARIN LONDON, DIMITRA LOTAKIS, SHANE NEPH, FIDENCIO NERI, ERIC D. NGUYEN, HONGZHU QU, ALEX P. REYNOLDS, VAUGHN ROACH, ALEXIAS SAFI, MINERVA E. SANCHEZ, AMARTYA SANYAL, ANTHONY SHAFER, JEREMY M. SIMON, LINGYUN SONG, SHINNY VONG, MOLLY WEAVER, YONGQI YAN, ZHANCHENG ZHUZHU ZHANG, ZHANCHENG ZHUZHU ZHANG, BORIS LENHARD, MUNEESH TEWARI, MICHAEL O. DORSCHNER, R. SCOTT HANSEN, PATRICK A. NAVAS, GEORGE STAMATOYANNOPOULOS, VISHWANATH R. IYER, JASON D. LIEB, SHAMIL R. SUNYAEV, JOSHUA M. AKEY, PETER J. SABO, RAJINDER KAUL, TERRENCE S. FUREY, JOB DEKKER, GREGORY E. CRAWFORD and JOHN A.

STAMATOYANNOPOULOS: The accessible chromatin landscape of the human genome. Nature, 489(7414):75–82, sep 2012.

- [335] SUNG, MYONG-HEE HEE, SONGJOON BAEK and GORDON L. HAGER: Genome-wide footprinting: ready for prime time? Nature Methods, 13(3):222–228, mar 2016.
- [336] SCHEP, ALICIA N., BEIJING WU, JASON D. BUENROSTRO and WILLIAM J. GREENLEAF: ChromVAR: Inferring transcription-factor-associated accessibility from single-cell epigenomic data. Nature Methods, 14(10):975–978, aug 2017.
- [337] BOSSE, T., C. M. PIASECKYJ, E. BURGHARD, J. J. FIALKOVICH, S. RAJAGOPAL, W. T. PU and S. D. KRASINSKI: *Gata4 Is Essential for the Maintenance of Jejunal-Ileal Identities in the Adult Mouse Small Intestine*. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 26(23):9060–9070, dec 2006.
- [338] BATTLE, MICHELE A., BENJAMIN J. BONDOW, MORIAH A. IVERSON, SCOTT J. ADAMS, RONALD J. JANDACEK, PATRICK TSO and STEPHEN A. DUNCAN: *GATA4 Is Essential for Jejunal Function in Mice*. Gastroenterology, 135(5):1676–1686.e1, nov 2008.
- [339] BEULING, E., I. M. KERKHOF, G. A. NICKSA, M. J. GIUFFRIDA, J. HAYWOOD, D. J. A. DE KERK, C. M. PIASECKYJ, W. T. PU, T. L. BUCHMILLER, P. A. DAWSON and S. D. KRASINSKI: Conditional Gata4 deletion in mice induces bile acid absorption in the proximal small intestine. Gut, 59(7):888–895, jul 2010.
- [340] ARONSON, B.E., S. RABELLO ARONSON, R.P. BERKHOUT, S.F. CHAVOUSHI, A. HE, W.T. PU, M.P. VERZI and S.D. KRASINSKI: GATA4 represses an ileal program of gene expression in the proximal small intestine by inhibiting the acetylation of histone H3, lysine 27. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Gene Regulatory Mechanisms, 1839(11):1273–1282, nov 2014.
- [341] SAN ROMAN, ADRIANNA K., BOAZ E. ARONSON, STEPHEN D. KRASINSKI, RAMESH A. SHIVDASANI and MICHAEL P. VERZI: Transcription Factors GATA4 and HNF4A Control Distinct Aspects of Intestinal Homeostasis in Conjunction with Transcription Factor CDX2. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 290(3):1850–1860, jan 2015.
- [342] MUÑOZ, JAVIER, DANIEL E STANGE, ARNOUT G SCHEPERS, MARC VAN DE WETERING, BON-KYOUNG KOO, SHALEV ITZKOVITZ, RICHARD VOLCKMANN, KEVIN S KUNG, JAN KOSTER, SORINA RADULESCU, KEVIN MYANT, ROGIER VERSTEEG, OWEN J SANSOM, JOHAN H VAN ES, NICK BARKER, ALEXANDER VAN OUDENAARDEN, SHABAZ MOHAMMED, ALBERT J R HECK and HANS CLEVERS: The Lgr5 intestinal stem cell signature: robust expression of proposed quiescent '+4' cell markers. The EMBO journal, 31(14):3079–91, jul 2012.
- [343] IWAFUCHI-DOI, MAKIKO and KENNETH S ZARET: Cell fate control by pioneer transcription factors. Development, 143(11):1833–1837, jun 2016.
- [344] ZARET, KENNETH S and JASON S CARROLL: Pioneer transcription factors: establishing competence for gene expression. Genes & development, 25(21):2227–41, nov 2011.
- [345] VERZI, M. P., H. SHIN, A. K. SAN ROMAN, X. S. LIU and R. A. SHIVDASANI: Intestinal Master Transcription Factor CDX2 Controls Chromatin Access for Partner Transcription Factor Binding. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 33(2):281–292, 2013.
- [346] SHLYUEVA, DARIA, GERALD STAMPFEL and ALEXANDER STARK: *Transcriptional enhancers: from properties to genome-wide predictions*. Nature Reviews Genetics, 15(4):272–286, apr 2014.
- [347] JIA, SHIQI, ANDRANIK IVANOV, DINKO BLASEVIC, T. MULLER, B. PURFURST, WEI SUN, WEI CHEN, MATTHEW N. POY, NIKOLAUS RAJEWSKY, CARMEN BIRCHMEIER, THOMAS MÜLLER, BETTINA PURFÜRST, WEI SUN, WEI CHEN, MATTHEW N. POY, NIKOLAUS RAJEWSKY, CARMEN BIRCHMEIER, T. MULLER, B. PURFURST, WEI SUN, WEI CHEN, MATTHEW N. POY, NIKOLAUS RAJEWSKY and CARMEN BIRCHMEIER: Insm1 cooperates with Neurod1 and Foxa2 to maintain mature pancreatic -cell function. The EMBO Journal, 34(10):1417–1433, may 2015.
- [348] HOFFMAN, BRAD G, GORDON ROBERTSON, BOGARD ZAVAGLIA, MIKE BEACH, REBECCA CULLUM, SAM LEE, GALINA SOUKHATCHEVA, LEPING LI, ELIZABETH D WEDERELL, NINA THIESSEN, MIKHAIL BILENKY, TIMOTHEE

CEZARD, ANGELA TAM, BALJIT KAMOH, INANC BIROL, DEREK DAI, YONGJUN ZHAO, MARTIN HIRST, C BRUCE VERCHERE, CHERYL D HELGASON, MARCO A MARRA, STEVEN J M JONES and PAMELA A HOODLESS: Locus co-occupancy, nucleosome positioning, and H3K4me1 regulate the functionality of FOXA2-, HNF4A-, and PDX1-bound loci in islets and liver. Genome research, 20(8):1037–51, aug 2010.

- [349] ALDER, OLIVIA, REBECCA CULLUM, SAM LEE, AROHUMAM C. KAN, WEI WEI, YUYIN YI, VICTORIA C. GARSIDE, MISHA BILENKY, MALACHI GRIFFITH, A. SORANA MORRISSY, GORDON A. ROBERTSON, NINA THIESSEN, YONGJUN ZHAO, QIAN CHEN, DUOJIA PAN, STEVEN J.M. JONES, MARCO A. MARRA and PAMELA A. HOODLESS: Hippo signaling influences HNF4A and FOXA2 enhancer switching during hepatocyte differentiation. Cell Reports, 9(1):261–271, 2014.
- [350] WALLERMAN, OLA, MEHDI MOTALLEBIPOUR, STEFAN ENROTH, KALICHARAN PATRA, MADHU SUDHAN REDDY BYSANI, JAN KOMOROWSKI and CLAES WADELIUS: *Molecular interactions between HNF4a, FOXA2 and GABP identified at regulatory DNA elements through ChIP-sequencing.* Nucleic acids research, 37(22):7498–508, dec 2009.
- [351] MOTALLEBIPOUR, MEHDI, ADAM AMEUR, MADHU SUDHAN REDDY BYSANI, KALICHARAN PATRA, OLA WALLER-MAN, JONATHAN MANGION, MELISSA A BARKER, KEVIN J MCKERNAN, JAN KOMOROWSKI and CLAES WADELIUS: Differential binding and co-binding pattern of FOXA1 and FOXA3 and their relation to H3K4me3 in HepG2 cells revealed by ChIP-seq. Genome Biology, 10(11):R129, 2009.
- [352] GLASS, LESLIE L, FERNANDO J. CALERO-NIETO, WAJID JAWAID, PIERRE LARRAUFIE, RICHARD G KAY, BERTHOLD GÖTTGENS, FRANK REIMANN and FIONA M GRIBBLE: Single-cell RNA-sequencing reveals a distinct population of proglucagon-expressing cells specific to the mouse upper small intestine. Molecular Metabolism, 6(10):1296–1303, oct 2017.
- [353] MOOR, ANDREAS E, YOTAM HARNIK, SHANI BEN-MOSHE, EFI E MASSASA, MILENA ROZENBERG, RAYA EILAM, KEREN BAHAR HALPERN and SHALEV ITZKOVITZ: Spatial Reconstruction of Single Enterocytes Uncovers Broad Zonation along the Intestinal Villus Axis. Cell, 175(4):1156–1167.e15, nov 2018.
- [354] ALILUEV, ALEXANDRA, SOPHIE TRITSCHLER, MICHAEL STERR, LENA OPPENLÄNDER, JULIA HINTERDOBLER, MARTIN IRMLER, NA SUN, AXEL K. WALCH, KERSTIN STEMMER, MATTHIAS H. TSCHÖP, FABIAN J. THEIS, HEIKO LICKERT and ANIKA BÖTTCHER: *High-fat diet alters intestinal stem cell turnover and lineage allocation*. Submitted.
- [355] HAGHVERDI, LALEH, MAREN BÜTTNER, F. ALEXANDER WOLF, FLORIAN BUETTNER and FABIAN J. THEIS: Diffusion pseudotime robustly reconstructs lineage branching. Nature Methods, 13(10):845–848, 2016.
- [356] ERASLAN, GÖKCEN, LUKAS M. SIMON, MARIA MIRCEA, NIKOLA S. MUELLER and FABIAN J. THEIS: Single-cell RNA-seq denoising using a deep count autoencoder. Nature Communications, 10(1):390, dec 2019.
- [357] RAMOND, CYRILLE, NICOLAS GLASER, CLAIRE BERTHAULT, JACQUELINE AMERI, JEANNETTE SCHLICHTING KIRKEGAARD, MATTIAS HANSSON, CHRISTIAN HONORÉ, HENRIK SEMB and RAPHAËL SCHARFMANN: *Reconstructing human pancreatic differentiation by mapping specific cell populations during development.* eLife, 6, 2017.
- [358] KIM, SUNG-EUN, BYUNG-KAK KIM, JUNG-EUN GIL, SUEL-KEE KIM and JONG-HOON KIM: Comparative analysis of the developmental competence of three human embryonic stem cell lines in vitro. Molecules and cells, 23(1):49–56, feb 2007.
- [359] OHLSSON, H, K KARLSSON and T EDLUND: *IPF1, a homeodomain-containing transactivator of the insulin gene.* The EMBO journal, 12(11):4251–9, 1993.
- [360] SVENSSON, PER, CECILIA WILLIAMS, JOAKIM LUNDEBERG, PATRIK RYDÉN, INGELA BERGQVIST and HELENA EDLUND: Gene array identification of Ipf1/Pdx1-/- regulated genes in pancreatic progenitor cells. BMC developmental biology, 7:129, 2007.

- [361] EMERY, P, B DURAND, B MACH and W REITH: *RFX proteins, a novel family of DNA binding proteins conserved in the eukaryotic kingdom.* Nucleic acids research, 24(5):803–7, mar 1996.
- [362] BONNAFE, E., M. TOUKA, A. AITLOUNIS, D. BAAS, E. BARRAS, C. UCLA, A. MOREAU, F. FLAMANT, R. DUBRUILLE, P. COUBLE, J. COLLIGNON, B. DURAND and W. REITH: The Transcription Factor RFX3 Directs Nodal Cilium Development and Left-Right Asymmetry Specification. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 24(10):4417–4427, may 2004.
- [363] AIT-LOUNIS, A., D. BAAS, E. BARRAS, C. BENADIBA, A. CHAROLLAIS, R. NLEND NLEND, D. LIEGEOIS, P. MEDA,
 B. DURAND and W. REITH: Novel Function of the Ciliogenic Transcription Factor RFX3 in Development of the Endocrine Pancreas. Diabetes, 56(4):950–959, apr 2007.
- [364] SEGERSTOLPE, ÅSA, ATHANASIA PALASANTZA, PERNILLA ELIASSON, EVA-MARIE ANDERSSON, ANNE-CHRISTINE ANDRÉASSON, XIAOYAN SUN, SIMONE PICELLI, ALAN SABIRSH, MARYAM CLAUSEN, MAGNUS K. BJURSELL, DAVID M. SMITH, MARIA KASPER, CARINA ÄMMÄLÄ and RICKARD SANDBERG: Single-Cell Transcriptome Profiling of Human Pancreatic Islets in Health and Type 2 Diabetes. Cell Metabolism, 24(4):593–607, 2016.
- [365] XIN, YURONG, JINRANG KIM, HARUKA OKAMOTO, GEORGE D YANCOPOULOS, CALVIN LIN and JESPER GROMADA CORRESPONDENCE: *RNA Sequencing of Single Human Islet Cells Reveals Type 2 Diabetes Genes*. Cell Metabolism, 24:608–615, 2016.
- [366] YUMLU, SANIYE, JÜRGEN STUMM, SANUM BASHIR, ANNE-KATHRIN DREYER, PAWEL LISOWSKI, ERIC DANNER and RALF KÜHN: Gene editing and clonal isolation of human induced pluripotent stem cells using CRISPR/Cas9. Methods, 121-122:29-44, may 2017.
- [367] PAINTER, JODIE N., TRACY A. O'MARA, JYOTSNA BATRA, TIMOTHY CHENG, FELICITY A. LOSE, JOE DEN-NIS, KYRIAKI MICHAILIDOU, JONATHAN P. TYRER, SHAHANA AHMED, KALTIN FERGUSON, CATHERINE S. HEALEY, SUSANNE KAUFMANN, KRISTINE M. HILLMAN, CARINA WALPOLE, LEIRE MOYA, PAMELA POLLOCK, Angela Jones, Kimberley Howarth, Lynn Martin, Maggie Gorman, Shirley Hodgson, Ma Mag-DALENA ECHEVERRY DE POLANCO, MONICA SANS, ANGEL CARRACEDO, SERGI CASTELLVI-BEL, AUGUSTO ROJAS-MARTINEZ, ERIKA SANTOS, MANUEL R. TEIXEIRA, LUIS CARVAJAL-CARMONA, XIAO OU SHU, JIRONG LONG, WEI ZHENG, YONG BING XIANG, GRANT W. MONTGOMERY, PENELOPE M. WEBB, RODNEY J. SCOTT, MARK MCEVOY, JOHN ATTIA, ELIZABETH HOLLIDAY, NICHOLAS G. MARTIN, DALE R. NYHOLT, ANJALI K. HENDERS, PETER A. FASCHING, ALEXANDER HEIN, MATTHIAS W. BECKMANN, STEFAN P. RENNER, THILO Dörk, Peter Hillemanns, Matthias Dürst, Ingo Runnebaum, Diether Lambrechts, Lieve Coene-GRACHTS, STEFANIE SCHRAUWEN, FREDERIC AMANT, BORIS WINTERHOFF, SEAN C. DOWDY, ELLEN L. GOODE, Attila Teoman, Helga B. Salvesen, Jone Trovik, Tormund S. Njolstad, Henrica M.J. Werner, Katie Ashton, Tony Proietto, Geoffrey Otton, Gerasimos Tzortzatos, Miriam Mints, Emma Tham, Per HALL, KAMILA CZENE, JIANJUN LIU, JINGMEI LI, JOHN L. HOPPER, MELISSA C. SOUTHEY, ARIF B. EKICI, MATTHIAS RUEBNER, NICOLA JOHNSON, JULIAN PETO, BARBARA BURWINKEL, FREDERIK MARME, HERMANN BRENNER, AIDA K. DIEFFENBACH, ALFONS MEINDL, HILTRUD BRAUCH, ANNIKA LINDBLOM, JEROEN DE-PREEUW, MATTHIEU MOISSE, JENNY CHANG-CLAUDE, ANJA RUDOLPH, FERGUS J. COUCH, JANET E. OLSON, GRAHAM G. GILES, FIONA BRUINSMA, JULIE M. CUNNINGHAM, BROOKE L. FRIDLEY, ANNE LISE BØRRESEN-DALE, VESSELA N. KRISTENSEN, ANGELA COX, ANTHONY J. SWERDLOW, NICHOLAS ORR, MANJEET K. BOLLA, QIN WANG, RACHEL PALMIERI WEBER, ZHIHUA CHEN, MITUL SHAH, JULIET D. FRENCH, PAUL D.P. PHAROAH, Alison M. Dunning, Ian Tomlinson, Douglas F. Easton, Stacey L. Edwards, Deborah J. Thompson and AMANDA B. SPURDLE: Fine-mapping of the HNF1B multicancer locus identifies candidate variants that mediate endometrial cancer risk. Human Molecular Genetics, 24(5):1478–1492, 2015.
- [368] DE VAS, M. G., J. L. KOPP, C. HELIOT, M. SANDER, S. CEREGHINI and C. HAUMAITRE: *Hnf1b* controls pancreas morphogenesis and the generation of Ngn3+ endocrine progenitors. Development, 142(5):871–882, 2015.
- [369] HORIKAWA, YUKIO, NAOKO IWASAKI, MANAMI HARA, HIROTO FURUTA, YOSHINORI HINOKIO, BRIAN N. COCKburn, Tom Lindner, Kazuya Yamagata, Makiko Ogata, Osamu Tomonaga, Hiroyuki Kuroki, Tadasu

KASAHARA, YASUHIKO IWAMOTO and GRAEME I. BELL: Mutation in hepatocyte nuclear factor-1 β gene (TCF2) associated with MODY. Nature Genetics, 17(4):384–385, dec 1997.

- [370] LICKERT, H, C DOMON, G HULS, C WEHRLE, I DULUC, H CLEVERS, B I MEYER, J N FREUND and R KEMLER: *Wnt/(beta)-catenin signaling regulates the expression of the homeobox gene Cdx1 in embryonic intestine.* Development (Cambridge, England), 127(17):3805–13, sep 2000.
- [371] SHU, LUAN, NADINE S SAUTER, FABIENNE T SCHULTHESS, ALEKSEY V MATVEYENKO, JOSÉ OBERHOLZER and KATHRIN MAEDLER: Transcription factor 7-like 2 regulates beta-cell survival and function in human pancreatic islets. Diabetes, 57(3):645–53, 2008.
- [372] DA SILVA XAVIER, G., A. MONDRAGON, G. SUN, L. CHEN, J. A. MCGINTY, P. M. FRENCH and G. A. RUTTER: *Abnormal glucose tolerance and insulin secretion in pancreas-specific Tcf7l2-null mice*. Diabetologia, 55(10):2667–2676, oct 2012.
- [373] MCCARTHY, MARK I. and ELEFTHERIA ZEGGINI: Genome-wide association studies in type 2 diabetes, 2009.
- [374] SCHÄFER, S. A., O. TSCHRITTER, F. MACHICAO, C. THAMER, N. STEFAN, B. GALLWITZ, J. J. HOLST, J. M. DEKKER, L. M. T'HART, G. NIJPELS, T. W. VAN HAEFTEN, H. U. HÄRING and A. FRITSCHE: Impaired glucagon-like peptide-1-induced insulin secretion in carriers of transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) gene polymorphisms. Diabetologia, 50(12):2443–2450, dec 2007.
- [375] MEIER, JURIS J., ALEXANDRA E. BUTLER, YOSHIFUMI SAISHO, TRAVIS MONCHAMP, RYAN GALASSO, ANIL BHUSHAN, ROBERT A. RIZZA and PETER C. BUTLER: β -cell replication is the primary mechanism subserving the postnatal expansion of β -cell mass in humans. Diabetes, 57(6):1584–1594, 2008.
- [376] BUTLER, ALEXANDRA E, JULIETTE JANSON, SUSAN BONNER-WEIR, ROBERT RITZEL, ROBERT A RIZZA and PETER C BUTLER: Beta-cell deficit and increased beta-Cell apoptosis in humans with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes, 52(January):102–10, 2003.
- [377] MARSHAK, S., E. BENSHUSHAN, M. SHOSHKES, L. HAVIN, E. CERASI and D. MELLOUL: Functional Conservation of Regulatory Elements in the pdx-1 Gene: PDX-1 and Hepatocyte Nuclear Factor 3beta Transcription Factors Mediate beta -Cell-Specific Expression. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 20(20):7583–7590, oct 2000.
- [378] GERRISH, KEVIN, MICHELLE A. CISSELL and ROLAND STEIN: The Role of Hepatic Nuclear Factor 1α and PDX-1 in Transcriptional Regulation of the pdx-1 Gene. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 276(51):47775–47784, dec 2001.
- [379] AKERMAN, ILDEM, ZHIDONG TU, ANTHONY BEUCHER, DELPHINE M.Y. ROLANDO, CLAIRE SAUTY-COLACE, MARION BENAZRA, NIKOLINA NAKIC, JIALIANG YANG, HUAN WANG, LORENZO PASQUALI, IGNASI MORAN, JAVIER GARCIA-HURTADO, NATALIA CASTRO, ROSER GONZALEZ-FRANCO, ANDREW F. STEWART, CAROLINE BONNER, LORENZO PIEMONTI, THIERRY BERNEY, LEIF GROOP, JULIE KERR-CONTE, FRANCOIS PATTOU, CARMEN ARGMANN, ERIC SCHADT, PHILIPPE RAVASSARD and JORGE FERRER: Human Pancreatic β Cell lncRNAs Control Cell-Specific Regulatory Networks. Cell Metabolism, 25(2):400–411, 2017.
- [380] FONT-CUNILL, BERTA, LUIS ARNES, JORGE FERRER, LORI SUSSEL and ANTHONY BEUCHER: Long Non-coding RNAs as Local Regulators of Pancreatic Islet Transcription Factor Genes. Frontiers in Genetics, 9(2):400–411, nov 2018.
- [381] MAMIDI, ANANT, CHRISTY PRAWIRO, PHILIP A SEYMOUR, KRISTIAN HONNENS DE LICHTENBERG, ABIGAIL JACKSON, PALLE SERUP and HENRIK SEMB: Mechanosignalling via integrins directs fate decisions of pancreatic progenitors. Nature, 564(7734):114–118, 2018.
- [382] MIYOSHI, NAOKI, HIROTAKA WAGATSUMA, SHIGEHARU WAKANA, TOSHIHIKO SHIROISHI, MASASHI NOMURA, KOHZOH AISAKA, TAKASHI KOHDA, M. AZIM SURANI, TOMOKO KANEKO-ISHINO and FUMITOSHI ISHINO: Identification of an imprinted gene, Meg3/Gtl2 and its human homologue MEG3, first mapped on mouse distal chromosome 12 and human chromosome 14q. Genes to Cells, 5(3):211–220, mar 2000.

- [383] YOU, LIANGHUI, NING WANG, DANDAN YIN, LINTAO WANG, FEIYAN JIN, YANAN ZHU, QINGXIN YUAN and WEI DE: Downregulation of Long Noncoding RNA Meg3 Affects Insulin Synthesis and Secretion in Mouse Pancreatic Beta Cells. Journal of Cellular Physiology, 231(4):852–862, apr 2016.
- [384] KAMESWARAN, VASUMATHI, NURIA C. BRAMSWIG, LINDSAY B. MCKENNA, MELINDA PENN, JONATHAN SCHUG, NICHOLAS J. HAND, YING CHEN, INCHAN CHOI, ANASTASSIOS VOUREKAS, KYOUNG-JAE WON, CHENGYANG LIU, KUMAR VIVEK, ALI NAJI, JOSHUA R. FRIEDMAN and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: *Epigenetic Regulation of the DLK1-MEG3 MicroRNA Cluster in Human Type 2 Diabetic Islets*. Cell Metabolism, 19(1):135–145, jan 2014.
- [385] GRARUP, NIELS, IDA MOLTKE, METTE K. ANDERSEN, PETER BJERREGAARD, CHRISTINA V. L. LARSEN, INGER K. DAHL-PETERSEN, EMIL JØRSBOE, HEMANT K. TIWARI, SCARLETT E. HOPKINS, HOWARD W. WIENER, BERT B. BOYER, ALLAN LINNEBERG, OLUF PEDERSEN, MARIT E. JØRGENSEN, ANDERS ALBRECHTSEN and TORBEN HANSEN: Identification of novel high-impact recessively inherited type 2 diabetes risk variants in the Greenlandic population. Diabetologia, 61(9):2005–2015, sep 2018.
- [386] LOCKE, JONATHAN M., GERALD HYSENAJ, ANDREW R. WOOD, MICHAEL N. WEEDON and LORNA W. HARRIES: Targeted allelic expression profiling in human islets identifies cis-regulatory effects for multiple variants identified by type 2 diabetes genome-wide association studies. Diabetes, 64(4):1484–1491, 2015.
- [387] QUIROGA, ARIEL D., LENA LI, MARTIN TRÖTZMÜLLER, RANDY NELSON, SPENCER D. PROCTOR, HARALD KÖFELER and RICHARD LEHNER: Deficiency of carboxylesterase 1/esterase-x results in obesity, hepatic steatosis, and hyperlipidemia. Hepatology, 56(6):2188–2198, dec 2012.
- [388] PAN, F. C., M. BRISSOVA, A. C. POWERS, S. PFAFF and C. V. E. WRIGHT: Inactivating the permanent neonatal diabetes gene Mnx1 switches insulin-producing -cells to a -like fate and reveals a facultative proliferative capacity in aged -cells. Development, 142(21):3637–3648, nov 2015.
- [389] JOSEPH, R, D DOU and W TSANG: Neuronatin mRNA: alternatively spliced forms of a novel brain-specific mammalian developmental gene. Brain research, 690(1):92–8, aug 1995.
- [390] SUH, YOUNG HO, WON HO KIM, CHANGSUK MOON, YUN HWA HONG, SU-YONG EUN, JOO HYUN LIM, JOO SUN CHOI, JIHYUN SONG and MYEONG HO JUNG: *Ectopic expression of Neuronatin potentiates adipogenesis through enhanced phosphorylation of cAMP-response element-binding protein in 3T3-L1 cells*. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, 337(2):481–489, nov 2005.
- [391] VRANG, NIELS, DAVID MEYRE, PHILLIPPE FROGUEL, JACOB JELSING, MADS TANG-CHRISTENSEN, VINCENT VATIN, JENS D. MIKKELSEN, KENNETH THIRSTRUP, LEIF K. LARSEN, KARINA B. CULLBERG, JAN FAHRENKRUG, PER JACOBSON, LARS SJÖSTRÖM, LENA M.S. CARLSSON, YONGJUN LIU, XIAOGANG LIU, HONG-WEN DENG and PHILIP J. LARSEN: The Imprinted Gene Neuronatin Is Regulated by Metabolic Status and Associated With Obesity. Obesity, 18(7):1289–1296, jul 2010.
- [392] MILLERSHIP, STEVEN J., GABRIELA DA SILVA XAVIER, AGHARUL I. CHOUDHURY, SERGIO BERTAZZO, PAULINE CHABOSSEAU, SILVIA M.A. PEDRONI, ELAINE E. IRVINE, ALEX MONTOYA, PETER FAULL, WILLIAM R. TAYLOR, JULIE KERR-CONTE, FRANCOIS PATTOU, JORGE FERRER, MARK CHRISTIAN, ROSALIND M. JOHN, MATHIEU LATREILLE, MING LIU, GUY A. RUTTER, JAMES SCOTT and DOMINIC J. WITHERS: Neuronatin regulates pancreatic β cell insulin content and secretion. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 128(8):3369–3381, aug 2018.
- [393] DALGAARD, KEVIN, KATHRIN LANDGRAF, STEFFEN HEYNE, ADELHEID LEMPRADL, JOHN LONGINOTTO, KLAUS GOSSENS, MARIUS RUF, MICHAEL ORTHOFER, RUSLAN STROGANTSEV, MADHAN SELVARAJ, TESS TSAI-HSIU LU, EDUARD CASAS, RAFFAELE TEPERINO, M. AZIM SURANI, ILONA ZVETKOVA, DEBRA RIMMINGTON, Y.C. LORAINE TUNG, BRIAN LAM, RACHEL LARDER, GILES S.H. YEO, STEPHEN O'RAHILLY, TANYA VAVOURI, EMMA WHITELAW, JOSEF M. PENNINGER, THOMAS JENUWEIN, CHING-LUNG CHEUNG, ANNE C. FERGUSON-SMITH, ANTHONY P. COLL, ANTJE KÖRNER and J. ANDREW POSPISILIK: Trim28 Haploinsufficiency Triggers Bi-stable Epigenetic Obesity. Cell, 164(3):353–364, jan 2016.
- [394] YAN, WEI and RONG SHAO: Transduction of a mesenchyme-specific gene periostin into 293T cells induces cell invasive activity through epithelial-mesenchymal transformation. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2006.

- [395] TALCHAI, CHUTIMA, SHOUHONG XUAN, TADAHIRO KITAMURA, RONALD A DEPINHO and DOMENICO ACCILI: Generation of functional insulin-producing cells in the gut by Foxo1 ablation. Nature Genetics, 44(4):406–412, apr 2012.
- [396] CHEN, YI-JU, STACY R. FINKBEINER, DANIEL WEINBLATT, MATTHEW J. EMMETT, FEVEN TAMEIRE, MARYAM YOUSEFI, CHENGHUA YANG, RENE MAEHR, QIAO ZHOU, RUTH SHEMER, YUVAL DOR, CHANGHONG LI, JASON R. SPENCE and BEN Z. STANGER: *De Novo Formation of Insulin-Producing "Neo-\beta Cell Islets" from Intestinal Crypts*. Cell Reports, 6(6):1046–1058, mar 2014.
- [397] LUPIEN, MATHIEU, JÉRÔME EECKHOUTE, CLIFFORD A MEYER, QIANBEN WANG, YONG ZHANG, WEI LI, JASON S CARROLL, X SHIRLEY LIU and MYLES BROWN: *FoxA1 translates epigenetic signatures into enhancer-driven lineage-specific transcription*. Cell, 132(6):958–70, mar 2008.
- [398] EECKHOUTE, J., M. LUPIEN, C. A. MEYER, M. P. VERZI, R. A. SHIVDASANI, X. S. LIU and M. BROWN: *Cell-type* selective chromatin remodeling defines the active subset of FOXA1-bound enhancers. Genome Research, 19(3):372–380, dec 2008.
- [399] MANGO, S E, E J LAMBIE and J KIMBLE: The pha-4 gene is required to generate the pharyngeal primordium of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Development, 120(10):3019 LP 3031, oct 1994.
- [400] GAUDET, J and S E MANGO: Regulation of organogenesis by the Caenorhabditis elegans FoxA protein PHA-4. Science (New York, N.Y.), 295(5556):821–5, feb 2002.
- [401] TUTEJA, GEETU, SHANE T JENSEN, PETER WHITE and KLAUS H KAESTNER: Cis-regulatory modules in the mammalian liver: composition depends on strength of Foxa2 consensus site. Nucleic acids research, 36(12):4149–57, jul 2008.
- [402] LEVITSKY, VICTOR G, IVAN V KULAKOVSKIY, NIKITA I ERSHOV, DMITRY OSHCHEPKOV, VSEVOLOD J MAKEEV, T C HODGMAN and TATYANA I MERKULOVA: Application of experimentally verified transcription factor binding sites models for computational analysis of ChIP-Seq data. BMC Genomics, 15(1):80, 2014.
- [403] VERZI, MICHAEL P, HYUNJIN SHIN, H HANSEN HE, RITA SULAHIAN, CLIFFORD A MEYER, ROBERT K MONT-GOMERY, JAMES C FLEET, MYLES BROWN, X SHIRLEY LIU and RAMESH A SHIVDASANI: Differentiation-specific histone modifications reveal dynamic chromatin interactions and partners for the intestinal transcription factor CDX2. Developmental cell, 19(5):713–26, nov 2010.
- [404] VERZI, M. P., H. SHIN, L.-L. HO, X. S. LIU and R. A. SHIVDASANI: Essential and Redundant Functions of Caudal Family Proteins in Activating Adult Intestinal Genes. Molecular and Cellular Biology, 31(10):2026–2039, may 2011.
- [405] KUMAR, NAMIT, YU-HWAI TSAI, LEI CHEN, ANBO ZHOU, KUSHAL K. BANERJEE, MADHURIMA SAXENA, SHA HUANG, NATALIE H. TOKE, JINCHUAN XING, RAMESH A. SHIVDASANI, JASON R. SPENCE and MICHAEL P. VERZI: The lineage-specific transcription factor CDX2 navigates dynamic chromatin to control distinct stages of intestine development. Development, 146(5):dev172189, mar 2019.
- [406] LI, ZHAOYU, PETER WHITE, GEETU TUTEJA, NIR RUBINS, SARA SACKETT and KLAUS H. KAESTNER: Foxa1 and Foxa2 regulate bile duct development in mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 119(6):1537–1545, jun 2009.
- [407] LI, ZHAOYU, JONATHAN SCHUG, GEETU TUTEJA, PETER WHITE and KLAUS H KAESTNER: *The nucleosome map of the mammalian liver*. Nature Structural & Molecular Biology, 18(6):742–746, jun 2011.
- [408] KOROSTYLEV, ALEXANDER, PALLAVI U. MAHADDALKAR, OLIVER KEMINER, KAMYAR HADIAN, KENJI SCHORPP, PHILIP GRIBBON and HEIKO LICKERT: A high-content small molecule screen identifies novel inducers of definitive endoderm. Molecular Metabolism, 6(7):640–650, jul 2017.
- [409] HEINZ, SVEN, CHRISTOPHER BENNER, NATHANAEL SPANN, ERIC BERTOLINO, YIN C. LIN, PETER LASLO, JASON X. CHENG, CORNELIS MURRE, HARINDER SINGH and CHRISTOPHER K. GLASS: Simple Combinations of Lineage-Determining Transcription Factors Prime cis-Regulatory Elements Required for Macrophage and B Cell Identities. Molecular Cell, 38(4):576–589, may 2010.
- [410] SUBRAMANIAN, A., P. TAMAYO, V. K. MOOTHA, S. MUKHERJEE, B. L. EBERT, M. A. GILLETTE, A. PAULOVICH, S. L. POMEROY, T. R. GOLUB, E. S. LANDER and J. P. MESIROV: Gene set enrichment analysis: A knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 102(43):15545-15550, 2005.
- [411] MOOTHA, VAMSI K, CECILIA M LINDGREN, KARL-FREDRIK ERIKSSON, ARAVIND SUBRAMANIAN, SMITA SIHAG, JOSEPH LEHAR, PERE PUIGSERVER, EMMA CARLSSON, MARTIN RIDDERSTRÅLE, ESA LAURILA, NICHOLAS HOUSTIS, MARK J DALY, NICK PATTERSON, JILL P MESIROV, TODD R GOLUB, PABLO TAMAYO, BRUCE SPIEGEL-MAN, ERIC S LANDER, JOEL N HIRSCHHORN, DAVID ALTSHULER and LEIF C GROOP: PGC-1α-responsive genes involved in oxidative phosphorylation are coordinately downregulated in human diabetes. Nature Genetics, 34(3):267–273, 2003.
- [412] HELLEMANS, JAN, GEERT MORTIER, ANNE DE PAEPE, FRANK SPELEMAN and JO VANDESOMPELE: *qBase relative quantification framework and software for management and automated analysis of real-time quantitative PCR data.* Genome biology, 8(2):R19, jan 2007.
- [413] PATRO, ROB, GEET DUGGAL, MICHAEL I LOVE, RAFAEL A IRIZARRY and CARL KINGSFORD: Salmon provides fast and bias-aware quantification of transcript expression. Nature Methods, 14(4):417–419, apr 2017.
- [414] IGNATIADIS, NIKOLAOS, BERND KLAUS, JUDITH B. ZAUGG and WOLFGANG HUBER: Data-driven hypothesis weighting increases detection power in genome-scale multiple testing. Nature Methods, 2016.
- [415] ZHU, ANQI, JOSEPH G IBRAHIM and MICHAEL I LOVE: Heavy-tailed prior distributions for sequence count data: removing the noise and preserving large differences. Bioinformatics, nov 2018.
- [416] GUO, YUCHUN, SHAUN MAHONY and DAVID K. GIFFORD: High Resolution Genome Wide Binding Event Finding and Motif Discovery Reveals Transcription Factor Spatial Binding Constraints. PLoS Computational Biology, 8(8), 2012.
- [417] XING, HAIPENG, YIFAN MO, WILL LIAO and MICHAEL Q. ZHANG: Genome-wide localization of protein-DNA binding and histone modification by a bayesian change-point method with ChIP-seq data. PLoS Computational Biology, 8(7), 2012.
- [418] ENCODE PROJECT CONSORTIUM: An integrated encyclopedia of DNA elements in the human genome. Nature, 489(7414):57-74, 2012.
- [419] DENNY, SARAH K., DIAN YANG, CHEN HUA CHUANG, JENNIFER J. BRADY, JING SHAN S. LIM, BARBARA M. GRÜNER, SHIN HENG CHIOU, ALICIA N. SCHEP, JESSIKA BARAL, CÉCILE HAMARD, MARTINE ANTOINE, MARIE WISLEZ, CHRISTINA S. KONG, ANDREW J. CONNOLLY, KWON SIK PARK, JULIEN SAGE, WILLIAM J. GREENLEAF and MONTE M. WINSLOW: Nfib Promotes Metastasis through a Widespread Increase in Chromatin Accessibility. Cell, 166(2):328–342, 2016.
- [420] STEPHENS, MATTHEW: False discovery rates: a new deal. Biostatistics, page kxw041, oct 2016.
- [421] WOLF, F. ALEXANDER, PHILIPP ANGERER and FABIAN J. THEIS: SCANPY: large-scale single-cell gene expression data analysis. Genome Biology, 19(1):15, dec 2018.
- [422] JOHNSON, W. EVAN, CHENG LI and ARIEL RABINOVIC: Adjusting batch effects in microarray expression data using empirical Bayes methods. Biostatistics, 8(1):118–127, jan 2007.
- [423] MCINNES, LELAND, JOHN HEALY and JAMES MELVILLE: UMAP: Uniform Manifold Approximation and Projection for Dimension Reduction. feb 2018.

Contributions

Michael Sterr performed ChIP-seq and ATAC-seq experiments and analyzed imaging, microarray, ChIP-seq, ATAC-seq and scRNA-seq data. Xianming Wang performed stem cell experiments. Alexandra Aliluev performed stainings, lineage tracing experiments and FACS for microarry ans scRNA-seq analysis. Sophie Tritschler performed scRNA-seq experiment and initial scRNA-seq data analysis, including alignment, barcode and UMI counting, preprocessing, clustering, annotation and pseudotime analysis. Anika Böttcher performed scRNA-seq experiment and stainings. Martin Irmler performed microarray experiment.

Acknowledgements

First of all, I would like to thank all the people who were involved in the success of this thesis! Without your help, I could not have accomplished this work!

In particular, I would like to thank my PhD advisor, Heiko Lickert, for giving me the opportunity to prepare my thesis in his lab. Thank you for providing an excellent scientific environment, for being a great supervisor and for all your support, ideas and enthusiasm! I have learned a lot during the past years and I'm very grateful for that!

Moreover, I would like to thank Anika Böttcher for supervising my project. Thank for all your great help and critical input. For the discussions, all the answers to countless questions and a great time in the gut group! It was great to work with you and I have learned a lot from you!

I would like to thank our collaboration partners. In particularly I would like to thank Gunnar Schotta and Filippo Cernilogar for welcoming me in your lab and for teaching me ChIP and ATAC-seq. Thanks for all your support and help during the last years! It was a pleasure working with you! I also want to thank Martin Irmler and Johannes Beckers for performing microarray experiments and great help with the GEO uploads, and for valuable input in the thesis committee! Furthermore, I want to thank Stefan Krebs and Elisabeth Graf for sequencing.

Special thanks go also to Xianming Wang and Mostafa Bakhti for pushing our joint papers and great help to bring them over the finish line!

I would like to thank the gut group, Anika Böttcher, Alexandra Aliluev, Lena Oppenländer and Jürgen Schultheiß for the great teamwork and support, and a great time in the lab and office! The single-cell group, Anika Böttcher, Sophie Tritschler and Ines Kunze, for teaching me scRNA-seq, all the great help and code for data analysis, and for the superb support in performing the experiments and for backing me up in last months! I want specially thank Alexandra Aliluev and Felizitas von Hahn for the great friendship and support, and the good times we had in the last years! I want to thank all the IDR members, and in particular Donna Thomson, Kerstin Diemer, Pallavi Mahaddalkar, Katharina Scheibner and Noel Moya for a great time and support!

Moreover, I want to thank Mostafa Bakhti, Anika Böttcher, Felizitas von Hahn, Andrzej Malinowski, Aimee Bastidas-Ponce, Zofia Sterr and Franz Sterr who helped me to correct this thesis!

At last, I want to thank my family for their support! I want to thank my parents for all their help and support during my entire studies. Thank you for everything! And especially, I want to thank Steffi for the love, patience and support! And thank you Anna for making me so happy!

Publications

Wang, X., **Sterr, M.**, Ansarullah ,Burtscher, I., Böttcher, B., Beckenbauer, J., Siehler, J., Meitinger, T., Häring, H.-U., Staiger, H., Cernilogar, F. M., Schotta, G., Irmler, M., Beckers, J., Wright, C. V. E., Bakhti, M., Lickert, L. (2019). *Point mutations in the PDX1 transactivation domain impair human* β *-cell development and function*. Mol. Metab. Accepted

Wang, X.*, **Sterr, M.***, Burtscher, I., Chen, S., Hieronimus, A., Machicao, F., Staiger, H., Häring, H.-U., Lederer, G., Meitinger, T., Cernilogar, F. M., Schotta, G., Irmler, M., Beckers, J., Hrabě de Angelis, M., Ray, M., Wright, C. V. E., Bakhti, M., Lickert, L. (2018). *Genome-wide analysis of PDX1* target genes in human pancreatic progenitors. Mol. Metab. 9, 57–68 ***Contributed equally**

Bastidas-Ponce, A., Roscioni, S.S., Burtscher, I., Bader, E., **Sterr, M.**, Bakhti, M., and Lickert, H. (2017). *Foxa2 and Pdx1 cooperatively regulate postnatal maturation of pancreatic* β -cells. Mol. Metab. 6, 524–534

Wang, X., Chen, S., Burtscher, I., **Sterr, M.**, Hieronimus, A., Machicao, F., Staiger, H., Häring, H.-U., Lederer, G., Meitinger, T., and Lickert, H. (2016). *Generation of a human induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) line from a patient carrying a P33T mutation in the PDX1 gene.* Stem Cell Res. 17, 273–276.

Wang, X., Chen, S., Burtscher, I., **Sterr, M.**, Hieronimus, A., Machicao, F., Staiger, H., Häring, H.-U., Lederer, G., Meitinger, T., and Lickert, H. (2016). *Generation of a human induced pluripotent stem cell (iPSC) line from a patient with family history of diabetes carrying a C18R mutation in the PDX1 gene*. Stem Cell Res. 17, 292–295.

Willmann, S.J., Mueller, N.S., Engert, S., **Sterr, M.**, Burtscher, I., Raducanu, A., Irmler, M., Beckers, J., Sass, S., Theis, F.J., and Lickert, H. (2016). *The global gene expression profile of the secondary transition during pancreatic development*. Mech. Dev. 139, 51–64.

Cremer, T., Cremer, M., Hübner, B., Strickfaden, H., Smeets, D., Popken, J., **Sterr, M.**, Markaki, Y., Rippe, K., and Cremer, C. (2015). *The 4D nucleome: Evidence for a dynamic nuclear landscape based on co-aligned active and inactive nuclear compartments*. FEBS Lett. 589, 2931–2943.

Smeets, D., Markaki, Y., Schmid, V.J., Kraus, F., Tattermusch, A., Cerase, A., **Sterr, M.**, Fiedler, S., Demmerle, J., Popken, J., Leonhardt, H., Brockdorff, N., Cremer, T., Schermelleh, L., and Cremer, M. (2014). *Three-dimensional super-resolution microscopy of the inactive X chromosome territory reveals a collapse of its active nuclear compartment harboring distinct Xist RNA foci.* Epigenetics Chromatin 7, 8